EDITED BY ANIDA SOKOL AND DENISA SARAJLIĆ

## HARMFUL NARRATIVES DURING ELECTIONS: SMEAR CAMPAIGNS, GENDER STEREOTYPES AND HATE NARRATIVES

2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA



## HARMFUL NARRATIVES DURING ELECTIONS: SMEAR CAMPAIGNS, GENDER STEREOTYPES AND HATE NARRATIVES

## **2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA**

Edited by: Anida Sokol Denisa Sarajlić



#### Original title:

Štetni narativi tokom izbora: kampanje diskreditacije, rodni stereotipi i narativi mržnje Opći izbori 2022. u Bosni i Hercegovini

#### Title:

Harmful narratives during elections: Smear campaigns, gender stereotypes and hate narratives

2022 General Elections in Bosnia and Herzegovina

#### **Publisher:**

Mediacentar Sarajevo

## Address of the publisher:

Koševo 26, 71000 Sarajevo, Bosnia and Herzegovina, www.media.ba

#### Year of publication:

2023

#### For the publisher:

Maida Muminović

#### **Editors:**

Anida Sokol and Denisa Sarailić

#### Authors:

Marija Arnautović, Mladen Bubonjić, Belma Buljubašić, Jasmina Čaušević, Amela Delić Aščić, Amer Džihana, Lejla Gačanica, Adnan Huskić, Kristina Ljevak, Nedim Sejdinović, Selma Zulić Šiljak

#### Research team:

Mirnes Bakija, Kristina Gadže, Emina Frljak, Selma Fukelj, Tarik Moćević, Hilma Unkić, Edina Šečerović, Slađan Tomić

#### Reviewers:

Asim Mujkić, Dejan Jović and Lejla Turčilo

#### **Translators:**

Kanita Halilović, Mirza Purić, Amira Sadiković, Ulvija Tanović

#### **Proofreading:**

Gina Landor and Toby Vogel

## Reviser:

Mirela Rožajac-Zulčić

#### Design:

Ideologija

#### DTP:

Jasmin Leventa

ISBN 978-9958-584-45-9

CIP zapis dostupan u COBISS sistemu Nacionalne i univerzitetske biblioteke BiH pod

ID brojem 55602438

# HARMFUL NARRATIVES AS PART OF STRATEGIC, PLANNED AND SYSTEMATIC CAMPAIGNS

Professor Lejla Turčilo, Ph.D.

## Faculty of Political Science, University of Sarajevo

During and after each election cycle in Bosnia and Herzegovina, numerous analyses of the media and public space are carried out, with the aim of detecting the degree of their influence on the election outcome and the political and social situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Namely, a direct cause-and-effect relationship is observed between the way the social situation is presented through the media and by political candidates and their success in the elections, as well as the trend of "sharpening" the already harsh political communication during election campaigns.

What distinguishes the publication edited by D. Sarailić and A. Sokol from other research of this type is the methodological approach and the interpretation of the research findings. This is one of rare research studies on narratives in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The research of narratives is a necessary prerequisite for an in-depth analysis of the discourse construction of political issues, processes, identities and outcomes in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Emphasis in the publication is placed on harmful narratives in relation to important social issues and extremely sensitive social topics in Bosnia and Herzegovina, including hate speech, smear campaigns, attitudes toward the past, gender stereotypes, etc. The presence of harmful narratives is directly correlated with a low level of media literacy, which results in maximising their impact not only on the outcome of the elections, but also on the (co)relationship of the dominant social groups (ethnic groups, minoritymajority relationship, etc.); in that context all the research articles point to the dangerous consequences of the planned and systematic use of harmful narratives for manipulative purposes by the political actors. In other words, it is shown that harmful narratives are almost established as a "legitimate" propaganda method in political communication and election campaigns. This is, of course, not a new phenomenon, but it is becoming increasingly dominant and accepted, and its justification is often observed as a peculiarity of Balkan and/or Bosnian and Herzegovinian political communication, almost as part of its specific "colouration".

Precisely for this reason, it is extremely important to deconstruct harmful narratives, especially in the context of their manipulative potential and the degree of negative energy they bring to election campaigns, in a systematic, methodologically well-founded and result- and recommendation-oriented way. The methodological framework set out in this publication, along with

the precise scientific definition of terms and their unambiguous use in all the research articles, allows not only proof of the existence and influence of harmful narratives in election campaigns in Bosnia and Herzegovina, but also their contextualisation, taking into account the sources from which they come and the elements used in them, as well as the goals they achieve. It is the starting point for a critical analysis of the political discourse in Bosnia and Herzegovina in the context of the general elections, which were taken as the subject of research. What is particularly significant and what represents an added value of this research effort by Mediacentar's associates is the fact that the online space, that is, the space of social networks, was included in the research sample, considering that from year to year, especially in the period of election campaigns, communication has intensified on those platforms and that we can even speak of its bigger influence on the outcomes of the election processes compared to classic media.

The authors, based on their research findings and their in-depth interpretation and contextualisation, show that harmful narratives are part of strategic, planned and systematic campaigns aimed at ethnic and political homogenisation. For this purpose, the dominant method that is used is manipulation of emotions. which finds fertile ground in the critically unaware and insufficiently medialiterate electorate in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Although somewhat diverse in depth and breadth of interpretation, all articles in this publication enable a better understanding of how campaigns are conducted during elections in a way that is not immanent to democratic societies and a healthy political environment. The set of recommendations provided by this publication directly targets all observed deviations in political communication during election campaigns. But considering that the implementation of many of them requires the consensus of the political actors, a significant number of whom achieve their political "success" precisely on the described methods of conducting campaigns, a serious effort will need to be made to bring about any changes in this regard. However, what is of essential importance and what reflects the importance and quality of the research whose results are before us is that there is clear and unquestionable empirical evidence of the endangerment of democratic standards and collapse of democratic values through the (mis) use of harmful narratives for ethno-political manipulative purposes. This is an extremely important starting point for mobilising "natural" allies in the process of resisting such methods and forms of political action: professional media, civil society and media-literate citizens. Whether they have enough potential, awareness and conscience to initiate changes in the discourse and oppose it is a question for completely new research. This research, "brought" to us by Mediacentar, that is, by reputable authors led by the editors Sokol and Sarajlić, indicates that such a change is the conditio sine qua non of democratic political communication in election campaigns, but also of functional democracy in BiH in general. And that may be its greatest value.

## NATIONALISM, POST-CONFLICT RECONSTRUCTION OF SOCIETY AND GENDER POLICIES

Professor Dejan Jović, Ph.D. Faculty of Political Science University of Zagreb

This professional collection of papers has ten chapters, written by 13 authors. The selection of the authors, as well as the topics they cover in their chapters, is quite appropriate for the purpose of the collection – to thoroughly investigate the campaign period for the 2022 General Elections (at various levels) and to present the legal frameworks in Bosnia and Herzegovina and other countries, as well as the practices related to media policies in monitoring the elections, especially with regard to "harmful narratives". The authors do this by focusing – through four chapters – on the most prominent problems in this field: harmful narratives about female candidates (Jasmina Čaušević, Kristina Ljevak and Selma Zulić Šiljak), discrediting of candidates on ethnic grounds (Belma Buljubašić), discrediting of central state institutions, especially in the case of the Central Election Commission (Amer Džihana), and attitudes toward foreign actors (Mladen Bubonjić and Amela Delić Aščić).

In addition to these chapters, the collection contains an analysis of the political situation and a description of the political spectrum in the 2022 General Elections (Adnan Huskić), a chapter on political influence on the media (Marija Arnautović), an analysis of the influence of Serbian and Croatian media on political processes in BiH (Nedim Sejdinović), and an overview of how "harmful content" is regulated in the legislation of some other European countries, as well as in the framework of EU regulations (Lejla Gačanica). The two editors (Denisa Sarajlić and Anida Sokol) brought the chapters together into one whole with an introductory chapter in which they also present recommendations.

The collection is very well structured. The chapters are of roughly equal quality and are all written as professional papers, with many examples from practice and in an analytical manner. As this is an analysis of recent elections, the sources on which the articles are based are mostly primary, and rarely secondary (regarding, for example, analyses of general political processes, historical aspects of development of parliamentarism in BiH, etc.). The approach applied by the authors is an objective and insider-

outsider approach, while avoiding taking political sides (at least directly and explicitly). Minor deviations from that standard do not change the overall evaluation, which is positive. A specific value of the collection is that it has nine female authors, i.e. women, which is still a rarity in our publications.

The collection is very critical of the current situation – both in the media and in politics in Bosnia and Herzegovina; perhaps in some aspects too critical, considering that similar phenomena exist in other countries too, not just in the Western Balkan region, but also in members of the European Union. The authors identify numerous problems in the media sphere, which is useful, because it is usually assumed that the problems arise only from the political sphere – that is, that they are produced only by people in power, politicians. The responsibility of the media has been mostly treated as secondary, or even denied. The media sometimes take on a moralising role, entering the illegitimate sphere of criticising politicians from a position of moral authority. However, this collection shows that the media – and this is in regard to not only traditional media, but also new media, such as social networks, etc. are themselves also producers of "harmful content", whether they explicitly create it or promote it for commercial reasons or due to political bias. So what is at play here is not only manipulation of the media by politics, but also the self-assumed and self-designed role of the media, which contributes to discrediting and discrimination.

It is especially important to point out that the editors and authors decided to analyse gender-based discrediting, especially the discrediting of women in politics. Čaušević, Ljevak and Zulić Šiljak show that women are viewed even when they are successful, in high positions in politics – as a "pendant" of the male politicians who supposedly stand behind them. At the same time, inappropriate speech is used about them, which would never be used for men, associated with sexism, the argument of emotional and intellectual immaturity and unfitness for performing public duties. Admittedly, such a narrative is by no means new; historically, it dominated until the mid-20th century, when women began to be talked about less and less as rulers of the private sphere who have nothing to look for in the public sphere. However, the general retraditionalisation of public discourse - which occurred after 1990 - has brought some (not all) old narratives back into public use. It is interesting that this is happening despite the fact that women ran for the highest positions in these elections, perhaps to a greater extent than ever before: Željka Cvijanović, Borjana Krišto, Jelena Trivić and others competed for the very top of the political pyramid. In one place, the authors also mention discrimination against male politicians, which is situated in the framework of the LGBT population - thus opening up a new field for analysis, perhaps on another occasion.

When it comes to discrimination on ethnic grounds, it is indeed one of the central problems of Bosnia and Herzegovina, although it is not the only problem, and perhaps not even in the most drastic form compared to the neighbouring countries. Fortunately, Bosnia and Herzegovina has not experienced any real attempt of renewed violence and war since the Dayton Agreement, but it has become ethnicised in the political sphere and it appears as though nothing has changed for the better compared to the first elections in 1990. Is ethno-nationalism Bosnia and Herzegovina's fate, a natural state that cannot be avoided, or was it deliberately created (by the media, international actors and domestic politicians) for reasons of interest? This is a question to which there are rather diverse answers. But discrimination and verbal discrediting of members of other nations, especially where they are in a minority position, have not disappeared. Keeping the war constantly alive in people's memories and manipulating the emotions associated with the war remain characteristics of the nationalist policies in Bosnia and Herzegovina – although, as I have already said – not only in this country. The analysis provided in this collection of papers by Belma Buliubašić opens up the possibility of further discussion on broader issues, such as that raised by Lea David in her book with the clear title: The Past Can't Heal Us, and the one I raise in my book War and Myth: Politics of Identity in Contemporary Croatia; they regard the ways in which previous traumatic situations (such as wars) should be treated, without at the same time causing new conflicts. In BiH, we obviously have very different narratives about the past, which are highly ethnicised; should we simply "reconcile" with that or is it possible to influence these narratives to at least not incite new hostilities, if it is impossible to "unify" them through some compromise into one narrative?

When it comes to the role of foreign actors, it is prescribed in BiH by the Dayton Agreement and subsequent developments. Particularly interesting in these elections was the role of Christian Schmidt, whom some actors of Bosnia and Herzegovina's politics recognise, and others do not recognise, as the High Representative. It seems that in the current conditions, he is the unifying factor of the different groups in Bosnia and Herzegovina, because none of them support him. The criticism of Schmidt, however, is the result of very different motives: some criticise him from a position of resistance to the neo-imperial structure that considers BiH an immature territory that should be controlled externally, others because his specific decisions do not suit them, while still others criticise him from a position of opposition to his Christian profile, which they assume is a source of bias towards some of the actors in BiH. Although Mladen Bubonjić and Amela Delić Aščić cover a wide spectrum of these criticisms in their chapter, at the same time they raise new questions, which in the future can be the subject of new studies

- which are needed. Is it legitimate or not to criticise the externally imposed rule of someone whose appointment is disputed? Is it legitimate to criticise NATO - or is criticism of NATO always problematic given that the critics are problematic on other issues, and not so much on their attitude toward NATO? How can "harmful content" that further antagonises be avoided, while at the same time leaving enough space for freedom of speech and writing?

These issues are covered to some extent in the last chapter, in which Lejla Gačanica presents the practices of legislative regulation of the boundary between what is permissible and what is not permissible in other countries. This overview is good and useful, but it should be used in such a way that the specific context is taken into account. What is permissible in countries that have not had recent wars should not necessarily be permissible in countries where more effort should be invested in preventing extremism, which has had tragic consequences in the recent past.

Overall, this is a useful publication, which is excellently edited and written and which will help us to better understand the political relations and media sphere in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The editors and authors have managed to deliver an analysis that reaches far beyond a mere description of the situation and that raises new and interesting questions that are also discussed outside of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Therefore, this collection of papers has significant potential to situate Bosnia and Herzegovina in the broader context of a comparative analysis of elections and analysis of the media, as well as of topics such as nationalism, post-conflict reconstruction of society, gender policies, relations between international and domestic actors, and BiH's bilateral relations with Croatia and Serbia.

For all these reasons, this collection deserves to be recommended and read.

## CONTENT

Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION AND METHODOLOGY Denisa Sarajlić and Anida Sokol	13
Chapter 2 OVERVIEW OF THE POLITICAL SITUATION AND POLITICAL PARTIES WITH REFERENCE TO THE 2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA Adnan Huskić	27
Chapter 3 POLITICAL INFLUENCE ON THE MEDIA AND THE USE OF SOCIAL NETWORKS FOR POLITICAL PROMOTION Marija Arnautović	43
Chapter 4 FROM TRAITORS TO POLITICAL LEADERS' PUPPETS: HARMFUL NARRATIVES ABOUT FEMALE POLITICAL CANDIDATES Jasmina Čaušević, Kristina Ljevak, Selma Zulić Šiljak	57
Chapter 5 DISCREDITATION ON ETHNIC GROUNDS: EVOKING THE WAR, REVISING THE PAST AND USING VICTIMS IN ELECTION CAMPAIGNS Belma Buljubašić	93
Chapter 6 DISCREDITING OF STATE INSTITUTIONS: ATTACKS ON THE CENTRAL ELECTION COMMISSION Amer Džihana	127
Chapter 7 FOREIGN ACTORS, SCHMIDT AND NATO: FROM PROTECTORS TO ENEMIES	
Mladen Bubonjić and Amela Delić Aščić  Chapter 8  THE ROLE OF MEDIA FROM SERBIA AND CROATIA  Nedim Sejdinović	159 201
Chapter 9 REGULATING HARMFUL CONTENT: LEGAL FRAMEWORK IN BIH AND EXAMPLES FROM THE EU Lejla Gačanica	223
Chapter 10 CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS Denisa Sarajlić and Anida Sokol	255

## Chapter 1

## INTRODUCTION AND METHODOLOGY

## Denisa Sarajlić and Anida Sokol

## 1.1. INTRODUCTION

In a sensitive political environment where media and information literacy is not sufficiently developed, in the midst of divisive political rhetoric, and in an insufficiently regulated online space, harmful narratives can thwart democratic processes, influence the outcome of elections and discredit the electoral process. The impact of harmful content in the current information and media environment in BiH can potentially further weaken institutions at the state level, strain relations among the ethno-national groups, and strengthen the interests of certain political groups within the country, as well as of foreign powers. The public in BiH is particularly sensitive to disinformation and political propaganda during election periods, when many actors use the mainly unregulated internet sphere, the lack of incentives for quality journalism and the weak political and media literacy of citizens to manipulate voters for their own particular interests (Hodžić, Petković and Bašić-Hrvatin 2019). However, apart from sporadic analyses, there has been no comprehensive, in-depth research that would expose the scope. sources, patterns and elements of harmful content and narratives that can thwart electoral processes.

The aim of this research is to identify and analyse the types, patterns, sources and elements of harmful narratives that target certain groups and institutions during and after the election period. As pointed out in the study "Regulation of Harmful Content Online in Bosnia and Herzegovina: Between Freedom of Expression and Harms to Democracy", there is no unanimous definition of what is considered harmful because the concept of harm is subjective and largely depends on the context and culture, and can vary from one country to another. Illegal harmful content is content that does not comply with the laws, while potentially harmful content might not be prohibited, but may harm groups and individuals (Sokol and Ćalović 2022).

A study commissioned by the European Parliament, "Reform of the EU Liability Regime for Online Intermediaries: Background on the Forthcoming Digital Services Act," defines illegal content as a large variety of content categories that are not compliant with legislation, such as hate speech. Potentially harmful content, on the other hand, is not strictly prohibited, but

may nevertheless hamper the ability of citizens to make informed decisions (Madiega 2020). Such content includes, for example, disinformation, false information and malinformation.

In this research, we define harmful content during election periods as content that may harm electoral processes and jeopardise the right of citizens to receive accurate information on the basis of which they will make informed decisions. This is also content that manipulates and misinforms voters by using gender stereotypes, war rhetoric and ethnicity in a still patriarchal, ethno-nationally divided and post-conflict society such as BiH. It includes illegal content, such as hate speech, and potentially harmful content, such as disinformation, as well as various methods aimed at unfairly manipulating voter attitudes and decisions, including disinformation campaigns, smear campaigns against political candidates, and propaganda and biased media reporting.

By analysing the content of the media, profiles and groups on social networks and by detailed deconstruction of selected narratives, in the publication we provide an overview of the types, patterns, sources and elements of narratives that are used during the election process to try to manipulate the public and are aimed at female candidates, ethno-national groups and state institutions, in this case the Central Election Commission. as well as "foreign actors" - representatives of international organisations or individual countries who are active or have significant foreign policy relations with BiH or with individual political actors. With the use of tools for monitoring online media and social networks and with selected keywords. over a period of three months, from the beginning of August to the end of October 2022, content from a hundred different online sources was extracted and analysed, different types of harmful content were identified, and then deconstruction of the main harmful narratives was carried out for each group: female candidates, ethno-national groups, CEC and foreign actors.

The publication represents the first effort of the non-governmental sector, based on a large amount of content and the deconstruction of narratives, to systematically analyse the main harmful narratives, their sources and elements that may influence fair elections in BiH. Although the analysis is not comprehensive, as it does not include other target groups or numerous other sources of problematic content, it provides insight, through a large number of sources and three months' monitoring, into the ways in which the political elites and political parties use the media and social networks to disseminate harmful narratives and influence voters, and deconstructs in detail the most blatant and dangerous examples of such narratives.

The authors are independent experts and the principles that guided them are the principles of democracy and human rights. The publication consists of eight main chapters in addition to the introductory and last chapters. which contain the introduction, methodology and recommendations. The second chapter, authored by Adnan Huskić, provides an overview of the political situation in the country, the political parties and the main sociopolitical events of 2022. In the third chapter, Marija Arnautović writes about the main challenges faced by the media and information sectors in BiH and the ways in which the political elites influence editorial policies. The fourth chapter, by Jasmina Čaušević, Kristina Ljevak and Selma Zulić Šiljak, provides the results of the monitoring of harmful content about female candidates during the 2022 General Election and shows how gender stereotypes, especially on anonymous portals, are used to discredit female politicians. The fifth chapter, by Belma Buljubašić, provides an analysis of elements of harmful narratives on an ethnonational basis, use of war rhetoric and hate narratives against Bosniaks, Serbs and Croats and their political representatives to mobilise voters. This chapter is particularly focused on the election campaign period. but also on monitoring content on social networks. In the sixth chapter, author Amer Džihana analyses the discrediting campaigns against the Central Election Commission, as an example of the discrediting of state institutions and the entire election process. The seventh chapter provides the results and main elements of harmful narratives involving foreign actors, primarily Christian Schmidt and NATO, and how these narratives were and still are used to label political opponents as traitors. In the eighth chapter, Nedim Sejdinović provides an overview of the influence of the neighbouring countries on the media sector and political processes in BiH and the main narratives about the 2022 General Flections in BiH in Serbia and Croatia. In the ninth chapter, Leila Gačanica provides an overview of the regulation and self-regulation of harmful content in BiH. as well as examples of good practice in the countries of the European Union, which can be models for establishing better mechanisms for regulation and selfregulation of harmful content.

We would like to thank all the researchers and authors who participated in this extensive process. We hope that our publication will be an incentive for others to research and cover this topic and that it will stimulate processes for the establishment of better mechanisms of regulation and self-regulation, as well as for the education of citizens, and provide material for various educational activities whereby citizens will learn how to recognise harmful content and, based on accurate information, decide who to vote for.

## 1.2. METHODOLOGY

The publication contains four main chapters (chapters 4–7), which were written according to the same methodology, each of which is aimed at one target group, or actor. Based on desk research and consultation with the research team, four target groups were identified that are traditionally exposed to harmful content, disinformation and/or hate narratives in BiH, which are particularly vulnerable and "applicable" for researching harmful narratives during election periods in the country. These groups consist of female candidates and their discrediting on the basis of gender stereotypes, ethno-national groups, i.e. the use of ethno-national discourse and the discrediting of politicians and political parties on the basis of ethnicity, the Central Election Commission, and foreign actors, who are often used to accuse and discredit politicians and political parties of working according to the "agendas" of foreign powers and against state and national interests or the interests of one entity or nation.

Gender stereotypes are widely present in the media and public discourse and, as the research showed, they are used to discredit female candidates in elections. Ethno-national groups were chosen as target groups due to the fact that ethno-national fragmentation of the country is the *status quo* in nearly all sectors, including the media, and that targeting ethnicity is the most prominent feature of ethno-nationalist rhetoric, which is present during elections to mobilise voters. The Central Election Commission, as a state institution that oversees the election process, was also chosen because certain political actors repeatedly and tendentiously question its legitimacy and work. Representatives of international organisations and foreign countries were chosen considering that politicians and political parties are often accused of working with "foreign actors", who, according to such narratives, interfere in internal political issues and who, as this research shows, are often presented as biased towards certain ethnic groups and political parties in BiH.

During three months, from 2 August to 31 October 2022, the researchers, using the online content monitoring tool Metricom, reviewed extracted content based on keywords from 100 different sources, including mainstream media, anonymous portals, accounts and groups on social networks, and the websites of political parties. Before starting the research, keywords were defined for each group and a list of online sources for monitoring was made. The sources were selected on the basis of desk research and secondary literature, as well as additional research by the researchers, which included consultations with non-governmental organisations, as well as independent search via the internet. The reason for monitoring different sources of

information – media, social networks, anonymous portals – was to monitor the dissemination of harmful content about these groups. Some of the criteria for selecting sources included popularity and regional representation. based on which the most popular online mainstream media and political influencers were selected; propaganda activity, i.e. that the media and groups on the networks were known for spreading disinformation, conspiracy theories and/or being biased towards certain political actors, which was recognised by organisations such as Raskrinkavanie, Mediacentar Sarajevo and the Press and Online Media Council; and finally, political affiliation, i.e. that media and anonymous portals propagate different political actors and ideological positions, which in the country mainly include Bosniak, Serb and Croat ethno-national discourse. Among the monitored sources were three mainstream online media selected on the basis of their popularity in the country, as well as their registration seat (Klix, Bliesak.info and Nezavisne novine); fifteen mainstream media that, based on previous research, were recognised as sources of biased media reporting (e.g. RTRS, BN, ATV, Stav, Faktor, Dnevni avaz)1; twenty anonymous portals, i.e. portals that publish news, but do not have an imprint or information about the people who prepare such content, which are known for propaganda reporting and advocacy of certain political actors and groups; thirty groups and profiles on social networks known for their support of certain political and ethno-national groups and for attacks and discrediting campaigns against other political or ethno-national groups; the websites of the ten leading political parties and their accounts on social networks: and twenty political influencers, mostly politicians, who are exceptionally popular on Twitter and Facebook.

In addition to the sources, keywords were also prepared for each group, based on which, through the tool for monitoring online sources, the content that the researchers reviewed was extracted. The keywords for female candidates contained the names of ten female candidates from different political parties, including those for the highest positions – Željka Cvijanović (SNSD) and Borjana Krišto (HDZ) for the Presidency of BiH and Jelena Trivić (PDP), who was in the race for the president of the Republika Srpska. In the case of the Central Election Commission, the keywords were "Central Election Commission" and "CEC", and in the case of foreign actors the terms were names of representatives of international organisations and countries and names of international organisations and countries: "NATO", "OHR", "Christian Schmidt", "Great Britain", "Russia", "China", "Turkey", "USA", but also terms like "foreign agents" and "foreign mercenaries". With ethno-national narratives, the terms used were terms that could refer

<sup>1</sup> See, for example, research on propaganda and disinformation models in the media (Sokol 2020).

to discrediting and hate speech based on ethno-national affiliation, which included, for example, "enemies", "villains", "genocide", "ustasha", "chetnik", "balija", "counting" (referring to military strength), names of military units and convicted war criminals, as well as words used to discredit members of other ethno-national groups. The researchers and authors went through three trainings, one for using tools for monitoring online content, another for identifying harmful content and coding it in excel tables, and a third for deconstructing harmful narratives.

In total, over 25,000 units of content were extracted and those that had one or more harmful categories were retained for analysis: disinformation, hate speech and hate narratives, discrediting campaigns, biased media reporting, propaganda, denial of war crimes and glorification of war criminals. In addition to these terms, additional categories were included in certain groups, such as sexism for female candidates, incitement for ethnonational groups, and for foreign actors the conspiracies of world powers with local actors, and these are explained separately in each chapter. It is important to emphasise that not only "negative" narratives were mapped, that is, those that target and discredit certain actors, but also positive narratives, propaganda and biased media reporting that greatly influence the electorate. In addition to identifying harmful content in the reviewed articles, their sources were also monitored: the media, politicians, political parties, representatives of organisations, representatives of associations, historians, analysts. Whether the content from these sources was originally produced or copied from another source - and if so from which - was also monitored. The goal was to note the sources of harmful content, the methods of their dissemination, but also the use of "authorities", such as scientists or representatives of institutions, to legitimise the narrative. It should be emphasised that the researchers encountered technical problems during the research, especially in groups with a large number of keywords, such as foreign actors, and that some media had blockers on their pages, so articles had to be retrieved via social networks. Difficulties also arose due to the extensive content that needed to be reviewed, which is why additional researchers were hired, but the authors of the chapters performed an additional check of the categorised content in Excel tables to check the work. The largest amount of extracted content and harmful content come from mainstream media and anonymous portals, which could be expected due to the number of their posts, but also the political influence on their work. The results also indicate that ethno-national political parties and parties in power more often use gender stereotypes and narratives about traitors to discredit political opponents and hate narratives on an ethno-national basis to influence voters.

Based on the obtained results, the most frequent, most dangerous or most unusual main harmful narratives for each group were selected and deconstructed in detail. The elements of deconstruction included: content and main characteristics of the narrative, stereotypes of the narrative, targeted emotions, use of symbols, legitimisation of values/norms in the social/historical/political context and narrative prominence/visibility. The goal was to show, through detailed deconstruction, the elements used to manipulate voters, but also, through their dissemination, the sources and the way they are reported, to show that they are not accidental, but intentional and often well thought out. In addition, in some of the research, additional interviews were conducted with experts in order to analyse the obtained results in more detail.

The goal of the research was not to analyse the policies and activities of political parties and their programmes during the elections. The goal was to map and analyse the sources, types, patterns and elements of harmful content and narratives during the BiH election processes, which were especially directed at female candidates, ethno-national groups, government institutions, and the international community and their representatives. In addition, the goal was to show how the means of information, mainstream media, social networks and anonymous portals, are used to disseminate these narratives, and what kind of influence and how much influence politics has on the media. By researching and comparing the results over three months, it was possible to monitor the volume of harmful content before and during the election campaign period and one month after it, through the use of various sources, as well as what sources and types of sources are most used for the dissemination of harmful content, and how it is transmitted. Although a large amount of content was reviewed during the research, the greatest value of this publication comes from the detailed deconstruction of narratives that show the elements that influence voters.

# 1.3. TERMINOLOGY AND CATEGORIES OF HARMFUL CONTENT

## 1.3.1. Disinformation

In this research, by disinformation we mean content that is not true and that has been proven to be false. There are different definitions of disinformation and most often it means false information that is spread with the intention of causing serious social harm, while misinformation is the spreading of false information unwittingly. The European Code of Practice on Disinformation defines disinformation as "verifiably false or misleading information" which, cumulatively, "is created, presented and disseminated for economic gain

or to intentionally deceive the public" and "may cause public harm", as it involves "threats to democratic political and policymaking processes, as well as public goods, such as the protection of EU citizens' health, the environment or security".

## 1.3.2. Conspiracy theory

A conspiracy theory is the presentation of a phenomenon as the result of some hidden plan; in this publication, mainly as the result of a conspiracy of the world powers and foreign actors. Such theories are based on untrue information and often present cause-and-effect relationships, without offering any credible evidence. Conspiracy theories often use logical fallacies such as *non sequitur* – the fallacy of drawing a wrong conclusion from the available premises, *anecdotal evidence* – a fallacy that occurs when an unconfirmed and unverified experience, an anecdote, is used as evidence for a claim (Delić and Begić 2021), and the *ad hominem* fallacy – an attack on the person, not on their arguments or actions.

## 1.3.3. Propaganda

Propaganda is communication used to influence the public in favour of the source, and it includes propaganda bias. In the context of elections, political propaganda aims to persuade the reader to vote for a political party or candidate. Propaganda bias, according to Denis McQuail, involves the presentation of facts with the premeditated intent of arguing in favour of a political party or policy without explicit reference (Street 2010). There are different manipulative methods, such as subliminal political advertising and the use of bots and trolls on social networks for manipulative purposes.

## 1.3.4. Biased media reporting

In biased media reporting, facts and views are chosen that fit a certain narrative. In this type of reporting, facts are presented selectively; those parts that support a certain political group or ideology are highlighted, while those that do not support the group are avoided. Biased media reporting includes positive reporting on a certain group or argument and is contrary to professional media standards that require a journalist to present the complete picture, include all relevant facts and views on a topic, multiple sides of the story and balanced reporting, especially on political topics. In this research, by this term we generally mean propaganda bias, cases of reporting in which the interests and positions of one side are advocated, without explicitly pointing it out; on the contrary, effort is made to give an impression of objectivity and truthfulness (Kurtić 2006, 98). Another type of bias, according to McQuail's classification, is *ideological bias*. Ideologically biased stories "systematically promote one worldview", but "only through a

deeper analysis of the semantic structure of the message can the hidden premises and value judgments that determined the whole story and its bias be recognised and exposed" (Kurtić 2006, 97). Another type of bias is unwitting bias that comes from the epistemology of the journalistic profession, which means that journalists are forced to choose some events over others, frame them, expose them, follow the agenda of other media, and all this in a limited time and space. These are "often routine decisions that cannot be justified by any motive other than a reflexive effort for communication to take place in a given time frame and in a given spatial frame" (Kurtić 2006, 98). A specific type of bias is deliberate, open bias. "It happens when journalists or the media openly promote one part of a story, person or party. It is most often realised in interpretative forms, editorials or extremely tendentiously selected and connected factual aspects of an event." (Kurtić 2006, 98).

## 1.3.5. Hate speech and hate narratives

In this research, we use a broader definition of hate speech than that specified in the criminal laws in BiH. By hate speech we mean communication that attacks or uses derogatory or discriminatory language for a person or group on the basis of ethnic, religious and national affiliation, gender, sex, skin colour, origin, disability. Here we also include examples that present other groups in a negative light based on ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation and other identity factors.

## 1.3.6. Denial of war crimes and glorification of war criminals

Under this category, we mean public approval, denial, downplaying or attempts of justifying war crimes, the crime of genocide, crimes against humanity targeting persons on the basis of gender, skin colour, ethnic and national affiliation, as well as decorating and glorifying war criminals. It can include claims that a crime did not happen, denial of established facts and questioning the intent to commit a crime. It refers not only to direct denial, but also to various forms of minimising the extent and nature of crimes, their justification and approval (Gačanica and Finkeldey 2019).

## 1.3.7. Smear campaigns

Under smear campaigns we refer to various methods and harmful categories that aim to ruin the reputation of and discredit a political candidate or institution in an unfair way and often with the use of selective information or disinformation. It can include malinformation – real information that is shared with the intent of causing harm, including the disclosure of private information that is disseminated to harm a person or their reputation.

## 1.4. NARRATIVE AND NARRATIVE CONSTRUCTION

Narrative can be defined as a logical, internally coherent account with an interpretation of related events and characters or information. The elements of narrative are often implicit and we have to discover them through the process of analysis. Somers and Gibson (1994, 45) argue that the language and concepts of social narratives are so ingrained in our understanding that we do not recognise them as historical products, but consider them universal givens. The examples of political narratives used in election campaigns are additional proof of the lack of critical thinking about the supposed "universal givens" that are used and presented to voters in that way. Accordingly, they offer a definition of political narrative that was used as a theoretical basis for developing the methodology used in this research:

Narrativity demands that we discern the meaning of any single event only in temporal and spatial relationship to other events. Indeed the chief characteristic of narrative is that it renders understanding only by connecting (however unstably) parts to a constructed configuration or a social network (however incoherent or unrealisable) composed of symbolic, institutional, and material practices. (Somers and Gibson 1994, 59).

According to social psychologist Kenneth J. Gergen (2009), human beings retain the ability to view the present in light of the past and envision the future accordingly. In this way, people change the social context and even revise the meaning of their own history. Such revisions, according to Bruner (1993), come through narration and narrative construction. People tell stories about themselves and others in an effort to give coherence to the past, to legitimise their relationship to past events, and in this way to provide an explanation for the present and set goals for the future. Throughout the chapters in this publication, clear evidence and examples can be seen that demonstrate the construction of narratives that thus connect the past and the future through the campaigns for the 2022 General Elections.

Diez (2005, 99) argues that the language we use is not just a mere description of reality; all our representations of the world, our views, including political views, are embedded in specific discourses that form different narratives. The meaning of words depends on their discourse context and transformations of the discourse context enable the construction of a narrative. Therefore, in each chapter we analysed the language used in the construction of individual narratives and observed the conscious use of war-mongering and military vocabulary, misogynistic vocabulary, use of derogatory words for opponents and female candidates, words that label those for whom the narrative is

to be built that they are "traitors of the people", "foreign agents", etc. The narratives used during the election campaign period are full of emotional charge, symbolic messages, and have the power to change the perception and influence the consciousness of voters. From the examples given in each chapter, it is clear that the narratives were mostly used purposefully in order to build a new or reinforce an existing political reality, especially those related to divisions in society and maintaining positions of power through voter manipulation.

The foundation on which this approach is built are theories that argue that interests and identities cannot exist independently of the context in which actors (especially political actors) and state structures are interconnected and actively influence each other's shaping, as well as the political processes in the state (Diez 1999; Lucarelli and Manners 2006). Political rhetoric, which is an instrument for the construction of political narratives, is a conscious act that embeds the interests of political actors in a context that is coloured by ethnic divisions, misogyny, inter-ethnic hatred, etc. Such rhetoric is intended to shape the collective understanding of this context in the way that is presented by the political elites, thus legitimising divisions and hatred towards others, as well as political projects that lead to the weakening of state institutions (Lucarelli and Manners 2006, 4). Schimmelfennig (2000) suggests that when citizens are less involved in political processes, the political elites are under less pressure to meet the demands of the international community and institutions that require normative changes, e.g. during the EU accession process. However, Mansfield and Snyder (2002) argue that citizens can actually be "over-mobilised" in new democracies with underdeveloped partisan systems, especially when the "mobilisation" is carried out through nationalist rhetoric.

An integral part of that story is the political culture, which has been gradually built since the first multi-party elections in 1990. The nationalist political culture is strongly expressed in harmful narratives and, through rhetoric that undermines the state and its institutions, harms inter-ethnic relations and threatens the future of the country. Nationalism is also considered one of the main obstacles to the spread of European values in BiH and is used for the purpose of ethnic homogenisation. Nationalism is seen as one of the most pronounced limiting conditions that shape the political culture, as it has "tremendous potential for mobilising identities and political emotions" (Gallagher and Pridham 2000, 16). Political culture is defined as a set of "prevailing beliefs, views, values, ideals, feelings, and opinions about the political system of a country and one's own role in that system" (Diamond 1999, 163). According to this definition, the primary function of political culture is "to balance conflicts and divisions on one hand and the need for

consensus on the other" (Diamond 1999, 166). However, the examples cited in this publication show just the opposite – the use of narratives to create a political culture based on divisions, hatred and distrust.

Not to be ignored is the fact that the construction of narrative does not serve solely to win more votes in elections. Each of the aforementioned narratives is part of a broader political project, which is potentially more dangerous and destructive for the citizens and the state of BiH. Democracy is believed to be threatened in situations where citizens do not consider the state to be legitimate, and according to some authors, "in an extreme case, that threat could take the form of a secessionist movement" (Potter 2005, 525). In the examples given in the following chapters, when talking about election narratives that promote secession of the Republika Srpska from BiH, creation of new entities and deepening of ethnic divisions, it is very clear that we are talking about far-reaching consequences of the construction and use of narrative. Constitutional legitimacy, which is disputed through a number of narratives mentioned in this publication, implies the acceptance of the constitutional order and setup of the state. In the case of BiH, constitutional legitimacy is disputed by different political elites - each in their own way and for their own reasons, but they all consciously construct the political narratives that they also promote through their election campaigns for the purpose of disrupting the constitutional order.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Bruner, Jerome. (1993). *Acts of Meaning: Four Lectures on Mind and Culture* (Reprint edition). Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press.

Cvjetićanin, Tijana; Zulejhić, Emir; Brkan, Darko; Livančić-Milić, Biljana. (2019). *Dezinformacije u online sferi: Slučaj BiH.* [Sarajevo]: Zašto ne. https://zastone.ba/app/uploads/2019/05/Dezinformacije\_u\_online\_sferi\_Slucaj%20BiH\_BHS.pdf

Delić, Amela; Begić, Jasmina. (2021). "Od riječi do žice: Targetiranje migranata i izbjeglica kao izvora i prijenosnika zaraze COVID-19 bolesti." *In medias res: časopis filozofije medija*, 10(19): 3129-3145. <a href="https://hrcak.srce.hr/262474">https://hrcak.srce.hr/262474</a>

Diamond, Larry. (1999). *Developing democracy: Toward consolidation*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.

Diez, Thomas. (2005). "Constructing the self and changing others: reconsidering 'normative power Europe'." *Millennium*, 33(3): 613-636.

Diez, Thomas. (1999). "Speaking 'Europe': the politics of integration discourse." *Journal of European Public Policy*, 6(4): 598-613. <a href="http://doi.org/10.1080/135017699343496">http://doi.org/10.1080/135017699343496</a>

Gallagher, Tom; Pridham, Geoffrey. (2000). *Experimenting with democracy regime change in the Balkans*. London: Routledge.

Gačanica, Lejla; Finkeldey, Caroline. (2019). *Nazivanje ratnih zločina pravim imenom.* Sarajevo: forum ZFD TRIAL International. <a href="https://www.forumzfd.de/system/files/document/Nazivanje%20ratnih%20zlocina%20pravim%20imenom\_0.pdf">https://www.forumzfd.de/system/files/document/Nazivanje%20ratnih%20zlocina%20pravim%20imenom\_0.pdf</a>

Gergen, Kenneth J. (2009). *Relational being: Beyond self and community*. Oxford University Press.

Hodžić, Sanela; Petković, Brankica; Bašić-Hrvatin, Sandra. (2019). Medijska i informacijska pismenost u Bosni i Hercegovini: brojne inicijative civilnog sektora i nedostatak javnih politika. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/medijska\_i\_informacijska\_pismenost\_u\_bosni\_i\_hercegovini\_final.pdf">https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/medijska\_i\_informacijska\_pismenost\_u\_bosni\_i\_hercegovini\_final.pdf</a>

Kurtić, Najil. (2006). Kod novinarstva. Sarajevo: MediaPlan Institut.

Madiega, Tambiama. (2020). Reform of the EU liability regime for online intermediaries: Background on the forthcoming digital services act.

Brussels: Directorate-General for Parliamentary Research Services (EPRS) of the Secretariat of the European Parliament. <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2020/649404/EPRS\_IDA(2020)649404">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2020/649404/EPRS\_IDA(2020)649404</a> EN.pdf

Lucarelli, Sonia; Manners, Ian. (2006). *Values and Principles in European Union Foreign Policy.* London: Routledge.

Mansfield, Edward; Snyder, Jack. (2002). "Democratic Transition, Institutional Strenght and War." *International Organization*, 56(2): 297-337.

Potter, David. (2005). Democratisation. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Schimmelfennig, Frank. (2000). "International socialization in the new Europe: Rational action in an institutional environment." *European journal of international relations*, 6(1): 109-139.

Sokol, Anida. (2020). *Modeli propagande, dezinformacija i mržnje u medijima i komunikacijama u Bosni i Hercegovini*. Sarajevo: Fondacija Mediacentar; Tirana: SEENPM; Ljubljana: Mirovni institut. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/rsl\_research\_bih\_local\_language\_final\_0.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/rsl\_research\_bih\_local\_language\_final\_0.pdf</a>

Sokol, Anida; Ćalović, Maja. (2022). Regulacija štetnog sadržaja na internetu u Bosni i Hercegovini: Između slobode izražavanja i štete po demokratiju. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf</a>

Somers, Margaret R.; Gibson, Gloria D. (1994). Reclaiming the epistemological other: narrative and the social constitution of identity. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan.

Street, John (2010). *Mass Media, Politics and Democracy*. London: Maxmilian Education.

## Chapter 2

# OVERVIEW OF THE POLITICAL SITUATION AND POLITICAL PARTIES WITH REFERENCE TO THE 2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA

Adnan Huskić

## 2.1. SOCIO-POLITICAL CONTEXT

The political scene of Bosnia and Herzegovina today consists of longterm ruling ethno-national parties with partners, and their more or less consolidated opposition. This picture is the result of historic processes, resulting in the fact that the parties formed in 1991 and their ideological successors mostly continue to dominate the political space in BiH. The only serious change occurred with the weakening of the SDS between 2005 and 2007, when Milorad Dodik and the SNSD took political primacy in the Republika Srpska. Thus, three ethno-national parties are dominant today -Democratic Action Party (SDA), Croat Democratic Union (HDZ) and Alliance of Independent Social Democrats (SNSD) - which are fighting a dynamic political battle mainly with their own opposition. The SDA is facing loss of power to the united opposition led by the Troika (SDP, NiP and NS), which has been in power in Sarajevo Canton with short interruptions since 2018 and aspires to replace the SDA at both the Federation and state levels. The HDZ with its partners is the dominant political option that appeals primarily to the Croat electorate, so their opposition is relatively weak. The key opponents of the SNSD and its partners are the SDS and PDP. Of course. the political struggle is not taking place exclusively within these three groups. Particularly interesting is the dynamic that is occurring as a direct result of the so-called "Croat issue",2 on which two parties, the HDZ and DF, are significantly capitalising politically.

The 2022 general elections took place in an atmosphere shaped by a series of global, regional and domestic crises. The beginning of the year was marked by Russia's aggression against Ukraine, which many believed could "spill over" to other politically fragile areas such as the Western Balkans.

The so-called "Croat issue" is a political project initiated by the HDZ BiH, after Željko Komšić was elected as member of the BiH Presidency for the second time. According to the HDZ's claims, the election of the Croat member of the Presidency with the help of votes from other ethnic groups, primarily Bosniaks, showed that Croats are not equal in BiH. This gave rise to a number of political initiatives related to changes to the Election Law and the FBiH Constitution.

Disruptions in the market, primarily in energy products, which were caused by the Russian aggression against Ukraine as a result of sanctions imposed on Russia by EU countries, the United States and many others, resulted in the rise of global economic uncertainty, increase in prices and costs of living, prices of energy products and fuel, which in a very short time affected the citizens of BiH. Economic insecurity, increased costs of living, withdrawal of deposits from banks due to fear of conflict and inflation are phenomena that considerably marked the period before the elections in BiH, and thus the mood of the voters, who were instilled with the additional fear of poverty and conflict.

A new crisis in Kosovo related to licence plates contributed to this. Serb barricades in the north of Kosovo were originally set up in September 2021, when the Government of Kosovo, without consultation and coordination with the officials in Belgrade, made a decision on how people and vehicles would move between Serbia and Kosovo. After the deadline for harmonising these positions expired in April 2022, the Government of Kosovo decided that on 1 August, a period of re-registration of vehicles with Serbian licence plates of cities in Kosovo (KM, PR, ĐA, etc.) to RKS licence plates would begin. This sparked the erection of new barricades and the exit of Serb representatives from Kosovo institutions, including the judiciary and police. The reaction of the Government of Serbia was also very strong and the new rattling of weapons created a climate of tension and mistrust in the whole region. Parallel with that, elections took place in Serbia, held in April 2022, during which numerous internal political disagreements, political instability and tensions surfaced. The Government of Serbia was formed only in September and was elected for a shorter term than prescribed by law. Serbia also found itself in a clinch between its intention to continue the EU accession process on the one hand, and support for Russia on the other, which is why President Aleksandar Vučić announced during the summer some difficult decisions that were placed before Serbia by Western countries, including the resolution of the status of Kosovo. The pressure on Serbia was also evident through frequent visits of high-ranking American and European officials, their very decisive statements about Russia and the status of Kosovo, as well as through discussions in the UN Security Council.

Signals continuously came from Croatia that further fueled the already hot issues in BiH, such as the "endangerment of Croats", transfer of jurisdiction to the Republika Srpska entity, etc. The positions of Milorad Dodik and Dragan Čović were particularly supported by the President of the Republic of Croatia, Zoran Milanović, whose threatening, aggressive and often offensive rhetoric even went in the direction of insulting the citizens of BiH, constantly crossing the lines of what is acceptable.

High Representative Christian Schmidt himself brought confusion to the election process, first with announcements, and then with direct action related to the BiH Election Law on two occasions (Huskić 2022). His intervention in the Election Law in the middle of the electoral process, with the aim of restoring integrity to the electoral process, had a significant impact on the dynamic of the political campaigns and benefited specifically the parties that were building their campaigns on the saga of Election Law reform. The second intervention took place on the very night of the elections, when interventions were made to the FBiH Constitution with the aim of preventing the blockade of the Federation that we had witnessed in the previous four years. The first intervention did not prove to be sufficient to stop the ubiquitous election fraud, while the second is currently undergoing a test phase at the time of writing this article.

On one hand the election results confirmed the dominance of the established ethno-national parties, while on the other hand, they showed all the shortcomings of the electoral process, which further lost its credibility with these elections (Huskić 2022a). The processes of government constitution are ongoing and the only likely change is the departure of the SDA into the opposition at the level of BiH, and possibly also the Federation. The HDZ and SNSD are each dominant in their own domains and inevitable in the government.

The election campaign cycle was given a positive tone by the reforms and projects implemented by the Government of Sarajevo Canton before the elections, which at least in that part of the country awakened hope in political projects that place the interests of citizens at the centre. A broader political grouping was formed on that political project, which brought together parties that made declarations against corruption, stood behind a common candidate for the member of the BiH Presidency, Denis Bećirović, and promised joint action after the elections.

# 2.2. AN INTRODUCTION TO THE BOSNIAN AND HERZEGOVINIAN POLITICAL SCENE

In general, the framework of Bosnia and Herzegovina's political scene today was laid down by the first democratic elections in 1990. The rise of ethno-national political parties and the clash of reformed communists and parties of the centre, as well as the war that began not long after, cemented the positions of some of the political actors in BiH, especially parties that base their ideology on identity issues. The founding of the so-called national parties followed the matrix of ethno-national stratification,

as a process that significantly influenced the dissolution of the SFRY. Victory in the first multi-party elections in BiH was taken by parties with a national prefix, SDA, SDS and HDZ. The three-party framework created at that time was further strengthened and established in the war that soon followed. The first post-war elections in 1996 were held in an atmosphere of insecurity, fear and uncertainty, with what would today be unimaginable manipulation of the electoral process. The initial reported turnout was over 100% and the elections only confirmed the dominance of the triumvirate of ethno-national parties. Everything else required relatively simple political action. From the very beginning, these parties sovereignly mastered public resources and, through control of public companies and public goods, as well as the public procurement system, all in favour of a narrow clientelistic circle, they went on to establish themselves as inescapable parts of the political mosaic and to a large extent, with the inevitable manipulation of the electoral process, to continuously achieve success in elections. The strong pressure of the active international presence in Bosnia and Herzegovina until the mid-2000s partially succeeded in reducing the total dominance of ethnic parties through insistence on programme coalitions and pressure to implement basic reform processes, but never succeeded in making them less relevant to a stronger extent. On the contrary, the cessation of the active international presence in BiH in the period after 2006 resulted in a spectacular return of identity issues and state organisation issues and an even stronger establishment of ethno-national actors. The constitutional arrangement itself is based primarily on the protection of national interests, so the predominance of the ethno-national system at the level of BiH and the Federation of BiH largely conditions the "functioning" of the government with the participation of established ethno-national parties. In the RS, the institutionalised ethno-national division of power is relatively weak (see Council of Peoples), but the topic of relations in BiH and the position of the RS is a sine qua non for all political actors.

The first serious attempt to crack that setup took place in 2000, when for a short period of two years<sup>3</sup> the heterogeneous and very loose Democratic Alliance for Change, led by social democratic, civic and centre parties, took over power. The trend of changes for the better at that moment had a regional dimension as well, because important things were also happening in two neighbouring and extremely important countries for BiH, in Serbia and Croatia. In Serbia, the government of Slobodan Milošević fell during the protests of October 5, while Tuđman's HDZ was removed from power

<sup>3</sup> The 2000 elections were the last elections covering a period of two years. Four-year cycles began from the next elections in 2002.

for the first time. These changes, as it turned out, were rather short-lived (Smailović 2022).

#### 2.3. POLITICAL PARTIES AND IDEOLOGIES

At this point, it is worth taking a look at the issues of the ideologies and activities of political parties, which are very visible in the example of BiH. When we talk about political parties in BiH, the two most important spectrums on which these parties are positioned are individual-collective and progressive-conservative. An additional spectrum or dimension specific to BiH could be centralisation-decentralisation. Although neglected, the economic, social and other spectrums play an important role in the selfidentification of political parties and most parties see themselves as left, right, centre or somewhere in between. The parties in BiH are also relatively well connected with related parties outside BiH and are mostly members of large political families in the EU. The most numerous from BiH are members of the European People's Party (EPP), and in addition to the HDZ BiH, among them are the SDA, PDP and HDZ 1990, all of which have observer status. The SDP BiH is an associate member of the Party of European Socialists, while the SNSD was excluded from membership and today maintains relations with Putin's United Russia. As for liberals, there is Our Party as a full member of the Alliance of Liberals and Democrats for Europe (ALDE). The majority of parties in BiH are right-oriented parties. The strongest opposition to the well-established ethno-national parties lies in the same or similar ideological space, differentiating on the issues of corruption and state governance. This is the case with the parties People and Justice (NiP), PDP and SDS, as well as some parties with a Croat prefix, which are in opposition to the HDZ BiH.

The opening of the debate on potential changes to the constitutional framework of the state, more precisely the ubiquitous and intractable "constitutional reform", formally began in a relatively positive atmosphere in the mid-2000s in BiH. It coincided with (and was caused by) the intention of reducing international activism and the withdrawal of international actors from BiH. The original intention of these initiatives was to introduce changes to the constitution that would make the state more functional and the decision-making system more feasible by removing redundant mechanisms for the use of vetoes. These initiatives were mainly prepared and headed by the international community with BiH political leaders, but outside the framework of the formal institutions of BiH. Over time, this framework for negotiations resulted in additional politicisation of constitutional topics, significantly moving away from topics and issues that would prepare the country for the EU accession negotiation process. The only more

serious manifestation of constitutional reforms was an agreed package of constitutional reforms from April 2006, which included changes to the constitution that would affirm the supremacy of state institutions in relation to lower levels of government, eliminate existing discrimination in the election of members of the BiH Presidency and House of Peoples, and enable simpler decision-making in the EU rapprochement processes. However, the toppling of this package of constitutional reforms in the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH had far-reaching negative consequences for the political dynamic in BiH, because it was used as an opportunity to radicalise relations, deteriorate political rhetoric in the public space and move away from issues of state functionality and European integration. The side effect of opening a long-lasting and unsuccessful "debate" on constitutional and electoral reform resulted, over time, in a very serious de-ideologisation of political parties. By the loss of the ideological determinant, we refer here to political parties' significant ideological discharge, a deviation from traditional ideological postulates, which make up every ideology, as a coherent set of values and ideas on how society should be organised.

The opening of the issue, and then the continuous debate on constitutional reform, largely deprived all political parties of advanced ideological content, reduced politics to the question of the relationship of the three peoples and the related issues of history and war, thus completely extinguishing, if it had ever even asserted itself in the true sense of the word, the ideological depth of the parties. Moreover, the framework of the debate expanded over time and from the initial desire and need to create a functional state, it gradually became a training ground for numerous contests of opposing visions of the state and internal relations among the dominant ethno-national actors. Essentially, the debate lost its meaning and became an end in itself, because its mobilisation potential, especially in election years, proved to be an inexhaustible source of crises and unresolved issues.

As a result, social-democratic parties have been moving closer to ethnic parties (the SDP to the SDA in FBiH) through coalitions and taking common positions on certain topics or have been moving completely to the right side of the political spectrum, pushing out previous ethno-national champions (like Milorad Dodik's SNSD, which took over the SDS's role).

Since the question of reform of the Constitution of BiH will continue to dominate political life in BiH, the majority of parties in BiH will increasingly abandon programme and ideological activities and necessarily take one of the sides to the detriment of political pluralism and the health of democracy in BiH. Conditioning the further path to the EU by resolving these sensitive and politicised issues makes it even more difficult to open any discussion

on programme activities. Meanwhile, four judgments of the European Court of Human Rights (Sejdić and Finci, Zornić, Pilav, and Šlaku) required the state of BiH to harmonise its legal system with the convention standards by removing constitutional obstacles to establishing an electoral system without ethnic discrimination. However, even these judgments were misused for political purposes and for additionally moving away from programme ideas. This is primarily the case with the so-called "Croat issue", which diverted the attention of the public and the international community from the issue of eliminating discrimination in the constitution to the issue of the position of Croats in BiH in the way the HDZ presented it. This led to the perpetuation of political crises based on this issue and significant mobilisation of voters around the SDA and DF, while the HDZ BiH in majority-Croat areas managed to completely end pluralism among Croats in BiH by fully affirming this issue.

The de-ideologisation of political parties in BiH is partly happening as part of a global trend, but its depth is strongly conditioned by domestic political dynamics. The death of ideologies, as the trend is called, whose proponents come from different ideological traditions,4 experienced its materialisation in terms of the abandonment of ideology by political parties at the beginning of the millennium. This accounts for some of the reasons for the abstention of part of the electorate as well (Degirmendžić and Dundić 2022; Soldo 2022; M. R. M. 2022; V. A. Z. and F. V. 2022; Kovačević 2022). In addition, Bosnia and Herzegovina is a state held captive by well-established political parties, and the ideological and value-based foundations of the political parties are further undermined by the fact that the parties are losing their original purpose of existence as their struggle for power is reduced to controlling and usurping public funds and assets. In such a system, they become service providers primarily to their own clientele, which benefits the most from their coming to power, and to their own members, who are intensively spread through public institutions when they come to power. The established and not at all incorrect understanding in BiH that without the support of the party one cannot advance professionally, engage in entrepreneurship or exercise basic rights in the true sense of the word, testifies to that, which many independent reports on corruption also speak of.<sup>5</sup> This is partly a matter of the general culture of social networks and connections and essentially transactional relationships in society, and to a large extent the result of the

<sup>4</sup> Francis Fukuyama, Slavoj Žižek, John Horgan, Katie Roiphe, to name a few.

Since 2012, BiH has fallen eight index points and, together with Turkey, in this year's Transparency International global report (2023), it was singled out as an example of the biggest fall compared to 2012 in the region of Eastern Europe and Central Asia.

state's captivity,<sup>6</sup> which with all its elements is becoming a toy in the hands of political parties. The "cartelisation" of the ruling parties and the almost total politicisation of public administration and public enterprises results in the capillary presence of political parties and their supporters throughout the public apparatus. In these conditions, essential change on the political scene is extremely difficult, and when we add to all this the tremendous manipulations in the electoral process directed by the well-established ruling parties, it becomes almost impossible.

#### 2.4. CRISES AND THE 2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS

The political crises that preceded the October elections in BiH actually represent only different branches of the crisis that BiH has been in since the fall of the April package in 2006 and the ensuing radicalisation of ethnic and political relations. These crises became more serious over time, negatively affecting not only the political but also the security situation in BiH through constant threats in the public space related to the possibility of new conflicts, which resulted in an awakened interest of Western international actors and a symbolic strengthening of military presence in BiH. These changes were also influenced by the Russian invasion of Ukraine and the energy crisis, which led to political, geostrategic and economic uncertainty. The different alignment of political parties in BiH on the side of either Ukraine or Russia further complicated the relations in BiH and was reflected in vagueness in the formulation of BiH's foreign policy towards Russia, i.e. incomplete alignment of positions with the EU's foreign policy. In the period since the last local elections in 2020, BiH was shaken by blockades caused by a decision of outgoing High Representative Valentin Inzko<sup>7</sup> and then by a crisis caused by Dodik's initiation of the process of "transfer of jurisdiction" from state agencies to new or existing entity institutions. Milorad Dodik, the president of the RS, continuously threatened to withdraw Serb representatives from the Bosnian armed forces, tax system and judiciary, i.e. the High Judicial and Prosecutorial Council, but also from security agencies (State Agency for Investigation and Protection and Intelligence and Security Agency) and create separate entity institutions in the field of control of drugs and medical devices, etc. In the period of 2018–2022, the FBiH government operated in a technical mandate due to the impossibility of forming a coalition after the 2018 elections, resulting in lack of agreement on key reform processes and

The concept of captive state was first explained by the World Bank and is defined as a corruptive practice that establishes control over institutions which then work for the benefit of those who are holding them captive.

<sup>7</sup> At the end of his mandate and on his departure from BiH, Valentin Inzko resorted to the Bonn powers and imposed changes to the Criminal Code of BiH, criminalizing genocide denial.

the practical halting of all serious reforms in this entity. The recent period was marked and complicated by the election of new members of the Central Election Commission (CEC) in 2020, which happened contrary to the wishes of the HDZ and SNSD; both parties contested the election of new members, calling the CEC, and therefore its decisions, illegitimate (Džihana 2022). In May 2021, the ambassadors of the member states of the Peace Implementation Council Steering Committee officially appointed Christian Schmidt as the next High Representative in Bosnia and Herzegovina, after he was nominated for the post by Germany. This was the pretext for Milorad Dodik and RS representatives to open a new crisis, claiming that the appointment was illegitimate and maintaining that it should have been approved by the UN Security Council (where Russia would probably have challenged it).

The political topic par excellence in the pre-election period was, of course, the last stage in the attempt to reform the Election Law (Huskić 2022b), under the auspices of the United States and EU. The disputed issues on which negotiations were held under the leadership of representatives of the US and EU in the previous months were the election of members of the BiH Presidency and the election of the Houses of Peoples, on which the views of Bosniak and Croat representatives were completely opposed. Namely, the proposals of the SDA and the HDZ did not have any points of contact, given that the SDA requested the deletion of ethnic prefixes for the election of members of the Presidency, which is also required by the judgment of the Court of Human Rights in the case of Sejdić and Finci. The SDA proposal was also aimed at reducing the powers of the House of Peoples to the level of the Council of Peoples in the RS, which would only leave the possibility of invoking vital national interest. The HDZ rejected all these models, while some representatives of opposition parties refused to participate in the negotiations held in Neum in January 2022. After the failure of the last round of negotiations, the lack of transparency in the whole process allowed each party to interpret its position and the content of the negotiations through completely contradictory public statements. The public was thus deprived of accurate information about the content and the way in which the talks were held behind closed doors. The HDZ was especially dissatisfied with the lack of agreement and the public began to speculate that the HDZ might block the elections, i.e. their funding, by blocking the adoption of the budget of BiH institutions, which was partly confirmed by the (in)action of HDZ's Minister of Finance Vjekoslav Bevanda. Bevanda blocked the decision on election funding to the point where the High Representative was again forced to intervene by imposing the Law on Amendments to the Law on Funding the Institutions of Bosnia and Herzegovina (OHR 2022), which enabled smooth funding of the election process.

The question of integrity of the election process, which is of essential importance for the health of democracy in BiH, was moved to a lower level of importance in the election reform process. After the failure of the last round of negotiations in Neum, the new High Representative in BiH, Christian Schmidt, on July 27, i.e. within the election process itself, imposed amendments to the Election Law with the aim of improving the integrity of the election process and restoring citizens' trust in it (Radio Free Europe 2022). Professionals, including the CEC, mostly criticised the timing, while opinions were divided about the content, but slightly optimistic (E. Ć. 2022). Subsequent analysis showed, however, that the imposed changes were insufficient to improve the integrity of the election process and that manipulation and fraud were ubiquitous this year (Huskić 2022a). The CEC alone submitted 95 reports to prosecutor's offices after the announcement of the 2022 General Elections.<sup>8</sup>

## 2.5. CAMPAIGN FOR THE 2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS

The analysis of this campaign cycle undeniably shows that, despite the imposed amendments to the Election Law, the parties in BiH did not give up using all possible means and inappropriate practices in order to achieve a better election result. Transparency International (TI) monitoring shows that the political parties spent an impressive 11.5 million KM during the campaign period, while over 2,200 examples of misuse of public resources for their campaigns were noted (Transparentno 2022). Among the many examples of such abuses, those that stand out are "paid promotion of the documentary From Vision to Victory, broadcast by RTRS, for whose promotion dozens of billboards were erected with the image of the director of the University Clinical Centre of the RS, Vlado Đajić, who was a candidate for parliament", and "paid billboards for the Public Institution 'Drina National Park' promoting the institution's director Radomir Pavlović, who was also a candidate for parliament" (TI BiH 2022a). Increased budget spending, especially one-time aid for certain categories (TI BiH 2022b), such as pensioners (RS Retirement and Insurance Fund 2022), young people and children of fallen soldiers (Slobodna Bosna 2022), is a characteristic of election years, but BiH is no exception in this regard. In October 2022, at the height of the election campaign period, the Prime Minister of the FBiH promised a third increase in pensions, subsidised electricity costs, and then before the elections, in September 2022, a decision was made on a onetime benefit for the unemployed in the amount of 100 KM (Oslobođenje

<sup>8</sup> Of these, 51 reports were filed against political subjects, because the CEC found the names of deceased persons when checking voter support signatures, while the rest relate to other violations of the election rules and Election Law.

2022). In the same package, the FBiH Government allocated funds for one-time financial assistance of 100 KM to other categories of the population, through the Decree on Assistance to the Population due to the Increase in the Consumer Price Index. The decree provided assistance for pensioners, beneficiaries of veterans' disability protection rights, persons with disabilities, and civilian victims of war. In addition, aid in the form of packages of basic foodstuffs was given to recipients of permanent cash and other material aid (Government of FBiH 2022). Payne (1991) defines this phenomenon as the electoral theory of spending, while other authors emphasise the tendency of especially coalition governments to spend more during election years than single-party governments (Persson, Roland and Tabellini 2007).

This year, the parties did not shy away from premature campaigns and the CEC imposed relatively high fines on four political parties, while the TI submitted a total of 34 reports.

The integrity of the election process on election day and manipulations resulting from the inflated and unrealistic electoral register (Tomić 2022) have been a source of frustration for years for everyone who cares about the health of democracy in BiH. In spite of the imposed measures, the trading of seats in electoral boards experienced a boom for the 2022 General Elections. Lists circulated on social networks of those appointed to electoral boards on behalf of parties with which they have no connection. who were appointed there as part of an illegal agreement among the ruling parties to secure a majority in electoral boards even in places where they are not represented. It is worth recalling here the intervention of the High Representative on 27 July 2022, which was aimed at preventing this practice, because it is precisely the trading of seats in electoral boards that enables one or two parties to control an electoral board. This leads to appalling manipulation, especially in the counting of votes, but also in other aspects of the election process, such as voter identification, steering voters to vote for a particular political option and the like. Failure to introduce technical improvements, such as video surveillance, biometric identification or scanners at polling stations, once again undermined the credibility of the election process.

As for the topics that dominated the campaigns, they are part of the now already standard range of topics resulting from the crises discussed earlier. Very little or nothing was said about socioeconomic topics and plans, while talk about the EU and our path toward it was completely absent.

<sup>9</sup> Adding unfilled ballots, invalidating ballots of political opponents and manipulation with preferential votes.

Another important aspect of the campaign period in BiH was the use of threats and blackmail, which particularly affected budget beneficiaries. They were openly threatened by politicians during this campaign cycle, with Milorad Dodik (BN 2022) again this year taking the lead in this regard.

#### 2.6. ELECTION RESULTS

The proverbially slow process of counting votes again this year caused numerous frustrations, especially due to the sudden turnarounds we witnessed from the time the polling stations closed until the morning of the next day. In the rather uncertain race for president of the RS, opposition candidate Jelena Trivić declared victory in the late evening hours of election day and delivered a serious and conciliatory presidential speech. According to the opposition, the difference was such that a reversal was statistically impossible. By morning, things had changed drastically and Milorad Dodik, the candidate of the ruling party, emerged as the definitive winner. At the request of the opposition, the CEC reacted with a ruling on a ballot recount for this race, which did not find major violations, and the victory of Milorad Dodik was confirmed. What this affair overlooked was ballot manipulation at the polling stations after the polling stations were closed (Huskić 2022a). In addition to manipulation with unused ballots, valid ballots were invalidated and preferential voting within lists was proven to be manipulated. SNSD candidate Želika Cvijanović won the race for the Presidency of BiH in the RS and the SNSD's dominance was also confirmed in the RS National Assembly. In the Federation of BiH, the SDA and HDZ lost the race for the Presidency of BiH and Denis Bećirović and Żeljko Komšić were elected to this body. For the latter, it is his second consecutive election and his fourth mandate in total, which was initially the key reason why the "Croat issue" was opened. Both parties, however, achieved a good result and had the possibility of acquiring majorities in the legislative bodies with their satellites. The SDA did not succeed in doing that at the state level, where the opposition wrapped up talks with the HDZ and SNSD, while the Federation of BiH is an unfinished story due to the marginal difference in the House of Representatives, largely due to changes to the Election Law introduced by the High Representative in the night after the elections, which were supposed to facilitate the constitution of government and prevent blockades. Namely, the changes increase the number of delegates in the House of Peoples of the FBiH and changed the procedure of nomination and voting for the president and vice-presidents of the FBiH, who are crucial for the appointment of the mandatary and new government. Some delegates were thus elected to the House of Peoples by lot, which gave the SDA a slight advantage in the decision-making process in this house and additionally complicated the situation regarding the appointment of the Government.

As expected, the results of the elections are only an incremental change, both due to the violated integrity of the election process and due to the manipulation of the media space, because both strive to maintain the situation as it is (TI BiH 2022a; TI BiH 2022b).

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Džihana, Amer. (2022). "Narativi o Centralnoj izbornoj komisiji BiH: 'Nelegalna i politički pristrasna'." *Mediacentar\_online*, 17. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/narativi-o-centralnoj-izbornoj-komisiji-bih-nelegalna-i-politicki-pristrasna">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/narativi-o-centralnoj-izbornoj-komisiji-bih-nelegalna-i-politicki-pristrasna</a>

Fond PIO RS. (2022). "Isplata jednokratne novčane pomoći penzionerima – drugi dio." Fond za penzijsko i invalidsko osiguranje Republike Srpske, 28. 9. 2022. https://tinyurl.com/46wjfey3

Huskić, Adnan. (2022). "Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva: Svi neuspjesi bh. vlasti." *Mediacentar\_online*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin/reforma-izbornog-zakonodavstva-svi-neuspjesni-bh-vlasti">https://media.ba/bs/magazin/reforma-izbornog-zakonodavstva-svi-neuspjesni-bh-vlasti</a>

Huskić, Adnan. (2022a). "Izborni proces je ove godine još više izgubio na kredibilitetu." *Mediacentar\_online*, 12. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/izborni-proces-je-ove-godine-jos-vise-izgubio-na-kredibilitetu">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/izborni-proces-je-ove-godine-jos-vise-izgubio-na-kredibilitetu</a>

Huskić, Adnan. (2022b). "Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva: Svi neuspjesi bh. vlasti." *Mediacentar\_online*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/agazine/reforma-izbornog-zakonodavstva-svi-neuspjesni-bh-vlasti">https://media.ba/bs/agazine/reforma-izbornog-zakonodavstva-svi-neuspjesni-bh-vlasti</a>

OHR. (2022). Odluka kojom se donosi Zakon o izmjenama i dopunama Zakona o financiranju institucija Bosne i Hercegovine. 7. 6. 2022, br. 04/22. http://www.ohr.int/decision-enacting-the-law-on-amendments-to-the-law-on-financing-of-the-institutions-of-bosnia-and-herzegovina-3/

Payne, James L. (1991). "Elections and Government Spending." *Public Choice*, 70(1): 71-82.

Persson, Torsten; Roland, Gerard; Tabellini, Guido. (2007). "Electoral Rules and Government Spending in Parliamentary Democracies." *Quarterly Journal of Political Science*, 2(2): 155-188.

Radio Slobodna Evropa. (2022). "Visoki predstavnik nametnuo izmjene Izbornog zakona BiH bez političkih pitanja." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 27. 7. 2022. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/ohr-schmidt-izbornizakon/31962082.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/ohr-schmidt-izbornizakon/31962082.html</a>

Smailović, Edin. (2022). "Peti oktobar: Građanski prevrat koji se zapravo nikada nije dogodio." *Mediacentar\_online*, 5. 10. 2022. <a href="https://balkans.aljazeera.net/opinions/2022/10/5/peti-oktobar-gradjanski-prevrat-koji-sezapravo-nikada-nije-dogodio">https://balkans.aljazeera.net/opinions/2022/10/5/peti-oktobar-gradjanski-prevrat-koji-sezapravo-nikada-nije-dogodio</a>

TI BiH. (2022a). "TI BiH: Zloupotreba javnih resursa za izbornu kampanju i dalje dominantna, predstavljena i mapa predizbornih radova i potrošnje." *Transparency International*, 31. 8. 2022. <a href="https://ti-bih.org/ti-bih-zloupotreba-javnih-resursa-za-izbornu-kampanju-i-dalje-dominantna-predstavljena-i-mapa-predizbornih-radova-i-potrosnje/">https://ti-bih.org/ti-bih-zloupotreba-javnih-resursa-za-izbornu-kampanju-i-dalje-dominantna-predstavljena-i-mapa-predizbornih-radova-i-potrosnje/</a>

TI BiH. (2022b). "Pred izbore iz budžeta podijeljeno 278 miliona KM biračima. Stranke na kampanju do sad potrošile 9,6 miliona KM." *Transparency International*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://ti-bih.org/pred-izbore-izbudzeta-podijeljeno-278-miliona-km-biracima-stranke-na-kampanju-do-sad-potrosile-96-miliona-km/">https://ti-bih.org/pred-izbore-izbudzeta-podijeljeno-278-miliona-km-biracima-stranke-na-kampanju-do-sad-potrosile-96-miliona-km/</a>

TI BiH. (2023). "Bosna i Hercegovina najgora u regionu po indeksu percepcije korupcije: BiH u potpunosti devastirana korupcijom – stanje se pogoršava." *Transparency International BiH*, 31. 1. 2023. <a href="https://ti-bih.org/bosna-i-hercegovina-najgora-u-regionu-po-indeksu-percepcije-korupcije-bih-u-potpunosti-devastirana-korupcijom-stanje-se-pogorsava/">https://ti-bih.org/bosna-i-hercegovina-najgora-u-regionu-po-indeksu-percepcije-korupcije-bih-u-potpunosti-devastirana-korupcijom-stanje-se-pogorsava/</a>

Transparentno. (2022). "Stranke na izbornu kampanju potrošile 11,5 miliona KM. TI BIH zabilježio preko 2200 primjera zloupotrebe javnih resursa za kampanju." *Transparentno.ba*, 1. 11. 2022. <a href="https://transparentno.ba/2022/11/01/stranke-na-izbornu-kampanju-potrosile-115-miliona-km-ti-bih-zabiljezio-preko-2200-primjera-zloupotrebe-javnih-resursa-za-kampanju/">https://transparentno.ba/2022/11/01/stranke-na-izbornu-kampanju-potrosile-115-miliona-km-ti-bih-zabiljezio-preko-2200-primjera-zloupotrebe-javnih-resursa-za-kampanju/</a>

Vlada FBiH. (2022). "Dopuna Uredbe o pomoći stanovništvu: Jednokratna novčana naknada za nezaposlene." *Vlada FBiH*, 22. 9. 2022. <a href="https://fbihvlada.gov.ba/bs/dopuna-uredbe-o-pomoci-stanovnistvu-jednokratna-novcana-naknada-za-nezaposlene">https://fbihvlada.gov.ba/bs/dopuna-uredbe-o-pomoci-stanovnistvu-jednokratna-novcana-naknada-za-nezaposlene</a>

### Newspaper articles

BN. (2022). "Dodikove ucjene i prijetnje: Ko ne glasa za SNSD neka vrati pare!" *BN*, 23. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtvbn.com/4032430/dodikove-ucjene-i-prijetnje-ko-ne-glasa-za-snsd-neka-vrati-pare">https://www.rtvbn.com/4032430/dodikove-ucjene-i-prijetnje-ko-ne-glasa-za-snsd-neka-vrati-pare</a>

Degirmendžić, S.; Dundić, D. (2022). "'Doiksavanje' i ostale prevare na izborima u BiH: Zašto je mali broj žena u vlasti?" *Fokus*, 17. 12. 2022. <a href="https://www.fokus.ba/vijesti/bih/doiksavanje-i-ostale-prevare-na-izborima-u-bih-zasto-je-mali-broj-zena-u-vlasti/2457003/">https://www.fokus.ba/vijesti/bih/doiksavanje-i-ostale-prevare-na-izborima-u-bih-zasto-je-mali-broj-zena-u-vlasti/2457003/</a>

E. Ć. (2022). "Arnautović: Šmit je malo zakasnio s nametanjem izmjena Izbornog zakona." *Dnevni avaz*, 9. 8. 2022. <a href="https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/763962/arnautovic-smit-je-malo-zakasnio-s-nametanjem-izmjena-izbornog-zakona">https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/763962/arnautovic-smit-je-malo-zakasnio-s-nametanjem-izmjena-izbornog-zakona</a>

Kovačević, Ljiljana. (2022). "Izborni dan na području RS: Krađe glasova, popunjeni listići, sukobi u biračkim odborima." Žurnal, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://zurnal.info/clanak/krade-glasova-popunjeni-listici-sukobi-u-birackim-odborima/25368">https://zurnal.info/clanak/krade-glasova-popunjeni-listici-sukobi-u-birackim-odborima/25368</a>

M. R. M. (2022). "Izborne manipulacije u BiH 'dovedene do savršenstva'." Blic, 3. 10. 2022. https://www.blic.rs/vesti/republika-srpska/izborne-manipulacije-u-bih-posebno-u-republici-srpskoj-dovedene-do-savrsenstva/y9fe6en

Oslobođenje. (2022). "Novalićeva poruka penzionerima: Treći put ove godine povećavamo najnižu penziju u Federaciji." *Oslobođenj*e, 13. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.oslobodjenje.ba/vijesti/bih/video-novaliceva-poruka-penzionerima-treci-put-ove-godine-povecavamo-najnizu-penziju-u-federaciji-800419">https://www.oslobodjenje.ba/vijesti/bih/video-novaliceva-poruka-penzionerima-treci-put-ove-godine-povecavamo-najnizu-penziju-u-federaciji-800419</a>

Slobodna Bosna Nezavisni informativni portal. (2022). "Što su izbori bliže, lakše se do budžetskog novca stiže: Vlada RS mladima dijeli po 100, a djeci poginulih boraca po 1.000 KM." *Slobodna Bosna Nezavisni informativni portal*, 1. 9. 2022. https://tinyurl.com/bevw8wrv

Soldo, Vera. (2022). "Kako spriječiti izborne krađe u BiH?" *DW*, 11. 10. 2022. https://www.dw.com/bs/mo%C5%BEe-li-elektronsko-glasanje-sprije%C4%8Diti-izborne-kra%C4%91e-u-bih/a-63401050

Tomić, Slađan. (2022). "CIK: Izlaznost mala; Analitičari: Birački spisak prenapuhan, manje nas je!" *Buka*, 5. 10. 2022. <a href="https://6yka.com/bih/cik-izlaznost-mala-analiticari-biracki-spisak-prenapuhan-manje-nas-je">https://6yka.com/bih/cik-izlaznost-mala-analiticari-biracki-spisak-prenapuhan-manje-nas-je</a>

V. A. Z.; F. V. (2022). "Tanja Topić: Izborne prevare urušile su dio demokratije u BiH." *Radiosarajevo.ba*, 16. 10. 2022. <a href="https://radiosarajevo.ba/">https://radiosarajevo.ba/</a> metromahala/lica/tanja-topic-izborne-prevare-urusile-su-dio-demokratije-u-bih/472017

## Chapter 3

# POLITICAL INFLUENCE ON THE MEDIA AND THE USE OF SOCIAL NETWORKS FOR POLITICAL PROMOTION

Marija Arnautović

#### 3.1. INTRODUCTION

The media can shape public opinion and behaviour, which is why they have always had a significant role to play in politics. Ever since the emergence of the first printed newspapers, social elites have tried to put them under control. The media inform the public, introduce topics for the public to think about, but they also frame reality in a way which may suit certain political elites. Only a well-informed public can make well-informed decisions, but what happens when the public is informed about politics and current affairs via media reporting influenced by politics?

The media in Bosnia and Herzegovina have been under the influence of politics for years. Lack of adequate regulation, non-transparency of media ownership, financial instability and lack of professionalism are among the factors leading to media susceptibility to political influence. Instead of objective, professional and balanced reporting, a political milieu dominated for the last three decades by narratives of division, conflict, permanent impasse, the failure of different political actors to reach an agreement, but also by corruption in the media sphere, has brought about one-sidedness, fanboy journalism and often sensationalism.

The media in Bosnia and Herzegovina often project the opinions of certain political groups, most commonly those in power, they champion their interests and create divisive narratives breaking professional and ethical standards. The presence of political disinformation in the media serves political propaganda and/or commercial interests, whilst bias, as this publication demonstrates, is still the biggest problem in media reporting in Bosnia and Herzegovina.

The strong and profound influence of politics on the media in Bosnia and Herzegovina is exacerbated by the complex political setup instituted by the 1995 Dayton Peace Accords which divided the country into two entities, the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Republika Srpska (RS), each with its own government and media. From the end of the war onwards, this has complicated and polarised the Bosnian-Herzegovinian

media environment made up of a large number of public and private media which are often connected to political parties and have taken on the role of promoters of ethnic interests these political groups represent. All of this exacerbates the polarisation of the public, whilst research shows that the public often follow and trust those media which cast their group in a positive light and reinforce their beliefs and attitudes (Sokol 2022a).

# 3.2. THE MEDIA SECTOR IN BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA IN 2022

Bosnia and Herzegovina entered 2023 as an EU accession candidate, in spite of the fact that nothing had been done to improve, amongst other things, the freedom of expression and the press or the protection of journalists, which is part of the European Commission's fourteen priorities assigned to Bosnia in 2019 (Sokol 2023). The latest European Commission Bosnia and Herzegovina Report stresses serious concerns over political pressure, threats and intimidation of journalists, the polarised political climate, continual verbal attacks and nationalist rhetoric which, according to the report, have created a hostile environment for media freedom, but also concerns over the failure to adopt laws on media ownership transparency (European Commission 2022).

In spite of the recommendations issued by the European Commission and media associations, new legislation, above all a law that would regulate the transparency of media ownership and financing, is still missing, as is the law on electronic media which should have been passed in 2016, in accordance with the Stabilisation and Association Agreement (Zablocki 2018). The enforcement of the Freedom of Access to Information Act is still inadequate, and the new law regulating access to state-level information, a pre-draft of which was published in mid-2021, has not been adopted either. Although the pre-draft mandates proactive transparency on the part of institutions, representatives of civil society have criticised it on account of the large number of exceptions it foresees, amongst other things.

In 2022, voices calling for more repressive measures to combat disinformation and "fake news" instead of legislation which would foster more transparent governance and better protection of journalists, grew increasingly strong. Milorad Dodik, the president of the Union of Independent Social-Democrats (Savez nezavisnih socijaldemokrata; SNSD) requested the Government of the Republika Srpska to prepare new and amend the existing laws on the prevention of the dissemination of fake news and hate speech, as well as to introduce defamation into the Criminal Code of the Republika Srpska as a

criminal offence, and to expand the list of offences against the constitutional order (Sokol 2023). The introduction of these legal arrangements was justified by claims that such legal frameworks exist in the EU, whereby the fact that the European Court of Human Rights case law states that prison sentences are never justified in defamation cases (Sokol 2023) is ignored. In addition, the Ministry of Justice, the Ministry of Communication and Transport and the Ministry of Human Rights and Refugees at the state level are drafting legislation for combating online hate speech which, if passed in an inadequate form, may impact the freedom of expression on the internet.

In 2022, the BH Journalists' Association registered more than 30 physical and verbal threats and attacks on journalists and media organisations (Radević 2022). One example illustrative of the way persons in positions of power treat journalists is the attack by Zoran Čegar, the suspended head of the Uniformed Police Division of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, on a journalist of the Centre for Investigative Journalism (CIN), who asked him for a comment after a hearing at the Municipal Court in Dubrovnik where he stood trial for fraud. Čegar asked the journalist why she had not written that he was a war hero, after which he threatened to "rip her throat out" (CIN 2022). Numerous journalists were targets of inflammatory posts on the Facebook profile of Jasmin Mulahusić, who has been investigated by the Prosecutor's Office of Bosnia and Herzegovina for over a year for inciting national, racial and religious hatred, division and enmity (Fukelj 2022a).

A large number of attacks on journalists remain unprosecuted, in spite of the European Commission's recommendation to ensure adequate prosecution of threats and violence against journalists and media workers. In 2022, a liaison officer for journalists was appointed at the Prosecutor's Office of the Canton of Sarajevo, which was the first concrete step towards providing more effective protection of journalists and prosecution of attacks on them in the canton. In mid-2022, a motion was carried in the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of Bosnia and Herzegovina to codify attacks on journalists as a criminal offence, but it has yet to be put on the agenda of the Council of Ministers (Fukelj 2022b). Research shows that work in journalism is still underpaid and underappreciated, and that more and more journalists decide to seek employment in other sectors.

#### 3.3. MEDIA FINANCING AND POLITICAL INFLUENCE

The political elites most commonly interfere in the editorial policies of the media by leveraging the patterns of media financing, and media ownership. The media sector in BiH is characterised by a large number of media operating in a modestly-sized market, so in order to survive the media often

rely on public funds. According to the data of the Regulatory Agency for Communications of Bosnia and Herzegovina, there are 107 TV stations in the country, 150 radio stations, 12 providers of on-demand audio-visual media services and three public broadcasters at the state and entity level. Although there is no official register of online media, research has identified 614 news portals, 44% of which do not have a masthead (Osmančević 2021). Many broadcasters are publicly owned, their founders being municipal, cantonal, city and entity governments which provide most of their financing through grants and subsidies. This category includes the three state- and entity-level broadcasters, two news agencies and 81 radio and TV stations.

According to marketing agency estimates, the size of the Bosnian-Herzegovinian advertising market (net investment) in 2022 was 40 million Euros, including TV, radio, press and billboard advertising. The media are contending for a slice of the marketing pie with regional TV stations, and increasingly with search engines, social networks and influencers who offer advertising space at much lower rates. To survive, the media need public funds, which they receive at all levels of government, often in a non-transparent and arbitrary manner in the form of grants and subsidies, but also commercial contracts (Sokol 2017). Research from 2017 estimates that public expenditure for the media ranges from 30 to 100 million BAM (Sokol 2017). Local governments contract the media to cover the work of mayors and municipal mayors, and this coverage is often propagandistic and lacks critical reporting (Hodžić and Sokol 2018).

In addition, public enterprises which spend on advertising are connected to the political elites, and the media do not report on them critically. As UN research on the safety of journalists in BiH shows, journalists resort to self-censorship because they cannot report on abuses in the companies which advertise in their medium (UN 2022).

Political and financial pressure was the biggest problem faced by the media sector in 2022 as well. The 2022 general elections showed that many media in the country were nothing but the cat's paw of political parties used for political ends. The results of the research presented in this publication indicate that the most common harmful content was biased and propagandistic coverage by the mainstream media and anonymous portals. The media favoured their candidates, discredited others, and pushed versions of current and past events that fit their ethnic, ideological and political framework.

For instance, bias was obvious in the media reports about the anniversary of Operation Storm, which the media in the Republika Srpska referred

to as a war crime, whilst the Croatian-language media in the Federation of BiH referred to it as a victory. It was also evident in the coverage of the elections, electoral results and the protests – in some RS media the outcome of the elections was presented as the result of electoral fraud perpetrated by the ruling party, in others as a well-deserved victory which did not suit the foreign actors with secret agendas operating in the country (Sokol 2023).

The influence of politics on the media is likewise in evidence in the case of the Regulatory Agency for Communications. Since Draško Milinović, the former director of the Radio-Television of the Republika Srpska (RTRS), became head of the Agency, the RTRS, the medium that used to be penalised most frequently, has not received a single fine, in spite of the fact that even a cursory glance reveals that this broadcaster breaks the rules of the Code on Audio-Visual Media Services and Radio Services, especially the provisions pertaining to fair and unbiased reporting (Bubonjić 2022). In October 2022, Milinović announced draconic measures against FACE TV because, he claimed. Senad Hadžifeizović, the owner and editor-in-chief of that TV station, asked a guest in a programme if Milorad Dodik should be "killed". Milinović announced these measures against FACE TV, to be imposed in an expedited procedure, in an interview for the SRNA news agency late in October last year. He had formed his opinion without establishing the facts first (Fukeli 2022c). The Agency called off the investigation in December following the findings of the Agency for Forensic and Expert Examinations according to which, allegedly, it was impossible to determine whether that word was actually spoken. Such investigations influence the citizens' perceptions of the media and cause them to regard the media as biased and subject to political influence, but they also often follow the media that match their ideological preferences (Sokol 2022a).

# 3.4. THE ELECTION CAMPAIGN - THE MEDIA IN THE SERVICE OF POLITICS

The 2022 campaigns of political parties and independent candidates were mostly covered in a biased manner, without context and additional sources. The information published during the campaign, as this research demonstrates, was mostly based on the statements made by party representatives, primarily the representatives of the parties in power in a particular part of the country. This rendered obvious the divisions in the media, along entity lines above all, as well as the lack of editorial independence, integrity and professionalism, and consistency in adhering to legal regulations.

Favouring certain political groups or individuals in media reporting during the 2022 general elections campaign unmistakably showed the inclination of the media towards the government or the opposition, which was most clearly visible in the media in the Republika Srpska, where the public broadcaster RTRS based its reporting on covering the representatives of the entity government led by the SNSD and headed by Milorad Dodik, whilst on the other hand BN Televizija mostly covered representatives of the opposition. Whereas the RTRS cast the governing party exclusively in a positive light and criticised the opposition, BN's programming could be described as the mirror image of RTRS's.

In the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina the situation is more complex, and the influence of politics on the media is at first glance more moderate and underhand. Still, political influence or an inclination towards a particular political faction is recognisable in some media. Political influence is most readily observable in the reporting of the news portals Stav and Faktor devoted to promoting the Party of Democratic Action (Stranka Demokratske Akcije; SDA) and criticising the opposition. Former members of SDA are the most frequent targets of these two portals. On the other hand, the Radio-Television of Herceg Bosna founded two years ago is programmatically orientated towards covering Croat parties, as is the case with most internet portals registered in Herzegovina. Most portals which describe themselves as aiming at an ethnic Croat readership have mounted efforts to discredit the Croat Member of the Presidency, Željko Komšić (DF).

It is clear that the parties which have seized a part of the media sphere focus primarily on the three ethnic segments of the public whose votes they vied for in the general elections. How those in power treat the media is illustrated by their refusal to take part in the TV debates organised by the state-level broadcaster BHRT. Out of the ten candidates running for the state Presidency, only one accepted the invitation to participate in a face-off. The BH Journalists' Association is of the opinion that the candidates' refusal to participate in the debates on public-service TV was an act of arrogance and irresponsibility towards the voters and the public in Bosnia and Herzegovina as a whole (BH Journalists 2022).

The proliferation of anonymous portals which appear during election campaigns with a view to spreading disinformation and other problematic content aimed at discrediting political opponents further divided the media sphere and increased the visibility of political influence on the media. There were cases in which mainstream media republished content from one such portal or tabloid, legitimising that content (Buboniić 2022).

#### 3.5. REGULATION AND SELF-REGULATION

Media coverage of political entities during election campaigns is regulated by Chapter 16 of the Election Law of Bosnia and Herzegovina<sup>10</sup> and the Rulebook on Media Coverage of Political Entities from the Day Elections are Announced Until the Election Day.<sup>11</sup> Under these regulations, which cover not only political parties, coalitions and independent candidates as direct participants in election campaigns but also the media, political entities are obliged to respect and foster freedom of the press, whilst the media are obliged to support democratic processes through fair and unbiased coverage during the election period.

On 27 July 2022, High Representative Christian Schmidt imposed so-called technical amendments to the Election Law, which in part apply to the media and social networks during election campaigns. The amendments, pertaining to the "integrity of the electoral process", regulate the use of electronic, print and online media as well as social networks in election campaigns. They define hate speech, as well as abuse of public funds and resources, and lay down fines of up to 30,000 BAM for violations, three times the previous amount. There are no clear indicators that the amendments have changed the manner in which the media cover election campaigns, or that the previous legislation had helped reduce political influence on the media.

The High Representative imposed amendments to the Election Law<sup>12</sup> that have to do with the manner in which parts of the government are constituted on the election night of 2 October, a few hours before the preliminary results were published. The decision further complicated reporting and led to a lack of clarity and accuracy (Arnautović 2022), and the media yet again had to rely on information provided by party representatives.

Chapter 16 of the Election Law of Bosnia and Herzegovina grants the Regulatory Agency for Communications the authority in all cases in which electronic media fail to abide by the provisions of the Chapter and the Rulebook on Media Coverage. The Agency is charged with monitoring the coverage of political entities and ensuring that relevant electoral rules and

<sup>10</sup> https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/documents/English/Laws/BIHElectionlaw.pdf

<sup>11</sup> https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/Opci\_izbori\_2018/P/Rulebook\_on\_media\_coverage\_of\_political\_subjects.pdf

<sup>12</sup> http://www.ohr.int/decision-enacting-the-law-on-amendments-to-the-election-law-of-bosnia-and-herzegovina-8/

regulations are followed, from the announcement of the elections to the polling day.

The question arises of how a regulatory body in charge of broadcasters will assess their work if it is under political influence itself. There is a regulatory and self-regulatory system for the media in place, but the fact remains that the Regulatory Agency for Communications, although authorised to issue fines and warnings to electronic media, mostly acts on reports filed by citizens and does not conduct regular monitoring and inspection. The Press Council of Bosnia and Herzegovina self-regulates online and print media, but its scope of authority is restricted to mediation and issuing of non-binding rulings on media content in breach of the Press and Online Media Code of Bosnia and Herzegovina. The effectiveness of the self-regulatory system is especially limited when it comes to anonymous internet portals (Sokol and Ćalović 2022).

# 3.6. SOCIAL NETWORKS - A NEW FIELD OF POLITICAL BATTLE

The information system in Bosnia and Herzegovina has changed substantially in the last decade, and the internet penetration rate, according to the Regulatory Agency for Communication, was 95% in 2022. Television is still the most important source of information for the general public, but online media and social networks are the most important for younger generations (Sokol 2022a). Political parties have recognised the importance of social media, so a large part of the 2022 election campaign switched to that communication platform in an attempt to find new young potential voters.

The number of social networks users is constantly rising. Facebook is the most popular platform in Bosnia and Herzegovina, followed by Instagram and YouTube (Sokol and Ćalović 2022). TikTok is also expanding, whilst Twitter, although least popular in the country, hosted accounts that provided organised support to political parties during the 2022 campaign, which often included abuse, hate speech and discrediting of political opponents. This was even more evident on Facebook, the network with the largest number of users in BiH.

Many political parties and their representatives have their own profiles on social networks. Compared to politicians from the neighbouring countries, the political marketing of Bosnian-Herzegovinian politicians is underdeveloped, uncreative and uninventive, and in many ways lags behind

modern technologies, so it relies on profiles supporting specific political groups by leaving positive below-the-line comments on articles about a particular party or candidate, and negative comments on articles concerning other parties and candidates.

In addition to social media accounts, political parties also use bots or trolls, that is, fake profiles for communication with social media users. Although the word "bot" means an automated account, when we talk about political parties in Bosnia and Herzegovina, we use it to refer not to software, but to persons who create fake pages and profiles which they use to mislead the public in an organised manner.

An analysis conducted by Radio Free Europe (Kešmer et al. 2022) revealed that in the run-up to the 2022 general elections, party bots operated in the following manner: a single person would create at least 20 Facebook profiles under false names and a minimum of a dozen Twitter accounts and accounts on other social networks. These profiles and accounts would then be used to repost and lavish praise on the content posted by their party and candidates, and to criticise and abuse political opponents, as well as other parties and candidates.

Anonymity affords them the freedom to spread disinformation, slander and insults without fear of litigation. Radio Free Europe documented several such profiles which most often comment on or share content posted by the Union of Independent Social-Democrats and the Party of Democratic Action.

That social networks are increasingly important to political parties can also be seen from the amounts invested in promotion on Facebook. During the one month of campaigning in 2022, the Union of Independent Social-Democrats spent over 64,000 BAM for political promotion on Facebook. If we add to this the expenditure for ads promoting individual candidates and local branches, the party spent around 80,000 BAM. For that amount of money, Facebook provided around 18.8 million views of the party's political messages. Our Party (Naša Stranka; NS) invested 20,892 BAM in political advertising, United Srpska (Ujedinjena Srpska; US) 13,150 BAM, the Social-Democratic Party of Bosnia and Herzegovina (Socijaldemokratska Partija BiH; SDPBiH) 11,927, Croatian Democratic Union (Hrvatska Demokratska Zajednica; HDZ) 9,507, People and Justice Party (Narod i pravda; Nip) 4,741 and the Party of Democratic Action 2,711 BAM (Zatega and Sijamija 2022). The messaging of three political parties – the Union of Independent Social-Democrats, the Croatian Democratic Union and the Party of Democratic Action – was viewed over 26 million times during the campaign.

Paid political promotion is not allowed before the beginning of the official campaign, but political parties paid for promotion before the campaign anyway. This indicates that the internet is becoming the main platform for promotion and discrediting, and that additional research is necessary, as are improved (self-)regulatory mechanisms.

#### 3.7. CONCLUSION

The consequence of imbalanced and one-sided reporting during election campaigns is an uninformed public ill-equipped to decide who would best represent it over the following four years. The most important task of the media in the electoral process is precisely to facilitate public participation, teach the voters how to exercise their rights and provide political representatives with a platform to convey their electoral messages.

A free, critical and politically literate public cannot exist without professional, unbiased media with autonomous editorial policies. It is hard to expect the Bosnian-Herzegovinian media, divided as they are along ethnic lines, divergent in their approach and topic selection, one-sided, biased and uncritically inclined towards the political elites of their ethnic groups, to resist political pressure.

The media ought to be a societal corrective, the first to critique the government and keep it in check in defence of the public interest. Just as they can be an instrument of democratisation and shaping of a politically literate public, they can be a tool of propaganda and manipulation that creates a dependent society prone to divisions, hate speech and conflict.

Economic empowerment of the media, good legislation and politically independent regulators are a step towards unbiased and professional journalism, free from political meddling. Only that kind of journalism can be a societal corrective, especially in transitional, post-conflict societies such as Bosnia and Herzegovina, in which professional standards in journalism should play an indispensable role.

#### **REFERENCES**

Arnautović, Marija. (2022). "Praćenje Opštih izbora 2022 – najveći izazovi za medije." *Mediacentar\_online*, 6. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/pracenje-opstih-izbora-2022-najveci-izazovi-za-medije">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/pracenje-opstih-izbora-2022-najveci-izazovi-za-medije</a>

BH novinari. (2022). "BH novinari: Odbijanje političara da sudjeluju u TV debatama predstavlja nepoštivanje građana". BH novinari, 12.9. 2022. https://bhnovinari.ba/bs/2022/09/12/bh-novinari-odbijanje-politicara-da-sudjeluju-u-tv-debatama-predstavlja-nepostivanje-gradjana/

Bubonjić, Mladen. (2022). "Otkako je bivši direktor RTRS-a na poziciji RAK, nema objavljenih kazni za RTRS." *Mediacentar\_online*, 24. 2. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/otkako-je-bivsi-direktor-rtrs-na-mjestu-direktora-rak-nema-objavljenih-kazni-za">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/otkako-je-bivsi-direktor-rtrs-na-mjestu-direktora-rak-nema-objavljenih-kazni-za</a>

Centralna izborna komisija. (2010). *Pravilnik o medijskom predstavljanju političkih subjekata u razdoblju od dana raspisivanja izbora do dana održavanja izbora*. Sarajevo: Centralna izborna komisija. <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/Opci-Izbori-2010/Mediji/Pravilnik\_o\_medijskom\_predstavljanju-HRV.pdf">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/Opci-Izbori-2010/Mediji/Pravilnik\_o\_medijskom\_predstavljanju-HRV.pdf</a>

CIN. (2022). "U Dubrovniku počelo suđenje Zoranu Čegaru." CIN, 26. 10. 2022. https://cin.ba/u-dubrovniku-pocelo-sudenje-zoranu-cegaru/

Evropska komisija. (2022). *Izvještaj Evropske komisije o napretku Bosne i Hercegovine za 2022*. Brisel: Evropska komisija. <a href="https://europa.ba/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/izvjestaj-o-bosni-i-hercegovini-za-2022-godinu\_1666693844.pdf">https://europa.ba/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/izvjestaj-o-bosni-i-hercegovini-za-2022-godinu\_1666693844.pdf</a>

Fukelj, Selma. (2022a). "Jasmin Mulahusić ne prestaje huškati protiv bh. novinara." *Mediacentar\_online*, 21. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/jasmin-mulahusic-ne-prestaje-huskati-protiv-bh-novinara">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinara</a>

Fukelj, Selma. (2022b). "Prijedlog oštrijih sankcija za napade na novinare/ke." *Mediacentar\_online*, 10. 7. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/prijedlog-ostrijih-sankcija-za-napade-na-novinareke">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/prijedlog-ostrijih-sankcija-za-napade-na-novinareke</a>

Fukelj, Selma. (2022c). "Slučaj Hadžifejzović: Prijetnje rigoroznim sankcijama iz RAK-a." *Mediacentar\_online*, 1. 11. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/slucaj-hadzifejzovic-prijetnje-rigoroznim-sankcijama-iz-rak">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/slucaj-hadzifejzovic-prijetnje-rigoroznim-sankcijama-iz-rak</a>

Hodžić, Sanela; Sokol, Anida. (2018). *Oglašavanje i drugi komercijalni odnosi između javnog sektora i medija: Smjernice za javne organe u BiH.* Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/izvjestaj\_o\_oglasavanju\_mediacentar\_sarajevo.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/izvjestaj\_o\_oglasavanju\_mediacentar\_sarajevo.pdf</a>

Izborni zakon Bosne i Hercegovine: (tehnički prečišćeni tekst). <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/documents/ZAKONI/Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst/">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/documents/ZAKONI/Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst/</a> Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst\_IZ\_BiH\_11\_2022-bos.pdf

Kešmer, Meliha; Zatega, Ermin; Sijamija, Mahir; Milojević, Milorad. [2022]. "Stranački internet vojnici: Botovi i trolovi u predizbornoj kampanji u BiH." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/izboribih-kampanja-botovi-trolovi-facebook/32052814.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/izboribih-kampanja-botovi-trolovi-facebook/32052814.html</a>

Mediacentar\_online (2022). "BH novinari: Odbijanje političara da sudjeluju u TV debatama je nepoštivanje građana." *Mediacentar\_online*, 13. 9. 2022. https://media.ba/bs/vijesti-i-dogadaji-vijesti/bh-novinari-odbijanje-politicara-da-sudjeluju-u-tv-debatama-je

Osmančević, Enes. (2022). *Mapiranje medijskih web portala u BiH.*Sarajevo: CPCD. <a href="https://civilnodrustvo.ba/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/">https://civilnodrustvo.ba/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/</a>
Istrazivanje\_Mapiranje-medijskih-web-portala-u-BiH-1\_compressed.pdf

Radević, Maja. (2022). "Uvodnik. Evidencija napada važan korak ka efikasnijoj zaštiti novinara/ki." *E-novinar*, 8(80): 1-2. <a href="https://bhnovinari.ba/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/BILTEN-80-BH-novinari.pdf">https://bhnovinari.ba/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/BILTEN-80-BH-novinari.pdf</a>

Sokol, Anida. (2022b). "Dodikovi prijedlozi zakona: Ko pisne, u zatvor!" *Mediacentar\_online*, 8. 11. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/mediametar/dodikovi-prijedlozi-zakona-ko-pisne-u-zatvor">https://media.ba/bs/mediametar/dodikovi-prijedlozi-zakona-ko-pisne-u-zatvor</a>

Sokol, Anida. (2023). "Još jedna godina propagande i političkih pritisaka." *Mediacentar\_online*, 9. 1. 2023. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/mediametar/jos-jedna-godina-politickih-pritisaka-i-propagande">https://media.ba/bs/mediametar/jos-jedna-godina-politickih-pritisaka-i-propagande</a>

Sokol, Anida. (2022a). *Polarizovano povjerenje javnosti u medije i društvene mreže*. Sarajevo: Mediacentar; Ljubljana: Mirovni institut; Tirana: SEENPM. <a href="https://seenpm.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/resilience-research-publication-3-bih-bhs\_0.pdf">https://seenpm.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/resilience-research-publication-3-bih-bhs\_0.pdf</a>

Sokol, Anida. (2017). *Politički pritisci i finansijska nezavisnost*. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/mc\_obrasci\_finansiranja\_medija\_-\_final\_0.pdf">https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/mc\_obrasci\_finansiranja\_medija\_-\_final\_0.pdf</a>

Sokol, Anida; Ćalović, Maja. (2022). *Regulacija štetnog sadržaja na internetu: Između slobode izražavanja i štete po demokratiju*. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf</a>

Tomić, Slađan. (2022). "Političke partije svjesno krše zabranu plaćenog oglašavanja." *Mediacentar\_online*, 26. 8. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/kampanja-prije-kampanje-politicke-partije-svjesno-krse-zabranu-placenog">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/kampanja-prije-kampanje-politicke-partije-svjesno-krse-zabranu-placenog</a>

UN. (2022). Sigurnost novinara i pristup informacijama u BiH. Sarajevo: UN. https://bosniaherzegovina.un.org/sites/default/files/2022-09/Report%20-%20Safety%20of%20journalists%20and%20access%20to%20information%20in%20Bosnia%20and%20Herzegovina%20-BHS.pdf

Ured Visokog predstavnika. (2022). *Odluka kojom se donosi Zakon o izmjenama i dopunama Izbornog zakona Bosne i Hercegovine*. 2. 10, br. 07/22. <a href="http://www.ohr.int/decision-enacting-the-law-on-amendments-to-the-election-law-of-bosnia-and-herzegovina-9/">http://www.ohr.int/decision-enacting-the-law-on-amendments-to-the-election-law-of-bosnia-and-herzegovina-9/</a>

Zablocki, Tamara. (2018). "Dugo čekanje na Zakon o elektronskim komunikacijama i elektronskim medijima." *Mediacentar\_online*, 13. 12. 2018. <a href="https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/dugo-cekanje-nazakon-o-elektronskim-komunikacijama-i-elektronskim-medijima">https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/dugo-cekanje-nazakon-o-elektronskim-komunikacijama-i-elektronskim-medijima</a>

Zatega, Emir; Sijamija, Mahir. (2022). "Skoro pola miliona maraka za predizborne klikove i lajkove." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 17. 10. 2022. https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/kampanja-izbori-oglasi-bih-sda-snsd/32074059.html

## Chapter 4

# FROM TRAITORS TO POLITICAL LEADERS' PUPPETS: HARMFUL NARRATIVES ABOUT FEMALE POLITICAL CANDIDATES

Jasmina Čaušević, Kristina Ljevak, Selma Zulić-Šiljak

#### 4.1. INTRODUCTION

This chapter provides an overview of the mapped harmful narratives about female candidates in the 2022 general elections in Bosnia and Herzegovina<sup>13</sup> in online mainstream media content and content deployed via social networks and anonymous web portals. As the analysis shows. media reporting was starkly gendered and could have impacted the female candidates' results. Gendering in this context refers to the media practice of treating male and female candidates, regardless of party affiliation, differently when it comes to presenting their merit and achievements. This comes as no surprise, seeing that gender stereotypes are based on different expectations the electorate (and society as a whole) has of men and women in politics. The way the media treat female candidates corresponds with sociologist Nira Yuval-Davis's claim (1997) that women's membership in national and political collectives is dual in nature, because whilst women, like men, are members of a certain collective, there are always rules that apply specifically to them, because they are women. The analysis of the content deployed via information and communication systems in Bosnia and Herzegovina shows that this claim is important in considering the implications of different ways in which the female candidates who are the subjects of this analysis have been treated in the media and on social networks.

The way in which gender stereotypes are utilised in the election campaigns and in disinformation strategies in general is examined by an increasing number of studies conducted around the world with a view to facilitating the

Monitored content featured Željka Cvijanović of the Union of Independent Social-Democrats (Savez nezavisnih socijaldemokrata; SNSD) and Borjana Krišto of the Croatian Democratic Union (Hrvatska demokratska zajednica; HDZ) who ran for the tripartite state Presidency, and Jelena Trivić of the Party of Democratic Progress (Partija demokratskog progresa; PDP) who ran for president of the Republika Srpska. Also monitored were posts about female candidates for the Parliamentary Assembly of Bosnia and Herzegovina Sabina Ćudić of Our Party (Naša stranka; NS) and Sanja Vulić of SNSD, and Antonija Banožić of HDZ 1990 who ran for a seat in the Parliament of the Federation of BiH. Sebija Izetbegović of the Party of Democratic Action (Stranka demokratske akcije; SDA), Benjamina Karić of the Social-Democratic Party of Bosnia and Herzegovna (Socijaldemokratska partija BiH; SDP) and Miomirka Melank of NS ran for the Assembly of the Canton of Sarajevo, while Amra Babić of the People and Justice Party (Narod i pravda; NiP) ran for the Assembly of the Zenica-Doboj Canton.

preparation of informed responses to this damaging phenomenon. According to a group of experts affiliated with the Consortium for Elections and Political Process Strengthening (CEPPS) who have written a set of guidelines for monitoring disinformation based on gender roles, gendered disinformation is content which is either false, inhibiting or damaging, based on leveraging gender inequality, uses gender roles and stereotypes and targets individuals and/or groups. Important aspects of analysis of gendered disinformation include those who produce and disseminate problematic content (sources); the question of who has access to technologies and digital spaces (manner of dissemination); the question of who the audience who read such problematic content are (interpretation); and the question of how the creation, dissemination and consumption of problematic content affects the community and society as a whole (risk) (CEPPS)). These narratives, as global research on the emergence of gendered disinformation shows, aim to devalue the equitable role of women in politics, which ultimately hamstrings democratic social development. They have three purposes, namely to reduce the number of women in politics, influence public opinion and attitudes towards women's participation in political life, and especially to influence political party policies regarding fielding female candidates, and political outcomes.

Analysing harmful narratives through the lens of gender makes it possible to recognise power relations, inequality and ways in which gender roles could be transformed. An understanding of the way in which gender and gender roles are included and used in the electoral processes in Bosnia and Herzegovina, and how they damage these processes, is of crucial importance for preparing, creating and implementing programmes to offset and counter their impact. It bears stressing that this analysis of harmful narratives does not examine the policies espoused by female politicians, whose interests they represent and whether or not their policies offer dignity to all men and women; instead, it maps and analyses the use of gender stereotypes about female candidates before, during and after the 2022 general elections.

#### 4.2. CONTEXT

Although women make up 51% of the population of Bosnia and Herzegovina, they are still underrepresented at all levels of political and public life. One hundred and eight political entities (91 parties and 17 independent candidates) registered for the elections (Pod lupom s. a.). The percentage of women on the electoral lists for the 2022 general elections was 42%, slightly above the legal minimum, but just as in local elections, women's electoral success in general elections is much lower than their rate of representation on electoral lists. A drop in the percentage of women

elected to the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of Bosnia and Herzegovina was recorded in the 2022 general elections – from 21.4% in 2018 to only 16.66% in 2022. At the entity level there was a slight increase in female representation, so that women are now represented in the House of Representatives of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina at 26.53%, and in the People's Assembly of the Republika Srpska at 18%. The percentage dropped in the cantonal assemblies from 31% to 30%.<sup>14</sup>

In the Conclusion to the Sixth Bosnia and Herzegovina Periodic Report, the Committee for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination of Women (CEDAW) expressed concern over the underrepresentation of women in parliaments and governments, insufficient participation of women from vulnerable groups, including Roma, inadequate access of women to public and political life, lack of political leadership, negotiation and campaign training (Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination of Women 2019). The question has persisted as to what leads to such modest performance of female candidates in elections, and some of the answers include gender stereotypes, public opinion, but also media coverage of female candidates. Public perception in Bosnia and Herzegovina is such that almost a third (29%) of the respondents in USAID's 2021 Measure Survey thought that men were better politicians than women, whereas a year prior 34% responded that men were better politicians (American Institutes for Research 2022). It is important to point out that this attitude was expressed by both male (40%) and female (20%) respondents. USAID's survey of development priorities of male versus female politicians and voters in the context of the 2016 local elections showed that every other male and every third female respondent who had voted in the elections thought that "men were better political leaders and should be elected over women" (Kadribašić et al. 2020, 49).

These findings are directly bound up with the ubiquity of gender stereotypes in Bosnian-Herzegovinian society, that is, the beliefs that have to do with psychological characteristics, traits and activities appropriate for men or women. These stereotypes result in society expecting men and women to fulfil different roles in the public and private sphere. "Beliefs, attitudes and gender norms traditionally prescribe different roles for the two genders: men have responsible roles in the public sphere – politics, economy, finance and business, whilst women are given the central role in the private sphere – home and family. The way gender roles are socially constructed greatly determines women's ability to run for office" (Kadribašić et al. 2020, 48).

<sup>14</sup> From Sead Numanović's interview with Samra Filipović-Hadžiabdić, director of the Gender Equality Agency of Bosnia and Herzegovina at the Ministry of Human Rights: 'Only 16.66% of elected MPs are women!'

The media have a significant role in shaping and maintaining public perceptions and attitudes and can substantially influence the production of gender stereotypes about the role of women in politics. Women are often represented as spouses, girlfriends and mothers in the media in Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Balkan region, and "family values" as the basic tenet of heteropatriarchal tradition are foregrounded. In treating personal accomplishments of women, the media often do not go beyond the clichéd question of how they "reconcile" motherhood and career. In cases where they are not represented as mothers and spouses, when the media write about them in terms of their personal merit in entrepreneurship, pop culture or politics, women are often sexualised, which we can also see in reporting about female politicians (Moranjak-Bamburać, Jusić and Isanović 2006).

Devaluing of women and reducing their agency to their outward appearance and the stereotypical roles of a mother, sister or housewife devalues women's accomplishments and legitimises those who do not think that women deserve equal treatment and rights as men. This is not "merely" a problem of a lack of taste or ethics, it also paves the way for gender-based violence. Continued devaluation of women's accomplishments puts women in a position of subordination thanks to which their husbands, partners or bosses have the right to make decisions about their lives on the basis of their personal assessments of what is right or wrong. The consequences of this approach can be seen in crime sections and court reports on femicide, a criminal offence which is still not coded as such; instead, we read about family tragedies and crimes of passion, which romanticises a man's decision to take a woman's life because she's a woman and because he had, in all aspects of life, continually been given the power over her life (Arnautović 2022; Ljevak 2022).

The 2022 general elections brought greater visibility for women running for high offices and greater visibility of women topping electoral lists compared to the previous elections. One of the criteria for the selection of the candidates monitored in this research was the status of list leader or placement near the top of the list, whilst two candidates – Željka Cvijanović and Borjana Krišto – ran for the Presidency of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Yet, as this analysis shows, this was not the result of efforts to achieve a better position for women in politics, nor has it led to the foregrounding of gender issues and gender equality in campaigns. Also specific was the position of Jelena Trivić, the candidate of a coalition of opposition parties for the president of the Republika Srpska, who was demonised by the mainstream media as well as anonymous portals loyal to the ruling party in the RS, who discredited her with narratives ranging from a lack of personal hygiene to being "in cahoots" (one of the most frequently used terms in the attempts to discredit her) with foreign officials in the country. She was remonstrated

for her disloyalty to her party (PDP), imputed to have been in romantic and erotic liaisons with her party colleagues, and there were insinuations about the existence of private pornographic videos. The burden Jelena Trivić had to bear thanks to online and media terror is not characteristic of any male political experience. The terror she endured contains part of the answer to the question why women decide to participate in politics in Bosnia and Herzegovina less often than men.

#### 4.3. RESULTS OF MONITORING: CATEGORIES AND SOURCES

### 4.3.1. Harmful content

During the three months of keyword-based monitoring, Metricom yielded a total of 7,453 articles and posts about female candidates, of which 4,839 were selected for analysis, placed into different categories of harmful content and used as research material. In August 2022, 1,070 pieces of content were extracted, whilst in September and October the number tripled (3,045 and 3,338, respectively), which was expected on account of the election campaign and the process of determining and disputing the results of the poll. The analysis did not include pieces of content in which a female candidate was mentioned solely in the context of her candidacy, the number of votes won or her passive presence at an event where she did not make an official statement. Most of the 4,839 articles and posts were marked as either neutral or positively toned propaganda. Such reporting was not subject to detailed deconstruction; rather, the analysis focused on mapping harmful narratives about female candidates rooted in gender stereotypes.

The tables below give an overview of the type and quantity of harmful content about female candidates including propaganda, smear campaigns and hate speech, which was also examined in other chapters of this volume. This chapter additionally examines the categories of sexism, sexualisation and morality which were most frequently used to discredit female candidates and will be explained in more detail below.

The largest amount of harmful content about female candidates emerged in September, at the peak of the campaign. Most content pertaining to all the candidates fell into the categories of propaganda (31%), smear campaign against an individual (21%) and content aiming at the moral integrity of the candidates (7%). Such a vast amount of biased and propagandistic media content and smear campaigns is a reflection of the polarisation and the substantial political influence on the media especially of the ruling parties in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The fact that SNSD leader Milorad Dodik was challenged by a woman, and that two women from leading nationalist

parties SNSD and HDZ ran for the Presidency, contributed to the volume of such content. The media, such as the public radio-television service of the Republika Srpska, RTRS, never missed an opportunity to report on any and all perfunctory activities of Željka Cvijanović who made a number of TV appearances for campaigning purposes as the then president of the Republika Srpska. The media close to the ruling party in the RS covered her visits to municipalities, cities, factories, churches, schools and kindergartens, read her statements and listened to her promises (RTRS 2022; 2022a).

The large number of smear campaigns, especially in September and October (400 in each month) can be interpreted as frequent attempts by the media to discredit certain candidates while they were still vying for votes, and as putting pressure on the public during the vote count. Although it was assumed that smear campaigns would be guided to a significant extent by sexism and sexualisation, as was found by gendered disinformation research elsewhere in Europe (Judson et al. 2020), the findings in Bosnia and Herzegovina show that the most frequent manner in which female candidates in the 2022 general elections were discredited was pointing out their questionable moral integrity and suggesting that they and their actions were treacherous to their people (35% of the total number of cases of discrediting). These findings can be explained by the dominant nationalist politics of the ruling parties based on the preservation/defence of the people/nation. They strongly reflect conservatism and send a message to female politicians that they are not welcome as actors in the public sphere, except to the extent they serve the interests of their ethnic group. Examples of such content were found in the reporting on Jelena Trivić and Amra Babić, who were described as foreign hirelings/agents and traitors to their people or the party which protects the people. On the other hand, Borjana Krišto and Željka Cvijanović were often presented as guardians and custodians of national interests in the analysed content.

In addition to references to the candidates' moral integrity, the analysed content also featured "traditional" ways of discrediting female candidates through sexism and sexualisation. Sexism dismisses female politicians on the basis of the idea that women are inferior to their male colleagues, because of the misapprehension that their sex essentially determines all of their thinking and behaviour. Sexism is bound up with stereotypes, because dismissive attitudes about female politicians are most often based on traditional beliefs and generalisations about women in politics. The candidates who were most discredited in this way were Jelena Trivić, Borjana Krišto, Željka Cvijanović, Benjamina Karić and Amra Babić, and the identified instances of this alluded that they were untrustworthy, had no knowledge or skills to implement the policies promulgated by their superiors, that they never stood up to their superiors and could not hold their own in debates. Their children

were mentioned, they were brought in connection with men, rebuked for their unkempt appearance and it was suggested that they lacked in beauty.

Sexualisation, which is part and parcel of sexism, is added to this analysis because it is the ultimate smear against a female candidate. The instances identified hinted at alleged romantic affairs the female politicians were engaged in, and at the existence of "explicit" videos or photographs. Jelena Trivić was most often the target of such content.

During the monitoring, 112 instances of hate speech directed at female candidates were identified, and it was mostly media content which targeted them ad hominem and used abusive language in the context of their political affiliation. In September and October, 69 instances contained disinformation that had been spread with a view to discrediting. There were no pieces of content from August marked as disinformation, which does not mean that there was no disinformation, only that it was not debunked.

**TABLE 1:** Harmful content in August

CATEGORY	NUMBER OF INSTANCES
Disinformation	0
Hate speech and hate narratives	80
Propaganda	347
Biased reporting	41
Conspiracy theories*	0
Negation of war crimes and glorification of war criminals	6
Smear campaigns against individuals	155
Incitement against an ethnic group	1
Wartime rhetoric**	0
Reminders of war	3
Sexism	65
Sexualisation	3
Morals	72

<sup>\*</sup>Elements of purposefully constructed conspiracy theories about female candidates were first identified in September, during the election campaign.

<sup>\*\*</sup>The category war rhetoric was added in September, when the researchers noted use of wartime narratives in campaigning and representation of female candidates.

**TABLE 2:** Harmful content in September

CATEGORY	NUMBER OF INSTANCES
Disinformation	60
Hate speech and hate narratives	32
Propaganda	1,081
Biased reporting	25
Conspiracy theories	13
Negation of war crimes and glorification of war criminals	9
Smear campaigns against individuals	400
Incitement against an ethnic group	13
Reminders of war with elements of wartime rhetoric	49
Sexism	38
Sexualisation	10
Morals	191

**TABLE 3:** Harmful content in October

CATEGORY	NUMBER OF INSTANCES
Disinformation	9
Hate speech and hate narratives	28
Propaganda	130
Biased reporting	0
Conspiracy theories	46
Negation of war crimes and glorification of war criminals	0
Smear campaigns against individuals	398
Incitement against an ethnic group	15
Reminders of war with elements of wartime rhetoric	0
Sexism	16
Sexualisation	0
Morals	73

**TABLE 4:** Total number of instances of harmful content in all three months

CATEGORY	NUMBER OF INSTANCES
Disinformation	69
Hate speech and hate narratives	112
Propaganda	1,558
Biased reporting	120
Conspiracy theories	59
Negation of war crimes and glorification of war criminals	15
Smear campaigns against individuals	953
Incitement against an ethnic group	29
Reminders of war with elements of wartime rhetoric	52
Sexism	119
Sexualisation	23
Morals	336

### 4.3.2. Sources of harmful content

The most common sources of harmful content about female candidates were anonymous internet portals as well as Facebook groups and private media which republished politicians' statements or content, but also content from anonymous portals. Some of the sources which spread harmful content the most were the anonymous portals Glas Srpske, Patriote Srpske, Banjalučka istina, Banjalučke priče, Banjaluka 24.media, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, Faktor magazin, and the Twitter account Autentično Portal<sup>15</sup>, mainstream media ATV and Faktor,<sup>16</sup> and the Facebook account Visočki narodni vijećnik. Most sources targeted female candidates from their own ethnic group,<sup>17</sup> which can be explained by the electoral specificities of Bosnia and Herzegovina, such as for example the fact

A portal which was not initially chosen for monitoring, but we noticed it disseminated hate speech only. https://mojportalautenticno.blogspot.com/

Faktor magazine is from the Republika Srpska and is categorised as an obscure medium, whereas Faktor online is a medium from Sarajevo whose ownership and editorial structures are known. Both media are under the influence of the ruling parties in their respective entities, although Faktor magazine is more radical in this regard as it is an obscure medium which eschews even the basic criteria in the way it operates.

<sup>17</sup> Cf. for example the studies Best Practice Forum Gender and Digital Rights (2021); Judson et al. (2020); Nina Jankowicz et al. (2021a) or even the analysis by Kadribašić et al. (2020).

that in the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina one cannot vote for the president of the Republika Srpska or the Serb member of the Presidency, but also by the fact that every candidate's major rivals mostly come from the same ethnic group.

The media which spread concocted harmful narratives before the start of the election campaign most frequently were the anonymous portals Banjalučke priče, Banjaluka 24. media, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, Faktor magazin, and the content was often republished from one anonymous portal to the next. A great deal of harmful content about female candidates and opposition politicians in general was also detected on the anonymous blog Banjalučka istina. However, amongst the outlets that published most unverified information created with a view to discrediting political opponents was the web portal of the Banja Luka-based Alternativna televizija, ATV. On account of the fact that it meets, in a formal sense, certain professional standards such as having a masthead, being subject to regulation of TV programming and being attached to a TV station with a long tradition that used to have quality programming, one would expect it to rise above the media filth purposefully created in the run-up to the elections for political and propaganda purposes. That political influence was not exclusive to the media traditionally inclined towards the SNSD was visible from the arranged BHT1 interview with Želika Cvijanović which was aired after the elections.

To a certain extent, online media with a masthead abided by the rules of reporting, at least formally, whilst anonymous portals (which, according to our sources, were mostly based in the Republika Srpska) significantly deviated from the basic tenets of journalism, creating content intended solely to discredit political opponents. The crassest examples of insults, insinuations and disinformation targeting female candidates were found on these anonymous portals, which were sometimes the sources of disinformation which then spread to the mainstream media. One of the strategies we identified in September and October 2022 was based on mainstream media and news agencies republishing harmful content from anonymous portals, which helped legitimise harmful content about female candidates.

The main purveyors of harmful content about female candidates were persons from the political milieu of the Republika Srpska, due to the intense political struggle between the government and the opposition in the elections. Politicians from the parties in power (who in most cases came from the same ethnic group) spread disinformation about female candidates from the opposition, most prominently Sanja Vulić of the SNSD who ran for a seat in the Parliament of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Milorad Dodik, SNSD's candidate for the president of the RS, Milan Tegeltija, former chair of the

High Judicial and Prosecutorial Council of Bosnia and Herzegovina and Milorad Dodik's advisor, Željka Cvijanović, Snježana Novaković-Bursać, the SNSD's state-level MP, and politicians Srđan Mazalica and Denis Šulić from the SNSD. Mirko Šarović from the SDS spread content aimed at discrediting Željka Cvijanović. Politicians often made statements in the media, but were also active on social networks, for example Sanja Vulić on Facebook and Milan Tegeltija on Twitter.

The second group of disseminators of harmful content comprised private citizens, members of politicians' families (Gorica Dodik, Milorad Dodik's daughter, who was active on Twitter), anonymous "well-informed sources" used by anonymous portals, and alleged experts - for instance "security expert" Ljuban Karan who stated on the RTRS that the goal of the opposition was not for Trivić to win the elections, but to escalate the conflict,18 or "terrorism expert" Dževad Galijašević who stated for SRNA that the US embassy's financing of Jelena Trivić was not an incident, and that the UK also financed her. 19 Following the publication of the preliminary results, the protests of opposition and government supporters in the RS and the recounting of votes for the president and vice-president of the RS, the SNSD and candidate Sanja Vulić repeatedly made statements containing hate speech targeting Jelena Trivić, which were subsequently reprinted and aired by the media, most frequently SRNA, Banjalučke priče, Banjaluka 24.media and ATV.20

During all three months of monitoring, it was noted that the media did not use gender-sensitive language or did so inconsistently (this was the case mostly in the RS, which is closely bound up with the official Serbian language policies). This contributed to the fact that their articles were unclear, factually incorrect, grammatically and logically wrong and inaccurate. Željka Cvijanović was mostly referred to as *predsjednik*, in the masculine, Jelena Trivić as *kandidat* as opposed to *kandidatkinja* (SRNA 2022a), and we also detected instances of obsolete modes of addressing women (*Trivićeva*, *Pandurevićka*, *Cvijanovićeva*). The word "lady" as a synonym for a female

<sup>&</sup>quot;Karan is convinced that the goal of the opposition, rallied round Jelena Trivić, was not for her to win the race for the post of the president of the Republika Srpska, but to escalate the conflict" (SRNA 2022b).

<sup>&</sup>quot;Political analyst and security and terrorism expert Dževad Galijašević told SRNA today that the case of backing PDP candidate for the president of the Republika Srpska Jelena Trivić to the tune of 10 million dollars was not a unique one, as similar things had happened in the past, where Great Britain was involved alongside the US" (SRNA 2022c).

<sup>20</sup> Examples of sexist headlines which contained hate speech: "Vulió's message to Trivió: go cry to those who put you up to adventurism without backing" (SRNA 2022d); "Better luck to British with next version of Jelena Trivió, current one in need of update" (SRNA s. a.).

politician was usedinappropriately; for instance, the portal Srpskainfo wrote the following about the former SDS MP Aleksandra Pandurević, who was on the SDS list for the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of Bosnia and Herzegovina: "Another lady has fought her way to the top of her party's 'lady with most votes won' list" (Novi 2022). This was republished by other web portals.

Although we have exact data on the type and quantity of the content that was examined and presented in this analysis owing to our research methodology, the figures themselves are less important than the pattern of dissemination of harmful content, which in turn reveals something about the general media environment in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Content such as propaganda and biased reporting was prevalent, but it does not tell us much about the specificities of reporting on female candidates. Regardless of its salience, the content which reveals the most about the media approach to women is content featuring sexism, sexualisation and references to morals, written in a way that content about men would never be written, regardless of their party affiliation or whether they are in government or in opposition. A woman is primarily discredited on account of being a woman, that is, her gender influences the approach of the media, and the dissemination of harmful narratives based on insults. Fach of the three main harmful narratives about female candidates will be deconstructed in detail below, and numerous examples will be cited.

# 4.4. ANALYSIS OF HARMFUL NARRATIVES ABOUT FEMALE CANDIDATES IN THE 2022 GENERAL ELECTIONS

In this part of the chapter we analyse harmful narratives about female candidates. The analysis of the content obtained from the media, anonymous portals and social networks reveals three purposeful constructs based on wider categories of gender stereotypes. For the purposes of further analysis we refer to them as harmful narratives about female candidates.

- I. Female candidates as incompetent and out of their depth in politics; content referring to their outward appearance;
- II. Female candidates as turncoats and traitors to their people;
- III. Female candidates as puppets of their party leaders, in whose shadow they stand.

Several strategies were used in these narratives, the most ubiquitous being discrediting via sexism, sexualisation and ad hominem arguments (narrative I), concoction and dissemination of disinformation and conspiracy theories

(narrative II) and discrediting via "coupling" female candidates with "real leaders" and presenting them as a kind of interim solution (narrative III). The purpose of these narratives is to dismiss female politicians' knowledge. experience, skills, reliability and competence required for positions of power. The third narrative, according to which there is always a powerful political leader standing by the side of a female candidate, also aimed to influence voters. The construction of these narratives was deliberate in most cases. which can be seen from the use of sources, anonymous portals and gender stereotypes, but it bears pointing out that gender inequality in the media often results from unconscious ideological biases, as well as the routine manner in which the media operate and use certain language constructions. The use of sexism is also on display in sensationalist articles whose headlines contain the words "explicit" or "have a look (at)". Such articles are short, in most cases accompanied by a visual, and the information they contain does not correspond to the headline or is misleading. They are often clickbait created for the sake of generating profit and attracting advertisers. The discussion below analyses the three main narratives in detail, including their multiple, overlapping facets, values, discursive and temporal aspects, It gives an overview of the types of content and the main features of the narratives, the methods used, the harmful categories via which the narratives are deployed, the intent behind them, and the effect they have on the voters and the emotions they arouse.

### 4.4.1. Female candidates as incompetent and out of their depth in politics

The manner in which information and communication systems in Bosnia and Herzegovina, including social networks, anonymous portals and the mainstream media, reported on the female candidates in the 2022 general elections points to sexism, sexualisation and misogynistic speech constructing a narrative of women as incompetent and out of their depth in politics. This narrative is deconstructed via an overview of numerous harmful categories identified: discrediting, hate speech, sexism and sexualisation of women, stressing a candidate's appearance, her age and marital status and traits often ascribed to women.

**Purpose of the narrative:** The purpose of this narrative is to amplify the belief that one sex is superior to the other. It discredits female politicians on the basis of the fact that they are women and therefore inferior to their male colleagues, and the misapprehension that the female sex essentially determines a politician's thinking and behaviour. Content based on this narrative was used to discredit female politicians who were rivals to other, male politicians, and to generate profit as it was often sensationalist and helped media and anonymous portals gain extra clicks.

Methods of constructing and deploying the narrative: This narrative is built from sexist, misogynistic and sexualised depictions of female candidates, often in a sensationalist manner, and using bombastic headlines. It is constructed by focusing on the candidate's appearance or her marital status and on whether or not she is a mother, and commenting on what kind of mother she is. As many as 142 examples have been identified in which female candidates were described as "good" or "bad" mothers, "photoshopped beyond recognition", "unkempt", "babushkas", or "greenhorns". It can be deployed in various ways, and we highlight discrediting via hinting at inexperience, ignorance and sexualisation, as well as dissemination of the stereotypes of women as mothers or those that have to do with what women are supposed to look like.

**Discrediting via sexualisation:** Insinuations about their sexual experiences and references to their appearance are a common practice aimed at discrediting female politicians. In August, the portal Banjaluka 24.media published, and the portal Banjalučke priče republished, an article about an alleged sexual affair in the PDP between Jelena Trivić and Branislav Borenović. Both portals are devoid of a masthead and were the ones that published most discrediting articles about opposition candidates, above all Jelena Trivić. The Twitter account Autentično Portal ran an announcement of an "explicit" video, which was picked up by anonymous portals under the headline "Video shows how sinful Jelena Trivić is" (Banjalučke priče 2022a).

As evidence of this affair they list the correspondence of other party members and the comments on the video which allegedly shows Trivić enjoying sex. Members of the LGBTIQ community are discredited in a similar manner, as is demonstrated by the case of a PDP member who was accused of engaging in gay sex, which was allegedly also captured on video. This discrediting tactic, with some exceptions, is often used against women and members of the LGBTIQ communities, because sexual affairs are commonly interpreted as being to a man's credit and a confirmation of his success. For instance, when a male politician is in a relationship with a young woman, it is said that "his heart flutters again" – the language used in reporting on the new relationship of a high-profile politician from Croatia with "a much younger black-haired woman" (Radiosarajevo.ba 2021) – or that "when love is true, age doesn't matter" (J. M. 2017).

**Smears based on lack of experience:** One of the ways in which female candidates were discredited were references to their inexperience, age and ignorance. The aim of such content is to discredit the candidates by pointing out that they lack the knowledge and experience required for the offices they run for. A number of articles were published dismissing Jelena

Trivić as an "arrogant matron" who had "embarrassed herself" because she did not know certain facts about banking (lacks knowledge in this area) and did not have either the charisma or a plan to lead the Republika Srpska (Banjalučke priče, Banja Luka 24.media, Faktor magazin 2022a). A narrative was also created about her to the effect that she was a coward, lacked courage, was afraid of Milorad Dodik, a "greenhorn", too young and inexperienced compared to him (SRNA 2022e). In one of the articles about the sex video there were references to Trivić's hysterical behaviour and her attacks on members of her party. The article read: "The reasons for such behaviour are many, from a lack of campaign funds and bad rating in the party, to the above-mentioned video, in which she can be clearly made out". This is another attempt to belittle women's competences and reduce their behaviour to universal stereotypical female traits.

Creation and dissemination of stereotypes: Stereotypes about female politicians are often connected to their role as mothers. Even in cases where people defended Jelena Trivić, they often lost sight of her stature as a politician: "Professor Đorđe Vuković wonders if those who so shamelessly, brutally and unrelentingly conducted a political and media lynching campaign against university professor Jelena Trivić, a presidential candidate in the upcoming October elections, are insane. Vuković quite rightfully wonders how it is possible that no one from the academia in the Republika Srpska has publicly denounced this orchestrated, shameful, barbaric persecution of our colleague, a mother, a wife, a daughter" – without mentioning her political function (Dokić 2022).

There were numerous articles referring to the appearance of a female candidate and suggesting that, for example, that the candidates were made to look more attractive in the posters. The portal Faktor magazin compared the photographs of Jelena Trivić to her billboards, saying that she was almost unrecognisable (Faktor magazin 2022b). The same language was used by Vijesti Srpske, another portal that discredited the ruling party in the RS, in an article suggesting that Željka Cvijanović had had a wart removed from her face through Photoshop (Vijesti Srpske 2022a). In his column titled "Babushka discovers Željo at age 60" republished by the anonymous portal Press from the portal Raport, neurosurgeon Kemal Dizdarević referred to the appearance of Sebija Izetbegović (Dizdarević 2022), the candidate of the Party of Democratic Action running for a seat in the Assembly of the Canton of Sarajevo. The discovery of Željo<sup>21</sup> refers to her presence at a football match where she wore the team kit, and she is called a babushka

<sup>21</sup> Željezničar Football Club.

because she is a 60-year-old woman. Journalist Senad Hadžifejzović in his prime-time show on the FACE Televizija offered a sexist insult to the candidate and the incumbent foreign minister of Bosnia and Herzegovina Bisera Turković – in the first part of the programme he showed footage of a poster with Turković's likeness placed below the place name sign Kobilja glava (Mare's Head), which could have been interpreted as a criticism of the poster placement, but then he made a sexist remark referring to another Sarajevo place name, Širokača (Broad Hill), alluding to Turković's physique. The segment was posted on social networks by many people, with or without a critical comment (Pobrić 2022).

**Persuasion and appeal to emotions:** The narrative about female candidates as incompetent and out of their depth in politics is based on traditional patriarchal values and traits expected of women: morality, loyalty, good motherhood, but also inferiority to men in strength and knowledge. Such narratives may cause disdain and condemnation if candidates step out of the expected gender roles: if they are not beautiful, loyal or if they engage in proscribed sexual affairs. The narratives about women being less capable, successful and reliable than men also aims to persuade the voters to vote for male politicians.

Personal and social - how the message was formulated: The message was formulated by appealing to socially accepted patriarchal norms of behaviour. Some of the examples cited "citizens" and unnamed "experts" as sources, or unidentified "well-informed sources" used to highlight what is and is not socially acceptable behaviour. Citing citizens as sources also created the impression of authenticity, that is, that the attitudes expressed came from the people rather than being constructed to serve political ends. Some anonymousportals and social media accounts formulated the message by referring to anonymous sources and posing a question to the readers: "Do we want a person like this to lead us?", thereby addressing the electorate directly.

Legitimising the narrative: Although sexist content mostly came from anonymousportals, at times it was used and spread by the mainstream media, which lent legitimacy to the narrative. After around 70 pieces of content were published on anonymous portals in August 2022 containing gender stereotypes targeting female candidates, the narrative was amplified in September via social media statements made by their political opponents, but also in the mainstream media. Content from anonymous portals with statements of ordinary citizens of the Republika Srpska to the effect that Jelena Trivić was afraid of Milorad Dodik gained legitimacy in publicly-owned media in which politicians started to talk about Trivić's lack of experience

(for example, Staša Košarac referred to her as a greenhorn, and to Milorad Dodik as a seasoned politician) (Banjalučke priče 2022b; SRNA 2022e).

Use of vocabulary that conveys symbols and emotional messages: Symbols are closely connected with prominence, that is, sexism is clearly noticeable, visible and shaped through words and accompanying visual elements. Words and turns of phrase such as "wife", "mother", "lady", "babushka", "good mothers" and "greenhorns" were used by the media during the campaign. In an article focusing on Jelena Trivić's personal hygiene published on an anonymous portal, the reader was first warned that she was "a wife, a mother", and "a people's representative and candidate for the office of the president [in the masculine] of the Republika Srpska", who came, according to an anonymous source, "to the meetings with her hair grey (...) and her shoes dirty", after which the author of the article warns: "Seeing that Trivić finds it difficult to take care of her personal hygiene, we wonder how she plans to take care of the Republika Srpska and the Serbian people? The way she takes care of herself?!" This narrative uses visual elements: articles which claimed that female candidates had been photoshopped beyond recognition compared photographs of female candidates taken on the street with the ones on the billboards. The purpose of this was to depict them as unreliable and keen to deceive even by photoshopping their photographs.

Conclusion: In a markedly patriarchal society such as the Bosnian-Herzegovinian, where national surveys show that as many as one third of the respondents agree that men are better leaders and should be elected rather than women, the influence of the narrative of women as incompetent and out of their depth in politics on the electorate is undeniable (American Institutes for Research 2022). This narrative, based on the idea that women are inferior to men, not only belittles the role of women in society but in the long run also discourages women from engaging in politics. It is based on a patriarchal value scheme according to which women and men have different social roles, whereby the roles in the public sphere are better suited for men, and those in the private sphere to women. This aims to arouse emotions in the electorate which are directly connected to traditional values in order to achieve identification where a candidate was cast in a positive light, and disdain and condemnation in the examples where she ventures out of these gender pigeonholes. We may conclude that the purpose of this narrative was to present the female candidates as incompetent by foregrounding facts and topics that had nothing to do with politics, and bombarding the electorate with them on a daily basis in order to dissuade it from voting for female candidates.

#### 4.4.2. Narrative about female candidates as turncoats and traitors

One of the central damaging messages tagged to the female candidates from the opposition was connected with the narrative of "betrayal", that is, the idea that women were unreliable, turncoats, liars and unworthy of trust. As feminist sociology showed long ago, in the collective consciousness women are primarily associated with children, family and the future of the collective/nation. Therefore, the honour of the community rests on the shoulders of women, because with their appropriate, prescribed, permissible behaviour they embody the boundaries of the collective itself (Wilford and Miller 1998, 173). Because of all of this, world-views, habits, customs, that is the tradition of a collective, is used to maintain power over women, by way of controlling and bringing them to heel. The values on which this narrative is based are rooted in a conservative value system and nationalism as a state ideology which rests on patriarchal control over the reproductive power of women, but also over their productive, public engagement. If we refer to Nira Yuval-Davis, who sees this female role both in biological and symbolic terms as the reproductive function of the nation, it is clear that the state apparatus's control of women who disrupt the system, via the media as a powerful agent of the ruling productive ideology, is taking the path of sowing lies, disinformation, conspiracy theories and other forms of discrediting.

This narrative containing elements of the myth of the nation is most commonly constructed through conspiracy theories, disinformation and biased reporting. We find a similar example in research from Poland which found that female politicians were often referred to as "traitors" or communists colluding with the Russians. For instance, the mayor of Gdansk, Aleksandra Dulkiewicz, was a frequent target of online bullying and disinformation, she was labelled as anti-Polish, and a fake photo of her carrying the flag of the Third Reich flooded the internet (Judson et al. 2020, 26).

**Purpose of the narrative:** The purpose of this narrative was not only to stain the reputation of female candidates and discourage them from engaging in politics, but also to create false content and convince the voters that female candidates could not be trusted. This strategy also shields the attackers, because the defence of a dishonest woman is not legitimate. This is a well-known strategy of political disinformation – criticising the opposition in a way that will keep your own political position strong (Krasodomski-Jones et al. 2019).

**Methods of constructing the narrative:** The methods used in the construction of this narrative are spreading disinformation via conspiracy theories or by connecting facts in an illogical and stereotypical manner,

as well as via biased reporting. In republishing or creating content with false information about female candidates, with a view to discrediting them politically, the media used hate speech and conspiracy theories. By "conspiracy theories" we mean accusations of colluding with foreign actors, being parties to a secret plot and deliberately plotting, in most cases to destroy the RS. An additional feature of such content was serious slander presented as fact, supported by no credible evidence.

Disinformation and conspiracy theories: A document claiming that Jelena Trivić had received 10 million dollars from the US government to work against the interests of the RS is the most notorious example of disinformation and conspiracy theory during the 2022 general elections. The purpose of this example, along with all the others in which it was claimed that Jelena Trivić was closely connected with the US and other Western countries, especially High Representative Christian Schmidt, was to create a narrative about her as a "traitor to her people", "foreigners' hireling" and someone who is trying to "bring down the RS". The "document" which claims that Trivić received 10 million dollars from the USA was published on the portals Patriote Srpske, SRNA, RTRS, ATV. Faktor magazin, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, Banjalučke priče, Banialuka 24.media, etc. (SRNA 2022f), whilst the fact-checking platform Raskrinkavanie found this content to be fake news (Ćosić 2022). It also contained elements of a conspiracy theory, because the claim was used to make an accusation of collusion with foreign actors and plotting to destroy the RS, while Jelena Trivić was presented as party to a secret plan ("conspiracy"). We identified numerous articles in which it was claimed that the opposition was receiving funds from foreign actors to work against the interests of the RS (Banjalučke priče 2022d; Faktor magazin 2022c; Crna hronika 2022). This kind of narrative used facts, such as the fact that Jelena Trivić had been the recipient of a scholarship awarded by a German organisation, in order to show her connections with foreign actors, in this case Christian Schmidt (Argumenti 2022).

Creation and dissemination of stereotypes: The narrative relies on stereotypes of women as turncoats and untrustworthy, and we find these forms of sexism in the analysis of content about Amra Babić. In the first half of 2022, by the start of the official election campaign, the anonymous Facebook account Visočki narodni vijećnik published dozens of posts about Babić as a "has-been", a "harridan" unworthy of wearing the headscarf, a person "full of malice, rage and hate" (Visočki narodni vijećnik 2021). In September, this content was republished by mainstream media when the portal Faktor.ba wrote about her as a "political mother", citing "a majority of citizens" as the source (M. T. 2022). This phrase, as the portal claimed, came

from "citizens [who were] indignant " because "Babić [had] won the previous election presenting herself as the wife of a fallen soldier, single mother and a woman of faith", commenting that she was now a "vainglorious, vengeful woman who isn't even trying to hide it anymore". Although this example could be used to understand the narrative of the woman as a vengeful traitor, it also shows the way in which "motherhood" in biased reporting is used and contextualised as antithetical to "vengefulness" and "betrayal" of the Party of Democratic Action. The article is signed with initials only, and a CrowdTangle search revealed that it had been read by a significant number of people considering the size of the canton. This example is multi-faceted indeed, and can be used to understand the narrative of the woman as a turncoat and traitor.

**Appeal to emotions:** This narrative rests on the ideas of the construction of the nation and the role of the woman in that process. Ethnic identity in the former Yugoslavia is based on historical fears which are carefully fostered. The fear of biological shrinking of the nation, loss of culture, language and religious freedoms are elements of the mobilising discourse of nationbuilding. These threats are especially effective if deployed through female metaphors of the nation - woman as a biological sexualised being, as a mother, daughter, wife, a symbol of purity, a child-rearer and transmitter of the national values, someone who produces warriors and rulers for the nation, but also as a victim who is easily led astray. During the nationbuilding effort in the 1990s the woman was often used as a symbol of territorial vulnerability and national defilement, therefore, according to ethnocratic experience, the woman has a great potential for betrayal and weakening of the nation (Mostov 2000, 98). Every woman who stops being loyal to the national customs, whether it is just a perception created by the media to influence the electorate or she actually does something to disrupt the national harmony, stirs up a wide spectrum of negative emotions, condemnation and disdain, and finally loses her place in the community.

Personal and social – how the message was formulated: All available sources were used to shape the message of this narrative and secure legitimacy for it: authors of articles with or without a byline who spread disinformation as the unassailable truth or published evidence in the form of documents or photographs, figures of political authority, but also politicians' relatives. It bears stressing that the accusations of being "foreign protégées" levelled against politicians also targeted men – Jelena Trivić accused Milorad Dodik of being a Croatian protégé – but these constructions are more powerful if coupled with gendered stereotypes of women as turncoats and constructed and legitimised via anonymous portals and the mainstream media. Unlike men's, women's actions are observed, measured and judged

through a moral lens, which implies that operating in the public sphere is something "unnatural" for women, that they cannot hold their own, which conceals the message that they should give up.

**Legitimising the narrative:** This narrative, too, exhibits the trend of legitimising content from anonymous portals in the mainstream media and politicians' statements. For instance, the article with the document claiming that Jelena Trivić received 10 million dollars from the US government to work against the interests of the RS, published on the portals Patriote Srpske, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, was shared by SRNA, RTRS, ATV and others, as shown in the analysis conducted by the portal Raskrinkavanie (Cosic 2022). We find a similar example in an article intended to depict Trivić's family as problematic, a short article without a byline headlined "Details of incident: family misunderstanding cause of attack on Jelena Trivić's brother-in-law", which describes the fracas between Trivić's brotherin-law and a relative in the town of Čelinac. This article, devoid of elements of public interest, was published on anonymous portals (Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata. Banjalučke priče), and RTRS reprinted it from the portal Banjaluka.net (2022a). Republication of harmful content by news agencies and the mainstream media significantly increases its reach and potential to influence the election results.

## Use of vocabulary that conveys symbols and emotional messages:

The symbols and language used in the construction of this narrative paints a picture of female candidates as traitors to their people, turncoats, corruptible persons in cahoots with foreign actors. SNSD candidate Sanja Vulić referred to Jelena Trivić as "Jelena 'Fake' Trivić", pointing to Trivić's insincerity. Milorad Dodik and Željka Cvijanović constantly stated that opposition candidates were working on the destruction of the RS, which culminated in their statements that the Republika Srpska would disappear within six months after the elections if the SNSD did not win the 2022 general elections (Dnevnik.ba 2022).

In addition to particular language constantly repeated in the media as well as in the statements by politicians, photographs were also used showing female candidates – primarily Jelena Trivić – with foreign actors, for instance Christian Schmidt. This was to suggest that women lacked loyalty, consistency, reliability, persistence and moral strength to withstand challenges. Female candidates were denounced as insincere in their motives for engaging in politics, with deliberate use of the gendered stereotype of women as corruptible turncoats. An image was constructed of incompetence and shortcomings of the female nature which was to be monitored, disciplined and re-educated.

Conclusion: As the above examples demonstrate, sexism (woman as a turncoat) was the basic narrative which was further contextualised by making references to the candidates' questionable morality or their betraval of their people. This narrative, accompanied by elements of the myth of the nation, is mostly constructed through conspiracy theories, disinformation and biased reporting. Thus the label of treachery and fickleness was also put on the female candidates in the Bosnian-Herzegovinian elections, especially those from the opposition, and the reporting on Jelena Trivić, who was cast as part of a conspiracy, stood out in the researched sample. The values on which this narrative is based are rooted in a conservative value system and nationalism as a state ideology which rests on patriarchal control over the reproductive power of women, but also over their productive, public engagement. Every woman who stops being loval to the national customs, whether it is just a perception created by the media to influence the electorate or she actually does something to disrupt the national harmony, stirs up a wide spectrum of negative emotions, condemnation and disdain, and finally loses her place in the community. Such narratives which criticise female political action in a moralising manner are created with a view to disempowering and represent an attempt to stifle women's political engagement and potential which threatens to shake and subvert the foundations of the patriarchal political system in Bosnia and Herzegovina. All of this has a pronounced ideological streak of patriarchal conservatism and sends a message to women that, as the initiators of change and actors in the full sense of the word, they are not welcome in the public sphere except insofar as they serve the interest of the community and fulfil their natural function of caring for others and displaying loyalty, first in the family and then in the ethnic community as an extended family. Considering the results of the election for the president of the RS we may conclude that all the discrediting content deployed by the media during the campaign, which has been analysed in detail here, had an impact on the voters' choices.

# 4.4.3. Female candidates as puppets of their party leaders, in whose shadow they stand

In the media we monitored, female candidates were not presented as independent politicians, but were instead tagged to their party leader, and this was the case in positively toned propaganda articles, in smear pieces but also in opinion pieces by experts on the political situation in the country. In August, it was mostly Borjana Krišto who was reported on in this manner – never without mentioning Dragan Čović, while in September this method was used on other female candidates as well: Sebija Izetbegović (always pointing out her husband was Bakir Izetbegović; HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine 2022a; ABCPortal.info 2022), Željka Cvijanović (always

mentioning Milorad Dodik, sometimes in the same sentence) and Jelena Trivić, who, in September and especially October, went from a relatively independent political figure to a tag on the Stanivuković-Šarović - Bosić trio. There were almost no positively toned articles about female candidates in which the focus was solely on them; they were always mentioned alongside their party leader or a close party colleague.

General goal and purpose of the narrative: The goal of this narrative is to deprive female candidates of their individuality and political autonomy, that is, to render them faceless and belittle their political work, commitment, accomplishment and merit. Its purpose is to present them in the context of patriarchal female roles and to delegitimise any active and progressive role of women in politics. In addition, it aims to show the voters and the audience that female candidates do not act independently, but that there is a strong party leader behind them. Paradoxically, the narrative about the facelessness of female candidates in their party leaders' shadow was aimed equally at their potential voters and opponents. This is precisely what made it interesting for this analysis, and in the long run potentially damaging because of the message it sends to the women who would want to engage in politics – they would never be politically independent and would always be written about as figures from the shadow, even if they occupy the highest posts.

Methods of constructing the narrative: Discrediting and positively toned propagandistic reporting were both used in the construction of this narrative, examples of which were also found in opinion pieces on the election process and in statements and articles written by experts. In one article, historian Dragan Markovina, commenting on the elections in Bosnia and Herzegovina, said that "Borjana Krišto's name has no gravitas to it. She is on a par with Ana Brnabić in Serbia", and that Dragan Čović chose a bad candidate lest she win (Sarajevograd.ba 2022). Similarly, Croatian analyst Božo Skoko stated that Krišto's electoral results came as a surprise: "She managed to get 160,000 votes, and that's a record. Keep in mind that a few years ago Dragan Čović managed to win a seat in the Presidency with only 130,000. That speaks volumes about how concerned the Croats are for their fate, how attached they have been to a single candidate as they didn't dare risk diluting their vote" (R. I. 2022, portal Stav).

**Propagandistic reporting:** This kind of content was disseminated in biased and one-sided reporting, that is, propaganda, which means they were targeting potential voters. Željka Cvijanović, who was the subject of the largest number of propaganda articles because she performed the highest political function and ran for the highest office, was often mentioned

alongside Milorad Dodik in September and October. Articles and social media posts supporting Borjana Krišto's bid and calling on Croats to vote for her involved the party leader Dragan Čović. In an article about Croats and the elections in Bosnia and Herzegovina, one author says the following of Borjana Krišto: "Krišto is a candidate who embodies the determination of the Croat people in their demand for sovereignty. This vote is about the Croat people's attitude towards their sovereignty first and foremost, and only incidentally about the member of the Presidency" (Hrvati Herceg-Bosne 2022). In addition, thanks to Krišto's candidacy, the narrative about the first woman in the Presidency appeared in the mainstream media for the first time. Emancipatory elements were noticed in these articles, but their emancipatory effects were ethnically delimited. Articles by Sanja Vlaisavljević (shared by the Facebook page Hrvati Herceg-Bosne) and Marina Pendeš, which stressed the candidate's merit in a positive and articulate way, do not venture beyond ethnic contextualisation.

Discrediting: The fact that female candidates were not perceived as independent but closely associated with their party leaders was also used for discrediting purposes. There was more reposting of smear statements about Želika Cvijanović in September and October than in August. One example, a statement by Mladen Bosić, was taken from an oppositionleaning outlet and depicts Cvijanović as an invisible political figure: "But, what would Želika Cvijanović have done in that situation? Nothing, like she hasn't done anything now, staying in Dodik's shadow again" (BN 2022a). In another example from BN television, in which Milorad Dodik was criticised for playing a "do-gooder" handing out banknotes to children in public, it was said that Želika Cvijanović "just looked on and smiled - what else?" (BN 2022b). Her rival in the race, Mirko Šarović, smeared her by saying that she was Dodik's mouthpiece who had done nothing of substance for the RS: "Želika Cvijanović is a mere mouthpiece of Dodik. She has got no clear policies, she has shown nothing so far and no one takes her seriously, which cannot be good. She has never had a serious official meeting in all this time she has been the president, which is a clear indicator of her diplomatic abilities" (Banjaluka.net 2022b). Articles discrediting Želika Cvijanović were found on the web sites Faktor, Istok Portal slobodne Srpske, BN, Vijesti Srpske, as well as in statements by Slađana Jašarević from the SDS (Vijesti Srpske 2022b; Slobodna Bosna 2022). In the period after the elections, the analysed texts mentioned the fact that a woman had been elected to the Presidency of Bosnia and Herzegovina for the first time rather superficially, merely stating the fact, without pointing out what that meant and why it was important. In addition to the lack of interest on the part of the media, this can be ascribed to society's general dismissal of women's contribution and to the downplaying of the fact that a female politician has been elected to the Presidency for the first time, which at any rate tells us something about the treatment of female candidates in the media.

Creation and dissemination of the stereotype: Content about female candidates operating in the shadows of their party leaders came from different sources – expert commentators, political analysts, mainstream media, etc. The ubiquity of this narrative points to the fact that it was constructed with a purpose and that all available means of communication were used to help it penetrate public opinion as deeply as possible. Female candidates were not perceived as independent by the media but were always closely associated with their party leaders. They were always a part of a tandem, never self-sufficient, which is also concealed sexism. This manner of representing female candidates was detectable even before the start of the campaign, and the content was selected in August 2022, but at that time it dealt only with Boriana Krišto. There is always a subtext present when a female politician is in a position of power, even when the writing is not obviously offensive as when stereotyping women in politics. The articles in which Krišto is mentioned talk about her consulting with Croatian prime minister Andrej Plenković about the upcoming elections. In one analysis, sexism typically aimed at female politicians can be read: "Another option is Boriana Krišto. She would be an interim solution of sorts, like Jadranka Kosor for Sanader in Croatia at the time. According to unnamed party officials, Krišto would be a (short-term) interim solution by the time a new leader comes to the fore" (HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine 2022b).

Appealing to voters' emotions: This narrative was intended for and used in positive reporting aimed at potential voters, but also in articles discrediting female candidates. It relies on the stereotype of a strong man and leader who protects – women are there to be protected, not to be leaders in their own right, but it is also deeply rooted in the narrative of nation-building. Female candidates who protect the interests of the collective stir up the noblest of emotions and garner support, approval and admiration, because they are "our" mothers, daughters, wives. Construction of national identities is still a strong mobilising factor in Bosnia and Herzegovina, and the way in which it uses gender and gender roles plays an important role in the creation of commonly held values, traditions and customs.

Personal and social - how the message was formulated: This narrative was especially legitimised or disseminated by "authoritative experts", as the media labelled them. For instance, when asked if the Croats, as Vesna Pusić claims, returned the favour to Izetbegović and the Bosniaks by voting for Bećirović, writer Josip Mlakić first used the occasion to heap insults on Pusić, a university professor, Croatian politician, former foreign and

European affairs minister, etc., then answered that he did not understand how Vesna Pusić had suddenly become an "expert" on Bosnia and Herzegovina, that her hypothesis was misguided and nothing more than clap-trap of a forgotten politician with a sick ego, and gave a hypothesis of his own: "If Bećirović did get the odd vote in places where Croats are a majority, that was out revolt against the HDZ's faceless candidate Borjana Krišto. I don't believe that Dragan Čović was heartsick about her defeat, because her victory would have undermined his authority in the party he rules autocratically, like Andrej Plenković in Croatia" (Bljesak.info 2022). From this we can read that the point of Borjana Krišto was to consolidate the electorate, but that she was above all Čović's puppet.

Legitimising the narrative: This harmfulnarrative was constructed using the sexist tactic of "coupling", that is, borrowing the authority of the party leader behind the candidate. In the analysed content there were few positively toned articles about female candidates or politicians in which the focus was solely on them; they were always mentioned alongside their party leader or a close party colleague. Borjana Krišto was thus coupled with Dragan Čović, Željka Cvijanović with Milorad Dodik, Jelena Trivić with Draško Stanivuković, Mirko Šarović or Mladen Bosić.

### Use of vocabulary that conveys symbols and emotional messages:

"Coupling", intended to belittle the autonomous political actions of a female candidate and her importance as an independent political figure in the eyes of the voters, reached a new level in September, when the media gave Borjana Krišto a nickname of sorts – "Čović's smartest and prettiest creature", derived from a statement made by Dragan Čović (E. L. 2022, Faktor.ba). "We have the smartest, prettiest creature who offers to the Croat people and all the inhabitants of Bosnia and Herzegovina her values in life and all those things she's been building in politics for the last twenty years. That is Mrs Borjana Krišto" (Dnevni.ba 2022).

**Conclusion:** At the end of the election campaign, content was aggressively promoted suggesting that no female candidates had the capacity and credibility to win, but seeing that they were part of a broader mission (survival of the people) and context (only the candidate's party is the right party), voters were invited to support them. That is to say, a certain female candidate's success or failure has nothing to do with her as a politician, a larger issue is at stake – the survival of a certain ethnic group. Female candidates were not presented as independent politicians in the media, but were instead tagged to their party leader, and this was the case in positively toned propaganda articles, in smear pieces but also in opinion pieces by experts on the political situation in the country. Representing

female candidates as puppets of their party leaders in whose shadows they operate contained the element of a higher purpose – the consolidation of a nation at an important historical moment, but also the preservation of the party leader's position. They were always a part of a tandem, never self-sufficient, which is also concealed sexism.

#### 4.5. CONCLUSION

The analysis of the harmful content published during the 2022 general elections in Bosnia and Herzegovina revealed a large number of instances of such content, as well as purposefully constructed harmful narratives about female candidates that could influence the outcome of the elections. The most represented categories of harmful content were propaganda, smear campaigns against individuals and content referring to the candidates' morals. Such a vast amount of biased and propagandistic media content and smear campaigns is a reflection of the polarisation and the substantial political influence on the media especially of the ruling parties in Bosnia and Herzegovina, whilst gender stereotypes were an effective tool for discrediting female candidates and mobilising the electorate. Although it was assumed that smear campaigns would be guided to a significant extent by sexism and sexualisation, the findings show that the most common manner in which female candidates in the 2022 general elections were discredited was pointing out their questionable moral integrity and insinuating that their actions amounted to betrayal, which points to the fact that, even when the candidates are women, the narratives about them cannot be separated from the dominant nationalist policies of the ruling parties based on the idea of the preservation or defence of the people/nation. As the analysis has shown and summarised in the chapter conclusions above, there were three types of harmful narratives based on the broader categories of gender stereotypes: female candidates as incompetent and out of their depth coupled with references to outward appearance; female candidates as turncoats and treacherous; female candidates as puppets of their party leaders in whose shadows they operate. All three narratives were based on a patriarchal value system according to which male and female social roles are essentially different. Female candidates were represented in the media through sexist and other misogynistic practices which constructed the narrative about women as incompetent and out of their depth in politics. The focus was not on their individual political merit, but on things unrelated to politics - their outward appearance, motherhood, being "photoshopped beyond recognition", "unkempt" or inexperienced in the political arena. In the collective consciousness, women are primarily associated with children, family and the future of the collective/nation, and it is incumbent upon women to preserve the honour of the community. Every woman who stops

being loyal to the national customs, whether it is just a perception created by the media to influence the electorate or she actually does something to disrupt the national harmony, stirs up a wide spectrum of negative emotions, condemnation and disdain in the electorate. Female candidates were also discredited by claims that they were puppets of their party leaders in whose shadows they operated. This narrative appeared even in positively toned propagandistic content, but what both the negative and positive articles had in common was the lack of perception of female candidates as independent, and that they were always closely associated with their party leaders.

The narrative aims to arouse patriotism and ethnic loyalty and encourage sacrificing personal ambition for the sake of belonging and contributing to the collective higher purpose, but more importantly, it embeds in the message the idea that women are simply not important. What is important is the mission of achieving a higher goal, the brunt of which ought to be borne by women led by their party leaders and leaders of the people. The message subtly enters the consciousness of the voters and general readership of these articles: as we have shown by pointing out the examples, the articles that are seemingly supportive are just as eloquent as those that are obviously malicious and smearing. The general purpose of this and other misogynistic narratives was to show that female politicians were less important in the election process than their male colleagues, but, paradoxically, also the importance of subordinating one's political agency to a higher purpose. This has a double effect on voters – it encourages them to vote, but not because the policies of a certain female politician should be their choice, but because they are in the service of the preservation of the nation. In the long run, all these blatantly sexist narratives discourage women from entering politics, send them a message that they do not belong in the political arena because they are incompetent, lying, lack knowledge and skills, do not make rational decisions, are insecure and merely implement the policies of their superiors.

The most common sources of harmful content about female candidates were anonymous internet portals as well as Facebook groups and private media which republished politicians' statements or content, but also content from anonymous portals. That harmful narratives about female candidates were purposefully constructed can be seen from the examples in which damaging, stereotyping content as well as disinformation and conspiracy theories from anonymous media were republished by mainstream media, which lent legitimacy to this content. Legitimacy was also attained by featuring statements by other candidates, both male and female, as well as experts.

The articles analysed here, published by the portals Banjalučka istina, Banjalučke priče, Banjaluka 24. media, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata. Faktor magazin and the portal of the Alternativna televiziia ATV, are inappropriate for the media sphere in our or in any other country. In addition to potentially exerting influence on the electorate, in the long run they influence everyone who reads them by demonstrating that any kind of abuse of political opponents is permissible and that there is no line separating decent and professional writing from fabricated smears and slander. All this content, narratives and practices are ultimately dangerous because they shape a readership that will find ethical and professional reporting uninteresting and insufficient. It is disheartening to see that there was no analysis of political programmes and commitments of the female candidates as gender issues in the media, and that the fact that a woman was elected to the Presidency of Bosnia and Herzegovina for the first time was absent as well. Under such circumstances, social networks could have been excellent tools for navigating one's way to information, debunking fake news, and expedited transmission of truth, but this analysis has found that they were nothing more than the means of spreading hate speech, deploying harmful narratives, conveying disinformation, etc. We have witnessed an unusual absence of culture of communication and a complete lack not only of female solidarity but also basic respect for political opponents. The social media accounts of Sanja Vulić, a member of the presidency of the SNSD and a candidate in the 2022 elections, are a textbook example.

#### REFERENCES:

Aganović, Arijana; Miftari, Edita; Veličković, Marina. (2015). *Žene i politički život u postdejtonskoj Bosni i Hercegovini*. Sarajevo: Sarajevski otvoreni centar. <a href="https://soc.ba/site/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/1995-2015-%C5%BDene-i-politi%C4%8Dki-%C5%BEivot-u-postdejtonskoj-Bosni-i-Hercegovini\_za-web.pdf">https://soc.ba/site/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/1995-2015-%C5%BDene-i-politi%C4%8Dki-%C5%BEivot-u-postdejtonskoj-Bosni-i-Hercegovini\_za-web.pdf</a>

Agencija za ravnopravnost polova BiH. (2022). *Preporuka u vezi rodnih stereotipa, mizoginog i seksističkog govora*. Sarajevo: Agencija za ravnopravnost polova BiH. <a href="https://arsbih.gov.ba/preporuka-u-vezi-rodnih-stereotipa-mizoginog-i-seksistickog-govora/">https://arsbih.gov.ba/preporuka-u-vezi-rodnih-stereotipa-mizoginog-i-seksistickog-govora/</a>

American Institutes for Research. (2022). *National Survey of Citizens'*Perceptions in Bosnia and Herzegovina 2021: Final report. Sarajevo:

USAID. <a href="https://www.measurebih.com/uimages/2021-NSCP-BiH-Report.pdf">https://www.measurebih.com/uimages/2021-NSCP-BiH-Report.pdf</a>

Arnautović, Marija. (2022). "Žena je broj, muškarac je tema – medijsko izvještavanje o femicidu." *Mediacentar\_online*, 18. 11. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/zena-je-broj-muskarac-je-tema-medijsko-izvjestavanje-o-femicidu">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/zena-je-broj-muskarac-je-tema-medijsko-izvjestavanje-o-femicidu</a>

Best Practice Forum Gender and Digital Rights. (2021). *Exploring the concept of Gendered Disinformation*. Internet Governance Forum. <a href="https://intgovforum.org/en/filedepot\_download/248/21181">https://intgovforum.org/en/filedepot\_download/248/21181</a>

CEPPS. (s. a.). *Countering Disinformation Guide*. <a href="https://counteringdisinformation.org/complete-guide">https://counteringdisinformation.org/complete-guide</a>

Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. (2019). Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Bosnia and Herzegovina. <a href="https://arsbih.gov.ba/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/CEDAW-C-BIH-Concluding-Observations-6\_AsAdopted.pdf">https://arsbih.gov.ba/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/CEDAW-C-BIH-Concluding-Observations-6\_AsAdopted.pdf</a>

Ćosić, Marija. (2022). "Još jedan lažni dokument kao 'dokaz' da Jelena Trivić sarađuje sa SAD-om." *Raskrinkavanje*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://tinyurl.com/yckjys6c">https://tinyurl.com/yckjys6c</a>

EU Disinfo Lab. (2021). "Gender-based disinformation: Advancing our understanding and response." *EU Disinfo Lab*, 20. 10. 2021. <a href="https://www.disinfo.eu/publications/gender-based-disinformation-advancing-our-understanding-and-response/">https://www.disinfo.eu/publications/gender-based-disinformation-advancing-our-understanding-and-response/</a>

Jankowicz, Nina; Hunchak, Jillian; Pavliuc, Alexandra; Davies, Celia; Pierson, Shannon; Kaufmann, Zoë. (2021a). *Malign Creativity: How Gender, Sex, and Lies are Weaponized against Women Online.* Washington: Wilson Center. https://tinyurl.com/4c56jeps

Jankowicz, Nina; Pepera, Sandra; Middlehurst, Molly. (2021). *Addressing Online Misogyny and Gendered Disinformation: A How-To Guide.*National Democratic Institute. <a href="https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Addressing%20Gender%20%26%20Disinformation%202%20%281%29">https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Addressing%20Gender%20%26%20Disinformation%202%20%281%29</a>.

pdf

Judson, Ellen; Atay, Asli; Krasodomski-Jones, Alex; Lasko-Skinner, Rose; Smith, Josh. (2020). *Engendering hate the contours of state-aligned gendered disinformation online*. London: Demos. <a href="https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Engendering-Hate.pdf">https://www.ndi.org/sites/default/files/Engendering-Hate.pdf</a>

Kadribašić, Adnan. (2020). *Strateški pristup uspjehu kandidatkinja u izbornim kampanjama*. Sarajevo: UN Women kancelarija u BiH i UNDP. <a href="https://www.undp.org/bs/bosnia-herzegovina/publications/strate%C5%A1ki-pristup-uspjehu-kandidatkinja-u-izbornim-kampanjama">https://www.undp.org/bs/bosnia-herzegovina/publications/strate%C5%A1ki-pristup-uspjehu-kandidatkinja-u-izbornim-kampanjama</a>

Kadribašić, Adnan; Chiarenza, Barbara; Čehajić-Čampara, Maida; Ramić-Mesihović, Lejla. (2020). *Polazna studija o barijerama političkom učešću žena u Bosni i Hercegovini*. Sarajevo: UN Women kancelarija u BiH i UNDP. https://tinyurl.com/2p9amun2

Krasodomski-Jones, Alex; Smith, Josh; Jones, Elliot; Judson, Ellen; Miller, Carl. (2019). *Warring Songs: Information Operations in the Digital Age*. London: Demos. <a href="https://demos.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Warring-Songs-final-1.pdf">https://demos.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Warring-Songs-final-1.pdf</a>

Ljevak, Kristina. (2022). "Relativizacija uzroka femicida." *Mediacentar\_online*, 31. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/relativizacija-uzroka-femicida-u-mizoginoj-kulturi">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/relativizacija-uzroka-femicida-u-mizoginoj-kulturi</a>

Moranjak Bamburać, Nirman; Jusić, Tarik; Isanović, Adla. Ur. (2006). Stereotyping: Representation of Women in Print Media in South East Europe. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/stereotyping.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/stereotyping.pdf</a>. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/stereotyping.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/stereotyping.pdf</a>.

Mostov, Julie. (2000). "Sexing the nation/desexing the body: politics of national identity in the former Yugoslavia." U: Tamar, Mayer. Ur. Gender Ironies of Nationalism: Sexing the Nation, 89-112. London: Routledge

Numanović, Sead. (2022). "Samo 16,66 posto izabranih u državni parlament su žene!" *Politički.ba*, 29. 10. 2022. <a href="https://politicki.ba/politika/samo-1666-posto-izabranih-u-drzavni-parlament-su-zene/26645">https://politicki.ba/politika/samo-1666-posto-izabranih-u-drzavni-parlament-su-zene/26645</a>

Pod lupom. (s. a.). "Za Opće izbore se prijavila 91 politička stranka i 17 nezavisnih kandidata/kinja." <a href="https://podlupom.org/press-kutak/vijesti/za-opce-izbore-se-prijavila-91-politicka-stranka-i-17-nezavisnih-kandidata-kinja/">https://podlupom.org/press-kutak/vijesti/za-opce-izbore-se-prijavila-91-politicka-stranka-i-17-nezavisnih-kandidata-kinja/</a>

RTRS. (2022). "Cvijanović u Bijeljini: Poziv lokalnim vlastima da omoguće završetak školske sale." *RTRS*, 27. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=484422">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=484422</a>

RTRS. (2022a). "Cvijanović i Tegeltija posjetili dječiji vrtić i Kulturni centar u Donjoj Previji." *RTRS*, 22. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=483891</a>

Scott, Victoria. (2021). *Understanding the gender dimensions of disinformation. Countering Disinfo*. <a href="https://counteringdisinformation.org/topics/gender/complete-document-gender-dimensions">https://counteringdisinformation.org/topics/gender/complete-document-gender-dimensions</a>

Sessa, Maria Giovanna. (2022). "What is Gendered Disinformation?" *Heinrich Böll Stiftung*, 26. 1. 2022. <a href="https://il.boell.org/en/2022/01/26/what-gendered-disinformation">https://il.boell.org/en/2022/01/26/what-gendered-disinformation</a>

Sobierah, Sarah. (2019). "Disinformation, democracy, and the social costs of identity-based attacks online." *MediaWell*, 22. 10. 2019. <a href="https://mediawell.ssrc.org/articles/disinformation-democracy-and-the-social-costs-of-identity-based-attacks-online/">https://mediawell.ssrc.org/articles/disinformation-democracy-and-the-social-costs-of-identity-based-attacks-online/</a>

Vijeće Europe. (2019). Sprječavanje i borba protiv seksizma: Preporuka CM/Rec(2019)1. Zagreb: Ured za ravnopravnost spolova Vlade Republike Hrvatske. https://ravnopravnost.gov.hr/UserDocsImages/dokumenti/Vije%C4%87e%20Europe/Preporuka%20VE%20Sprjecavanje%20i%20borba%20protiv%20seksizma.pdf

Wilford, Rick; Miller, Robert L. Ur. (1998). Women, ethnicity and nationalism *The politics of transition*. London i New York: Routledge.

Yuval-Davis, N. (1997). Gender and Nation. London: Sage Publication.

## **Analysed content:**

ABCPortal.info. (2022). "Koliko je Sebija Izetbegović 'zaslužna' za izborni poraz svog supruga Bakira?" *ABCPortal.info*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="http://www.abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/koliko-je-sebija-izetbegovic-zasluzna-za-izborni-poraz-svog-supruga-bakira">http://www.abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/koliko-je-sebija-izetbegovic-zasluzna-za-izborni-poraz-svog-supruga-bakira</a>

Argumenti. (2022). "Jelena Trivić stipendista njemačke organizacije iza koje stoji stranka Kristijana Šmita." *Argumenti*, 26. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.argumenti.rs/jelena-trivic-stipendista-njemacke-organizacije-iza-koje-stoji-stranka-kristijana-smita/">https://www.argumenti.rs/jelena-trivic-stipendista-njemacke-organizacije-iza-koje-stoji-stranka-kristijana-smita/</a>

Banjalučke priče. (2022a). "Kakvih snimaka se plaši Jelena Trivić?" *Banjalučke priče*, 2. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/kakvih-snimaka-se-pla%C5%A1i-jelena-trivi%C4%87">https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/kakvih-snimaka-se-pla%C5%A1i-jelena-trivi%C4%87</a>

Banjalučke priče. (2022b). "Jelena Trivić bez stava i hrabrosti: 'Boji se jednog čovjeka, a nas sve bi da štiti!" *Banjalučke priče*, 9. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/jelena-trivi%C4%87-bez-stava-i-hrabrosti-boji-se-jednog-%C4%8Dovjeka-a-nas-sve-bi-da-%C5%A1titi">https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/jelena-trivi%C4%87-bez-stava-i-hrabrosti-boji-se-jednog-%C4%8Dovjeka-a-nas-sve-bi-da-%C5%A1titi</a>

Banjalučke priče. (2022c). "Jelena Trivić – ne vodi računa o ličnoj higijeni, a vodila bi računa o Republici Srpskoj?!" *Banjalučke priče*, 5. 9. 2022. https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/jelena-trivi%C4%87-ne-vodi-ra%C4%8Duna-o-li%C4%8Dnoj-higijeni-a-vodila-bi-ra%C4%8Duna-o-republici-srpskoj

Banjalučke priče. (2022d). "Bankovni izvod Trivićeve pokazao priliv novca iz tri evropske zemlje u vrijednosti od 845.350 evra?" *Banjalučke priče*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/bankovni-izvod-trivi%C4%87eve-pokazao-priliv-novca-iz-tri-evropske-zemlje-u-vrijednosti-od-845-350-evra">https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/bankovni-izvod-trivi%C4%87eve-pokazao-priliv-novca-iz-tri-evropske-zemlje-u-vrijednosti-od-845-350-evra</a>

Banjaluka.net. (2022a). "Detalji incidenta: porodični nesporazum uzrok napada na djevera Jelene Trivić." *RTRS*, 26. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487912">https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487912</a>

Banjaluka.net. (2022b). "Šarović: Boriću se za Republiku Srpsku i vraćanje svega što joj je oduzeto." *Banjaluka.net*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/sarovic-boricu-se-za-republiku-srpsku-i-vracanje-svega-sto-joj-je-oduzeto/">https://banjaluka.net/sarovic-boricu-se-za-republiku-srpsku-i-vracanje-svega-sto-joj-je-oduzeto/</a>

Bljesak.info. (2022). "Mlakić: Situacija u BiH može se dovesti u red za deset minuta." *Bljesak.info*, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://bljesak.info/vijesti/politika/mlakic-bih-se-moze-dovesti-u-red-za-deset-minuta/396235">https://bljesak.info/vijesti/politika/mlakic-bih-se-moze-dovesti-u-red-za-deset-minuta/396235</a>

BN. (2022a). "Vrijeme je da se biraju pravi ljudi na prava mjesta." *BN*, 9. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtvbn.com/4031752/vrijeme-je-da-se-biraju-pravi-ljudi-na-prava-mjesta#comments">https://www.rtvbn.com/4031752/vrijeme-je-da-se-biraju-pravi-ljudi-na-prava-mjesta#comments</a>

BN. (2022b). "Šta se drugo može očekivati od ponavljača?!" *BN*, 24. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtvbn.com/4032482/sta-se-drugo-moze-ocekivati-od-ponavljaca-video#comments">https://www.rtvbn.com/4032482/sta-se-drugo-moze-ocekivati-od-ponavljaca-video#comments</a>

Crna hronika. (2022). "ATV: Radović priznao da SAD finansira opoziciju, plaćeni i novinari." *Crna hronika*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://crna-hronika.info/radovic-priznao-da-sad-finansira-opoziciju-placeni-i-novinari/416449">https://crna-hronika.info/radovic-priznao-da-sad-finansira-opoziciju-placeni-i-novinari/416449</a>

Dizdarević, Kemal. (2022). "Babuška u 60. otkrila Želju: Školu nije završila, pa misli da nam može zakone pisati." *Press*, 1. 9. 2022. <a href="https://pressmediabih.com/vijesti/2022/01/09/kolumna-dr-kemala-dizdarevica-babuska-u-60-otkrila-zelju-skolu-nije-zavrsila-pa-misli-da-nam-moze-zakone-pisati/">https://pressmediabih.com/vijesti/2022/01/09/kolumna-dr-kemala-dizdarevica-babuska-u-60-otkrila-zelju-skolu-nije-zavrsila-pa-misli-da-nam-moze-zakone-pisati/</a>

Dnevni.ba. (2022). "Dragan Čović: Imamo najpametnije i najljepše biće što možemo ponuditi, mene nema na listama." *Dnevni.ba*, 30. 6. 2022. <a href="https://dnevni.ba/dnevni/dragan-covic-imamo-najpametnije-i-najljepse-bice-sto-mozemo-ponuditi-mene-nema-na-listama/">https://dnevni.ba/dnevni/dragan-covic-imamo-najpametnije-i-najljepse-bice-sto-mozemo-ponuditi-mene-nema-na-listama/</a>

Dnevnik.ba. (2022). "Dodik: Ne blefiram, Republike Srpske neće biti za šest mjeseci." *Dnevnik.ba*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.dnevnik.ba/vijesti/dodik-ne-blefiram-republike-srpske-nece-biti-za-sest-mjeseci-2643576">https://www.dnevnik.ba/vijesti/dodik-ne-blefiram-republike-srpske-nece-biti-za-sest-mjeseci-2643576</a>

Dokić, Branko. (2022). "Zašto plašite narod ako je zaista vaša pobjeda čista?!" *BN*, 22. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtvbn.com/4033725/zasto-plasite-narod-ako-je-zaista-vasa-pobjeda-cista#comments">https://www.rtvbn.com/4033725/zasto-plasite-narod-ako-je-zaista-vasa-pobjeda-cista#comments</a>

E. L. (2022). "Čovićevo najljepše i najpametnije biće šalje opasne poruke: BiH je državna zajednica." *Faktor*, 13. 9. 2022. <a href="https://faktor.ba/vijest/covicevo-najljepse-i-najpametnije-bice-salje-opasne-poruke-bih-je-drzavna-zhajednica/175036">https://faktor.ba/vijest/covicevo-najljepse-i-najpametnije-bice-salje-opasne-poruke-bih-je-drzavna-zhajednica/175036</a>

Faktor magazin. (2022a). "Velika analiza Faktora – Ko ne uđe u vlast politički UMIRE!" *Faktor magazin*, 16. 8. 2022. <a href="https://faktormagazin.ba/republika-srpska/velika-analiza-faktora-ko-ne-udje-u-vlast-politicki-umire/">https://faktormagazin.ba/republika-srpska/velika-analiza-faktora-ko-ne-udje-u-vlast-politicki-umire/</a>

Faktor magazin. (2022b). "Jelenu Trivić fotošopirali do neprepoznatljivosti?" Faktor magazin, 2. 9. 2022. <a href="https://faktormagazin.ba/republika-srpska/jelenu-trivic-fotosopirali-do-ne-prepoznatljvosti/">https://faktormagazin.ba/republika-srpska/jelenu-trivic-fotosopirali-do-ne-prepoznatljvosti/</a>

Faktor magazin. (2022c). "Skandal: Milan Radović priznaje da opozicija prima novac iz inostranstva, kupuje glasove a otkriva i svoje planove sa Jelenom Trivić." *Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="http://prijedor24h.net/2022/09/28/skandal-milan-radovic-priznaje-da-opozicija-prima-novac-iz-inostranstva-kupuje-glasove-a-otkriva-i-svoje-planove-sa-jelenom-trivic/">http://prijedor24h.net/2022/09/28/skandal-milan-radovic-priznaje-da-opozicija-prima-novac-iz-inostranstva-kupuje-glasove-a-otkriva-i-svoje-planove-sa-jelenom-trivic/</a>

HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine. (2022a). "Geneza neuspjeha: Je li Sebija Izetbegović doprinijela izbornom porazu svog supruga Bakira? 'Bahatim tonom se obraćala ljudima, loše pričala o drugima... To ljudi ne vole'." *HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://hb.hteam.org/2022/10/04/geneza-neuspjeha-je-li-sebija-izetbegovic-doprinijela-izbornom-porazu-svog-supruga-bakira-bahatim-tonom-se-obracala-ljudima-lose-pricala-o-drugima-to-ljudi-ne-vole/"

HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine. (2022b). "Pitanje je vremena: Polako, ali sigurno, Čović se povlači. Tko će naslijediti jednog od najmoćnijih Hrvata u BiH." *HercegBosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine*, 26. 8. 2022. <a href="https://hb.hteam.org/2022/08/26/pitanje-je-vremena-polako-alisigurno-covic-se-povlaci-tko-ce-naslijediti-jednog-od-najmocnijih-hrvata-u-bih/">https://hb.hteam.org/2022/08/26/pitanje-je-vremena-polako-alisigurno-covic-se-povlaci-tko-ce-naslijediti-jednog-od-najmocnijih-hrvata-u-bih/</a>

Hrvati Herceg-Bosne. (2022). *Facebook*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.facebook.com/100379692526140/posts/177836714780437/">https://www.facebook.com/100379692526140/posts/177836714780437/</a>

J. M. (2017). "Naš političar ljubi 36 godina mlađu ženu." *Intervju*, 4. 10. 2017. https://intervju.rs/nas-politicar-ljubi-36-godina-mladju-zenu/

M. T. (2022). "Ko više kritikuje političku majku, a govorili su: Zlonamjerni mediji, loši ljudi, ubijeđuju nas da SDA nije pravo rješenje." *Faktor*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/ko-vise-kritikuje-politicku-majku-a-govorili-su-zlonamjerni-mediji-losi-ljudi-ubijeduju-nas-da-sda-nije-pravo-rjesenje/175173">https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/ko-vise-kritikuje-politicku-majku-a-govorili-su-zlonamjerni-mediji-losi-ljudi-ubijeduju-nas-da-sda-nije-pravo-rjesenje/175173</a>

Novi. (2022). "One su prve među ženama u svojim strankama, jedna od njih je 1. među političarkama." *Novi*, 23. 10. 2022. <a href="https://novi.ba/clanak/378038/one-su-prve-medu-zenama-u-svojim-strankama-jedna-od-njih-je-1-medu-politicarkama">https://novi.ba/clanak/378038/one-su-prve-medu-zenama-u-svojim-strankama-jedna-od-njih-je-1-medu-politicarkama</a>

Pobrić, Nedim. (2022). *Twitter*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://twitter.com/pobric\_nedim/status/1569445156834754560?s=46&t=cp8R6g9D8e3e35JIFUil8w">https://twitter.com/pobric\_nedim/status/1569445156834754560?s=46&t=cp8R6g9D8e3e35JIFUil8w</a>

R. I. (2022). "Hrvati se hvale da su Plenković i Milanović zaslužni za Schmidtovu odluku." *Stav*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/ko-su-ljudi-koji-poticu-na-ubistvo-izetbegovica/12399">https://stav.ba/vijest/ko-su-ljudi-koji-poticu-na-ubistvo-izetbegovica/12399</a>

Radiosarajevo.ba. (2021). "Poznati političar iz Hrvatske (78) u ljubavnoj vezi sa znatno mlađom crnkom." *Radiosarajevo.ba*, 12. 6. 2021. <a href="https://radiosarajevo.ba/magazin/zivot-i-stil/poznati-politicar-iz-hrvatske-78-u-ljubavnoj-vezi-sa-znatno-mladom-crnkom/420560">https://radiosarajevo.ba/magazin/zivot-i-stil/poznati-politicar-iz-hrvatske-78-u-ljubavnoj-vezi-sa-znatno-mladom-crnkom/420560</a>

Sarajevograd.ba. (2022). "Historičar Dragan Markovina: Mislim da je Čović izabrao lošu kandidatkinju da se ne bi desilo da pobijedi." *Sarajevo Grad*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.thesarajevograd.club/historicar-dragan-markovina-mislim-da-je-covic-izabrao-losu-kandidatkinju-da-se-ne-bi-dogodilo-da-pobijedi/">https://www.thesarajevograd.club/historicar-dragan-markovina-mislim-da-je-covic-izabrao-losu-kandidatkinju-da-se-ne-bi-dogodilo-da-pobijedi/</a>

Slobodna Bosna Nezavisni informativni portal. (2022). "Slađana Jašarević: 'Nakon četverogodišnjeg sna' Željke Cvijanović: 'Dobro jutro predsjednice, otkud Vi; ne sjeća se ni da je njen šef sa Ashdownom...'" *Slobodna Bosna Nezavisni informativni portal*, 28. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.slobodna-bosna.">https://www.slobodna-bosna.</a> ba/vijest/264913/sladjana\_jasarevic\_nakon\_chetverogodisnjeg\_sna\_zeljke\_cvijanovic\_dobro\_jutro\_predsjednice\_otkud\_vi\_ne\_sjeca\_se\_ni\_da\_je\_njen\_sef sa ashdownom.html

SRNA. (2022a). "Na Paprikovcu planirana izgradnja moderne škole za 450 učenika." *Glas Srpske*, 25. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/cir/novosti/banjaluka/na-paprikovcu-planirana-izgradnja-moderne-skole-za-450-ucenika/431019">https://www.glassrpske.com/cir/novosti/banjaluka/na-paprikovcu-planirana-izgradnja-moderne-skole-za-450-ucenika/431019</a>

SRNA. (2022b). "Karan: Štab za organizaciju protesta nije u Srpskoj nego u inostranstvu." *RTRS*, 7. 10. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489247">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489247</a>

SRNA. (2022c). "Galijašević: I Amerika i Velika Britanija finansiraju opoziciju u Srpskoj." *Palelive.com*, 18. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.palelive.com/galijasevic-i-amerika-i-velika-britanija-finansiraju-opoziciju-u-srpskoj/">https://www.palelive.com/galijasevic-i-amerika-i-velika-britanija-finansiraju-opoziciju-u-srpskoj/</a>

SRNA. (2022d). "Vulićeva poručila Trivićevoj: Plači onima koji su te nagovorili na avanturizam bez pokrića." *ATV*, 29. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/vuliceva-porucila-trivicevoj-placi-onima-koji-su-te-nagovorili-na-avanturizam-bez-pokrica-29-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/vuliceva-porucila-trivicevoj-placi-onima-koji-su-te-nagovorili-na-avanturizam-bez-pokrica-29-10-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022e). "Košarac: Vlast u Srpskoj ne priznaje Šmita, on ostaje nelegitiman." *RTRS*, 24. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=487732

SRNA. (2022f). "Vašington za kampanju Trivićeve izdvojio 10 miliona dolara." *RTRS*, 17. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486898

SRNA. (s. a.). "Britancima želim više sreće s novom verzijom 'Jelene Trivić'." *Banjaluka 24.media*. <a href="https://banjaluka24.media/britancima-zelim-vise-srece-s-novom-verzijom-jelene-trivic/">https://banjaluka24.media/britancima-zelim-vise-srece-s-novom-verzijom-jelene-trivic/</a>

Vijesti Srpske. (2022a). "Željku Cvijanović fotošopirali do neprepoznatljivosti? Uklonili joj bradavicu sa nosa." *Vijesti Srpske*, 2. 9. 2022. https://tinyurl.com/582f3ebw

Vijesti Srpske. (2022b). "Željka Cvijanović izviždana na skupu SNSD-a u Kneževu!" Vijesti Srpske, 11. 9. 2022. https://vijestisrpske.com/zeljka-cvijanovic-izvizdana-na-skupu-snsd-a-u-knezevu-video/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=zeljka-cvijanovic-izvizdana-na-skupu-snsd-a-u-knezevu-video

Visočki narodni vijećnik. (2021). Facebook, 31. 7. 2021. https://www.facebook.com/permalink.php?story\_fbid=pfbid035DAUR9wjjBmc7bPM55UGJhtPcUtBaex63vW64MBtc4DpfyXKVxsiBHDAsyp4XNsal&id=107894293967370

# Chapter 5

# DISCREDITATION ON ETHNIC GROUNDS: EVOKING THE WAR, REVISING THE PAST AND USING VICTIMS IN ELECTION CAMPAIGNS

Belma Buljubašić

#### 5.1. INTRODUCTORY CONSIDERATIONS

The 2022 general election campaign cycle in Bosnia and Herzegovina was marked by mutual accusations among party leaders, evocation of wartime events, name-shaming of political enemies (from both their own and the other entity), stories of 'ancient hatred' among the peoples of Bosnia and Herzegovina and their different historical roles in different periods of the 20th century. Numerous memorial services for World War II victims were used to this end, as well as inflammatory language on social networks and insinuations about a possible new armed conflict.

Specific problems that the citizens of Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH) have to deal with and any plans that may be realistic or feasible in the next few years gained the least attention (Sokol and Buljubašić 2022; Dučić 2022). Likewise, no specific party programmes or realistic goals for the period were presented, and one of the key themes presented again was the story of an uncertain future for Bosnia and Herzegovina, i.e. whether the state could survive the near future at all, who the principal culprits for such a situation were and who might be able to guarantee security for the population. This effort to create an atmosphere of fear was aided greatly by numerous media outlets, which served solely and exclusively as platforms for relaying the politicians' dramatic statements without offering any analysis, interpretation or commentary of their content, which should be one of the primary tasks of good analytic journalism.

The media stated that the 2022 election was the quietest and the most boring ever held, and it was assessed as unimaginative, bland and full of generalisations (Vukić 2022). Based on the findings of our three-month research (early August to late October 2022) we cannot fully agree with this statement. The campaign cycle was indeed unimaginative, because since the end of the war in BiH all campaigns have been based on more or less the same content, focusing on narratives about the past, much more than on the present or the future, as well as on patriotic phrases that further solidify antagonistic political situations and the dominant nationalist narratives. The statements made by politicians during that period cannot be observed as

bland – they were very passionate, personalised and targeted, and often filled with hatred and provocation. If generalisations can include affirmations of the complex political situation, endless threats and accusations against others for all negative developments, then we must not disregard the revision and relativisation of the past, which run through every campaign, as well as the efforts to use wartime victims to score political points, which is a particular societal problem that leaves deep and lasting effects on society. This also includes inevitable genocide denial, as well as the celebration of the war criminals of the respective peoples as true heroes and saviours of the nation.

Our research results show a very manipulative, inciting and passionate campaign. The central theme of the campaign was the war and wartime events. This does not mean that previous campaigns did not mention wartime events (a simple glance at the texts and posters of those periods will suffice); however, as time goes by, memories of the war need to be intensified, because fear and the creation of a negative political atmosphere are used in an attempt to hide the dysfunctional political system, decades of corruption and the theft of public resources, as well as the lack of prosperity in BiH society, particularly for the younger generation, who are deciding in increasingly greater numbers to leave the country (Vojić 2022); or simply because of the fact that the dominant political elites have nothing to offer. There is also an attempt to burden the new generation of future voters with a war they do not even remember and thus traumatise them as well, so these events are presented to them as a warning of everything that could happen to them should they be as naïve as their parents and the generations before them. In this way a biased electorate is created that is intended to champion the nationalist discourse and the narratives that are constructed and carried over from one campaign to the next.

According to Castells (2014, 272), election campaigns function on the basis of voter predispositions, by activating or deactivating emotional and cognitive processes in order to achieve their goals, because victory is the one and only thing that matters to campaigning parties and candidates.

Based on our research, the most frequent themes in the leading parties' campaigns were: war and wartime suffering, ethnic cleansing, murders and mass graves; also required was (ab)use of the human suffering of World War II, denouncing direct political opponents as traitors of their own people and foreign agents, blaming other constituent peoples for the current political crisis in BiH, targeting certain cities as centres of power, conspiracy and evil, demonisation of entire peoples etc. All this was accompanied by emotionally saturated words, emotional manipulation, scheming and blackmail.

dissemination of fear and creation of an extremely toxic atmosphere in the community. As for the leading parties in BiH, we are referring to those that have won the highest number of votes in the past several election cycles – Party of Democratic Action (SDA), Croatian Democratic Union (HDZ) and Union of Independent Social-democrats (SNSD).

The generation and dissemination of fear has been proven to be a successful method, as illustrated by earlier election campaigns. Kuljić (2023) states that fear is generated by reminders of the slaughter of a nation and loss of identity, i.e. that politics is a tried-and-tested tool of the politics of fear, and that a victimised national past is the easiest to mobilise.

The inability to confront the past critically is the consequence, inter alia, of decades of the politics that led to war, many of which are still present in the political arena. However, it turns out that not even the parties that were established after the signing of the Dayton Agreement are prepared to refrain from the manipulative use of wartime narratives for election purposes. This is, of course, not only relevant for SNDS, established in 1996, a pronouncedly nationalist party as evident from their actions rather than their statute; this also applies to Stranka za BiH, Narod i Pravda and Partija demokratskog progresa (PDP), but also to Naša stranka. For example, Dragan Mioković, a former police officer from Sarajevo who is popular on Twitter, mainly among Bosniaks since his posts are dominated by the Bosniak narrative, was a Naša stranka candidate for the Federation BiH Parliament. In an interview for the Klix news portal just a few days before election day, he referred to constant accusations by SDA and their propaganda machine that Naša stranka was a safe haven for deserters. In defence of Naša stranka, he said that his party's candidate lists for FBiH and State Parliaments comprised more than 70% of those who had been in the RBiH Army or RBiH Police Forces (Vasić 2022).

Such examples show that, irrespective of when a party was established or how it is perceived among potential voters (and *Naša stranka* is often targeted by right-wing bots as treacherous and 'unpatriotic'), and also irrespective of which ideological avenue it pursues, no party is immune to populism and memories of war, because they all understand that such stories emotionally impact a considerable part of the electorate, which ultimately gives them mandates and positions.

Even during the 2020 local election campaign, social networks were inundated with posters and posts stating that this or that person was a demobilised solider, the son of a soldier or the holder of wartime decoration. All this is deliberate, because the fact that someone was a solider or is the

child of a soldier would automatically mean that they are an honourable and moral individual who should receive votes and who would not let their voters down. This is also used to hide corruption and various kinds of fraud. One of the numerous illustrations of this is the so-called *Asim affair* of 2020: clear evidence of paying for votes did not prevent Bakir Izetbegović, SDA president, to stand before the media and say that Asim Sarajlić was a minor and a fighter who had been injured several times (Al Jazeera Balkans 2020).<sup>22</sup>

According to Ruth Wodak (2020), populist right-wing parties successfully generate fear in relation to both real and invented threats, they have a clear tendency to re-traditionalise, and right-wing populism refers not only to the form of its rhetoric, but also its specific content.

Namely, according to Wodiak (2022, 2-3), populist right-wing parties act in the following manner:

- 1. They instrumentalise a minority (political, ethnic, religious, etc.) as the scape-goat, i.e. responsible for the current problems, and subsequently constitute the group as dangerous and a threat against 'us';
- 2. They call on common sense and anti-intellectualism, which is, in fact, a return to pre-modern, pre-enlightenment thinking.

In the case of BiH election campaigns, right-wing and nationalist parties establish members of the opposition parties and the national parties of the other two peoples as the culprits, accusing them of blocking political processes and being a destabilising force, i.e. that their policies are retrograde and detrimental to the people they represent.

The appeal to anti-intellectualism is clear through selective presentations of very complex issues, in which there is an attempt to simplify things and reduce them to black-and-white representations, so that the party is presented as distinctly positive, while all others are distinctly negative. The same happens with wartime events – the "we defended ourselves, they attacked us" narrative. This is particularly successful through biased media outlets, but also through social networks and party bots, which are active not only during the campaign, but also throughout the year. This indicates a nexus between a considerable number of media outlets and political and economic elites, because economic and political pressures and the media are often connected and interlinked (Turčilo and Buljubašić 2017, 30).

<sup>22</sup> In February 2023, the Municipal Court in Sarajevo acquitted Asim Sarajlić.

# 5.2. KEY RESEARCH FINDINGS: MEDIA AND SOCIAL NETWORKS WITH THE GREATEST HARMFUL CONTENT AND THE MOST FREQUENTLY REPEATED CATEGORIES

During the three-month media monitoring, from August until October 2002, we analysed content published in the media and on social networks. We selected one hundred online media and social network profiles identified as relevant for the research. Before selecting the media outlets and social networks, we conducted a brief analysis to identify the media which are popular, with the most readers, and which most spread multiethnic intolerance, publish unverified and manipulative content, and have large numbers of followers. We also mapped out Twitter and Facebook accounts of persons, either under their full names or pseudonyms, and of organisations, whose posts generate considerable user attention. We deemed it necessary to include social networks, since numerous accounts share questionable media content, and also because statuses and posts by selected users, as well as different photomontages and video content. further solidify harmful narratives that reach a large number of users. In addition, recent research confirms that social networks are an important source of information for a large part of internet users and media audiences. and that BiH politicians use them more and more for communicating with and influencing their voters (Sokol and Hasečič 2020). During the research, we also observed other social network profiles that proved to be very influential or harmful, and therefore added them to our research.

Using a number of key words, Metricom marked 7613 texts / content items, and after examination, 2174 were selected for analysis. The selected key words were those that could refer to discreditation, hate speech, ethnonational labelling, including, for example, "enemies", "villains", "genocide", "Ustasha", "Chetnik", "balija", "counting" (referring to military strength), names of military units and convicted war criminals, and words used to discredit members of other peoples. Articles and posts that did not contain any of these harmful categories were not analysed.

The analysis included 811 articles from the month of August, 789 from September and 547 from October. The data show that the election campaign period started before its official opening in September, and this should be attributed to certain dramatic and tendentious statements by political leaders which caused considerable reaction, with days and days of extended media and social network coverage, but also the fact that August is the month that marks the anniversary of the Storm (*Oluja*) military operation, about which Serbs and Croats have diametrically opposed views.

For ease of use, the table below shows the harmful categories present in most of the content we analysed. In addition to categories of harmful content presented in other chapters, this chapter also includes the following: wartime rhetoric (the use of wartime terminology in statements and texts), memories of war (mostly related to memorials of the recent war and World War II, used as propaganda), as well as inciteful content, i.e. inflammatory rhetoric, including, for example, references to secession, the impossibility of cohabitation in BiH etc.

**Table 1:** Damaging content over three months

CATEGORY	NUMBER OF REPETITIONS OVER THREE MONTHS OF RESEARCH
Biased media reporting	958
Denial of crimes and glorification of war criminals	101
Propaganda content	445
Inciteful content	289
Hate speech and hatenarratives	148
Wartime rhetoric	77
Reminders of war and the past	165

Almost 65% of the analysed content was related to biased media reporting and propaganda, with some inciteful content, reminders of war and hate speech and hateful narratives. This amount of biased media content confirms the theory of economic and political pressure on the media, as well as the fact that the aim of many media outlets is not professional reporting. but rather content that brings the most likes and shares. During the month of August, biased media reporting (678 items) and propaganda (335 items) were the most frequent. In September, when the campaign was officially opened, much of the content was related to references to and the use of the past (165), mainly referring to the 1990s, whereas in October, most of the content contained inciteful speech (280). In October, we noted distinctly biased media reporting in almost three hundred of the items selected for analysis. It should be noted that the volume of harmful content increased during certain events, inciteful statements by politicians and memorial services. For example, if a politician made an inciteful statement that was carried by the media, similar reactions followed from other politicians as well as social network users.

Particularly problematic was the content related to the glorification of war criminals, denial of war crimes, hate speech and hateful narratives. In September, a considerable number of texts in the Republika Srpska was devoted to two convicted war criminals - Ratko Mladić and Radoslav Brđanin. The occasions were Mladić's illness and Brđanin's death, and in the RS media, politicians made statements about their 'wartime achievements'. with both the politicians and the media completely ignoring the crimes that the two were convicted for (Grebo 2022). This is a particularly disturbing fact which shows that, despite the changes to the BiH Criminal Code which define the glorification of war criminals as a crime, war crimes are still being denied. The most obvious example of denial of genocide and war crimes during the election campaign was the SNSD promotion material, with a list of reasons why "it wasn't easy for Srpska", including, inter alia, "Muslim propaganda and false stories about killing, rape, aggression, genocide, ethnic cleansing" (Tomić 2022). Some 150 instances of hate speech and hateful narratives were recorded in the three months of research. They often included, for example, derogatory names for certain groups, such as "genocidal", or reducing Bosniaks to a religious group, the "Muslims", which is a term often used by Milorad Dodik.

Most of the harmful content was identified in the mainstream media, but also on social networks. Media outlets that disseminated most of the harmful content were *Glas Srpske*, *Stav*, *Hrvatski medijski servis*, SRNA news agency, *Nezavisne novine* and the RTRS public broadcaster. Without giving amnesty to the commercial / private media outlets for the harm they cause, public broadcasters are nonetheless expected to be far more professional in their work, in view of the fact that they are non-profit, independent radio and television organisations established for the public good, financed by public revenue, and their diverse, balanced, high-quality programmes should meet the needs of the largest possible number of citizens (Veljanovski 2005, 28).

Some of the portals that were particularly active in producing and disseminating harmful content related to ethno-national groups were anonymous, i.e. portals with no impressum: ABCPortal.info (which only states that registration is under way), Poskok.info, Herceg Bosna Hrvati Bosne i Hercegovine and Banjaluka24.media.

As for social media, accounts close to the nationalist parties were particularly active. Although Metricom did not extract content from all the active party bots because their number keeps growing daily and the language used on social networks is different, our team did monitor social networks and mapped the profiles that published problematic content, as well as comments by users who shared such content widely via those platforms.

In regard to that, we refer primarily to persons / bots close to HDZ, SDA and SNSD, since they proved to be the most active and the most numerous. Their closeness to these parties was easy to observe, as their content was particularly manipulative and key data was removed from it.<sup>23</sup> Notable content on social networks also came from sympathisers of the *Demokratska fronta* (DF), with a large part of it being inciteful, and an entire people (Croats in this case) was marked as criminal and dangerous for the future of BiH. All the Croats who, for different reasons, did not support the re-election of Željko Komšić to the BiH Presidency, were marked as followers of criminal politics.

Other parties also had active bots and social network sympathisers who wrote biased content in favour of those parties. Still, parts of that content were based on at least some fact and, unlike the bots close to the nationalist ideologies, no significant volume of explicit incitement against a particular group or individual was noted.

SNSD bots were also very active, particularly on Twitter, trying in different ways to denounce the SDS and PDP candidates, who ran together again this year, presenting them as traitors who do not work in the interests of the Serb people.

Social network profiles that stood out in terms of harmful content over these three months were the Twitter accounts of: Jan Palach, Josip Cvitkovic, Milan Tegeltija, Srđan Mazalica, Sanja Vulić and Patriote Srpske. As for Facebook, harmful content was disseminated the most by Yasmin Mulahusein, Ponosni Bošnjaci, Vildana Hajdarpašić, Bošnjaci Jablanica, Ado Lingo and the Hrvati Herceg-Bosne page. As underscored above, we noted these profiles during our campaign monitoring, because we observed that their content was shared and received numerous reactions, and also that they were discussed on social networks and among those who did not share their views. Jasmin Mulahusić also became known to the general public after his arrest in September 2021, and some media often marked him as an SDA bot, so his content was frequently discussed in the public arena (R. D. 2021).

While the so-called Serb and Croat bots close to SNSD and HDZ were more active on Twitter, the so-called Bosniak bots close to SDA disseminated their harmful content primarily via Facebook. Although some of them do have Twitter accounts too, they are not as popular on that social network as on Facebook. Facebook pages and profiles mainly disseminated photomontages

<sup>23</sup> For example, when they praise a politician linked to corruption or disastrous omissions in office, such details are removed and the politicians are described in positive terms only, often including their wartime service, i.e that they were soldiers during the war.

with malicious comments and video-content, while Twitter was dominated by text posts and comments on certain statements or political moves.

Research indicates a growing and under-researched use of social networks for political ends, as well as the use of political bots, often potentially manipulative because they create the impression of coming 'from the people'. There were some differences in posts disseminated across social networks by the so-called opposition bots. For example, in the Federation FBiH, such content touched upon the ideological differences between the ruling SDA and other parties, particularly the SDP and *Naša stranka*, whereas in the RS they mainly focused on pointing out the crime and corruption of the ruling SNSD, because the ideological positions of the ruling and the opposition parties are identical, and boil down to the struggle to preserve this BiH entity. Let us also note that Gorica Dodik, daughter of Milorad Dodik, is known to the public as one of the "most active Twitterers", and that during the campaign she often confronted those who disagreed with her, defending the political moves of her father and the SNSD.

At this point, we want to look at the term 'bot', because the media and the public often refer to bots and trolls. The first trolls were users with several identities, dating back to the time before internet and web pages. The BBS (Bulletin Board System), an electronic notice board, was popular in the mid-1980s, until the appearance of internet forums and web-presentations. The system included serious forums as well as less serious ones, so trolls started to appear in those dedicated to 'easier' topics such as film, video games or music. This term refers to unpleasant verbal activity on the internet, in electronic media and in live speech. Bot is an abbreviated form of the Russian word robot and it denotes internet users who are often anonymous (although they may also appear under their full names) and focus their activities on different promotions, political parties and movements, online activism etc. Most experts agree that botting and trolling are, in fact, one and the same activity, with a specific purpose, and that they are often part of different online campaigns (Trajković 2021).

# 5.3. KEY NARRATIVES OF HARMFUL CONTENT DURING THE ELECTION CAMPAIGN PERIOD

The monitoring identified two key narratives, i.e. matrices that marked members of other ethnic groups and competing political parties as enemies, and national parties that protect the interests of that particular ethnic group as protectors. These matrices were noted in different parties and the media outlets close to them, but similar elements were used in their construction.

The first of the two narratives declared political competitors from their own people traitors and 'non-patriots', whereas politicians from other parties and members of other peoples were marked as enemies who do not share the same vision of the state or of the future. In these examples, attention was largely focused on labelling and calling out 'traitors' among their own people, as they are in direct political competition, while politicians from the other two peoples were used in this narrative as partners assisting the 'traitors' in destroying BiH.

The other narrative disseminated through the media and social networks was presenting the national parties as protectors of their own people. Some posts were literally threatening, telling their potential voters that their fate would be uncertain if they did not vote for that particular party. This narrative is linked to the first one, that is, the protectors of the people are there to protect them from traitors from among their own people who come from different political parties, as well as from members of other constituent peoples with whom they do not share the same vision of the future.

The first narrative can be called the *narrative of betrayal*, and the second the narrative of the protectors of the people. We will provide a detailed explanation of both, and present their main goals, the methods used to construct them and the vocabulary used in the media and on social networks, and then indicate how they connect to the present and the future, as both narratives are based on the past. Most of the examples used in our analysis are from August and September, i.e. the period before election day.

# 5.3.1. The narrative of betrayal

Aim / intention of the narrative: The aim of this narrative is the defamation of political opponents, and presenting their policies and positions as particularly dangerous for the voters' future and for the very survival of Bosnia and Herzegovina, or of the Republika Srpska. The RS campaigns did not speak about the state of Bosnia and Herzegovina, but rather exclusively about the future of that entity, and BiH as a state was completely erased from political remarks and speeches, clearly indicating a negative attitude towards BiH as a state, which is the same for the ruling SNSD and the RS opposition parties. So this narrative is aimed at direct political opponents, i.e. the politicians coming from the same entity and running for the same office.

**Methods of constructing and presenting the narrative**: In order to diminish their opponents and present them as dangerous for the future, the published content was particularly biased, spreading propaganda

about 'traitors' concerned only for their own interests and working to the detriment of their own people. Biased media content was easy to identify. It was mainly based on few or no facts, and the evidence it relied on was presented selectively, removing any parts that could create a counter-effect among the public.

The narrative of betrayal takes several forms, with deviations between the entities in BiH, as well as between the different parties in the Federation BiH. This type of narrative can particularly be seen among the media and bots close to the SDA, focused on politicians who spent the war outside BiH, or who were in the country but were not in the RBiH Army, or who were in the army but performed light duty. To illustrate this, it should be noted that for years and years, *Naša stranka* politicians (Edin Forto, Predrag Kojović, and even Sabina Čudić, who was just a little girl during the war) have often been labelled as 'runaways' and 'deserters', and SDP politicians Damir Mašić and Saša Magazinović are often labelled as traitors who spent the war in Serbia. It is enough to Google these terms and names and see the results to confirm this.

Thus, to construct the narrative of betrayal, there is often a sub-narrative about a person as someone who fled the war, i.e. who lived abroad during the war in BiH. This creates an image of these people as unreliable, fleeing from difficult situations, not to be trusted, as they are likely to do the same thing if a similar situation occurs. The narrative of betrayal that comes from the SDA has been present in the public and the media for a number of years now, and it simply intensifies during election campaigns and the post-election formation of governments.

In the Republika Srpska, the narrative of betrayal was constructed by calling out opponents as foreign agents working against the RS and the Serb people. This narrative came from the media and bots close to the SNSD, particularly focusing on Jelena Trivić, who was running for the post of RS president, directly against Milorad Dodik (Ćosić 2022).

Using vocabulary that supports the symbols and emotional messages of the narrative: In order to analyse the narrative of betrayal, it is particularly important to include the process of altering politicians' names and creating different, negative ones. This is done to create an additional negative charge among the voters. This includes distorted, pejorative invented names and nicknames used to label politicians from different parties with different ideologies, which can be encountered almost daily on social networks, particularly on Twitter. Some of the names used most frequently by social network users that were identified included

komunjare [communist filth], titoisti, yutelovci [Yutel followers], jugobalije [Yugoslav filthy Muslims], jugozombiji [Yugoslav zombies], petokolonaši [fifth columnists), which is part of the vocabulary of everyday communication on Facebook and Twitter. Each of these words attempts to indicate the alleged treacherous nature of different individuals, since such posts designate Yugoslavia as a prison of its people, where national emotions of Bosniaks - Muslims at the time - were suppressed, and the five-pronged star was the symbol under which Bosna and Herzegovina was attacked, because the JNA [Yugoslav People's Army] sided with the Bosnian Serbs, despite the fact that the five-pronged star had been officially removed as insignia from JNA soldiers' uniforms before the war began. This was, thus, an attack against anyone who said anything positive about Yugoslavia, or took pictures next to a statue of Tito or visited his grave, or displayed the Yugoslav flag. There are numerous examples of this kind on social networks, spread as memes or different photomontages with statements allegedly made by those individuals inscribed over them. Such content is particularly present during election campaigns, used as warnings to the voters as to what will happen if they vote for these politicians, additionally reviving the narrative about Yugoslavia and its human rights violations. Yutelovci is also a pejorative marking of fans of both Yugoslavia and Yutel TV.<sup>24</sup> broadcast just before the war as a form of resistance against the biased media of the time, which spread war propaganda.

Another three pejoratives in this group are *krmojedi* [pork eaters], *čvarkojedi* [pork fat eaters] and *slaninari* [bacon eaters], regularly used on social networks in relation to SDP and *Naša stranka* candidates. These labels are again linked to Yugoslavia, indicating that Muslims tried to assimilate by rejecting their religious sensibilities and consuming alcohol and pork, strictly forbidden under Islamic rules. Colloquial speech also includes the labels of *podrumaši* [cellar dwellers] and *titoisti*. The term *podrumaši* indicates a person who spent the war in basement shelters, hiding from both the shelling and the compulsory military service, whereas marking a person *titoist* indicates that the individual is ideologically linked to socialist Yugoslavia, to brotherhood and unity (one of the main slogans of the SFRY) and that such a person is a traitor with no feelings of nationhood.

**Discreditation**: As for individuals, party bot profiles and party-biased media mainly focused on Denis Bećirović, the SDP candidate for BiH Presidency, Elmedin Dino Konaković, president of *Narod i pravda*, Bakir

According to nationalists, Yutel was a TV station which aimed to present a distorted image of reality and to encourage Muslims that there would be no war, making it directly responsible for the tragic fate of this people during the period from 1992 to 1995.

Izetbegović, SDA president and candidate for BiH Presidency, Jelena Trivić, the candidate for the RS president, and Željko Komšić, candiate for the BiH Presidency.

The media that supported the SDA during the campaign, primarily *Stav* and *Faktor*, focused most of their negative content on Denis Bećirović and Elmedin Konaković, formerly a senior SDA official who established *Narod i pravda* as a new party. They received daily support with this from party bots.

Denis Bećirović was marked as a hypocrite, and in order to substantiate this claim, a magazine cited the information announced in the media in July 2022, that Bećirović did not pray at the *shaheed* funeral in Potočari. The text carried by the *Stav* portal insisted that Bećirović did not respect Bosniaks, but counted on their votes, and the author reminded the readers of a statement made by Hamdija Abdić Tigar, wartime commander and SDA member, regarding voting for Bećirović – "don't play with that" (Alispahić 2022).

The same magazine marked Bećirović as a liar (R. S. 2022), a mascot for a coalition advocating legitimate representation (Faktor 2022a, published on the *Stav* portal), and as a boring candidate who spouts boring platitudes. In addition, his attitude towards religion, namely Islam, and his religious orientation, were cited frequently, aiming to send the message that a person who is not a practicing believer cannot represent the Bosniak people. In one text, *Stav* cited a post by Bećirović copied from his personal account, where he was photographed standing at the Kovači memorial cemetery, with Irfan Čengić, a party colleague. In the background you can see a woman with a hijab. The photograph was posted on a Friday. The journalist, signed R. I., said the following: "Friday, the mosque, Kovači and a hijab walking by is the environment in which Denis and Irfan want to present themselves to the voters on the day of *Jummah*. We know that Irfan does attend *Jummah* and that he is under pressure from his colleagues about that, but we do not know about Denis." (R. I. 2022)

Thus, the SDP is presented as a party that does not favour believers among its members, thus sending a message to the voters not to vote for them, insisting that Bosniaks can only be Muslims, as supported by the results of the 2013 census.

As for Dino Konaković, he was also marked as an 'anti-Bosniak' element, pro-Serb and pro-Croat. As numerous social media posts referred to Konaković, he was sometimes marked as pro-Serb, sometimes as close to the HDZ and its president Dragan Čović. The *Stav* magazine marked

Konaković as Islamophobic, auto-chauvinistic and riddled with complexes, because, as was reported, he made a statement at a pre-election rally in Novi Travnik that Bisera Turković, minister of foreign affairs, spent more time with a headscarf than without it (Drnišlić 2022a).

Stav stated the following about Konaković's party:

Narod i pravda is nothing but a poisonous political watermelon grown in the greenhouses managed by local embassies, with a green exterior, but a rotten red interior. Like the party, like its personalities. Over-ripe yet unpicked, ambitious yet unfulfilled, hungry for power yet unsure if they will win it, the watermelons of NIP simply cannot wait for the autumn and the election, and they are losing the ability to camouflage themselves, simply bursting with nervousness, spilling their seed of evil across the public space. (Drnišlić 2022b)

Thus, Konaković and his party were marked as anti-Bosniak and treacherous, and the remark about the 'red flesh' is an allusion to them being Communists, while Konaković himself was accused by the same magazine that he was joining the *Communist filth* in ridiculing the Raisu-Lulama Husein Kayazović.

An analysis of this media content leads to the conclusion that all politicians not in the SDA are traitors and a threat to BiH and Bosniaks.

It should also be noted that the Konaković family, Elmedin Konaković and his wife, Dalija Hasanbegović Konaković, as well as her family, are constantly targeted by SDA bots. Bots have often taken information from their private lives in order to insinuate and fabricate different conspiracy theories (Radiosarajevo.ba 2022).

In posts by Facebook bots, Konaković is often referred to as *Gavrilo* or *Adžija* [corrupt form of *hajji*]. The nickname Gavrilo came about because in 2019 the government of the Sarajevo Canton funded the renovation of the Memorial Chapel of the Vidovdan Martyrs (RTRS 2019), at the time when Konaković was the Speaker of the Sarajevo Canton Assembly, and the Chapel includes the name of Gavrilo Princip, a member of the *Mlada Bosna* organisation and Franz Ferdinand's assassin. Since the 1990s, with the change of the political system, the perception of Gavrilo Princip has changed from hero to a very negative figure, marked in the Bosniak narrative as a Serb nationalist and a terrorist, so alternating the name Konaković with Gavrilo is an attempt to indicate his pro-Serb orientation. The situation is similar with the nickname *Adžija*, because Konaković did perform the *hajj* 

[pilgrimage] to Mecca, but since bots mark him as a traitor and a pro-Serb politician with numerous concessions to the Serb and the Croat people, they pronounce this word without the *h* sound, as is frequently the case in the Serbian language.

Bakir Izetbegović was also frequently criticised by the Croat media, the media supportive of opposition parties, and also through numerous social network pages, calling him a *trezoraš* [vault dweller] who spent the war in the vault of the Central Bank, calling his party the green gang, and referring to the Izetbegović family as the Izetbegović dynasty, the dynasty from Poljine, etc.

Here are some of the labels appearing during these three months: *velikosrpski zločinci* [Greater Serbian criminals], *velikohrvatski zločinci* [Greater Croatian criminals], *UZP-ovci* [followers of joint criminal enterprises], *ISIL-ovci* [ISIL followers], *agresori* [aggressors], *srpsko-hrvatski kuhari* [Serbo-Croatian chefs], *muslimanski nacionalisti* [Muslim nationalists], *genocidaši* [genocide lovers], *prevrtljive komšije* [fickle neighbours]. Almost all these labels are notably linked to wartime events, and there is a consistent effort to discredit an entire people and mark them as followers of retrograde policies, nationalists and criminals, who are direct threats to 'our people'.

Pejoratives used to refer to traitors also included coined terms based on first or last names of former or current politicians marked as traitors – *abdićevci* [followers of Abdić]<sup>25</sup> and *dritanovici* [followers of Dritan],<sup>26</sup> while Croat media referred to Željko Komšić as Sejdo Bajramović.<sup>27</sup>

These media outlets and HDZ bots refer to Komšić as 'the second Bosniak member of the BiH Presidency', 'an extremist politician', etc. (S. S. 2022, at the *Dnevni avaz* portal). The term *UZP-ovac* was coined using the term

Abdićevac was coined using the name of Fikret Abdić, formerly a prominent SDA member who won the highest number of Muslim votes at the first democratic election in BiH. During the war, in 1993, he founded the so-called autonomous region of Western Bosnia, which led to an intra-Bosniak conflict. He was convicted for war crimes after the war, and numerous Bosniaks see him as a national traitor.

The name *dritanovci*, refers to the current prime minister of Montenegro, Dritan Abazović, marked as a traitor of Montenegro by numerous media and part of the general public in the Federation BiH, who entered a coalition with pro-Serb politicians and thus betrayed the state of Montenegro.

Sejdo Bajramović also indicates a traitor of one's own people, who sided with the pro-Serb communist line, emphasizing that he was in favour of the survival of Yugoslavia. Bajramović was against Albanian separatist policies and was elected member of the SFRY Presidency from the autonomous region of Kosovo in March 1991, when it was already evident that Yugoslavia was about to dissolve.

'joint criminal enterprise' and it refers to all the Croats whom the Bosniak nationalist media mark as nationalists. The term also refers to Bosniaks who question the election of Željko Komšić, and state that every time he was elected to the Presidency, it was with the help of Bosniak votes. The term 'joint criminal enterprise' and the pejorative *UZP-ovac* refers to the ICTY judgement against leaders of so-called Herzeg-Bosnia in the case of Prlić et al., sentencing them to long-term prison sentences for crimes against humanity, violations of the laws or customs of war and serious violations of the Geneva Conventions (Hadžović 2022).

**Discreditation**: Media outlets and bots close to the SNSD discredited the PDP and SDS candidates, presenting them as incapable of preserving the Republika Srpska, as foreign agents and members of non-governmental organisations (insinuating that they were traitors paid by foreigners), which was further intensified when, following the preliminary results, the Central Election Commission ordered a new vote count for the RS president (Radio Free Europe 2022).

Inter-ethnic incitement that came from representatives of leading political parties was intense throughout the campaign period, covered by numerous media outlets. Certain journalists spiced that up with toxic commentary (Hrvatski medijski servis, Stav, ABCPortal.info...), consciously accepting the creation of an even deeper gap between members of the different peoples in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Discreditation is evident in the above examples of Bećirović being described as incompetent for the position of member of the BiH Presidency from the Bosniak people, as he was labelled an infidel and titoist. An example of discreditation as well as hate speech is contained in a statement by Dodik directed at the PDP and SDS, describing them as Serb representatives who defend Muslim positions and who question his relationship with the Croatian President Zoran Milanović, although Croatia fully observes the Dayton Peace Accords. In his statement, he said that had it not been for him, no one from the opposition would have known when crimes were committed against the Serbs or by whom, and that he had never shied away from calling things their real names. Dodik sent a message to the opposition parties that one does not become a Serb in a campaign, or through denying someone else's patriotism (SRNA 2022a).

On the other hand, Croat media and bots focused most of their rage on the fourth candidacy of Željko Komšić for the BiH Presidency, calling him an illegitimate Croat representative and the second Bosniak member of the Presidency (ABCPortal.info 2022a). Croat media have been referring to Komšić as the second Bosniak member for several years, due to the fact

that he entered the Presidency each time with a predominantly Bosniak vote, which is statistically quite easy to verify (Krajina 2021). This leads to numerous public debates between those who believe that everyone has the right to vote for whomever they want and those who believe that Komšić running for the Presidency is a political game directed against the Croats because, as they insist, Komšić does not enjoy large support from the Croats in BiH.

Linking the past, the present and the future in constructing narratives: The technique of linking positions is highly manipulative: new content is linked to existing positions (Šiber 1992). This technique is frequently used in this type of narrative; for example, when wartime rhetoric is used or when there is an attempt to frighten the public with a new war, it is sufficient to mention the last war and specific traumatic events, most of which the voters remember. Even if they do not, younger voters are constantly exposed to wartime stories from the media as well as from their family members. The technique of linking positions is also used when a politician is specifically compared to a politician who played a decidedly negative role in a specific period or specific situation (to be elaborated on further in the followingsubsection). Different memorials and wartime events are used to establish links with the past.

The *Oluja*<sup>28</sup> anniversary drew considerable media attention, as it does every year, but this is always intensified in election years. This event was used for twonarratives – that about betrayal and that about national parties as protectors of the people.

The RS media covered statements by numerous politicians about the criminal nature of the *Oluja* operation, during which Croatia was ethnically cleansed of its Serb population. Representatives of the ruling parties and of the opposition were in agreement with this conclusion. The media also covered numerous personal statements by *Oluja* survivors, as well as information on which towns and cities organised memorial services for Serbs from Croatia.

Milorad Dodik, the incumbent member of the BiH Presidency, used this opportunity to state that Croats had killed Serbs in two wars, that Serbs did not have detention camps, that Croats had never returned Serb property or flats in Croatia, that Serbia could only defend itself if it remained strong and

<sup>28</sup> Oluja [Storm] was a military operation in August 1995 during the war in Croatia; Croatian military and police forces established Croat control over the western part of the then Republic of Serb Krajina.

that there was no freedom in the Federation BiH for Serbs who had been expelled or killed (*Hrvatski media servis* 2022).

The media also reported that Dragan Čović, president of the HDZ BiH and of the HNS, congratulated *Oluja* to all the Croat men and women across the globe, and that he also tagged the Croatian prime minister Andrej Plenković in his post (ABCPortal.info 2022b).

Dodik defined *Oluja* as a pogrom, a crime, ethnic cleansing and genocide, drawing a parallel with the suffering of the Serb population during World War II, and underscored that their suffering would not slide into oblivion, thanks to Serbia and the Republika Srpska.

This anniversary, which could have been an opportunity for a more serious confrontation with the wartime past, where all the peoples were, in fact, absolute losers, served as an additional motive for incitement. In addition, the idea of all peoples as absolute losers is often negated by party bots, trying in vain to present the people on whose behalf they speak as the winners. Bosniak nationalists explain this with the fact that the socialist 'atheist and godless' regime that had reduced the Bosniak people to a religious group was crushed, although it was during Yugoslavia that Bosniaks were recognised nationally for the very first time ever. Serb nationalists emphasize that their people won 49% of the territory of BiH, at the same time giving only one people an exclusive right over that territory, while Croat nationalists state that in terms of percentage, they 'own' most of the territory of the Federation BiH, and that they will gain a third entity in the future.

Thus, using the past in the narrative of betrayal is an attempt to target competitors as threats to the present and the future of the state and the voters. This is achieved through different constructs, allusions and comparisons, presenting wartime events in a particularly dramatic way, using them as a warning to the voters about what could happen in the future should they decide to give their votes to those political parties and politicians.

This is done in a particularly deceitful and manipulative manner, and dissemination of this narrative abuses the tragic events of the past; this is carefully planned, because the generation and dissemination of fear among the voters is an effort to control their decisions.

**Appealing to voters' emotions**: According to Siber (1992, 31-33), some propaganda techniques include the importance of emotions, the emotional sandwich, the transfer of emotions, the technique of linked positions, words

with emotional weight, name substitution and the use of stereotypes. The author underscores that emotions are of particular significance for propaganda, targeting the most sensitive aspects of the human psyche. The use of emotions in the content being relayed decreases possible resistance and dulls critical views. In this regard, using war as a particularly traumatic experience triggers different emotions – from fear to sadness and anxiety. Any person who points out that wartime suffering is being abused for election purposes and for political communication in general, is quickly declared a traitor, a denier and is targeted by party media and bots.

Since fear is an emotion that is very difficult to control, often paralysing rational thinking, very striking phrases are constructed about political opponents, designed to describe them as 'those who do not belong with us' and those whose actions and attitudes will lead to new ethnic cleansing, expulsion and killing, because they collaborate with those who support criminal politics.

The narrative of betrayal also refers to members of other peoples as unreliable, as traitors, and as those who do not share the same vision of future with 'us'. Speeches delivered at memorials present the past as a central theme, constructing it as a warning for the present and the future, and all those who deviate from the nationalist narrative are marked as traitors who will lead their own people to ruin.

On the other hand, when coming from opposition parties, this narrative is aimed at giving warnings about the crime, corruption and dishonest actions that have taken place under the auspices of the ruling parties in BiH over the past three decades. Leaders and senior officials of those parties are branded as traitors who were involved in criminal operations, thus causing damage to their own people, and references to past events are made to warn voters about what will follow if they support those parties and politicians again.

**Conclusion**: Narratives of betrayal deliberately manipulate the voters' emotions, using carefully selected vocabulary, war terminology, and comparison of the current situation with events of the past. The media plays a large part in the spread of this narrative, by supporting a particular party or politician from that party and disseminating such statements through biased media reporting. Moreover, supporters and bots active on social networks have played a certain, increasingly important role, spreading videos and photomontages presenting politicians from parties that do not support the official and dominant nationalist narratives as pests and traitors, using their private lives and even the lives of their family members. In the renderings of this narrative, numerous appeals to fear and insecurity were used.

## 5.3.2. The narrative of protectors of the people

**Aim / intention of the narrative**: The narrative of protectors of the people is closely linked to the narrative of betrayal. Or rather, the narrative of betrayal and traitors needs to be constructed first, to be followed by the narrative of 'us' as the protectors. On one hand there are enemies from among one's own people, but there are also the national parties of other peoples who do not share the same vision of the future of the shared state of BiH. The aim of both narratives is the same: to win as many mandates and to secure support for their higher political goals.

Methods of constructing and presenting the narrative: In this complex political situation, each of the leading parties in BiH declares itself as the protector of the people and of vital national interests, and as the line of defence from future war and slaughter. They are there to protect their people, and therefore they use words that instil fear in most of the population. They use tragic events that reside in the individual and collective memory (slaughter, ethnic cleansing, massacres, camps), monstrous details of crimes are described, which they present as a fight against oblivion, as if such traumatic experiences can ever be forgotten. This is also referred to as the 'education' of the younger generation, who may meet the same fate if they do not wake up and realise that they are surrounded by enemies.

'Experts' and influential authorities legitimising the narrative: In late July, at a meeting of the SDA Hadžići Municipal Board, Bakir Izetbegović delivered a speech that was discussed and written about throughout August, and which caused a series of chain reactions. He stated the following: 'We have counted ourselves. How many hunters we have, and how many young people, and how many drone instructors, and so on. I will stop here, but this is just so you know.' It is quite clear that Izetbegović was implying a new war without mentioning it. His statement caused different reactions in both entities, and just a few days later, the Raisu-I-ulama of Bosnia and Herzegovina, Husein Kavazović, made a statement. On the occasion of the Days of Bosnian Spirituality - Karići 2022, he stated the following: "I've heard voices asking why we're counting ourselves. Let me speak honestly to you: if we hadn't counted ourselves when we should have, we wouldn't be here today. This place would have been in someone else's hands. Of course we'll count ourselves." Although he did not refer to Izetbegović directly, it was clear that the Raisu-I-ulama was referring to his speech and the reactions it caused. This launched an avalanche of reactions and negative comments in the online arena - both on social networks and on web portals. Leaders of the SDP and Narod i pravda reacted, reproaching the Raisu-I-ulama for siding with the politics of the SDA and its leader, and Serb and Croat politicians used this 'counting affair' to incite their voters against the so-called Bosniak politics of 'political Sarajevo' and the state of BiH itself (Dodik), which the portals with wide readership among those two peoples used for incitement (Hina 2022).

For example, *Katolički tjednik* wrote that the Islamic Community was acting in the interest of national goals, just as the Serbian Orthodox Church had done on the eve of the 1990s wars. *Večernji list* stated that this was a militant campaign against Croats and High Representative Schmidt, which they substantiated by pointing to the campaign of putting up 45 posters with the images and names of members of the BiH Army and Police entitled 'I too defended BiH'. They emphasised that all the individuals on the posters were of Bosniak ethnicity and that there was no room for Serbs and Croats, which they then connected to the statements about counting, underscoring what the official Bosniak policy towards Croats actually is (Dnevnik.ba 2022).

This case was, thus, a deliberate comparison with events from the 1990s, in order to make the fear of a people clearer and more concrete, and to create additional panic. Moreover, the Islamic Community was used to legitimise the statements made by Izetbegović, who thus 'borrowed' their authority in order to give this statement an alleged 'foundation' in religious authority, and thus 'earn' the approval of the Bosniak population. It should also be noted that journalists form certain media outlets (*Faktor*) defended Raisu-lulama Kavazović, along with several SDA politicians (Haris Zahiragić) (V. K. 2022, *Klix*).

Linking the past, the present and the future in constructing narratives: Milorad Dodik, a member of the BiH Presidency at the time, used Izetbegović's statement about counting, as well as a statement made by another incumbent member of the BiH Presidency, Šefik Džaferović, to emphasise that Serb youth belonged in the Republika Srpska, not in Bosnia and Herzegovina, and that the Republika Srpska was a state (ATV 2022).

The idea of the Republika Srpska as a state has been present in the public arena for several years. This idea uses past events that speak about the suffering of the Serb people in both world wars, and about the Republika Srpska as an inevitability in order to prevent the same occurrences of the 1990s, completely ignoring all the crimes committed by its military, the VRS, during the war. Therefore, there is an attempt to use past events to justify the idea that the RS should secede from BiH, presenting the RS as the only safe haven for the Serbs of BiH, where they will not be threatened with danger.

The statement by Džaferović that Dodik referred to in this instance was: 'The ideological and political followers of those who were the main organisers of the genocide and a joint criminal enterprise are hindering our progress towards full stability, prosperity and EU and NATO membership.' These two statements show an entirely different perception of the Republika Srpska among the representatives of the two constituent peoples, but also a different vision of the future of BiH, which is always convenient for new conflicts and further deepening of the gap, in which it is quite easy to construct the narrative of protectors of the people who watch over their national corpus.

During the campaign period, numerous anniversaries of suffering were marked – from both wars and on all sides, i.e. all three constituent peoples. In view of the sheer number of such anniversaries, it is impossible to cover them all, but it should be noted that they were used for sending pre-election messages, abusing victims, spreading intolerance among the peoples of BiH, so that these dates served as an occasion to organise rallies to talk about new wars and new suffering. Representatives of the leading national parties talked about the threat against their own people from *the others*, offering the only real solution – vote for us. The technique was the same as in any other advertising campaign – you have problems, choose us and they will be solved.

We will present two such anniversaries:

- 1. In Bihać, on the occasion of marking 81 years since the execution of Serbs in Garavice, Radovan Kovačević, advisor to Milorad Dodik, Serb member of the BiH Presidency, stated that the existence of the Republika Srpska was the greatest guarantee that crimes like this would not happen again and that they would not be killed again (SRNA 2022b; 2022c).
- 2. Using the anniversary of the massacre committed by the RBiH Army in Grabovica, when 33 Croat civilians were killed, Poskok.info stated that this had been genocide committed by ISIL, linking RBiH Army to ISIL (Poskok.info 2021; 2022). In a text published on this occasion, Poskok.info referred to a text published in 2021.

We will highlight several other speeches that marked the campaign, which resonated with the public, and which can be identified as narratives of protectors of the people.

Appealing to voters' emotions: At SDA rallies, Sebija Izetbegović, general manager of the Sarajevo University Hospital and an SDA candidate, and Amor Mašović, a candidate, emphasized in their speeches that if they did not vote for SDA, Bosniaks may be facing new mass graves. The speech by Amor Mašović was particularly morbid: he stated that all kinds of paths, narrow and wide, lead towards new suffering, citing names of children killed during the war. His statement caused numerous reactions. SDA officials defended him (minister Bisera Turković in particular), while political competitors condemned this statement, leading to numerous public debates (*Defter hefte* 2022).

A statement at an SDA rally in Mostar by Emir Hadžihafizbegović, an actor and until recently director of Chamber Theatre 55, attracted great attention. Hadžihafizbegović stated that he was no conformist or coward, because BiH is faced with different challenges in which political decisions can lead to genocide, and that he had a profound understanding of Alija Izetbegović's idea.

We note the emotional sandwich technique in his address. This technique is particularly manipulative, as it includes a message that starts with strong emotions in order to attract the attention of the audience, followed by a so-called moderate, or more rational part, so that the sandwich can be completed with strong emotional messages again at the end. Hadžihafizbegović said, inter alia, that if we lived in a properly functioning country, we could have been in a green party, or in a gastronomy or a flower loving party, but in this case, we were forced to be in the SDA, because we were constantly threatened with the dissolution of our homeland and aggression, ever since 1991. He emphasized that the SDA was the only party that offered security to the people, and that there were so many parties in BiH, showing a lack of consciousness. He stated that he had been in the SDA for 32 years because he slept better knowing that there was a party that would protect him from aggression.

He said that Bakir Izetbegović had sacrificed his health for Bosniaks and honest Croats and Serbs. Hadžihafizbegović's speech was interrupted by applause several times, and he ended it with standard phrases about multiethnic BiH, only to shout at the very end: 'Bakir, Bakir, SDA, SDA'. We are highlighting this example, as it is a case of pronounced manipulation and intimidation, coming from a person who is not just known locally, but also enjoys great popularity and is known as an excellent actor in the countries in the region.

In his address, the actor used emotionally charged words, disseminated panic and at the end tasked all SDA voters with convincing those who were indecisive to give their vote to the SDA by election day (Elvir Tuzla Cajic 2022).

With Hadžihafizbegović's speech, the SDA wanted to generate fear among the voters, but also to offer them the only salvation. Moreover, this speech also aimed at a sense of pride, patriotic feelings, a sense of belonging and loyalty to the nation.

In this case, the actor was used to cause an echo effect, trying to legitimise the claims made by Sebija Izetbegović and Amor Mašović. Thus, in addition to using the techniques of emotionally charged words and of linked positions, the past was also used as the central part of his speech.

Parallel to this, the SDA ran a campaign against the so-called civic parties. SDA members almost threatened all those who did not vote for them with new mass graves, openly attacking the parties of the current 'troika'.<sup>29</sup> One of the statements of the SDA Cantonal Board Sarajevo said, among other things:

Bosniaks are led into mass graves by those who did not support the joint presentation of the pro-Bosnian parties in the RS, thus decreasing the opportunity to win a larger number of seats in the RS National Assembly, states the press statement by the SDA Cantonal Board Sarajevo. (...) The fact is that Bosniaks are led towards concentration camps by the same ones who, after 12 years, handed the city of Mostar to those who glorify the crimes committed by the para-state construct of so-called Herzeg-Bosnia. (...) Bosniaks are led towards slavery, concentration camps and mass graves by those who refer to the defenders of Sarajevo as 'peasants', and those who parade with trumpets and Serbian songs and flags through Višegrad, the town of 'living burning stakes'. It is those who have a problem with adhan and who want to give lectures to the only religious leader in Europe who was the victim of a concentration camp after World War II. (Faktor 2022b).

29

A coalition of three parties: SDP, Narod i pravda and Naša stranka.

Part of the statement that was particularly inciting, stated the following:

Efforts to move the threshold for allowing Bosniaks to speak loudly and clearly about their suffering, to articulate their national, cultural and political interests, are attempt to *Yutel-ize* the reality, to drive mad and disperse the people that survived genocide. This is a hegemonistic agenda implemented by enemies and destroyers of Bosnia and Herzegovina, who, instead of a functional democratic state and its European perspective, want Bosniaks to be *Palestine-ized* and to disappear. The SDA will not accept this agenda, ever. (Faktor 2022b)

This statement is clearly constructing the narrative of protectors of the people. Serbs and Croats are enemies of the Bosniaks, but their enemies are also all the Bosniaks who are not members of the SDA. This, in fact, means that people are deliberately trapped in the past, constantly called on to be vigilant, thus creating a highly toxic societal atmosphere.

The trend of protectors of the people continued after the election. When the Central Election Commission ordered a new vote count for the RS president, Milorad Dodik called a rally of the leading parties on 25 October. emphasising that he was asked by the people to do this, and that all those who could but would not come were against the RS, as this was the decision of the people (N1 BiH 2022). At the rally, Dodik picked up the Serbian flag, stating that Serbs did not like the flag 'specked with yellow' because no one could like that flag, not even 'they', referring to Bosniaks. In his speech, he said that all those who claimed that no one would do anything to the Republika Srpska were lying, because they were trying to do something to it every day, and that they kept telling Serbs to leave, which would indeed happen someday, but they would take 49% of BiH with them. Dodik also stated that he believed in the ideal of an independent and autonomous Republika Srpska, that he was willing to make the sacrifice, that it was not possible to build a life with people who did not wish them well, that he was no one's servant, unlike the opposition leaders, but that he was only a servant of the people. He also stated that many had given their lives for the Republika Srpska, that they were still in dungeons across the world, and that he had taken an oath to the Republika Srpska. He stated that he did not hate the Bosniaks, unlike Bakir Izetbegović who hated the Republika Srpska, which they (the Bosniaks) call the smaller BiH entity and the RS, cursing the term the smaller BiH entity (FACE HD TV 2022). This statement by Dodik sounded like a threat, and the flag was clearly used as a symbol to trigger patriotic emotions and a sense of belonging to a nation.

Using vocabulary that supports symbols and the emotional messages of the narrative: Milorad Dodik, member of the BiH Presidency and president of the SNSD, used decidedly inciteful terminology directed at the Bosniaks, whom he blamed for the dysfunctionality of BiH which, in his words, the Serb people did not want. He stated that the Serb people would leave this unconstitutional BiH. In his speech, he accused foreigners of implementing anti-Serb policies and for violating the Dayton Peace Accords. Dodik also spoke about the 9 January celebrations, marked in the RS as the Day of the Republika Srpska, referring to the ruling of the Constitutional Court of BiH, which found this date to be unconstitutional, and which he also declared to be a conspiracy against the Serb people. because, as he emphasised, the Constitutional Court included three Muslims and two foreigners (M.D. 2022, Radio-televizija Herceg-Bosne). Milorad Dodik always publicly referred to the Bosniaks as Muslims, both before and during the campaign period, deliberately reducing the nation to a religious group, thereby trying to devalue them. Ten days after this statement, Dodik again said that BiH was an impossible country, imposed by foreigners, that had to disappear, Addressing the RS National Assembly. he stated that BiH as a state was proof that Muslims and Christians could not coexist (Bljesak.info 2022).

In an attempt to further intimidate voters, certain places were described in texts as centres of power where dishonest actions were being launched against a particular people; thus, the Croat media referred to Sarajevo as a *caliphate* in the heart of Europe. In these and the RS media, Sarajevo was referred to as political Sarajevo, and Belgrade and Zagreb were mentioned as nationalist centres of power whose actions are directed against the Bosniaks, and one media outlet wrote about the part of the Federation BiH inhabited by Bosniaks as a special Muslim reservation in the heart of Europe, etc.

The term 'political Sarajevo' has been present in the media for quite some time. This term tries to brand Sarajevo as the principal culprit of dysfunctional politics, but also as the centre of power where conspiracies against Serbs and Croats are forged. Kemal Kurspahić, a renowned editor and journalist from Sarajevo, wrote (2022) that 'political Sarajevo' had become a sticker used frequently by Serb and Croat nationalist headquarters to declare to the local and international public that the project of a Dayton Bosnia and Herzegovina had failed and to label 'political Sarajevo' as the principal culprit.

Denial of war crimes was particularly evident in the Serb media reporting about the poor health of the war criminal Ratko Mladić, whom they call General, and in referring to the massacres in Sarajevo as staged. The death of Radoslav Brđanin, a convicted war criminal, was also reported during our research; the Serb media presented him as a hero. The Croat media stated that the aim of political Sarajevo was to assimilate the Croats, memories of Herzeg-Bosnia were evoked. The Republika Srpska was called a state, and Bosnia and Herzegovina referred to as a unitarian Islamist state.

The vocabulary of this narrative is riddled with coined names, labels, accusations, always with a clear connection to the war and wartime events. Entire cities and entire peoples are demonised in an effort to present them as evil, and the vocabulary is often linked to different conspiracy theories and unrealistic prognoses, in the attempt to further complicate the already bad political situation. The very understanding of the future of the state is also different among the three peoples; thus, Bosniaks write about an integral BiH, the Serb media barely mention BiH and just usually talk about the RS, and the Croat media, which disseminated problematic content most widely, write about the revival of Herzeg-Bosnia.

**Conclusion**: The narrative of protectors of the people is mainly based in the past, but to create a more intense atmosphere of fear, the past is not limited to the 1990s; instead, it stretches across the 20<sup>th</sup> century, often even using events that took place centuries earlier.

In order to solidify the narrative, emotional appeals are used, and various public figures are used to convince the voters of what is best for them, as well as various academic and religious authorities, through whom voters can compensate for their own ignorance, and blindly trust them. In addition, like in the previous narrative, this narrative also created a special vocabulary for all that it marks as dangerous – 'political Sarajevo', 'greater-Serbian' or 'greater-Croatian aggressor', the 'smaller BiH entity', the 'genocidal creation', 'ISIL followers', 'joint criminal enterprise followers', 'mujahideen' etc. On the other hand, protectors of the people are referred to as persons who are willing to sacrifice themselves, to whom only the people matter, rather than any personal interests. This is evident in the speech by the actor Emir Hadžihafizbegović when he spoke emotionally about Bakir Izetbegović and his party, as well as in Dodik's statement that he was a servant of the people.

This narrative is also dominated by appeals to emotions, as well as different techniques for manipulating voters' emotions.

#### 5.4. CONCLUDING REMARKS

Two mutually linked narratives were prominent during the 2022 election campaign period. The first was the labelling of enemies / traitors, with the enemies being all 'those' who did not think the same as 'us', and the second was the defence of one's own national corpus from those branded as enemies, as well as concern for their fate.

Both narratives used harsh words, unsubstantiated claims and insinuation, with demonstrable inter-ethnic hatred and descriptions of entire groups as enemies, while targeting the emotions of the recipients of the message.

Zvonarević (1976, 706-711) divides propaganda appeals into two major groups: 1) appeals to benefits and 2) appeals to vulnerability and insecurity. Appeals to benefits are subdivided into appeals to material, biological, social and psychological benefits. Appeals to vulnerability and insecurity are subdivided into appeals to authority, popularity, the appeal to all, appeal of black-on-white and appeals to mysticism.

The first set of appeals is focused on survival and individual satisfaction, i.e. if you take a particular action, you will draw one of the benefits listed. The second set of appeals is usually used in political or ideological propaganda, directed towards individual fears and insecurities, i.e. these appeals are used to demonstrate vulnerability, with a political option being offered as salvation.

Both narratives used both sets of appeals. Using authorities and popular personalities was aimed at compensating the audience's ignorance about a particular topic, i.e. a deliberate tactic to win people over, where an address by an authority or a person from the so-called entertainment industry can certainly help. It is thus no wonder that Amor Mašović, who was a candidate, was selected to speak about mass graves and cite names of the children killed during the war, because the public knows Mašović as someone who had spent years exhuming victims and is considered the most competent to speak about this. In view of the fact that people trust religious institutions, as confirmed by cited research, active involvement by Raisu-I-ulama Kavazović was also a targeted move, as most people see him as a religious leader, a person of authority, whose statements are not critically examined. In addition to appeals to authority, appeals to popularity were also used, as illustrated by the appearance of one of the best known Bosnian actors, Emir Hadžihafizbegović.

Appeals to all were used by all the national parties, calling on voters to trust them, for they were there to protect their people, they had spent years fighting numerous enemies, both from other peoples and among their own. Appeals to all are based on individual insecurities, so statements that shout out that the entire people is with us and that 'we' are the protector of the entire people, aim at group affiliations, i.e. at the individual as a collective being, who often hides their insecurity inside the collective.

Of all the appeals to benefits, the most frequently used was the appeal to biological benefit, guaranteeing the voters' biological survival if they voted for the national parties, i.e. that they would not end up as tragically as the previous generations, who had followed other ideas.

Our research findings show that both the campaign period and the period after that were highly unprofessional and manipulative, and that most of the content was based on incitement, dissemination of fear, and even threatening messages. A particular problem was the unregulated online sphere, used to disseminate most of the harmful content and hate speech, and also the political bots, whose actions in the unregulated space and with the illusion of coming 'from the people', can be highly manipulative. Moreover, the research shows that there were particularly incendiary speeches during political rallies, and the most incendiary statements were carried by the media with no critical insight.

The official campaign period is one month, but the consequences of all its activities are far-reaching. Statements made during the election campaign were aggressive and most of them were hateful, which is an additional burden for a society already imprisoned by its cruel past and, although this may sound like a platitude – this offers no hope whatsoever that a shared future, different from the situation we are living in at the moment, is even possible.

In a society where the online space is completely unregulated, any such statement triggers a campaign against those with different opinions, and even persons whose statements steer well away from the dominant national narratives are exposed to smear campaigns and violence, but this kind of violence is, in most cases, unfortunately, face no legal consequences.

Although the principal culprits responsible for this regrettable situation are the political stakeholders, particularly the party leaders whose statements have caused the greatest rifts among BiH citizens, the media and journalists should certainly not be disregarded, since by their uncritical actions, or concessions to different conditions and pressures, they consent to further contamination of the atmosphere.

#### **SOURCES AND REFERENCES**

#### Books, publications, papers

BH novinari. (2022). *Medijske slobode u BiH 2022.: Usporedni izvještaj 2014–2022.* S. I.: Prime Communications, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung. <u>content/uploads/2022/05/Medijske-slobode-iz-perspektive-gradjana-BiH-2022.pdf</u>

Kastels, Manuel. (2014). Moć komunikacija. Beograd: Clio.

Kuljić, Todor. (2023). "Oružja i strahovi." *ResPublica: časopis za novo promišljanje demokrat(c)ije*. <a href="https://respublicacasopis.net/2023/02/09/">https://respublicacasopis.net/2023/02/09/</a> oruzja-i-strahovi/

Šiber, Ivan. (1992). *Politička propaganda i politički marketing*. Zagreb: Alineja.

Turčilo, Lejla; Buljubašić, Belma. (2017). *Mediji i shrinking space u Bosni i Hercegovini: utišani alternativni glasovi*. Sarajevo: Fondacija Heinrich Boll za BiH, Makedoniju i Albaniju. <a href="https://ba.boell.org/sites/default/files/schrinking\_spaces\_-\_studija\_-\_bh\_-\_26-10-2017\_-\_web\_1.pdf">https://ba.boell.org/sites/default/files/schrinking\_spaces\_-\_studija\_-\_bh\_-\_26-10-2017\_-\_web\_1.pdf</a>

Veljanovski, Rade. (2005). Javni RTV servis u službi građana. Beograd: Clio.

Wodak, Ruth. (2020). *Politika straha: Šta desničarski populistički diskursi znače*. Sarajevo: Udruženje Mreža za izgradnju mira.

Zvonarević, Mladen. (1976). Socijalna psihologija. Zagreb: Školska knjiga.

#### Web content

Ćosić, Marija. (2022). "Manipulativni izborni narativi: Izmišljeni dokazi da je Jelena Trivić strana plaćenica." *Raskrinkavanje*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://raskrinkavanje.ba/analiza/manipulativni-izborni-narativi-izmisljeni-dokazi-da-je-jelena-trivic-strana-placenica">https://raskrinkavanje.ba/analiza/manipulativni-izborni-narativi-izmisljeni-dokazi-da-je-jelena-trivic-strana-placenica</a>

Dučić, Amil. (2022). "Zastrašivanje: Najefikasniji način pokretanja glasača." *Mediacentar\_online*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/zastrasivanje-najefikasniji-nacin-pokretanja-glasaca">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/zastrasivanje-najefikasniji-nacin-pokretanja-glasaca</a>

Grebo, Lamija. (2022). "Reakcije na smrt Brđanina u Republici Srpskoj bez empatije za žrtve." *Detektor*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://detektor.ba/2022/09/12/reakcije-na-smrt-brdjanina-u-republici-srpskoj-bez-empatije-za-zrtve/">https://detektor.ba/2022/09/12/reakcije-na-smrt-brdjanina-u-republici-srpskoj-bez-empatije-za-zrtve/</a>

Hadžović, Danijal. (2022). "Ko god koalira sa Čovićem je abdićevac, Dritan, sluga UZP-a, izdajnik... Osim Bakira i Željka." *Dnevni avaz*, 17. 10. 2022. <a href="https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/779869/ko-god-koalira-sa-covicem-je-abdicevac-dritan-sluga-uzp-a-izdajnik-osim-bakira-i-zeljka">https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/779869/ko-god-koalira-sa-covicem-je-abdicevac-dritan-sluga-uzp-a-izdajnik-osim-bakira-i-zeljka</a>

Krajina, Mirza. (2021). "O nekim poznatim i očiglednim činjenicama, još jedanput." *Prometej.ba*, 17. 11. 2022. <a href="http://www.prometej.ba/clanak/osvrti/o-nekim-poznatim-i-ociglednim-cinjenicama-jos-jedanput-5060">http://www.prometej.ba/clanak/osvrti/o-nekim-poznatim-i-ociglednim-cinjenicama-jos-jedanput-5060</a>

Kurspahić, Kemal. (2020). "Babaroga 'političkog Sarajeva'." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/kurspahi%C4%87-babaroga-politi%C4%8Dkog-sarajeva-/30820721.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/kurspahi%C4%87-babaroga-politi%C4%8Dkog-sarajeva-/30820721.html</a>

R. D. (2021). "Uhapšen Jasmin Mulahusić, radikalni SDA internet jurišnik koji napada političare i novinare." *Klix*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/uhapsen-jasmin-mulahusic-radikalni-sda-internet-jurisnik-kojinapada-politicare-i-novinare/210904089">https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/uhapsen-jasmin-mulahusic-radikalni-sda-internet-jurisnik-kojinapada-politicare-i-novinare/210904089</a>

Radiosarajevo.ba. (2022). "BH novinari: Jasmin Mulahusić mora biti sankcioniran zbog širenja mržnje prema novinarima/kama!" *Radiosarajevo. ba*, 18. 10. 2022. <a href="https://radiosarajevo.ba/metromahala/teme/bh-novinari-jasmin-mulahusic-mora-biti-sankcioniran-zbog-sirenja-mrznje-prema-novinarimakama/472314">https://radiosarajevo.ba/metromahala/teme/bh-novinari-jasmin-mulahusic-mora-biti-sankcioniran-zbog-sirenja-mrznje-prema-novinarimakama/472314</a>

Radio Slobodna Evropa. (2022). "Izborna komisija BiH naredila ponovno brojanje glasova za predsjednika Republike Srpske." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/izborna-komisija-bosna-hercegovina/32073917.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/izborna-komisija-bosna-hercegovina/32073917.html</a>

Sokol, Anida; Buljubašić, Belma. (2022). "Širenje mržnje i ratnohuškačka retorika pred Opće izbore 2022." *Mediacentar\_online*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/sirenje-mrznje-i-ratnohuskacka-retorika-pred-opce-izbore-2022">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/sirenje-mrznje-i-ratnohuskacka-retorika-pred-opce-izbore-2022</a>

Sokol, Anida; Hasečić, Nejra. (2020). "Lokalni izbori 2020: Borba za gradove putem društvenih mreža." *Mediacentar\_online*, 11. 11. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-mreze-i-web/lokalni-izbori-2020-borba-za-gradove-putem-drustvenih-mreza">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-mreze-i-web/lokalni-izbori-2020-borba-za-gradove-putem-drustvenih-mreza</a>

Tomić, Slađan. (2022). "Negiranje genocida i ratnih zločina u predizbornoj kampanji bez sankcija." *Mediacentar\_online*, 5. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/negiranje-genocida-i-ratnih-zlocina-u-predizbornoj-kampanji-bez-sankcija-0">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/negiranje-genocida-i-ratnih-zlocina-u-predizbornoj-kampanji-bez-sankcija-0</a>

Trajković, Ivan. (2021). "Trolovi vole novac, a botovi politiku." *Al Jazeera Balkans*, 5. 12. 2022. <a href="https://balkans.aljazeera.net/news/technology/2021/12/5/trolovi-vole-novac-a-botovi-politiku">https://balkans.aljazeera.net/news/technology/2021/12/5/trolovi-vole-novac-a-botovi-politiku</a>

Vojić, Fahrudin. (2022). "Zašto mladi ljudi odlaze iz BiH i zašto se ne vraćaju?" *Al Jazeera Balkan*s, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://balkans.aljazeera.net/teme/2022/10/10/zasto-idu-i-zasto-se-u-bih-ne-vracaju-mladi-ljudi">https://balkans.aljazeera.net/teme/2022/10/10/zasto-idu-i-zasto-se-u-bih-ne-vracaju-mladi-ljudi</a>

Vukić, Uroš. (2022). "Ocjena stručnjaka: Kampanja do sada nikad tiša i dosadnija." *Nezavisne novine*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Ocjena-strucnjaka-Kampanja-do-sada-nikad-tisa-i-dosadnija/737884">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Ocjena-strucnjaka-Kampanja-do-sada-nikad-tisa-i-dosadnija/737884</a>

#### Facebook and YouTube materials

Al Jazeera Balkans. (2020). "Izetbegović o aferi 'Asim': Sarajlić je branio BiH, ne treba to gubiti iz vida." *YouTube*, 3. 3. 2020. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vmRmtiZ8LYk&t=2s">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vmRmtiZ8LYk&t=2s</a>

Defter hefte. (2022). Facebook, 27. 9. 2022. https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=631617395296711

Elvir Tuzla Cajic. (2022). "Emir Hadzihafizbegovic Govor Mostar 2022." *YouTube*, 27. 9. 2022. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=foFBe5NdnMM

FACE HD TV. (2022). "Dodik sa mitinga: Nismo Bakir i ja isto; Ja sam Srbin! Je\*ao ih bh. entitet! Ne volim žutu zastavu!" *YouTube*, 25. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BtWkgLpP3PE&t=1592s">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BtWkgLpP3PE&t=1592s</a>

#### **Analysed content**

ABCPortal.info. (2022a). "Opasni planovi ekstrema Komšića vode narod u konflikte jer Hrvati i Srbi neće nikad prihvatiti građansko uređenje i rušenje Ustava BiH." *ABCPortal.info*, 5. 9. 2022. <a href="https://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/opasni-planovi-ekstrema-komsica-vode-narod-u-konflikte-jer-hrvati-srbi-nece-nikad">https://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/opasni-planovi-ekstrema-komsica-vode-narod-u-konflikte-jer-hrvati-srbi-nece-nikad</a>

ABCPortal.info. (2022b). "Dragan Čović čestitao obljetnicu Oluje i Dan pobjede." *ABCPortal.info*, 5. 8. 2022. <a href="http://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/dragan-covic-cestitao-obljetnicu-oluje-i-dan-pobjede">http://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/dragan-covic-cestitao-obljetnicu-oluje-i-dan-pobjede</a>

Alispahić, Uzeir. (2022). "Zašto licemjerni Bećirović ne klanja dženazu šehidima, a citira hadise i uči Fatihu." *Stav*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/zasto-licemjerni-becirovic-ne-klanja-dzenazu-sehidima-a-citira-hadise-i-uci-fatihu/12328">https://stav.ba/vijest/zasto-licemjerni-becirovic-ne-klanja-dzenazu-sehidima-a-citira-hadise-i-uci-fatihu/12328</a>

ATV. (2022). "Dodik: Budućnost srpske omladine je u Srpskoj, a ne u BiH." *ATV*, 5. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/dodik-buducnost-srpske-omladine-je-u-srpskoj-a-ne-u-bih-5-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/dodik-buducnost-srpske-omladine-je-u-srpskoj-a-ne-u-bih-5-8-2022</a>

Bljesak.info. (2022). "Dodik: Kršćani i muslimani ne mogu skupa." *Bljesak. info*, 14. 9. 2022. <a href="https://bljesak.info/vijesti/politika/dodik-krscani-i-muslimani-ne-mogu-skupa/393721">https://bljesak.info/vijesti/politika/dodik-krscani-i-muslimani-ne-mogu-skupa/393721</a>

Dnevnik.ba. (2022). "'Prebrojavanje' je ideja Islamske zajednice, ali nije 'vjerska' ni vjernička." *Dnevnik.ba*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.dnevnik.ba/teme/prebrojavanje-je-ideja-islamske-zajednice-ali-nije-vjerska-ni-viernicka-2639530">https://www.dnevnik.ba/teme/prebrojavanje-je-ideja-islamske-zajednice-ali-nije-vjerska-ni-viernicka-2639530</a>

Drnišlić, Mustafa. (2022a). "Konaković pokazao pravo lice: Smeta mu mahrama Bisere Turković!" *Stav*, 31. 8. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/konakovic-pokazao-pravo-lice-smeta-mu-mahrama-bisere-turkovic/11663">https://stav.ba/vijest/konakovic-pokazao-pravo-lice-smeta-mu-mahrama-bisere-turkovic/11663</a>

Drnišlić, Mustafa. (2022b). "Konakovićeva 'borba protiv Allaha i njihovog bošnjaštva'." *Stav*, 9. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/konakoviceva-borba-protiv-allaha-i-njihovog-bosnjastva/11877">https://stav.ba/vijest/konakoviceva-borba-protiv-allaha-i-njihovog-bosnjastva/11877</a>

Faktor. (2022a). "Bećirović kao maskota koalicije koja podržava 'legitimno predstavljanje': Tako je Elzina rekla, partneri nisu porekli." *Stav*, 25. 8. 2022. https://stav.ba/vijest/becirovic-kao-maskota-koalicije-koja-podrzava-legitimno-predstavljanje-tako-je-elzina-rekla-partneri-nisu-porekli/11530

Faktor. (2022b). "SDA Sarajevo: Bošnjake u masovne grobnice vode pristalice njihovog političkog porobljavanja." *Faktor*, 27. 9. 2022. <a href="https://faktor.ba/vijest/sda-sarajevo-bosnjake-u-masovne-grobnice-vode-pristalice-njihovog-politickog-porobljavanja-/176447">https://faktor.ba/vijest/sda-sarajevo-bosnjake-u-masovne-grobnice-vode-pristalice-njihovog-politickog-porobljavanja-/176447</a>

Hina. (2022). "HDZ BiH: Destabilizirajuće izjave Kavazovića i Izetbegovića o prebrojavanju Bošnjaka." *Jutarnji.hr*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/hdz-bih-destabilizirajuce-izjave-kavazovica-i-izetbegovica-o-prebrojavanju-bosnjaka-15231147">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/hdz-bih-destabilizirajuce-izjave-kavazovica-i-izetbegovica-o-prebrojavanju-bosnjaka-15231147</a>

Hrvatski medijski servis. (2022). "Dodik: Hrvati su nas pobili u dva rata, Srbi nisu imali logore, ujedinit će se RS i Srbija." *Hrvatski medijski servis*, 5. 8. 2022. <a href="https://hms.ba/dodik-hrvati-su-nas-pobili-u-dva-rata-a-srbi-nisu-imali-logore/">https://hms.ba/dodik-hrvati-su-nas-pobili-u-dva-rata-a-srbi-nisu-imali-logore/</a>

M. D. (2022). "Dodik: Srpska će izaći iz neustavne BiH." *Radiotelevizija Herceg-Bosne*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://rtv-hb.com/bih/dodik-srpska-ce-izaci-iz-neustavne-bih/">https://rtv-hb.com/bih/dodik-srpska-ce-izaci-iz-neustavne-bih/</a>

N1 BiH. (2022). "Dodik: Svi koji mogu, a ne dođu na miting 25. oktobra, protiv su RS." *N1 BiH*, 24. 10. 2022. <a href="https://ba.n1info.com/vijesti/dodik-svi-koji-mogu-a-ne-dodju-na-miting-25-oktobra-protiv-su-rs/">https://ba.n1info.com/vijesti/dodik-svi-koji-mogu-a-ne-dodju-na-miting-25-oktobra-protiv-su-rs/</a>

Poskok.info (2021). "Lukava strategija: Prvi autonomni zločin ISIL-a na tlu Europe bio je genocid u Grabovici pod tajnom komandom Alije Izetbegovića. Prema tvrdnjama Sefera Halilovića odbio je čak narediti i istragu oko ubojstava..." *Poskok.info*, 12. 9. 2021. <a href="https://poskok.info/grabovica-prvi-zlocin-isil-a-na-tlu-europe-bio-je-genocid-pod-komandom-alije-izetbegovica-prema-tvrdnjama-sefera-halilovica-odbio-je-cak-narediti-i-istragu-oko-ubojstava/">https://poskok.info/grabovica-prvi-zlocin-isil-a-na-tlu-europe-bio-je-genocid-pod-komandom-alije-izetbegovica-prema-tvrdnjama-sefera-halilovica-odbio-je-cak-narediti-i-istragu-oko-ubojstava/</a>

- Poskok.info. (2022). "U petak obilježavanje 29. obljetnice svirepog pokolja bošnjačke Armije RBiH nad Hrvatima u Grabovici." *Poskok.info*, 6. 9. 2022. https://poskok.info/u-petak-obiljezavanje-29-obljetnice-svirepog-pokolja-bosnjacke-armije-rbih-nad-hrvatima-u-grabovici/
- R. I. (2022). "Kako je Denis Bećirović od Kovača napravio 'modnu pistu'." *Stav*, 17. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/kako-je-denis-becirovic-od-kovaca-napravio-modnu-pistu/12041">https://stav.ba/vijest/kako-je-denis-becirovic-od-kovaca-napravio-modnu-pistu/12041</a>
- R. S. (2022). "Kako Denis Bećirović laže i ono malo svijeta kojeg zanima šta on radi." *Stav*, 22. 8. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/kako-denis-becirovic-laze-i-ono-malo-svijeta-kojeg-zanima-sta-on-radi/11482">https://stav.ba/vijest/kako-denis-becirovic-laze-i-ono-malo-svijeta-kojeg-zanima-sta-on-radi/11482</a>
- RTRS. (2019). "Obnovljena kapela učesnika sarajevskog atentata." *RTRS*, 13. 6. 2019. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=340677
- S. S. (2022). "Hercegovački medij o porukama na skupu Komšića: Još jedna glupa politička podvala." *Dnevni avaz*, 6. 9. 2022. <a href="https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/770254/hercegovacki-medij-o-porukama-na-skupu-komsica-jos-jedna-glupa-politicka-podvala">https://avaz.ba/vijesti/bih/770254/hercegovacki-medij-o-porukama-na-skupu-komsica-jos-jedna-glupa-politicka-podvala</a>
- SRNA. (2022a). "'Ne postaje se Srbinom u kampanji' Dodik žestoko opleo po opoziciji u Srpskoj." *Srpskainfo*, 26. 9. 2022. <a href="https://srpskainfo.com/ne-postaje-se-srbinom-u-kampanji-dodik-zestoko-opleo-po-opoziciji-u-srpskoj/">https://srpskainfo.com/ne-postaje-se-srbinom-u-kampanji-dodik-zestoko-opleo-po-opoziciji-u-srpskoj/</a>
- SRNA. (2022b). "Kovačević: Srpska i Srbija garanti da se ne ponove stradanja." *RTRS*, 3. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485122
- SRNA. (2022c). "Kovačević objasnio: Srbija i Srpska garant da se ne ponove stradanja." *Večernje novosti*, 3. 9. 2022. <a href="https://vecernjenovosti.ba/90544/vijesti/kovacavic-objasnio-srbija-i-srpska-garant-da-se-ne-ponove-stradanja/">https://vecernjenovosti.ba/90544/vijesti/kovacavic-objasnio-srbija-i-srpska-garant-da-se-ne-ponove-stradanja/</a>
- V. K. (2022). "Džaferović: Kraj destrukcijama u BiH je sve bliži, sljedbenici organizatora genocida ostaju sami." *Klix*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/dzaferovic-kraj-destrukcijama-u-bih-je-sve-blizi-sljedbenici-organizatora-genocida-ostaju-sami/220803144">https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/dzaferovic-kraj-destrukcijama-u-bih-je-sve-blizi-sljedbenici-organizatora-genocida-ostaju-sami/220803144</a>
- Vasić, Nataša. (2022). "Dragan Mioković: U Našoj stranci 70 posto muškaraca ima knjižicu Armije BiH." *Klix*, 18. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/dragan-miokovic-u-nasoj-stranci-70-posto-muskaraca-ima-knjizicu-armije-bih/220916054">https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/dragan-miokovic-u-nasoj-stranci-70-posto-muskaraca-ima-knjizicu-armije-bih/220916054</a>

# Chapter 6

# DISCREDITING OF STATE INSTITUTIONS: ATTACKS ON THE CENTRAL ELECTION COMMISSION

Amer Džihana

#### 6.1. INTRODUCTION

The political life of Bosnia and Herzegovina since the war has been characterised by a virtually permanent state of election campaigning. The election cycle lasts too long and is repeated every two years. The legal timeframes prescribe a period of 180 days (six months) from the announcement of elections to the confirmation of results (Šehić 2021), but pre-election rhetoric starts significantly earlier than these timeframes, while post-election calculations on the constitution of the government can take longer than four years. Once citizens take a short breath and forget about the general elections, they are already in pre-election year for local elections. And so on indefinitely. The obvious consequence of this situation is that election rhetoric becomes ubiquitous in the public space and the bodies in charge of implementing elections become a very recognisable and important part of the democratic process. And even more importantly, election bodies are often at the centre of debates on election regularity.

After the signing of the Dayton Agreement, elections in BiH were organised by the OSCE according to the Provisional Rules until 2000. As of 2001, when the Election Law of BiH was passed (Šehić 2021), the responsibility for organising elections passed to local bodies - the Central Election Commission of BiH and local election commissions (city and municipal commissions and polling committees). However, the organisation of elections under the direction of these authorities has always caused controversy. Accusations of election irregularities and fraud are an integral part of every election cycle and include the following allegations: that the election administration is under the influence of a political party (Vele 2006; Sladojević 2020), that it does not react adequately to election irregularities, that voter registrationis subject to manipulation (Terzić 2010), that electoral registers are not up-to-date (Terzić 2005), and even that "the dead vote" (Krsman 2006; Hadžić 2016). Hence some authors, such as Šehić (2021, 3), observe that "we cannot say that the past elections were fair and free and produced results that truly represent the freely expressed will of the citizens and voters". Nevertheless, it is important to say that polemics on the subject of election regularity are an integral part of discussions in most

democratic societies (Bencun 2015, 1) and that Bosnia and Herzegovina is no exception in this regard.

What is important to note is that in the case of BiH. not only have there been sporadic objections that always occur in the election process, but after serious analyses certain systemic errors in the organisation of the elections have also been observed, which cast doubt on the credibility of the election process. In these analyses, polling committees were recognised as the weakest link in the election administration (e.g. Batinar 2015, 11; Stojanović 2015, 18; Šehić 2021). Although the law stipulates that a political subject can have only one representative in a three-member or five-member polling committee, due to agreements among political parties and the 'buying' of polling committee members, in many situations these committees did not have any self-regulatory mechanisms and instead implemented the instructions of one political party. In place of committees in which members of several parties would sit and thereby prevent election fraud, one-party committees or committees in which some parties had more than one member were formed (Batinar 2015, 11). In the technical part of the amendments to the BiH Election Law imposed by the OHR in July 2022 (OHR 2022), one section refers specifically to abuses of the legal right to participate in the work of a polling committee through fictitious representation, and the CEC is authorised to prohibit the hiring of a person to work at a polling station, Electoral Register Center, municipal election commission, in counting centres or another election commission. established in accordance with the Election Law (Article 4.3 of the Law on Amendments to the Election Law of BiH). As early as September 2022, the Central Election Commission pronounced the first sanctions based on these provisions, establishing that polling committee trade had taken place in Jablanica and penalising two political parties - SDA and SNSD (Patria 2022). It is too early to draw the conclusion that these amendments to the Election Law have solved the long-standing problem of polling committee manipulations; nonetheless there is no doubt that the legal framework has been improved in this regard and that the competent authorities have greater powers to address the problem.

However, in the last two years, there has not been much talk about this problem. Instead, some political parties, using the media and other communication platforms, have tried to define another issue as the biggest problem; that is, the way in which CEC members are elected.

Unlike members of polling committees who are directly nominated by political parties, the members of the CEC's leadership are elected according to a different model. The Central Election Commission is defined by law as

an independent body that reports directly to the Parliamentary Assembly of Bosnia and Herzegovina (Article 2.9). The rules for the election of CEC members are established by the Election Law of BiH (Chapter 2) and the appointment procedures are regulated by the Rules of Procedure for Conducting Public Competition and Appointing Members of the Central Election Commission (Official Gazette of BiH 2016). The criteria established for the selection of CEC members combine professional and ethnic logic. Candidates should be legal experts with experience in the administration of elections and/or election experts and may not hold any office in the bodies of a political party, association or foundations organisationally or financially related to a political party and may not be involved in any political party activity (Article 2.5, paragraph 2), but they are elected from among the constituent peoples and others - two Croats, two Bosniaks, two Serbs and one other (Article 2.5, paragraph 1). The same logic applies to the Commission for Selection and Nomination of CEC Members. Ensurance of the professional principle is sought through nominations that come from various bodies (the High Judicial and Prosecutorial Council, the Administrative Commission of the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH. the President of the CEC) (Article 2.5. paragraph 3) and the ethnic principle through the fact that the constituent peoples must also be represented in the Commission – two Bosniaks, two Serbs, two Croats and one from amongst 'others' (Article 2.5, paragraph 4).

However, the existing legal solutions have not completely separated the CEC from political parties. The law prohibits the holding of any office in the bodies of a party, but not membership; not to mention close relationships with political parties. In addition, the Parliament has the authority to choose any candidate from the proposed list submitted by the Commission for Selection and Nomination, without taking into account the ranking submitted by the Commission, which further weakens the professional aspect provided for by law (see Judgment of the Court of Bosnia and Herzegovina No.: S1 3 U 012027 12 U dated 14.10.2013). Arapović (2021, 21) and Kukić (2021, 191) also talk about the need to depoliticise the election administration, including the Central Election Commission. Hence, it is not surprising that the CEC members are perceived by the public as representatives of specific political parties. Writing about the current CEC members, the journalist Avdo Avdić (2022) says that "no party has managed to install more than one member in the CEC. The SDA nominated Suad Arnautović, the HDZ Vlado Rogić, the DF Želiko Bakalar, the SDS Vanja Bjelica, the PDP Jovan Kalaba, the SDP Ahmet Šantić, and a long time ago the SDA and SNSD together Irena Hadžiabdić."

The selection of new members of the CEC in 2022 attracted particular public attention. Arapović (2021, 21) characterises the selection as "highly

controversial given the absence of a transparent and competitive procedure for nominating and selecting candidates and the absence of verification of their partisan independence." What is this, actually, about?

In March 2020, the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH appointed four new members of the CEC, after the mandate of some of the previous members had expired in November 2019. The House of Representatives used the legal possibility to appoint new members because the Commission for Selection of CEC members had not submitted a list of nominees. Members who did not suit the SNSD and HDZ were elected by a majority of votes. A lawsuit was filed against the decision of the Parliamentary Assembly at the Court of BiH, which in April 2022 issued a first-instance verdict rejecting the lawsuit and confirming that the challenged Decision of the Parliament of BiH was lawful and proper because the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH is authorised to propose and appoint CEC members if a list of nominees is not submitted to the House 30 days prior to the expiration of the mandates of the CEC members, which is what happened in this particular case (Court of BiH 2022). The court also assessed the allegations of political connections and incompetence of the elected candidates as arbitrary because no evidence was submitted for the allegations. In the second-instance judgment of the Court of BiH in the same case, the first-instance judgment was changed, in that the lawsuit was rejected in full as inadmissible (Court of BiH 2022a). With that, the case received a judicial epilogue, but not much changed in the public eye. The political parties, primarily the SNSD and HDZ, which had alleged that the election was illegal and that the CEC therefore lacked legitimacy, continued to do so even after the court judgments.

As a consequence, different criticisms of the work of the election administration can also be found in the public sphere. After monitoring the media coverage of the 2022 General Elections, Udovičić and other authors (2022) write that the Sarajevo-based media considered the integrity of the elections above all, presenting the views and data of the Coalition for Free and Fair Elections, *Pod lupom*, an alliance of non-governmental organisations specialising in civic, non-partisan monitoring of elections that strives to protect the election process from different types of manipulation and fraud and to contribute to the free expression of voters' will. On the other hand, the Republika Srpska-based media that were covered as part of the monitoring, especially the public broadcasting service RTRS, highlighted completely different things: the interference of foreign governments that support the opposition in the RS, the "illegal election" of the CEC members, the closeness of the CEC members to opposition parties, etc. (Udovičić et al. 2022).

This research examines the narratives about the Central Election Commission of Bosnia and Herzegovina (CEC BiH) that were observed in the public space during the election campaign period of the 2022 General Elections. The second section presents the results of three months of monitoring content about CEC BiH in the media, on social networks, on anonymous portals and on political party websites. The monitoring showed very intensive attempts to discredit the CEC, spearheaded by political parties, especially the SNSD, with the support of the media close to that political party. In the third section, the main harmful narratives are analysed. The first narrative contains the allegation that the CEC is a renegade/uncontrolled centre of political power that needs to be brought back under political control, while the second postulates that the decisions of the CEC are harmful to certain peoples and to the democratic election process in general. It is very important for political actors to normalise these narratives in the public by constantly repeating the allegations, as this further legitimises the political actions they undertake.

In this paper, the fine line that separates the legitimate and much-needed criticism of the election process and the election administration, which should serve to promote the election process by which the democratic will of the citizens is expressed, from criticism that seeks to further erode the election system and make the elections a mere formality of confirming winners who are known in advance, is constantly walked. The harmful narratives that have been identified serve the latter purpose. The political parties competing in elections seek to gain control over the bodies that lay down the rules and oversee the regularity of elections. This work proposes just the opposite. What is needed is to further strengthen the independence of the regulatory election body, sever the observed political ties of the CEC with political parties, and empower the CEC to act as an independent, professional and impartial agency that will ensure the free and fair conduct of elections.

#### 6.2. RESULTS OF MONITORING

In this analysis, we present the main negative narratives about the Central Election Commission of Bosnia and Herzegovina that are present in the Bosnian and Herzegovinian media space, including mainstream media, social networks, anonymous portals and political party websites. Using Metricom, a tool for monitoring social networks and the internet media, we selected posts and articles related to the Central Election Commission of BiH in the period from 2 August to 31 October 2022.

Two coders, who received instructions on how to code the reviewed content, worked on coding the content. Metricom selected content using

the following keywords: "Centralna izborna komisija" and "Središnje izborno povjerenstvo" (both meaning Central Election Commission) and CIK and SIP (standing for CEC).

The coders were tasked with identifying content related to the Central Election Commission and separating it from other content in which some of the key words are mentioned. For example, the title "Ukrali peškire turistima u cik zore" (They stole towels from tourists at the crack of dawn) contains the keyword "cik", but it does not refer to the Central Election Commission of BiH. In the three months of monitoring, a total of 2,333 content units related to this agency were identified.

**TABLE 1:** Number of coded texts

монтн	NUMBER
August	177
September	242
October	1914
Total	2333

The next task set before the coders was to identify potentially harmful content. Potentially harmful content refers to texts in which some type of criticism of the CEC was expressed, without presenting the other side. One of the basic requirements of professional journalism is to present the opinions and statements of all those involved, on all controversial issues. In cases where this was not respected, when only criticism was presented, it was assessed that the content was potentially harmful. The coders grouped this content into different categories that were created in the initial stages of coding and later adapted and improved. Out of the total number of extracted content units (2333), 1438 were assessed as potentially harmful, while the remaining 476 were assessed as non-problematic.

The most common disqualifications that were expressed referred to the CEC's political bias and allegedly illegal work. The list of identified disqualifications against the CEC is shown in the following table.

**TABLE 2:** Types of potentially harmful discreditation<sup>30</sup>

TYPE OF DISCREDITATION	NUMBER OF APPEARANCES
Discrediting the CEC for political bias	639
Discrediting the CEC for illegal work	618
Discrediting the CEC for failure to react to election irregularities	205
Discrediting the CEC for illegitimacy	93
Discrediting the CEC for slow work	52
Discrediting the CEC for lack of credibility	48
Discrediting the CEC for alleged corruption and bribe taking	22
OTHER	118
TOTAL	1795

The next step in the analysis consisted of identifying potentially harmful content – that is, whether the content really is harmful, seeking to disqualify the CEC as an institution or seeking to directly influence the work of the CEC in order to achieve political benefit, or whether the content is criticism which, no matter how misguided, is one of the basic postulates of political activity in democratic societies.

The basic premise is that political debate in democracies enjoys the highest level of protection and that speech cannot lightly be declared "harmful". Politicians make a variety of allegations daily, often of very doubtful accuracy, especially during elections. However, such statements, if they do not constitute hate speech, are an integral part of the discussions that take place in political life. Therefore, it is up to voters to make decisions on who to support and who to trust and not for some established state body to assess what may or may not be said.

In this sense, harmful content about the Central Election Commission is defined in this study firstly as content that criticises the CEC without presenting any evidence. For example, the statement "the CEC is suspicious", without explaining why it is suspicious, belongs to that category. In addition, allegations in which some evidence is cited, but is completely

<sup>30</sup> The total number of potentially harmful discreditations is greater than the total number of potentially harmful texts because some texts contain a larger number of discreditations.

arbitrary or incorrect, are also marked as harmful. For example, when the CEC is called illegal, despite the fact that the Court of BiH has confirmed the legality and legitimacy of the CEC members, that is obviously content that is incorrect and harmful. Finally, the third category of harmful content is content that on its own could be labeled as legitimate criticism, but combined with other harmful content, it represents a whole that discredits the CEC. For example, criticism of the CEC's slowness is perfectly legitimate, but when it is used together with allegations that the CEC is illegal and unlawful, then it is labelled as harmful. More will be said about these categories in the section on narratives.

**TABLE 3:** Amount of harmful content

MONTH	POTENTIALLY HARMFUL	HARMFUL CONTENT
August	39	27
September	37	19
October	1438	1318
Total	1514	1364

The main actors in spreading harmful narratives were political subjects. Specifically, the SNSD party and its coalition partners represented the backbone of negative criticism of the CEC. The loudest in spreading this narrative was Milorad Dodik, the president of the SNSD, who appeared 229 times in the service of spreading negative narratives about the CEC. He was followed by Željka Cvijanović, the SNSD's candidate for the BiH Presidency, with 140, and Radovan Kovačević, spokesperson of the SNSD, with 93 identified media items. The list of the 20 subjects who most frequently spread harmful content is shown in table 4.

**TABLE 4:** Sources of content

			AUGUST	SEPTEMBER	OCTOBER	TOTAL
1	Milorad Dodik	SNSD		1	228	229
2	Željka Cvijanović	SNSD			140	140
3	Radovan Kovačević	SNSD	2		91	93
4	Milan Tegeltija	Advisor to Milorad Dodik from SNSD			48	48
5	Jelena Trivić	PDP			47	47
6	Nebojša Vukanović	List for Justice and Order			46	46
7	Boris Jerinić	SNSD			40	40
8	Dragan Čavić	NDP			31	31
9	Sanja Vulić	SNSD			21	21
10	Snježana Novaković Bursać	SNSD	4		16	20
11	Nebojša Radmanović	SNSD	1	5	12	18
12	Dragan Čović	HDZ	7		3	10
13	Radovan Višković	SNSD			10	10
14	Nenad Nešić	DNS			9	9
15	Mirnes Ajanović	BOSS			9	9
16	Obrad Kesić	Head of RS Representa- tive Office in Washington	3	4		7
17	Marinko Čavara	HDZ	4	2		6
18	Dino Konaković	NIP			3	3
19	Božo Ljubić	HNS BiH	1			1
20	Nenad Stevandić	Ujedinjena Srpska		1		1

The media that spread these narratives the most are under the control of the SNSD.<sup>31</sup> They are: RTRS with 223 items, ATV with 185 items, Glas Srpske with 103 items. At the same time, the importance of online media, which participate in spreading negative narratives about the CEC, is increasing. Those that stand out in particular are the web portals Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata with 88 items and Banjalučke priče with 87 units of harmful content.

There is extensive documentation that confirms that some media are under the direct control of the SNSD. For example, Monitoring of the 2022 General Elections shows that RTRS is extremely favourable in its approach to the SNSD and speaks about the opposition almost exclusively in a negative tone (Udovičić et al. 2022, 40-44), and that Nezavisne novine, in a somewhat more subtle form, also shows preference for the government during the election campaign period (Udovičić et al. 2022, 60-61). Journalist and analyst Gordana Katana has been publishing analyses on the Analiziraj.ba portal for eight years, in which she points to the obvious bias of RTRS in primetime news programmes, favouring the SNSD to the detriment of all other political subjects. ATV was put on the US Treasury Blacklist because of its closeness to Milorad Dodik. "As stated in the elaboration, although he is not its owner, Dodik used it to spread his nationalist rhetoric, denigrate political dissidents, and interfere directly in programme editing. It is also stated that corrupt activities connected with Dodik were enabled through this television station" (Hadžović 2022). Husić (2011) says that back during the 2010 election campaign, Glas Srpske "placed itself completely at the service of the ruling party (SNSD) and Milorad Dodik".

**TABLE 5:** List of media that published harmful content

		AUGUST	SEPTEMBER	OCTOBER	TOTAL
1	Rtrs.tv	5	4	214	223
2	ATV	6		179	185
3	Glas Srpske	6	3	93	102
4	Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata	2	3	83	88
5	Banjalučke priče		3	84	87
6	Nezavisne novine	1	2	79	82
7	Banjaluka 24.media		1	65	66
8	Infosrpska			65	65
9	Twit			65	65
10	Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina		1	57	58
11	Faktor	2		54	56
12	Dnevni avaz			33	33
13	Klix	4		25	29
14	SRNA	3			3
15	BHDijaspora.net	2			2
16	Poskok.info	2			2
17	Crna hronika	2			2

#### 6.3. ANALYSIS OF THE MAIN NARRATIVES

This analysis identifies harmful narratives aimed at gaining control of the Central Election Commission through non-institutional means. Ultimately, this means that the election process would become a farce and that voters' trust in it would be further shaken. As already said, not every criticism of the CEC is a harmful narrative. Criticising this institution can have positive effects because public criticism draws attention to its work and thus reduces the possibility of the agency acting illegally far from the public eye. In addition, sometimes the criticism of the CEC is expressed "in the heat of the fight", that is, it is expressed impulsively rather than as part of a planned political strategy aiming to bring the CEC under political control. Such statements

are quite common in our political life and more often reflect the political culture and skills of our politicians than indicate that it is an intended political action.

On the other hand, this research established the existence of certain harmful narratives that were thoroughly developed in the "political kitchens" and then systematically disseminated through various media platforms. These narratives have a clear structure, contain different variations or subnarratives that support them, have a network of actors that promote them and a media infrastructure that supports them, are relatively well integrated into basic media logic and have specific goals that they strive to achieve.

The structure of these narratives implies the promotion of a central message, which in some cases is identical for different actors and sometimes has some variations, but essentially the same message is sent to the public. The sub-narratives are numerous and are determined by context. Sometimes they suggest that the CEC is acting illegally, sometimes that it does not react to election irregularities, in some situations that it is politically biased, etc. However, what connects these different qualifications is that they are associated with explanations that something needs to be done about this type of CEC; essentially, the main goal is to place the election process under the direct control of specific political parties.

When talking about actors who promote these narratives, the quantitative analysis showed that it is possible to identify individuals who are mainly connected to the SNSD political party. Some of them hold the highest party positions, while others are assigned to specific functions. A somewhat similar strategy can be found with representatives of the HDZ, who express identical political messages related to the CEC. However, the intensity of their activity in relation to SNSD politicians is minor. Nonetheless, the correspondence in the actions of these parties is obvious and it would not be surprising if there was a coordinated action on the part of these political allies.

Regarding the media infrastructure through which harmful narratives are spread, it is clear that this structure exists and that some reports are favoured and additionally reinforced through a system of mutual transmission among certain media. The media that spread these narratives the most are under the control of the SNSD. The most prominent members of this media network are the Public Radio and Television Service of the Republika Srpska – RTRS, Banja Luka-based ATV and the private dailies Glas Srpske and Nezavisne novine. It is evident that some online media, such as Banjalučke priče, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, Banjaluka 24.media, Infosrpska and others, are affiliated with them.

At the same time, the creators of harmful narratives are aware of how the media as commercial organisations operate and they succeed to a significant extent in promoting their narratives not only through media over which they have control, but also through other media. Thus, it can be seen that there is a relatively large amount of harmful content in media that can hardly be associated with the SNSD (Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina, Faktor, Dnevni avaz, Klix). Several explanations for this behaviour can be offered:

- a) The media believe that their task is to report on all political events and in this regard they try to reflect what is happening on the political scene;
- b) The media maintain that some "provocative" content is more appealing to the audience and give it space because it will bring them financial benefit;
- c) Some media do not have enough content, and publishing everything that is available seems like a good strategy to them;
- d) The media usually do not have enough resources to investigate certain issues more thoroughly, so they just expect other political actors to act and then they report it.

Basically, these different explanations make sense for different media and sometimes one media outlet has multiple possible reasons. It is obvious that the creators of harmful narratives are aware of these media shortcomings and successfully take advantage of them to achieve their goals.

**Main Narrative I:** The main harmful narrative is defined as follows: the CEC is a renegade/uncontrolled centre of political power that needs to be brought back under political control.

**Goals of Narrative I:** Harmful narratives are created and distributed keeping in mind the clear goals that need to be achieved. As already said, the basic idea is to place the entire election process under the control of certain political parties. The final result that needs to be achieved is twofold, depending on the political actors who promote them. For SNSD actors, the goal is to establish an election commission at the entity level and then place it under complete political control. A backup option, by electing CEC members loyal to the SNSD and HDZ, is to reestablish the control that these two parties had before 2020. This is also the main goal of the HDZ.

**Main narrative II**: CEC decisions are harmful to some peoples and to the democratic election process in general. Various political parties resort to this narrative - the SNSD again to the greatest extent, but also opposition political parties, especially those from the Republika Srpska.

**Goal of narrative II**: The goal of this narrative is to prevent the CEC from making decisions that do not suit these political parties, and the basic subnarratives are that the CEC is biased, unreliable, corrupt and out of date. These two narratives will be analysed in more detail further in the text.

# 6.3.1. The CEC is a renegade/uncontrolled centre of political power that needs to be brought back under political control

During the three analysed months, the narrative that the CEC is a sort of centre of political power that certain political parties have no control over, was permeated through media reports. It has different sub-narratives and what they all have in common is the aspiration to place the CEC back under political control in one way or another. The basic sub-narratives are that the CEC is illegal and illegitimate, and also that this state agency is not credible. By combining and constantly repeating these allegations, the public is being prepared to see the necessity of undertaking political activities that will correct these irregularities.

#### 6.3.1.1. The CEC is illegal and illegitimate

The basic allegation of this sub-narrative is that the members of the CEC were elected in an illegal manner and therefore this body is illegitimate and illegal. This position is repeated despite the fact that the Court of BiH established that the members of the CEC were elected legally and in accordance with the Election Law of BiH.

#### Methods of construction and dissemination of the sub-narrative

**Discrediting**: The basic allegations are that the Central Election Commission of BiH was politically organised by the SDA (Nezavisne novine 2022a), that the appointment of new members of the CEC, close to the SDS and PDP, was made possible with the help of votes of MPs from the Federation of BiH (Infosrpska 2022a), that a number of CEC members were illegally elected, and that the CEC is a political body elected with the help of the international community (SRNA/Srpskainfo 2022).

However, overall, there is very little explanation as to why the CEC is illegitimate. The position that the CEC is illegal and illegitimate is mostly *repeated* and the public is expected to take the allegation for granted. In addition, some allegations contain obvious threats.

He reiterated once again that the parties that are gathered around the HNS (Croat People's Assembly) consider the current composition of the Central Election Commission of BiH illegal and illegitimate. "It does

not enjoy any trust from the HNS. We accept all its decisions, but we have not come to terms with that and we will not remain silent. I do not expect them to do anything and God forbid they do anything (...)", said Dragan Čović, president of the HDZ. (N1 BiH 2022).

"At some point, the opposition will be held accountable, either before the people's court or before judicial institutions, for everything it is doing. They may think that they will succeed in hiding behind the CEC's illegal decisions, but all illegalities will be analysed, as well as the issue of replacing the already illegitimate composition of the CEC", said Staša Košarac, member of the SNSD Presidency. (Banjalučke priče 2022a).

"With these and similar moves, Arnautović, as one of the key exponents of Bosniak politics in Sarajevo, which are now unfortunately transferred onto the illegitimate and illegal CEC, is trying to divert the public's attention from his illegal activities and the adoption of completely legally unfounded decisions, which we have the opportunity to watch these days," said Snježana Novaković Bursać, head of the SNSD caucus in the House of Representatives of the BiH Parliament. (Banjalučke priče 2022b).

"The illegally, unlawfully elected Central Election Commission makes another decision that is illegal, premature; after all, the procedure is known, what the election law says" – said the mayor of Doboj, Boris Jerinić, after the CEC's decision to recount ballots for President of the Republika Srpska. (Vijesti Srpske 2022).

"And then a whole post-election charade, circus and scandal at the illegal Central Election Commission /CEC/ BiH, in which people from the SDS and PDP sit together with the people of Bakir Izetbegović and Željko Komšić" – said Radovan Kovačević, spokesperson of the SNSD. (Banjaluka 24.media 2022a).

Kovačević pointed out that the Republika Srpska has a say and will decide on the election winners on its own and added that the current composition of the Central Election Commission of BiH /CEC/ is unlawful and their every decision is illegal. (SRNA 2022a).

Nebojša Radmanović from the SNSD gave some sort of explanation as to why the CEC is illegitimate, but he did not even try to refute the arguments of the Court of BiH about the legality of the CEC and instead gave an explanation that, in fact, can neither be confirmed nor refuted (foreigners who set up institutions above the law).

The Chairman of the House of Representatives of the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH, Nebojša Radmanović, said that the election of members of the Central Election Commission of BiH is a black mark on the overall political story in BiH, in which some international representatives played a part. The Sarajevo majority, along with the minority from the Republika Srpska, formed the new CEC composition and then started saying that it was a non-partisan body. Basically, it's the other way around. It is now clear that the CEC includes people from the SDA, SDS, PDP, one from the HDZ and another Croat. Part of the international community also had something to do with this – Radmanović told Glas Srpske. According to him, foreigners are obviously constantly working here to create institutions that are above all laws and the Constitution. The Constitutional Court is like that and now they are doing the same with the CEC – emphasised Radmanović. (SRNA/Srpskainfo 2022).

Creation and spread of stereotypes: In cases when the media remind the proponents of the CEC's illegitimacy, which the courts made a decision that is the opposite of what they allege, they resort to the only possible refuge of all nationalist policies in BiH – hiding behind national issues and interests. Thus, Radovan Kovačević, SNSD spokesperson, rejects the decision of the Court of BiH because the court had made decisions that were at the expense of Serbs.

Speaking about the fact that the Court of BiH had passed a decision on the legality of the CEC, Kovačević recalled the court's numerous decisions that had always been to the detriment of Serbs. "We have seen many times how this court makes decisions. The Court of BiH most often, even when it comes to war crimes, judges against Serbs and acquits all those who committed war crimes against Serbs. From that we see how relevant such a judicial instance is," he said. (SRNA/RTRS 2022a).

## Use of vocabulary that supports symbols and emotional messages:

It is obvious that there are no rational arguments that could support the view that the CEC is illegitimate, so metaphors are sometimes used, such as "black mark" (SRNA/Srpskainfo 2022), and phrases with questionable meaning, such as "scandalous election" and "unprincipled majority" (SRNA/RTRS 2022b), to illustrate the existence of problems related to the legitimacy of the existing CEC members. Therefore, this sub-narrative about the illegality and illegitimacy of the CEC seems to be a good argument that can tie in well with other allegations about the CEC. The political parties HDZ and SNSD, by constantly repeating these allegations,

wish to impose them on their voters as facts despite there being court rulings that say the opposite.

#### 6.3.1.2. The CEC is not credible

The subject of the CEC's illegality is also linked to allegations that the CEC is not credible and a unique narrative is thus created that aims to point to the necessity of setting up an election body at the level of the Republika Srpska entity.

**Actors spreading the sub-narrative:** This narrative is expressed exclusively by SNSD representatives. The timeline shows that Milorad Dodik first presents the goal that needs to be achieved and then lower ranking members of the SNSD speak up and point out why it is necessary to do what Dodik is instructing. In doing so, they use various methods of narrative construction and dissemination.

Goal of the sub-narrative: The main goal is to transfer the authority for organising elections to the entity level and thus disempower the responsible bodies of Bosnia and Herzegovina. At a press conference on 21 October 2022, Dodik pointed out the need for elections to be organised at the entity level and announced that election authority is being restored to the entity level. The choice of the word "restore" is interesting because it indicates that authority for elections had once been at the level of the Republika Srpska. However, the post-war elections in BiH were organised by the OSCE (N1 BiH 2018) in 2002, under the supervision of the Provisional Election Commission, and were then entrusted to the Central Election Commission of Bosnia and Herzegovina (OSCE 2022). So, the question arises as to what Dodik means by "restoring authority". This politician often uses phrases undetermined in time, which point to an undetermined, but at the same time near, future.

"Very soon, we will pass a law on elections in the Republika Srpska and restore authority for all levels to the RS, so that everything will be under the authority of the election commission of the republic, and not the Central Election Commission of Bosnia and Herzegovina," said Milorad Dodik, member of the Presidency of BiH. At a press conference in Banja Luka on 21 October, Dodik pointed out that the Republika Srpska entity will continue with the transfer of authority, as in the case, as he stated, of the entity drug agency. (Radio Free Europe 2022).

Through this narrative, intent is also expressed by connecting the present with future activities.

Dodik also stated that "work will be put into strengthening the subjectivity of the Republika Srpska." He said that everything will be done to restore authority for elections to the entity level. "This means that the election law of the RS will give the right to the Republika Srpska through the election commission to implement local elections, as well as elections for the National Assembly and President of the RS, instead of the Central Election Commission, which does not have that right under the Constitution anyway," added Dodik. (Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina 2022).

The next day, 22 October 2022, Dodik's adviser Milan Tegeltija posted a message on Twitter.

He posted Article 1.1 of the Election Law of Bosnia and Herzegovina, which states: "This law shall regulate the election of the members and the delegates of the Parliamentary Assembly of BiH and of the members of the Presidency of BiH and shall stipulate the principles governing the elections at all levels of authority in BiH." Tegeltija added: "Those who understand anything about law know what that means, I will not explain it this time, I will leave it for another time!" (D. Be. 2022).

#### Methods of construction and dissemination of the sub-narrative

**Appeal to voters' emotions and persuasion:** A few days later, on 27 October, Željka Cvijanović spoke out, commenting on a mistake the CEC made, when it declared Ivan Begić, instead of Davor Pranjić, as the new vice-president from among the Croat people.

"This disgrace should be rectified immediately and a credible institution with a credible composition should be set up, in accordance with the law," she wrote. She claims that the citizens already knew what the outcome would be. "Now they understand why we said what we said with regard to the CEC," she added. As previously reported, SNSD President Milorad Dodik recently announced considering the establishment of an election commission in the RS entity. (SRNA 2022b).

The newly elected member of the Presidency of Bosnia and Herzegovina and until recently the president of the RS entity, Željka Cvijanović, known to the general public for a recording of a telephone conversation in which she talks about bribing elected MPs so they would switch to the majority formed by the SNSD, is suddenly stunned by the incompetence of the CEC and calls for setting up an institution that has credibility.

"After watching the CEC session, and in addition to everything I have said so far, I will now add: The CEC is a real circus. They are not even familiar with the constitutional categories and thus they inform us that there is a Presidency of the Republika Srpska in which a Serb, a Croat and a Bosniak member are now elected after some kind of control count of theirs, instead of there being a president and two vice-presidents," wrote Cvijanović. (Novi 2022).

The President of the Republika Srpska, Željka Cvijanović, said today that the Central Election Commission (CEC) of BiH is a real circus and that this disgrace should be rectified immediately and a credible institution set up. (Nezavisne novine 2022b).

**Legitimising the narrative:** On 30 October 2022, Branko Petrić, former president of the Central Election Commission of Bosnia and Herzegovina, also spoke out, with specific suggestions on what should be done to restore the credibility of the election process. This could also be interpreted as some sort of expert support to the SNSD's narrative.

Branko Petrić assessed that the current composition of the CEC has lost credibility, which is why the representatives of the Republika Srpska entity need to work on amending the Election Law of BiH, which will clearly define who implements elections in state institutions and who does that in the entity. Petrić specified that the RS should and must work to ensure that the election process is carried out by competent bodies in accordance with the constitutions, which implies that the CEC is responsible for state institutions and a republic election commission is responsible for the election of President of the Republika Srpska, National Assembly and local parliaments and mayors and heads of municipalities. He stated that the present composition of the CEC. which he said "displays obvious amateurism and charlatanism," is not losing, nor can it lose, its reputation, because it never had one. Petrić added that its current composition cannot have such a reputation because it is known how they came to those positions, who appointed them, why, and with what goal. (SRNA 2022c).

**Discrediting:** There is no doubt that the representatives of some political parties, especially the SNSD, do not accept the current situation, in which they have no control over election administration. Therefore, the present composition of the CEC is continuously, and in times of crisis, emphatically, problematised, by repeating the narrative that this body was not appointed according to the law. By alleging that the CEC was not only illegally appointed, but that it also lacks the capacity to perform the responsible

work of organising elections, the need to solve this pressing problem, as they see it, is demonstrated. According to the promoters of this narrative, the ideal solution would be to transfer authority for elections to the entity level. It is obvious that they have full confidence that they can control the processes at the entity level, so it is enough for elections to be organised at this level in the future and everything will be legal, legitimate and credible again. However, it is quite possible that the possibility of transferring authority in connection with the elections is raised only as part of a negotiating tactic – we are ready to go for this if you do not allow us to have members within the present CEC.

Conclusion: The fact that these narratives come from the very top of the SNSD and that lower officials systematically repeat them, and the frequency of these messages on different media platforms, indicate that it is a planned narrative that is intended to prepare the public and other political actors for the inevitability of activities aimed at bringing the CEC under the political control of the parties that won the elections. Narrative construction methods include discrediting the CEC as an illegal and illegitimate agency without credibility. In doing so, vocabulary is used that aims to influence the emotions of voters, while arguments for the allegations are mostly absent or the allegations are based on arguments of a speculative nature. Thus, all the elements of a political narrative (goal, actors, means, methods) are present in this case, which indicates that the job of discrediting the CEC was approached seriously, with clear expectations of the outcome of this campaign against the agency. It is clear that this narrative is not only intended to express one's own political position, but also to create a common perception and attitude among voters and other political actors.

## 6.3.2. Decisions of the CEC are harmful to the democratic election process

In addition to the main harmful narrative about the CEC as a renegade centre of political power, there are numerous criticisms of the CEC that try to show that the agency's actions are essentially harmful to the democratic election process itself. The most common allegations in this regard are that the CEC is biased and that it acts illegally in certain situations. However, it is extremely difficult to label all these criticisms as harmful, because they are often not mere allegations, but instead offer specific arguments as to why the CEC is biased or why its actions are not based on positive legal regulations. The function of such narratives is obviously positive in many cases – they try to prevent the CEC from falling under influences that are not visible to the public and to force the agency to act impartially and legally. However, this is not the case with all allegations.

**Goal of the narrative:** Some of these allegations are general and unfounded, and their widespread distribution and frequent repetition (described in the previously presented quantitative analysis of the narrative spread) indicate that their aim is to create pressure that will result in the adoption of decisions that suit certain political actors, or at least prevent the adoption of decisions that are considered unfavourable.

#### 6.3.2.1. The CEC is acting illegally

The qualification that the CEC is acting illegally is the most common accusation against the agency and can be heard from almost all actors who criticise the work of the CEC. Whatever decision the CEC makes, it can be expected that someone will declare it illegal.

#### Methods of construction and dissemination of the sub-narrative

In the first two months, before the elections, there were several cases when CEC decisions were called illegal. For example, Klub 99 criticised the CEC for the way in which candidates for the Presidency of BiH were appointed, arguing that the procedure was contrary to the Constitution and the law (BHDijaspora.net 2022). Several media outlets criticised the work of the CEC over its decision to refuse to register a number of voters in the Central Voters Register for voting outside BiH, citing examples that they consider to be an indication of the CEC's improper action (Bljesak.info 2022). However, a real rush of qualifications about the illegality of its work came during and immediately after the elections. Representatives of the ruling parties from the Republika Srpska were again in the lead here.

**Discrediting:** By illegal work, these parties primarily referred to the decision of the CEC to recount the votes for the president and vice-presidents of the Republika Srpska, after numerous irregularities in the election process were reported. The usual arsenal of accusations was used to discredit the CEC – the security underground, Sarajevo (i.e. "political Sarajevo"), which seek to desecrate the election process.

Dodik noted that the Central Election Commission of BiH was not elected according to the law, that it does not work according to the law, it did not announce the preliminary results, and it decided to do a recount. (Infosrpska 2022b).

"That's how we got, I won't say a monster, it's called the Central Election Commission, which was previously created to settle political accounts. The CEC had no right to make a decision on a control count, or any kind of count; it was supposed to establish the preliminary results," said Dodik. (Nezavisne novine 2022c).

"We suspect a scam by Sarajevo and the security underground, but they won't be able to pull it off. Someone did this with the sole aim of again dirtying and delegitimising the election process for President of the Republic, to save their face at the CEC, because they had illegally ordered a recount that only confirmed that Dodik's victory for President of the Republika Srpska was clean," Kovačević said. (Slobodna Bosnia 2022).

Legitimising the narrative: The construction of narratives can have different goals and narratives often target diverse groups and actors. It is often not enough just to send a message to other political actors, but it is also necessary to ensure the support of citizens for the goals they want to achieve. The SNSD made sure to provide that kind of support by holding a rally of government supporters in October 2022 called "The Motherland is Calling", at which representatives of the ruling coalition in the Republika Srpska spoke. The well-known movie director Emir Kusturica also gave support, further legitimising the ruling parties' narrative on election fraud staged by the CEC.

The world-famous movie director Emir Kusturica attended a rally called "The Motherland is Calling" tonight in Banja Luka, where 50,000 citizens gathered in support of the newly elected President of the Republika Srpska, Milorad Dodik, who the West, with the help of the Central Election Commission of BiH, is trying to illegally deprive of a well-deserved victory, writes the Russian Gazette. (ATV 2022a).

Use of vocabulary that supports symbols and emotional messages: Opposition parties from the RS did not challenge the CEC and its decisions until the moment the decision was made to announce the election result according to which Milorad Dodik was the new President of the RS. Their statements can be understood more as acting for affect, because the decision had already been made and no comment could change it. Nevertheless, it is interesting that very similar vocabulary was used and therefore it is more likely that such statements were aimed at the voters, in order to create a narrative about the opposition competing with the ruling parties in an unfair election contest. In this way, part of one's own responsibility for election failure is removed, because instead of questions about the activities of candidates in the pre-election period, questions are asked about the corrupt institutions of the system. Nebojša Vukanović refers to the CEC as a mafia organisation, calling them an election cartel, and shrouds the criticism in "the people's demands".

The people do not accept violence and the overturning of their will, many citizens write to me and complain, they are outraged by the behaviour of the members of the CEC of BiH, which they will probably show today at 4 p.m. when we will submit a complaint against their shameful, illegal and scandalous decisions, outside the seat of the Central Election Cartel in Sarajevo. (Istok Portal slobodne Srpske 2022).

Jelena Trivić from the PDP laments in a similar tone, emphasising that the CEC made the decision under pressure.

It is obvious that the CEC succumbed to the pressures that came from the Regime, but very possibly also to other pressures that will be known very soon, just as everything is known in Bosnia and Herzegovina in advance, and it trampled the electoral will of the people, whereby unfortunately another institution that was supposed to serve the people was destroyed – wrote Trivić on Facebook. (Banjaluka 24.media 2022b).

Appeal to voters' emotions and persuasion: Common to all these allegations, whether they come from those in power or the opposition, is that they contain emotionally charged terms ("monster", "security underground", "the West is taking away victory", "election cartel", "pressures of the Regime"), but essentially they remain unverified or, at best, premature. While the narrative of illegal actions propagated by representatives of the authorities from the RS can be said to have served the function of creating pressure on the CEC in order to obtain the desired decision, the narrative of the opposition can be characterised more as desperate lamentation, which is ultimately harmful for the credibility of the election process. It is obvious that for both of them it is more important to build a common perception with voters about the illegal activities of the CEC in favour of one or the other than to consolidate the idea that potential illegalities can be addressed through the institutions of the system.

#### 6.3.2.2. The CEC is biased

The allegation that the CEC is biased is one of the most common criticisms of the agency's work. Again, the SNSD is the loudest. In the first two months of monitoring, allegations about the CEC's bias were related to statements that the CEC did not react to the "irregularities" of their political opponents in the previous period and it was predicted that the CEC would not sanction the SNSD's political opponents even though they were clearly violating the election rules. ABCPortal.info, a portal close to the HDZ, repeated similar

allegations, warning that the CEC would not act on alleged violations of the election rules by political candidate Želiko Komšić.

#### Methods of construction and dissemination of the sub-narrative

Biased and one-sided reporting and propaganda: The allegations made are mostly speculative. Serious journalism should not just report on these speculations, but should establish whether they are based on logical and well-founded premises. Some examples of this narrative describe alleged irregularities that the CEC deliberately did not punish. However, even in these cases, such allegations can hardly constitute strong evidence because there is no reference at all to institutionally proving irregularities in the work of the CEC. No information is given on whether a case was even referred to the appeal procedure, what the outcome was, whether an effort was made to possibly establish the truth in court, etc.

"We entered the campaign adhering to all obligations, making sure to watch out for potential punishments that we expected from the CEC, to which Christian Schmidt gave much broader powers than he should have," says Nebojša Radmanović. (N. N. 2022, Nezavisne novine).

"The CEC seems to have no intention of sanctioning the dangerous policy and rhetoric of Željko Komšić, which can also be a big problem," writes ABCPortal.info from Mostar. (ABCPortal.info 2022).

"It is more than clear that someone consciously and in an organised way chose to add votes for Jelena Trivić and at one polling station for several PDP candidates. Of course, no one responsible at the City Election Commission or CEC of BiH has addressed this occurrence. On top of all that, it should be emphasised that, just a few months later, in February 2021, Jelena Trivić was defeated in her local community," writes the portal banjaluckeprice.net. (Banjalučke priče 2022c).

**Discrediting:** In October, the CEC's decision to do a recount of votes for President of the RS was the reason for this institution to be characterised as biased. The most engaged elaboration of the CEC's bias, which was carried by numerous media, was presented by an SNSD deputy in the National Assembly of the Republika Srpska, Srđan Mazalica.

"I think the Central Election Commission is totally compromised after this, since it should be impartial, autonomous in making decisions, possess integrity in making decisions," said Mazalica and added: "We have pointed out since the beginning two and a half years ago when this composition of the CEC was selected, that it was selected without a position announcement, that it was not done in accordance with the law, and that the members Bjelica Prutina and Kalaba have very clear connections with the PDP and SDS who voted for this composition of members, and that this composition of CEC members cannot be objective to implement the election process in BiH consistently and with integrity. The election process is the foundation of democracy and rule of law in every country, so it is important that the members of the CEC are autonomous in making decisions and that they do not make decisions under pressure from political parties." (ATV 2022b).

Radovan Višković, the Prime Minister of the Republika Srpska, voiced a similar message.

"With this decision, the CEC of BiH contradicts itself, raises doubt about the independence and impartiality of its members, and calls into question the transparency of the vote recount," – emphasised Višković. "With the illegal decision to recount the votes," he added, "the CEC of BiH and the individual members of the CEC have definitely lost all credibility and trust, as legal experts have also pointed out." According to him, the media's unverified, unsubstantiated writings and video posts on social networks, which are published in some media outlets, where the participants and the place are not visible, cannot be an excuse for violating the law. And that, he added, "speaks enough about the credibility of the people who are members of the CEC, who spoke only three days earlier about the impartiality of the CEC and the implementation of the Election Law." (ATV 2022c).

He was accompanied by his party colleague Saša Aulić, member of the SNSD Main Board.

"Such inconsistency calls into question the integrity of the CEC members, as well as the institution itself. Especially if we consider the illegal election and party affiliation of its members, whose bias is fully disclosed by today's decision," said Aulić. (ATV 2022d).

**Conclusion:** Allegations about the bias of the CEC are quite general and it is difficult to find any meaningful argument in them that indicates that there actually is bias. The fiercely contested decision on the recount of votes for President of the RS, as was shown later, did not exclude the SNSD from the process of the control count and did not enable the count to be carried out away from the eyes of the public and party representatives. Therefore, it is difficult to conclude what is biased in that decision. Other comments about

bias made before the elections are even more problematic because they are mostly speculative and rely on highly selective arguments. However, given that the discrediting of the CEC on the grounds of illegal activity and bias is, in fact, the main criticism of the agency's work, it can be viewed as the basic means of putting pressure on the CEC to act in a way that is desired by political parties.

#### 6.4. CONCLUSION

The Central Election Commission of BiH captured the media spotlight during the period of this research (August – October 2022). SNSD President Milorad Dodik alone appeared more than 200 times in media content talking about the CEC in a negative context. Media close to the SNSD led the way in reporting about the CEC in a negative way, but this research also revealed some previously unknown online media that played an increasingly important role in spreading harmful narratives about the CEC.

The two main harmful narratives that were identified are: (1) that the CEC is a renegade/uncontrolled centre of political power that needs to be brought back under political control, and (2) that the decisions of the CEC are harmful to certain peoples and to the democratic election process in general. What separates these two narratives from other criticisms of the CEC is that these narratives were planned in the political centres and systematically spread in the public. The goals of these narratives are generally to bring the CEC under political control, with a variety of political and media actors involved in its realisation.

This mission is not to be underestimated. It presupposes the denial of court rulings, the generation of conspiracy theories about election rigging, and constant repetition of the same allegations. Every possible omission made by the CEC is to be exploited and inserted into a narrative scheme that demands the establishment of political control over the CEC. Undoubtedly, the resulting collateral damage - which some would define as an added value - is the loss of citizens' trust in the election process. The actors of these narratives often target voters, in their endeavour to create a system of common beliefs, values and perceptions. They use emotionally charged messages, but do not shy away from threats when they feel it is necessary.

The election process in BiH is burdened with a variety of problems that call into question the free expression of citizens' electoral will again and again. Election administration is no exception. In the past years, there have been many criticisms of its work, as well as suggestions on how to depoliticise

the work of the election bodies. However, it is only since 2020 that some parties have tried to make the work of the Central Election Commission the main problem, even though it is clear from all previous analyses that this body, however many shortcomings it may have, does not pose an essential problem. This "distraction" is not only aimed at trying to bring the Central Election Commission under political control, but also greatly hinders the resolution of other problems of election administration, especially the work of polling committees. This research points to the need to further depoliticise the activities of the CEC and to work on strengthening all mechanisms that will enable free and fair elections.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Arapović, Adis. (2021). "Kritične tačke unapređenja izbornog sistema Bosne i Hercegovine – rubikon demokratizacije." U: Cvitković, Ivan. Ur. Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva Bosne i Hercegovine: Zbornik radova, 11-27. Sarajevo: Akademija nauka i umjetnosti Bosne i Hercegovine. Avdić, Avdo. (2022). "SDA u zasluženoj opoziciji... – A šta, zapravo, radi osmorka?" Oslobođenje, 18. 12. 2022. https://www.oslobodjenje.ba/dosjei/kolumne/sda-u-zasluzenoj-opoziciji-a-sta-zapravo-radiosmorka-815740

Batinar, Nada. (2015). "Zakonska i podzakonska regulativa u vezi imenovanja biračkih odbora – manjkavosti i moguća unapređenja." U: Bencun, Siniša. Ur. *Izbori u Bosni i Hercegovini: Karakteristike i moguća unaprjeđenja – zbornik autorskih radova*, 8-15. Sarajevo: Koalicija za slobodne i poštene izbore Pod lupom.

Bencun, Siniša. (2015). "Manipulacije u izbornom procesu: neutemeljene optužbe ili značajan uticaj na izborni rezultat?" U: Bencun, Siniša. Ur. Izbori u Bosni i Hercegovini: Karakteristike i moguća unaprjeđenja – zbornik autorskih radova, 23-34. Sarajevo: Koalicija za slobodne i poštene izbore Pod lupom.

Hadžić, Almasa. (2016). "Mrtvi na glasanju." *Dnevni avaz*, 20. 7. 2016. Hadžović, Danijal. (2022). "Plete se mreža oko Dodika." *Dnevni avaz*, 7. 1. 2022.

Husić, Irma. (2011). "Sloboda i odgovornost medija u Bosni i Hercegovini." *Mediacentar\_online*, 12. 10. 2011. <a href="https://www.media.ba/bs/etikaregulativa-novinarstvo-etika/sloboda-i-odgovornost-medija-u-bosni-i-hercegovini">https://www.media.ba/bs/etikaregulativa-novinarstvo-etika/sloboda-i-odgovornost-medija-u-bosni-i-hercegovini</a>

Izborni zakon BiH – Tehnički prečišćeni tekst (2022). 23. 11. 2022. <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/documents/ZAKONI/Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst/">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/documents/ZAKONI/Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst/</a> Tehnicki\_precisceni\_tekst\_IZ\_BiH\_11\_2022-bos.pdf

Krsman, Nataša. (2006). "Glasovi mrtvih." *Nezavisne novine*, 18. 8. 2006. Kukić, Slavo. (2021). "Kakvo izborno zakonodavstvo vodi BiH u društvo evropskih naroda?" U: Cvitković, Ivan. Ur. *Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva Bosne i Hercegovine: Zbornik radova*, 179-193. Sarajevo: Akademija nauka i umjetnosti Bosne i Hercegovine.

N1 BiH. (2018). "Kako su izgledali prvi poslijeratni izbori u BiH." *N1 BiH*, 6. 10. 2018. <a href="https://n1info.ba/vijesti/a289297-prvi-poslijeratni-izbori-u-bosni-i-hercegovini/">https://n1info.ba/vijesti/a289297-prvi-poslijeratni-izbori-u-bosni-i-hercegovini/</a>

OHR. (2022). "Odluka kojom se donosi Zakon o izmjenama i dopunama Izbornog zakona Bosne i Hecegovine." *OHR*, 27. 7. 2022. <a href="http://www.ohr.ut/odluka-kojom-se-donosi-zakon-o-izmjenama-i-dopunama-izbornog-zakona-bosne-i-hecegovine/?utm\_source=Klix.ba&utm\_medium=Clanak">http://www.ohr.utm\_source=Klix.ba&utm\_medium=Clanak</a>

OSCE. (2022). "Izbori." <a href="https://www.osce.org/bs/mission-to-bosnia-and-berzegovina/elections">https://www.osce.org/bs/mission-to-bosnia-and-berzegovina/elections</a>

Patria. (2022). "Schmidtove izmjene zakona: Zbog trgovine biračkim odborom u Jablanici SNSD i SDA kažnjeni po 4.000 KM." *Patria*, 27. 9. 2022. https://nap.ba/news/98368

Sladojević, Dragan. (2020). "Odbornike i načelnike biraju građani, a ne CIK." *Nezavisne novine*, 9. 10. 2020.

Službeni glasnik BiH. (2016). "Poslovnik o proceduri provođenja javne konkurencije i imenovanja članova Centralne izborne komisije BiH." *Službeni glasnik BiH*, 10/16. <a href="http://sluzbenilist.ba/page/akt/4HrC5cytXG4">http://sluzbenilist.ba/page/akt/4HrC5cytXG4</a> Stojanović, Slaviša. (2015) "Obuka biračkih odbora – pozitivne i negativne strane." U: Bencun, Siniša. Ur. *Izbori u Bosni i Hercegovini: Karakteristike i moguća unaprjeđenja – zbornik autorskih radova*, 16-22. Sarajevo: Koalicija za slobodne i poštene izbore Pod lupom.

Sud BiH. (2013). "Presuda suda Bosne i Hercegovine broj: S1 3 U 012027 12." <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/izbori/sudska\_praksa/3.pdf">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/izbori/sudska\_praksa/3.pdf</a>
Sud BiH. (2022). "Presuda Suda BiH broj: S1 3 U 035151 20 U." <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/2022/Presuda\_Suda\_BiH\_od\_21\_04\_2022.pdf">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/2022/Presuda\_Suda\_BiH\_od\_21\_04\_2022.pdf</a>
Sud BiH. (2022a). "Presuda Suda BiH broj: S1 3 U 035151 22 Uvp 2." <a href="https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/2022/SKM\_28722082912530.pdf">https://www.izbori.ba/Documents/2022/SKM\_28722082912530.pdf</a>

Šehić, Vehid. (2021). "Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva: Kako do integriteta i kredibiliteta izbornog procesa?" U: Cvitković, Ivan. Ur. Reforma izbornog zakonodavstva Bosne i Hercegovine: Zbornik radova, 299-304.

Sarajevo: Akademija nauka i umjetnosti Bosne i Hercegovine.

Terzić, Almir. (2005). "Na biračkim spiskovima nema 200.000 građana." *Oslobođenje*, 30. 5. 2005.

Terzić, Almir. (2010). "Udruženja manipulirala adresama birača." Oslobođenje, 25. 9. 2010.

Udovičić, Radenko; Vučetić, Vuk; Voloder, Delina; Cvjetković, Slađana; Lazarević, Marko. (2022). *Izbori 2022. – Finalni izvještaj*. Sarajevo: Medijske inicijative.

Vele, Faruk. (2006). "Žele spriječiti HDZ 1990 da uđe u vlast." *Dnevni avaz*, 19. 12. 2006.

### **Analyzed content**

ABCPortal.info. (2022). "Opasni planovi ekstrema Komšića vode narod u konflikte jer Hrvati i Srbi neće nikad prihvatiti građansko uređenje i rušenje Ustava BiH." *ABCPortal.info*, 5. 9. 2022. <a href="https://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/opasni-planovi-ekstrema-komsica-vode-narod-u-konflikte-jer-hrvati-i-srbi-nece-nikad">https://abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/opasni-planovi-ekstrema-komsica-vode-narod-u-konflikte-jer-hrvati-i-srbi-nece-nikad</a>

ATV. (2022a). "Ruska Gazeta: Kusturica na velikom mitingu podržao Dodika." ATV, 25. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/ruska-gazeta-kusturica-na-velikom-mitingu-podrzao-dodika-25-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/ruska-gazeta-kusturica-na-velikom-mitingu-podrzao-dodika-25-10-2022</a>

ATV. (2022b). "Mazalica: Potvrdom autentičnosti prepiske Smiljane Moravec Babić, CIK izgubila kredibilitet." *ATV*, 12. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/mazalica-potvrdom-autenticnosti-prepiske-smiljane-moravac-babic-cik-izgubila-kredibilitet-12-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/mazalica-potvrdom-autenticnosti-prepiske-smiljane-moravac-babic-cik-izgubila-kredibilitet-12-10-2022</a>

ATV. (2022c). "Višković: Potrebna potpuna javnost ponovnog brojanja uz kontinuirano medijsko praćenje." *ATV*, 11. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/viskovic-potrebna-potpuna-javnost-ponovnog-brojanja-uz-kontinuirano-medijsko-pracenje-11-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/viskovic-potrebna-potpuna-javnost-ponovnog-brojanja-uz-kontinuirano-medijsko-pracenje-11-10-2022</a>

ATV. (2022d). "Aulić: Nije problem u novom brojanju nego u hajdučiji CIK-a." *ATV*, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/aulic-nije-problem-u-novom-brojanju-nego-u-hajduciji-cik-a-10-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/aulic-nije-problem-u-novom-brojanju-nego-u-hajduciji-cik-a-10-10-2022</a>

Banjalučke priče. (2022a). "Košarac: Opozicija će odgovarati ili pred sudom naroda ili pravosudnim institucijama." *Banjaluckeprice.net*, 18. 10. 2022. https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/ko%C5%A1arac-opozicija-%C4%87e-odgovarati-pred-sudom-naroda-ili-pravosudnim-institucijama

Banjalučke priče. (2022b). "Arnautović skreće pažnju s nelegalnog djelovanja komisije." *Banjaluckeprice.net*, 14. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/arnautovi%C4%87-skre%C4%87e-pa%C5%BEnju-sa-nelegalnog-djelovanja-komisije">https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/arnautovi%C4%87-skre%C4%87e-pa%C5%BEnju-sa-nelegalnog-djelovanja-komisije</a>

Banjalučke priče. (2022c). "Jelena Trivić sprema izbornu prevaru?" *Banjaluckeprice.net*, 17. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/jelena-trivi%C4%87-sprema-izbornu-prevaru-foto">https://www.banjaluckeprice.net/post/jelena-trivi%C4%87-sprema-izbornu-prevaru-foto</a>

Banjaluka 24.media. (2022a). "Zakazano mirno okupljanje ispred CIK-a! Građani još čekaju oduzimanje mandata Rankiću." *Banjaluka 24.media*, 27. 10. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka24.media/zakazano-mirno-okupljanje-ispred-cik-a-gradani-jos-cekaju-oduzimanje-mandata-rankicu/">https://banjaluka24.media/zakazano-mirno-okupljanje-ispred-cik-a-gradani-jos-cekaju-oduzimanje-mandata-rankicu/</a>

Banjaluka 24.media. (2022b). "Kako je CIK sa HDZ-om pokrao Ivana Begića! 'Građani BiH nisu psi koje CIK vodi u šetnju'." *Banjaluka 24.media*, 27. 10. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka24.media/kako-je-cik-sa-hdz-om-pokrao-ivana-begica-gradani-bih-nisu-psi-koje-cik-vodi-u-setnju/">https://banjaluka24.media/kako-je-cik-sa-hdz-om-pokrao-ivana-begica-gradani-bih-nisu-psi-koje-cik-vodi-u-setnju/</a>

BHDijaspora.net. (2022). "Asocijacija nezavisnih intelektualaca Krug 99 upozorava: 'Odštampani glasački listići s neustavnom formulacijom za članove Predsjedništva BiH'." BHDijaspora.net, 30. 8. 2022. https://www.bhdijaspora.net/asocijacija-nezavisnih-intelektualaca-krug-99-upozorava-odstampani-glasacki-listici-s-neustavnom-formulacijom-za-clanove-predsjednistva-bih/izdvojeno/

Bljesak.info. (2022). "Iz Hrvatske odbijene 1333 osobe za izbore u BiH." bljesak.info, 7. 8. 2022. https://bljesak.info/vijesti/flash/iz-hrvatske-odbijene-1333-osobe-za-izbore-u-bih/390368

Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina. (2022). "Dodik najavio da će izbore u RS ubuduće provoditi entitetska izborna komisija." *Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina*, 23. 10. 2022. <a href="https://cazin.ba/dodik-najavio-da-ce-izbore-u-rs-u-ubuduce-provoditi-entitetska-izborna-komisija/">https://cazin.ba/dodik-najavio-da-ce-izbore-u-rs-u-ubuduce-provoditi-entitetska-izborna-komisija/</a>

D. Be. (2022). "Može li RS 'oteti' posao CIK-a i upustiti se u novu avanturu dok Tegeltija ukazuje na jedan član zakona." *Klix*, 22. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/moze-li-rs-oteti-posao-cik-a-i-upustiti-se-u-novu-avanturu-dok-tegeltija-ukazuje-na-jedan-clan-zakona/221022023">https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/moze-li-rs-oteti-posao-cik-a-i-upustiti-se-u-novu-avanturu-dok-tegeltija-ukazuje-na-jedan-clan-zakona/221022023</a>

Infosrpska. (2022a). "Šarovićevi ključni partneri u FBiH." *Infosrpska*, 22. 8. 2022. https://infosrpska.ba/sarovicevi-kljucni-partneri-u-fbih/

Infosrpska. (2022b). "Dodik: SNSD je pobjednik izbora, Srpska ostaje jedinstvena." *Infosrpska*, 25. 10. 2022. <a href="https://infosrpska.ba/dodik-snsd-je-pobjednik-izbora-srpska-ostaje-jedinstvena/">https://infosrpska.ba/dodik-snsd-je-pobjednik-izbora-srpska-ostaje-jedinstvena/</a>

Istok Portal slobodne Srpske. (2022). "CIK BIH – 'Nije majka klela sina što se kockao nego što se vadio'." *Istok Portal slobodne Srpske*, 29. 10. 2022. <a href="https://istokrs.com/drustvo/cik-bih-nije-majka-klela-sina-sto-se-kockao-nego-sto-se-vadio/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=cik-bih-nije-majka-klela-sina-sto-se-kockao-nego-sto-se-vadio/

N. N. (2022). "Radmanović: Znamo kako da sačuvamo Srpsku." *Nezavisne novine*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Radmanovic-Znamo-kako-da-sacuvamo-Srpsku/738006">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Radmanovic-Znamo-kako-da-sacuvamo-Srpsku/738006</a>

N1 BiH. (2022). "Čović: Schmidt je već dva puta intervenirao, očekujem da taj proces i završi." *Novi*, 19. 8. 2022. <a href="https://novi.ba/clanak/370917/covic-schmidt-je-vec-dva-puta-intervenirao-ocekujem-da-taj-proces-i-zavrsi">https://novi.ba/clanak/370917/covic-schmidt-je-vec-dva-puta-intervenirao-ocekujem-da-taj-proces-i-zavrsi</a>

Nezavisne novine. (2022a). "Čavara: Šmit podlegao pritisku od rulje na cesti." *Nezavisne novine*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Cavara-Smit-podlegao-pritisku-od-rulje-na-cesti/729497?utm\_source=nezavisne&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=RSS%3A+Najnovije">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Cavara-Smit-podlegao-pritisku-od-rulje-na-cesti/729497?utm\_source=nezavisne&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=RSS%3A+Najnovije</a>

Nezavisne novine. (2022b). "Cvijanović: CIK najobičniji cirkus, oformiti kredibilnu instituciju." *Nezavisne novine*, 27. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Cvijanovic-CIK-najobicniji-cirkus-oformiti-kredibilnu-instituciju/742476">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Cvijanovic-CIK-najobicniji-cirkus-oformiti-kredibilnu-instituciju/742476</a>

Nezavisne novine. (2022c). "Dodik: Radićemo na jačanju subjektiviteta Srpske i vraćanju nadležnosti za izbore." *Nezavisne novine*, 22. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Radicemo-na-jacanju-subjektiviteta-Srpske-i-vracanju-nadleznosti-za-izbore/741694">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Radicemo-na-jacanju-subjektiviteta-Srpske-i-vracanju-nadleznosti-za-izbore/741694</a>

Novi. (2022). "Cvijanović: CIK je najobičniji cirkus." *Novi*, 27. 10. 2022. https://novi.ba/clanak/378709/cvijanovic-cik-je-najobicniji-cirkus

Slobodna Bosna Nezavisni informativni portal. (2022). "Dodikov megafon prijeti uoči protesta u Banjoj Luci: 'Spremni smo da branimo Republiku Srpsku, ovo im neće poći za rukom'." *Sarajevo Grad*, 24. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.thesarajevograd.club/dodikov-megafon-prijeti-uoci-protesta-u-banjoj-luci-spremni-smo-da-branimo-republiku-srpsku-ovo-im-nece-poci-za-rukom/">https://www.thesarajevograd.club/dodikov-megafon-prijeti-uoci-protesta-u-banjoj-luci-spremni-smo-da-branimo-republiku-srpsku-ovo-im-nece-poci-za-rukom/</a>

Radio Slobodna Evropa. (2022). "Dodik najavio formiranje izborne komisije RS." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 21. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/dodik-izborna-komisija-rs-prijave-za-cik-bih/32094803.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/dodik-izborna-komisija-rs-prijave-za-cik-bih/32094803.html</a>

SRNA. (2022a). "Kovačević: Spremni smo da branimo Srpsku." Vijesti Srpske, 24. 10. 2022. <a href="https://vijestisrpske.com/kovacevic-spremni-smo-da-branimo-srpsku/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=kovacevic-spremni-smo-da-branimo-srpsku">https://vijestisrpske.com/kovacevic-spremni-smo-da-branimo-srpsku</a>

SRNA. (2022b). "Cvijanović: CIK je najobičniji cirkus, treba oformiti kredibilnu instituciju." *Klix*, 27. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/cvijanovic-cik-je-najobicniji-cirkus-treba-oformiti-kredibilnu-instituciju/221027123">https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/bih/cvijanovic-cik-je-najobicniji-cirkus-treba-oformiti-kredibilnu-instituciju/221027123</a>

SRNA. (2022c). "Bivši predsjednik CIK-a: Aktivirati izbornu komisiju za RS." *N1 BiH*, 30. 10. 2022. <a href="https://ba.n1info.com/vijesti/bivsi-predsjednik-cik-a-aktivirati-izbornu-komisiju-za-rs/">https://ba.n1info.com/vijesti/bivsi-predsjednik-cik-a-aktivirati-izbornu-komisiju-za-rs/</a>

SRNA/RTRS. (2022a). "Kovačević: Građani su pobijedili sve koji su željeli destabilizaciju Srpske." *Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata*, 28. 10. 2022. http://prijedor24h.net/2022/10/28/kovacevic-gradani-su-pobijedili-sve-koji-su-zeljeli-destabilizaciju-srpske/

SRNA/RTRS. (2022b). "Novaković Bursać: Neprincipijelnost SDA obilježila protekle četiri godine." *Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata*, 30. 8. 2022. http://prijedor24h.net/2022/08/30/novakovic-bursac-neprincipijelnost-sda-obiljezila-protekle-cetiri-godine/

SRNA/Srpskainfo. (2022). "Radmanović poručio: Izbor članova CIK je crna mrlja odlazećeg saziva." *Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata*, 3. 9. 2022. http://prijedor24h.net/2022/09/03/radmanovic-porucio-izbor-clanova-cik-je-crna-mrlja-odlazeceg-saziva/

Vijesti Srpske. (2022). "Jerinić: CIK da uvedu skenere, otisak prsta, zjenicu oka šta je već potrebno." Vijesti Srpske, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://vijestisrpske.com/jerinic-cik-da-uvedu-skenere-otisak-prsta-zjenicu-oka-sta-je-vec-potrebno/?utm\_source=rss&utm\_medium=rss&utm\_campaign=jerinic-cik-da-uvedu-skenere-otisak-prsta-zjenicu-oka-sta-je-vec-potrebno">https://vijestisrpske.com/jerinic-cik-da-uvedu-skenere-otisak-prsta-zjenicu-oka-sta-je-vec-potrebno</a>

## Chapter 7

# FOREIGN ACTORS, SCHMIDT AND NATO: FROM PROTECTORS TO ENEMIES

Mladen Bubonjić and Amela Delić Aščić

#### 7.1. INTRODUCTION

This chapter analyses the harmful content and narratives about foreign actors – foreign states, international institutions and their representatives – in Bosnia and Herzegovina published and circulated by mainstream media, anonymous portals, social networks, and individuals and groups on social networks. Harmful content includes disinformation, biased and discrediting content targeting foreign states, international institutions and/or their representatives in order to influence voters in BiH, and often also to discredit political opponents.

Due to the peculiar political arrangement whereby the Office of the High Representative oversees the implementation of the civilian component of the Dayton Peace Agreement, as well as the various ideological attitudes of the major nationalist political parties in BiH towards other states and organisations, the process of EU integration of BiH, and the split opinion of political actors about joining the NATO Alliance, foreign actors take up considerable space in political speech and media reporting in BiH. The election year 2022 saw a further increase in the presence of representatives of foreign states and international institutions in the media and on social networks, for reasons including the changes to the Election Law, the war in Ukraine, as well as the exchange of accusations between candidates and representatives of political parties about working for the benefit or under the patronage of foreign states and international organisations, which were once again, on the occasion of the most recent elections, often used to discredit political opponents.

In order to win votes, political parties and politicians employ narratives about Euro-Atlantic processes, foreign actors, and discredit others as foreign agents in a bid to sway voters. For years, representatives of political parties from both entities have fostered narratives about good and bad relationships with individual countries and their representatives. Thus, for example, candidate for president of RS Milorad Dodik met with Russian President Vladimir Putin during the pre-election campaign and RTRS reported that the Russian president wished Dodik success in the elections (Sijah 2023). During the pre-election campaign, the country was visited by

Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdogan, who had a special meeting with Bakir Izetbegović, president of the SDA party, which was reported by the media in the Federation of BiH.

All the while, politicians and their political parties are fond of using exclusive narratives portraying certain foreign actors as "friends" and others as "enemies". Though this kind of generalisation is not entirely appropriate, given its exclusive slant, the discursive space in BiH can be reduced to two dominant spaces – that of Republika Srpska and that of the Federation of BiH. The discursive space in Republika Srpska is most often oriented "contra" the civic option in BiH and the Western system of values and "pro" traditional values largely characterised by conservativism. Also, in terms of alignment, it is closer to the "Eastern bloc" made up of Russia and China. On the other side, the discursive space in the Federation of BiH is more "pro" the civic option in BiH, with the exception of the "Croat discursive space", and the Western system of values, and "contra" the "Eastern bloc" led by Russia and China, i.e., the values and political systems in these countries (Bubonjić 2022).

On the basis of these leanings, politicians call their political opponents traitors and foreign agents in order to discredit them by linking them to a certain foreign actor (a foreign official, an embassy, a certain country). During the three months of monitoring, the ruling parties and the opposition in both entities accused each other of cooperating with "foreign agents and embassies". In RS, the opposition and the ruling majority accused each other of cooperating with the West, the US, the UK, and the High Representative, while in the Federation, politicians accused each other of not cooperating with these same actors or for lack of success on the path to joining NATO.

Because he imposed changes to the Election Law, High Representative Christian Schmidt was the most frequent target and actor in the content extracted during the monitoring period. In RS, the Office of the High Representative is consistently portrayed negatively, while in the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina, it is more often portrayed positively. However, the election period and intensified activities to initiate changes to the Election Law resulted in opposing interpretations of the High Representative's role even in the media in the Federation of BiH (Delić Aščić, Unkić, and Gadže 2022). Even though most of the negative content about the High Representative came from sources predominantly addressing the Serb population, sources geared towards Bosniaks and Croats did not pass up the opportunity to call Schmidt, the international community and the OHR

"foreign tutors" or to accuse them of cooperating with the other groups to the detriment of the group being addressed.

Alignment with particular foreign actors was also discernible during the election year in the "diametrically opposed" reporting on the war in Ukraine in the media in RS and in the Federation. In the media in the Federation, the war in Ukraine was interpreted as an "aggression" (Oslobođenje, Dnevni avaz, FTV, BHRT), while the media in RS used euphemisms and referred to the "special military operation" (Nezavisne novine, Glas Srpske, RTRS) (Bubonjić 2022). The reporting on narratives about NATO and its role in Bosnia and Herzegovina was similarly split (Delić Aščić 2023).

The aim of this chapter is to investigate to what extent and in what way foreign actors were used in political speeches and media reporting during the elections and how such narratives can influence voters. The aim is to deconstruct in detail some of the main observed narratives on foreign actors and their cooperation with domestic politicians, as well as their impact on the political and security situation in BiH. Below is a summary overview of quantified results from the three-month monitoring period, a qualitative analysis of three key harmful narratives about foreign actors, and a conclusion drawn on the basis of these research findings.

## 7.2. SUMMARY OF QUANTITATIVE FINDINGS

Over the course of three months, keywords were used to extract a total of 16,351 articles, and 2,066 of those were analysed, indicating that 12.64% of the articles had problematic content. In August, a total of 1,051 articles were flagged, compared to September when much more content was extracted, i.e., 7,300 articles. The next month had similar numbers, 8,000 articles in total. 136 articles from August were analysed, 946 from September, and 984 from October. The reason for the significantly lower number of articles from August was technical – due to the complex setup of keywords, in August the Metricom platform did not extract (all) articles from certain media outlets that turned out to be leaders in disseminating harmful content, e.g., RTRS, ATV and Banjalučke priče. Also, the database did not properly pull content from social networks, i.e., profiles identified as potentially being sources of harmful narratives. In order to make up for this technical error, the researchers manually searched through the media outlets and social network profiles that had been left out, identifying a further 150 articles and social media posts with harmful content. The research found that certain foreign actors (e.g., Christian Schmidt and NATO) appeared in media content (in general, but also as the focus of harmful narratives) to a significantly higher degree than others that were selected for the study (e.g.,

China, Turkey, and US President Joe Biden). This is most likely due to the media being focused on current events – Christian Schmidt was the subject of many news articles due to his work and concrete actions he undertook as High Representative, as well as the numerous reactions coming from officials and the protests triggered by his decisions. On the other hand, if we take, for example, Turkey, during the research period, the only time this foreign actor was included in current events was when Turkish President Erdogan visited the region in early September.

**TABLE 1:** Harmful content over three months

MAIN CATEGORIES	DISINFORMATION	CONSPIRACY THEORY	PROPAGANDA	BIASED POLITICAL AND MEDIA REPORTING	HATE SPEECH AND NARRATIVES	DENIAL OF CRIMES AND GLORIFICATION OF WAR CRIMINALS	DISCREDITING	GLORIFICATION	NARRATIVE ON CONSPIRACIES OF WORLD POWERS (RUSSIA, US, UK, THE WEST)
August	2	-	48	78	1	-	23	8	-
September	26	20	194	416	13	-	427	99	87
October	22	47	173	387	8	3	490	52	90
Total	48	67	415	881	21	3	940	1591	177

During the three months of monitoring, most of the harmful content was in the form of biased media and political reporting (42.64%), propaganda (20.08%), and narratives on conspiracies of foreign actors with one ethnic group in BiH to the detriment of the other two (19.36%). The following categories of harmful content were monitored: disinformation, discrediting, fake news, hate speech, propaganda, glorification, conspiracy theories, narrative on foreign agents, narrative on conspiracy of world powers.

Propaganda was most prevalent in September (194), followed by October (173), and was least pronounced in August (48) when there was also less content overall. A tendency was observed for harmful content to intensify in the run-up to the elections, while after the elections, though still present,

harmful narratives were less frequent than during the pre-election campaign. This trend may be ascribed to efforts by political actors, as well as media close to political structures, to influence potential voters by serving up this kind of content in order to spread fear and discredit anyone the political elites and media close to them had proscribed – NATO, the West, the High Representative, political opponents, the other ethnic groups in BiH. Biased media and political reporting involving foreign actors was constant in online media throughout the three months, and was most ample during the preelection campaign in September (416). In October there were 387 such texts, as opposed to August when there were 78. Conspiracy theories were most frequent in October (47), followed by September (20), while no such texts were found in August. Disinformation involving foreign actors was most frequent in September (26), followed by October (22), with just two examples found in August.<sup>32</sup> Hate speech and hate narratives involving foreign actors were found in September (13) and October (8), with just one example found in August.<sup>33</sup> Narratives on conspiracies of world powers were found in September (87) and October (90), and were based on presuppositions that foreign actors have certain objectives regarding BiH, i.e., their actions in the analysed content were interpreted in terms of efforts by these foreign actors (e.g., OHR, US, UK) to achieve their interests, often at the expense of BiH.

Discrediting of foreign actors was most prevalent in October (490) and September (427), and was mostly targeted against NATO, the High Representative, and the West in general. There were also attempts to discredit political opponents by referring to their relationships with specific international representatives and foreign states. At the same time, the glorification of foreign actors, including the non-critical and subjective veneration of international actors such as Russia or the West, was also dominant, especially in September (99), followed by October (52), and with eight such instances in August.<sup>34</sup> Content referring to conspiracies of foreign actors with one ethnic group in BiH was most frequent in October (244), followed by September (156).<sup>35</sup> Two types of content on conspiracies were observed. One involved domestic actors, e.g., one ethnic group cooperating

<sup>32</sup> One example of disinformation and conspiracy theory is the story that Jelena Trivić's campaign was financed by the United States (RTRS 2022a).

Problematic texts are mostly made up of multiple forms of harmful content. For instance, in addition to hate speech, a single text will often also include propaganda and discrediting/glorification (See: Frontal 2022a).

An example of a text discrediting NATO, the UK and the US as foreign actors, while on the other hand glorifying Russia: "Za muljaže u režiji Zapada optužuju Ruse" (Zeljković 2022a).

<sup>35</sup> An example of an article where Turkey and the Turkish president are presented as actors with an interest in harming the Croat people (Poskok.info 2022a).

with foreign powers against another ethnic group, or one political option cooperating with foreign actors against another political option. The other type of conspiracy content referred to conspiracies of foreign powers without the "help" of domestic "traitors". Content on foreign agents was most frequent in September (66), followed by October (38), and it concerned content where political opponents were labelled as agents of foreign actors, e.g., the US, UK, or Germany.

During the research period, certain portals such as that of the RS Public Service Broadcaster RTRS, as well as government-friendly ATV, Glas Srpske, Vijesti Srpske, Srbin.info Srpske brze internet novine, the Republika Srpska News Agency SRNA, Poskok.info, ABCPortal.info kept coming up as the main distributors of harmful content. Among Facebook groups, the most frequent sources of harmful content were Banjalučki džokej, <sup>36</sup> Defter hefte, <sup>37</sup> Bošnjaci Jablanica and Hrvati HercegBosne. <sup>39</sup>

RTRS and SRNA were identified as the dominant sources of harmful content carried by other media outlets (e.g., Banjalučke priče, ATV, Glas Srpske, Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata, Nezavisne novine, Hrvatski medijski servis, Banjaluka 24.media, Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina). These two media outlets were characterised by biased reporting and use of propaganda to benefit the ruling political structures. When reporting on foreign actors, this bias was mostly reflected in a one-sided approach to topics and issues, without taking into account different opinions. Thus, when reporting on foreign actors, these media outlets would mostly report statements by the same political officials, and statements of interlocutors from other areas (academics, experts, analysts) also came from the same range of narratives about foreign actors that reflect the attitudes of the ruling political party. The anonymous portal Banjalučke priče, on the other hand, mostly featured negative reporting on the opposition, labelling the opposition in Republika Srpska as foreign agents, and referring both to individual members of the opposition (foremost the narrative about Republika Srpska presidential candidate Jelena Trivić as a foreign agent) and foreign actors such as Christian Schmidt, the UK and the US in a negative context. The Poskok. info and ABCPortal.info portals had biased reporting of statements by various actors, mostly statements where politicians and analysts air their

<sup>36</sup> Satirical FB page featuring content to discredit the Mayor of Banja Luka, Draško Stanivuković.

<sup>37</sup> FB page critical of political and social events through a combination of discrediting and sensationalism.

<sup>38</sup> FB page disseminating Bosniak nationalist views.

<sup>39</sup> FB page disseminating Croat nationalist views closely aligned with the ideas and political programme of Herceg-Bosna.

views about High Representative Christian Schmidt. These are media outlets primarily addressing the Croat target group in BiH. However, though to a lesser extent, examples of harmful narratives about various actors were also found in media geared primarily towards Bosniaks (Crna hronika 2022; Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina 2022a).

#### 7.3. ANALYSIS OF MAIN NARRATIVES

An analysis of content from the first two months revealed common patterns of harmful reporting on foreign actors with three narratives being dominant (most frequent in terms of quantity, but also qualitatively having the highest emotional impact in appealing to the public). The main pattern repeated throughout the three months of analysis concerns foreign actors and their collaboration with domestic government representatives, and their influence on the political and security situation in BiH. The most frequent narratives accounting for almost all the categories of harmful content, and which will be deconstructed in detail in subsequent sections, include:

- 1. NATO and the West as friends/enemies:
- 2. Domestic traitors and foreign agents; and
- 3. The High Representative, the international community and OHR as "foreign tutors" and agents.

The first and third narrative were analysed mostly in terms of bias, logical fallacies, framing and Aesopian language. All the above methods were frequently observed and their analysis included a detailed deconstruction of framing, argumentation and figures of speech. Biased media reporting means devoting more attention to one side and portraying it in a more positive light compared to the other, out of ideological, political, propaganda-driven and other reasons. Herman and Chomsky note the following bias techniques: "biased choice of topic, biased filtration of facts, biased emphasis on certain aspects of the story (colouring), biased placement of events and figures in explanatory contexts, keeping the discussion within the boundaries of acceptable presumptions, biased hierarchy of news" (Kurtić 2006, 99), and analyse the presence of logical fallacies in media appearances and statements by political and other interlocutors (Stojadinović 2014). Logical fallacies were present in conspiracy theories on foreign actors found in the identified sources. The monitored sources used manipulation and framing (interpretation of events) by having biased definitions of problems, determining causes using false argumentation, making moral judgements appealing to emotions of fear and patriotism, proposing remedies for the problems in line with recommendations from carefully selected interlocutors (Entman, quoted in Tabs 2013, 668). To this end, they also used suggestive

communication or Aesopian language (Kunczick and Zipfel 1998) rife with metaphors, allegories and hyperbole. Thus, for example, NATO was compared to a "vampire" whose "heart needed to be pierced with a stake", alluding to the need to destroy the NATO Alliance without saying as much.

One of the models for evaluating media texts against responsible and serious reporting criteria that we used in our analysis was the SMELL test (McManus 2012). The SMELL test was used to analyse the second narrative. It consists of a series of questions and small tests aimed at revealing intentional and unintentional reporting errors. Questions are asked about the Source, Motive, Evidence, Logic and finally what is Left out of the text. The method is similar to what was used for the previous narrative, given that it also examines bias (which sources were used or left out and what were the motives for their inclusion/exclusion), framing, which sometimes also includes intentionally leaving out interpretations that are not aligned with the ideological/political background of the source, logical ambiguities that confuse the public and are also used in Aesopian communication as a kind of semantic trap for authors to conceal their real intentions in a text or speech. The selected text is appropriate for analysing the second narrative, because it gets to the crux of the motive hiding behind the narrative on "foreign agents". After the narratives were analysed, interviews were conducted with experts and reporters who helped qualify and contextualise the identified harmful narratives.

#### 7.3.1. Narrative I: NATO and the West as friends/enemies

Content and main characteristics of the narrative: In the monitored sources, NATO and the West were often mentioned in contexts where they were meant to be understood as friends or enemies of an ethnic group in Bosnia and Herzegovina, an entity, various states, or specific politicians. These harmful narratives were shared mostly by mainstream media (RTRS, ATV, Glas Srpske, Stav), but also by anonymous portals (Srbin.info Srpske brze internet novine, Banjalučke priče, Logično), Facebook groups (Banjalučki džokej, Bošnjaci Jablanica, Defter hefte), and individuals on their Twitter and Facebook accounts (Sanja Vulić, Milan Tegeltija, @nicollayzrd1, @ PatrioteSrpske). It is important to point out that media from RS mostly focused on keeping BiH out of NATO, where NATO was portrayed as an enemy of the Serb people. Thus, in media mostly addressing the Serb population, NATO was presented in a negative light, and the discourse was filled with symbols rich in connotative meaning, such as the NATO bombing, references to children being poisoned and babies dying, NATO interventions; in their speeches, politicians identified strikes against military positions with attacks on "Serbs and the Serb population", and this discourse was used to

exclude those who were allegedly cooperating with NATO or the West and label them as traitors. For example, the ATV portal wrote about the NATO bombing of Serb positions. They marked 6 September with the following conclusion: "These days, it will be 27 years since the NATO Alliance openly took a side against the Serb people and Republika Srpska by conducting air strikes against the Army of Republika Srpska (VRS), its units and facilities". This media outlet was biased in identifying VRS with the Serb People, which is an unfounded generalisation (ATV 2022a). Nenad Stevandić, currently the speaker of the RS National Assembly, gave a very negative comment about NATO for Frontal. He said, among other things: "We are the only people who had oxygen for babies shut off by NATO decision" (Frontal 2022b).

On the other side, in FBiH, the media portrayed NATO in a positive light and the West in general as a "saviour" during the 1990s, as BiH's sure path to peace, using such discourse to slander political opponents as standing in the way of taking that path. Such discourse was used by Bakir Izetbegović (FENA 2022) and Denis Bećirović (Faktor 2022). However, the West was also criticised by Želiko Komšić (Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina 2022b) - in an appearance on FACE TV, he implied that we would not be getting into NATO if Schmidt goes ahead with imposing an Election Law suited to the wishes of HNS and HDZ. "If things progress in the direction the media are writing about and further deepen divisions in BiH, then the doors to the EU will be nailed shut for us. This is taking us in the opposite direction from the EU. I think Schmidt is trying to gain sympathies among these NGOs and media and to dull the edge of the protests." The Stav portal accused politicians criticising the Party of Democratic Action for "rows with Western embassies" of political "high treason" (Drnišlić 2022). In a text titled "Cooking the Bosniak Frog" Mustafa Drnišlić writes that "the American patronising tone is not coincidental, but part of a process to infantilise the colonised subject", accusing opposition parties of "the kind of colonial mentality characteristic of those who have consented to 'cooking the Bosniak frog' for someone else's benefit", in other words, to preparing Bosniaks for accepting the imposed changes to the Election Law. According to Drnišlić, the aim is to "gradually sensitise the Bosniak public so that it will calmly and with relish eat the toxic slop cooked up by the Zagreb kitchen and served up by third-rate foreign waiters". He goes on to say that those opposed to "foreign dictate" are on one side, while on the other are "those" who "compete to see who will be the best and most pliable capitulating plate-licker who will act the part of an obedient and well-trained mutt, who will bark louder and bite with more bloodthirstiness anyone who opposes the colonial dictate".

**Key actors:** The actors of the narrative on NATO's hostility towards Serbs were experts selected with bias, such as Scott Ritter, historian Miloš

Ković, political analyst Srđa Trifković, columnist Veljko Zeljković, editor of the "Kosovo onlajn" portal Miloš Garić, political representatives of Russia – Nikolai Petrushev, Maria Zakharova, Vladimir Putin, Dmitry Medvedev, Igor Kirillov, Sergey Lavrov, Sergei Ryabkov, and RS politicians – Milorad Dodik, Sanja Vulić, Mirko Šarović, Jelena Trivić, Mladen Bosić.

In media mostly addressing citizens in FBiH, the key actors were political representatives such as Bakir Izetbegović, Fahrudin Radončić, Elmedin Konaković, Željko Komšić, and certain reporters such as Rasim Belko and Mustafa Drnišlić.

Main aim/intention of the narrative: When portraying NATO as an enemy of the Serb people, the intention was most often to justify the war in Ukraine and relativise Russia's crimes in that war. To this end, the content used comparison and symbolic and emotional identification of the Serb people with the Russian people. For example, in an article for Glas Srpske Miloš Ković writes that "NATO forces are trying to treat Russians like they treated Serbs in the 1990s", while ATV writes that "Russia has offered cooperation to Republika Srpska worth 200 million dollars" (Zeljković 2022b; SRNA 2022a). There were also frequent appeals to fear NATO and everything coming from the West, and especially the US, in the form of policies or different values and world views, such as for example: "Is America pushing us into conflict with Russia" (Banjaluka 24.media). The ATV portal wrote about the NATO bombing of Serb positions: "These days. it will be 27 years since the NATO Alliance openly took a side against the Serb people and Republika Srpska by conducting air strikes against the Army of Republika Srpska (VRS), its units and facilities". This came as the culmination of challenges to BiH's path to NATO and the discrediting of political subjects that had in any way been cooperating with representatives of Western countries. Thus, Mirko Šarović said Dodik was "Erdogan's favourite" (BN 2022), Staša Košarac accused Jelena Trivić of cooperating with the High Representative (SRNA 2022b), and Sanja Vulić accused her of having a "colonial mindset" (SRNA 2022c).

This is how political representatives both of the ruling parties and the opposition were discredited in the monitored sources mainly addressing the Serb people in Bosnia and Herzegovina, with the ultimate aim on a micro level being to influence election results, given that texts such as these can make voters feel fearful and unprotected, especially if we take into account the past war and the distrust among ethnic groups, making it possible to see political representatives as "protectors" from "foreign interests".

#### Methods of narrative construction and placement

**One-sided and biased reporting:** Numerous articles published by media outlets from Republika Srpska had a strong bias in quoting only one interlocutor, either from Russia or from RS. Examples include "Dodik: China is a pillar of the multipolar world" (SRNA 2022d), "Zakharova: America destabilises the world" (SRNA 2022e), "Volodin: America condemns Europe to hunger, cold and isolation" (SRNA 2022f). Other portals also portrayed Russia mostly through one-sided (Russian) opinions such as those of Zakharova, the Russian Foreign Ministry spokesperson, who "criticised the international community for not condemning Ukraine over its attacks" (SRNA 2022g); meanwhile Lavrov accused the US of pursuing a racist division of the world and spoke openly about the "golden billion" conspiracy theory (sputniknews.com 2022): "We have been consistently advocating respect for cultural and civilisational diversity of peoples, their right to determine their own fate. At the same time, we categorically refuse to follow the neocolonial 'rules-based order' that the 'collective West' headed by the USA [is] trying to implement. This so-called 'order' presupposes a racist division of the world into a group of 'exceptional' nations, a priori having indulgence for any action, and the rest of the world that is obliged to follow the so-called golden billion and serve its interests - Russia's top diplomat pointed out". The aim of these articles is to present a one-sided view of events in Ukraine and mislead the public. According to Kurtić, for a media article to meet the conditions of truthfulness, it must "take into account all relevant facts" and "exclude facts that could be differently interpreted" (Kurtić 2006).

Discrediting: Historian Miloš Ković went furthest in efforts to discredit NATO on the RTRS portal during the month of August (SRNA 2022h). His statement was used as the headline for the article: "Nothing good can be expected from NATO and the US". He accuses NATO of "ethnically cleansing Krajina, Sarajevo, Kosovo and Metohija" and of seeking the "assimilation of Serbs in Montenegro and Macedonia". His argumentation contains an appeal to fear as a persuasion technique based on a logical fallacy, for example: "We have to defend ourselves in order to survive", then he appeals to tradition, invoking the narrative of victimisation and glorification of his own people: "Serb history is marked by discontinuities", "Serbs did not have their own state for centuries, but they survived as a people", "Serbs were the bearers of resistance to fascism". Appeals to fear or fear-mongering is used in commercial and political speech and "even a cursory insight into persuasive discourse is sufficient to observe how many statements are based on human fear as a fundamental emotion" (Hrnjić 2008, 48). The above article seeks to show how Serbs as a people may even disappear if they "do not defend themselves". Furthermore, when portraying the potential enemies that will need to be resisted, a solution is most often proposed in the form of those able to defend us from them (political parties or individuals). This is a method "where the negative impacts of the rival candidate's policy are highlighted as already evident or certain to arise if he comes to power" (Hrnjić 2008, 49). There were more such examples of discrediting in the media that were trying to prove how, for example, a certain people would disappear if a particular political party, most often from the opposition, were to come to power. Several warnings came from DF that the High Representative was working with HDZ to create "apartheid" (Stav 2022), that he was "collaborating with Croatia" (Anadolija 2022), and then the RS government warned that Jelena Trivić was "collaborating" with the British (Banjaluka.net 2022a).

**Stereotypes:** Stereotypes, or rather the attributes on which stereotypes are based in this discursive approach, mainly revolve around the idea of the proud Serb people, a victimised people, the only people fighting against the "powerful and hegemonic West" (RTRS/SRNA 2022), an oppressed people (Poskok.info 2022b), but similar stereotyping was also applied to the Bosniak (Mehonić 2022a) and Croat peoples (Hrvatski medijski servis 2022) when the West was associated with the planned changes to the Election Law. This idea was also spread through comments from interlocutors who mainly presented themselves as moral authorities, able to interpret history, as experts, in order to lend legitimacy to such claims and by extension the construct of the entire narrative. For example, Rasim Belko claims in one text that a "special war" is being waged against the institutions of the state of BiH with the participation of "agencies" from neighbouring countries. Reference is made to Professor Enver Išerić who allegedly published the instructions followed by these "agencies" (Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina 2022c). Išerić does have a PhD in law, and invoking authorities is one of the persuasion techniques used to "transfer the positive emotions elicited by a symbol, person or institution onto the idea being promoted" (Hrnjić 2008, 45). Sometimes the very term "expert" is misused to contact persons with no expertise for the issues in question. For example, the Hrvati Herceg-Bosne Facebook page has a post marking the anniversary of the 9/11 World Trade Centre attack that refers to the "hypothesis" of Dževad Galijašević, a selfproclaimed "terrorism expert" (ATV 2022b). His "expertise" had previously been debunked by Raskrinkavanje and BIRN BiH (Lakić 2020; BIRN BiH 2019).

Context, linking the past, present and future in constructing the narrative: Media in RS repeatedly forecast "coups" that were being prepared in "foreign centres of power" (Vujatović 2022). Vujatović writes about the "culture of fear" fostered with a view to maintaining the status

auo. This is a "sociological concept where individuals can stoke fear among the general public in order to achieve political or workplace aims through emotional bias". Political actors use persuasion methods relving on fear as a basic human emotion (appealing to fear, intimidation with foreign and domestic enemies, threats of disappearance, as noted above) in media portravals of reality in order to keep the public stuck in the past and the fears dating from those times. They forecast future wars, conflicts, revolutions, and what Vujatović calls "revolutionary kitchens" are "most active in election years, becoming particularly heated during election campaigns" (Vujatović 2021). Manipulating the past is used to legitimise the present political status and prepare the ground for staying in power in the future. Experts believe that politicians also refer to foreign actors in a negative context in order to justify their own failings during previous mandates when they were in office (Silajdžić 2022; Hasanović 2022). Thus, depending on the political actors and what their political discourses require. NATO appears as either friend or enemy. The "foreign agents" narrative is usually employed in a "derogatory sense" only "for those actors perceived as harmful, hostile or treacherous towards a given ethnic group". Experts believe that some political subjects based their campaigns precisely on narratives about foreign actors and their alleged involvement in the political situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina. They explain that such narratives can influence voters' attitudes, "shaping and homogenising" their opinions in the future, especially in a world of online media where even users with exceptional media and information literacy skills have difficulty finding reliable information (Silajdžić 2022; Hasanović 2022).

**Symbols used:** The metaphors used in connection with NATO mostly have negative connotations, for example: "NATO, a force of evil in the world", "crusading fanaticism", "North American hegemony", "colonial mindset", "Western agendas", "American strategists", "NATO barking at Russia's door", "foreign factor", "Brussels bureaucracy", "interventionists", etc. These phrases seek to idealise Russia, but also to portray the governments in RS and Serbia that support Russia as victims, martyrs and as righteous for being the only ones to stand up to Western "hegemony" and thus put themselves on the "right side of history". These symbols influence readers' perceptions and create an aversion towards those who the "experts", "moral and professional" authorities have labelled as "immoral", "hegemonic", "evil", "foreign". All of these methods are persuasion techniques (Hrnjić 2008).

**Legitimising values and norms in the social/historical/political context:** The vocabulary is mostly made up of military and religious terms and partly those of conspiracy theories, as exemplified by the above metaphors, and its aim is to legitimise and consolidate public opinion

and support for those in power under the guise of a higher cause that traverses even national boundaries and enters the sphere of highly sensitive emotions - those related to religion, as well as fears of an imminent threat of unknown, menacing "values" of "foreign interventionists" who will allegedly "destroy" the traditional, moral essence of the community to which the narrative is addressed. For example, in his column headlined "The West on the Precipice", Srđa Trifković proclaims the West is morally bankrupt. He writes about the "current Spenglerian moral collapse of the West" (Zeliković 2022a). He criticises the West and its values of liberalism and secularism. He talks about the "fatal flaws of the West, including their primary cause loss of faith - and a host of secondary causes, such as open borders, an invasion of migrants, and a cult of 'diversity' and 'tolerance'". Once again, the author appeals to emotions of fear, fear of God, calling for Christians to unite, appealing to the fear of an invasion of "migrants" and of liberalism with the "immoral" values it promotes. "Persecution and martyrdom are inseparable from Christian Orthodox experience, of course, first under Muslim conquerors in the Middle Ages, and then under communism in the 20th century. In this century, it will be the Western Christians' turn to be severely persecuted" - the conclusion arises out of a logical fallacy, the slippery slope fallacy where conclusions are drawn repeatedly from one premise until the desired conclusion is reached. Arguments about the moral degradation of the West were also used in an article on Istok Portal slobodne Srpske headlined: "'The West is fuelling conflicts in Kosovo' - Ramzan Kadvrov calls for Serbs and Albanians to throw NATO out of their equation". The article quotes Chechen leader Ramzan Kadyrov who describes NATO as a third, war-mongering party, and points out that "there is never good coexistence with interventionists from this military alliance". Again, the West is portrayed as opposed to moral, traditional values, as corrupt, and therefore as a realm that is collapsing. The article says that "the whole of NATO is trying to corrupt countries with traditional values and turn them into a heap of evil people without faith or honour". Kadyrov further points out that "it is even more offensive that one of the sides, the one being egged on by NATO, is made up of Kosovo Muslims" (Istok Portal slobodne Srpske 2022). Srđa Trifković, identified as a political analysts in the media reporting his statements, uses Aesopian language rife with figures of speech and suggestive phrasing to portray NATO in a very negative context, and by extension from NATO the entire West, with particular emphasis on the US. "Six months since the outbreak of war, Ukraine and Russia in a stalemate" is an article by Veliko Zeliković (published again on the Glas Srpske portal), and the main interlocutor for the article was Srđa Trifković. He claims that currently on the global political scene we have "Oceania", which is made up of "the North American hegemon and its European satellites, which are satellites in a far more crude and literal sense than were the former Eastern

European countries at the time of the Soviet Union". He goes on to say that "today the US keeps its European satellites in a state of complete dependence and obedience by violent means, as we could see also from the NATO summit in Madrid". Oceania is a term used in Orwell's novel 1984, and in this text, it is used to suggest that NATO and the US have taken on the role of "Big Brother" in a world where they want to control what other countries and nations do, but also what they think (Zeljković 2022c).

**Prominence of the narrative:** The narrative about NATO and the West as friends/enemies was present throughout the month of media analysis and monitoring. It appeared in the categories of discrediting, glorification, propaganda, bias, in the narrative on the conspiracy of foreign powers. Given the above information about interlocutors (experts, historians, politicians, all prominent figures), it is highly likely that the narrative had a large readership. Prominence is one of the values that accounts for how widely a news article is read (Kurtić 2006).

## General aims of the narrative/purpose of using the narrative with respect to the election process and likelihood of influence on voters:

The general aims of this narrative can be summed up in a number of ways: maintaining the status quo and staying in power, justifying own position and activities during the time spent in power, defamation of political opponents, intimidation to achieve the effect of urgency among voters who are led to believe that by selecting a certain political subject, they will be protected from the influence of NATO and the West, or, in the case of parties from FBiH, will develop better relations with them. These findings are supported by the above analyses of methods of narrative formation and dissemination – biased reporting, biased selection of interlocutors, topics, facts, invoking authorities, appeals to emotions, especially fear, logical fallacies, discrediting political opponents and foreign actors, as well as opinions of interviewed experts.

### 7.3.2. Narrative II: Domestic traitors and foreign agents

The focus was on a narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents, based on the claim that political opponents and critics of the government are propped up by foreign actors with the aim of toppling not just the government, but the country as a whole, and also in order to implement the agendas of foreign powers. Although present across BiH, it was particularly pronounced in RS. This narrative is part of the prevalent narrative matrix in Republika Srpska characterised predominantly by intolerance (Bubonjić and Vujatović 2021) that proscribes all those who disagree, labelling them as domestic traitors working with foreign agents to destroy the entirety of the ethnic group.

The main actors of the narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents were the politicians and media close to ruling structures in Republika Srpska, while the subject of this narrative were the political opponents of the government, as well as the civic sector and media featuring critical reporting on those in power, on the one side, while on the other the focus was placed on the "collective West" led by the US, the UK and Germany, presented as archetypal enemies of the Serb people.

Appeal to voters' emotions and persuasion: Using disinformation and propaganda, politicians such as Sanja Vulić (SRNA 2022i; 2022j), Staša Košarac (SRNA 2022k; 2022l), Radovan Kovačević (RTRS 2022b; 2022c), and Milorad Dodik (SRNA 2022m), as well as media close to the ruling structures – RTRS (2022e), SRNA (2022n), and ATV (2022c) endeavoured to inspire a sense of fear among citizens by spreading disinformation about "foreign agents and domestic traitors" who wish to "destroy the existing system of values and way of life" in order to provoke uneasiness and a sense of insecurity, as well as contempt for foreigners and anyone critical of the government.

**Creating and spreading stereotypes:** One of the main stereotypes present in this narrative were the alleged bad intentions of the West, which were insisted on by spreading conspiracy theories, such as the one about the "golden billion" (TANJUG 2022).<sup>40</sup>

**Legitimising the narrative through "expert" authorities:** The politicians, as well as the media creating and distributing this narrative, present themselves as moral authorities and use an exclusive approach, invoking defence of identity, community belonging and moral values, to elicit negative emotions towards the West and towards hypothetical domestic traitors of national interests: "The current times require the full mobilisation of the Serb people not only when it comes to political opponents from

The "golden billion" theory has been circulating among people who believe in apocalyptic predictions for a few decades. It was comprehensively introduced for the first time in 1994, in a publication of the by that time already deceased Soviet economist Anatoly Kuzmich Tsikunov, "The Plot of World Government: Russia and the Golden Billion". In the book "Truth" and Fiction: Conspiracy Theories in Eastern European Culture and Literature, Borenstein, a professor of Russian and Slavic Studies at New York University, says that Kuzmich's "golden billion" theory combines historical points with science and pseudoscience, predicting an environmental catastrophe that will reduce the global population to a single "golden billion" made up of the rich inhabitants of Western countries. The theory was further popularised in an article by the Russian chemist and author Sergey Kara-Murza from 1999 titled "The golden billion concept and the new world order" which defends Kuzmich's thesis and claims that the "golden billion" of people left in the world will consist of the countries of the European Economic Community, the United States and Japan (Subotić 2021).

neighbouring camps, but also against tricksters and the evil coming from our own people" (SRNA 2022o).

Linking the past, present and future in constructing the narrative: In general, most narratives from the 1990s, those targeted campaigns of disinformation that were part and parcel of wartime propaganda, have persisted to this day: global conspiracy theories ascribed to governments of Western countries (RTRS 2022f), intelligence agencies portrayed as "instructing" local actors critical of those currently in power (RTRS 2022g), international media portrayed as spreading propaganda: "Just like before, Western media present the situation in completely the wrong context" (RTRS 2022h), independent local media portrayed as traitors "working for the enemy": "The US and Western factors in BiH use every mechanism to this end, not just the funding they provide to so-called independent media" (RTRS 2022h) (Cvjetićanin et al. 2019).

#### Methods of narrative construction and placement

Using McManus' SMELL test (McManus 2012), it was found that media close to the ruling structures that create and promote the narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents do not meet most of the criteria for responsible and serious reporting.

In terms of sourcing as the first criterion, it was found that the sources cited by media close to the ruling structures in Republika Srpska (RTRS, SRNA, and ATV) were not independent. In addition to being very biased – "Analysts have ascribed this turnabout in German policy precisely to Dodik's political perseverance and consistency" (SRNA 2022p) – they were often directly involved in the ruling structures, such as for example the head of the Republika Srpska Office in Washington, D.C., Obrad Kesić (RTRS 2022i).

When it comes to motive as the second criterion of the SMELL test, it was found that the content published in media close to the RS government does more to conceal persuasion than to inform. For example, the statement "come out to vote, because this is one way to establish democracy by developing political culture" is an example of principled persuasion. On the other hand, saying "come out to vote because we know best" is an example of unprincipled persuasion: "Only the victory of Milorad Dodik and Željka Cvijanović can guarantee the survival of Republika Srpska, everything else is a perilous adventure with much uncertainty for the fate of Serbs from Republika Srpska" (RTRS 2022j).

Also observed were instances of unprincipled persuasion that also included forms of manipulation: "There's another reason for the arrival of German soldiers - pressure on Republika Srpska" (RTRS 2022j), or lack of relevant facts: "For more than six months. Professor Miloš Ković from the Faculty of Philosophy, University of Belgrade, has been denied permission by Sarajevo to enter BiH. making it not only difficult for him to work at the University of Istočno Sarajevo, but denying him the right to visit the graves of his ancestors" (SRNA 2022r). The tone of information, or rather the tonality of the text that refers to the positive, negative or neutral emotional tone of the entirety of information provided and its separate parts, was more emotional than logical: "The soul and faith of citizens of Republika Srpska could not be muddied by any lies, any promises from the puppets of foreign embassies, all those irked by our sacred Republika Srpska" (SRNA 2022s), and sentences took the form of slogans with strong calls to action: "Sanja Vulić says - long live Republika Srpska, long live Serbia, long live Russia, while Jelena Trivić cries: 'God save the King!'" (SRNA 2022t).

Analysis against the third criterion of evidence suggests that media close to the authorities in RS did not report in line with the principles of responsible and serious reporting.

They featured texts presenting forged documents as proof, as when alleging that Jelena Trivić was being funded by the US administration (Faktor magazin 2022).

There were instances where content from an anonymous portal or tabloid was carried by a media outlet close to the ruling structure. The pattern was always the same. First, the "information" would be published by an anonymous portal or tabloid invoking "reliable" sources. Then the same information would be carried either first by SRNA and then picked up by RTRS and ATV, or all these outlets would take the information directly from those portals. This was followed by reactions, comments and press releases from "experts", after which the public focus was left only with information on alleged blows against Republika Srpska, coloured revolutions, foreign agents and domestic traitors, while the portal that had initially published the information and its source were not mentioned again. This was a way to ensure that the authenticity of the information was no longer discussed, and disinformation became generally accepted fact (Bubonjić 2022).

Logic as the fourth criterion of the SMELL test indicated that the reporting of media in relation to the narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents contained numerous logical fallacies, including non sequiturs (does not follow<sup>41</sup>): "At the special session of the Republika Srpska National Assembly on Wednesday, all those who do not support protecting the vital interest of Srpska stand on the side of those who believe the rights of Serbs and Republika Srpska should be trampled" (RTRS 2022k), fallacies of overgeneralisation: "Today's statement by the special envoy of the German government Manuel Sarrazin, who openly took the side of political Sarajevo and claimed that Republika Srpska was the problem in BiH, shows and proves that Dodik's attitude is appropriate and correct" (RTRS 2022I) and implications that something has been proven as correct without strong evidence: "He could not approve the decision to accredit the German ambassador in BiH because he knew beforehand that this person was coming to implement the malicious policy of his country against the Serb people" (SRNA 2022u), as well as hyperbole: "Behind them are UK and US agencies and they live in Serb Kiev. They have been trained for vears for this at UK and US seminars, and in these elections, they won enough votes to be able to take it to the streets. If they could make such a show of David's death, imagine what they will be able to do now with half the citizens of Srpska behind them, and all the Western social networks" (Poskok.info 2022c).

The final criterion of what is left out indicates the discrimination and lack of balance in sources. In the one-sided presentation of facts and attitudes, there was almost no reference to the other side. Representatives of the opposition in RS did not get a chance to present their views regarding the accusation of being domestic traitors funded by foreigners: "For a long time now, information has been available that the international factor in BiH is financing the opposition and that it is quite clear that PDP's candidate for president of Republika Srpska Jelena Trivić is working for the international factor and against the interests of Srpska and its citizens" (SRNA 2022v).

In the analysed period, the narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents was quite present in the media, especially those close to ruling structures in Republika Srpska (RTRS, SRNA, and ATV). It intensified in cycles, depending on current events in the socio-political arena, often appearing as a reaction and a way to divert attention, with ample use of disinformation, propaganda, manipulation and discrediting of political opponents, all with the aim of maintaining a state of latent fear and contempt for the West and for hypothetical traitors among domestic ranks. Since it is fundamentally exclusive, this narrative is also essentially one-sided and does

The logical fallacy of "does not follow" entails making a logically unfounded leap from a premise to a conclusion, a leap that is not justified by the premise and is not readily apparent as such (Stojadinović 2014).

not allow for the presentation of opposing views because this does not fit in with the process of proscribing and labelling those with a different opinion.

## 7.3.3. Narrative III: The High Representative, the international community and OHR as "foreign tutors" and agents

Contents and main characteristics of the narrative: Content about the High Representative, the international community and the Office of the High Representative (OHR) was present throughout the three months. During this period, the OHR, the international community and the High Representative were presented in the media in RS in a negative light, while their portrayal in the media in the Federation of BiH varied depending on the status of the decision to impose changes to the Election Law. Media predominantly addressing Bosniaks/Bosnians took a positive approach to the High Representative when he briefly gave up on imposing changes to the Election Law, while media addressing Croats accused him of "succumbing to Bosniak pressure", but when imposing changes to the Election Law was put back on the agenda, the situation was reversed. Thus, media addressing Bosniaks had a negative view of the High Representative, the international community and OHR, while media addressing Croats mostly welcomed the move by the High Representative and the international community. Content from RS predominantly focuses on the High Representative and OHR, content in media addressing the Croat people is mostly focused on the High Representative as a symbol of the international community, while those addressing Bosniaks are equally critical of all three actors – the OHR, the international community and the High Representative. The "anti-Schmidt narrative" aims to proscribe the High Representative to BiH Christian Schmidt, while the change in position of the media towards Schmidt and his decisions reveals their ideological and political affiliations. Up until the imposition of changes to the Election Law, a negative attitude towards the High Representative was almost exclusively the province of RS government representatives and media close to ruling structures, with individual cases of negative sentiment coming from pro-Croat media. After the changes were imposed, some pro-Bosnian and pro-Bosniak media, politicians and public figures also turned on Schmidt. These actors have an almost exclusively negative perception of the High Representative's actions: "What Schmidt is doing to us is like NDH and HZHB" (Bajrović 2022a); "Schmidt is acting like a representative of Serbia and Croatia!" (BHDijaspora.net 2022); "In Dayton they gave us white armbands and now when we're meant to be moving towards Europe and democracy, on the night of the elections the High Representative tattooed those white armbands onto our bodies and our arms. This man is passing racially motivated laws, cementing ethnic divisions and discrimination and ultimately tattooing white armbands

onto our arms" (Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina 2022d); "Christian Schmidt officially SUPPORTS the results of election fraud. If we consent to Christian Schmidt's deception that 'election theft and fraud could not be completely eliminated', then we have consented to our votes being stolen and to a government established through election fraud. All the parties staying silent and supporting this legalisation of election theft, with the approval of Christian Schmidt, are part of prearranged frauds and divisions of influence zones: from so-called district Sarajevo that will go to the so-called left, and including the reservation for Bosniaks (the Fildžanistan – a private state for Bakir and Sebija) where elections will be rigged for SDA to win, and the appeasement of the so-called Croat entity" (Defter hefte 2022a); "Destroying Bosniaks as a political people as performed by Herr Schmidt" (Bošnjaci Jablanice 2022).

On the other side, pro-Croat politicians, as well as pro-Croat media from FBiH (Poskok.info, ABCPortal.info, Hrvatski medijski servis) had a positive view of Christian Schmidt's decision to impose changes to the Election Law. It is interesting that up until changes to the Election Law were imposed. these same media promoted an exclusively "anti-Schmidt narrative": "Since he did not change the Election Law in line with the Constitutional Court Decision, turning it from pro-Bosniak to Bosnian-Herzegovinian, it is difficult to imagine that he is calling also Jews, Roma, Croats and Serbs to vote in the elections, because it is clear that OHR is preventing them from enjoying their democratic and constitutional right. And all this in the territory of the Federation that the international community evidently plans to make into a Bosniak Republic, while Croats, the people that liberated and created it, will be relegated to a minority in that entity. Meanwhile, the role planned for Serbs is that of decorative plush toy Serbs in FBiH" (Poskok. info 2022d). However, once changes to the Election Law were imposed on the day of the elections, these media outlets changed their narrative and started promoting "pro-Schmidt attitudes": "Schmidt has demonstrated to Sarajevo's radically unitarian clique that Bosnia and Herzegovina does not and will not have a civic order" (ABCPortal.info 2022a); "Schmidt snapped at the notorious Hadžifejzović: Croats are a constitutive people and are allergic to being called a minority" (Poskok.info 2022e). In contrast to the anti-Schmidt narrative that proscribes the High Representative, the pro-Schmidt narrative glorifies him and supports his decisions. Similar to the anti-Schmidt narrative, the latter narrative is also almost exclusive, except that it perceives the actions of the High Representative in a positive light.

Below is a detailed analysis of the methods used to construct, change and intensify the narratives.

**Key actors:** The most frequent interlocutors commenting on Christian Schmidt were Milorad Dodik, Marinko Čavara, with appearances by Nikola Špirić, Staša Košarac, Sanja Vulić, SNSD spokesperson Radovan Kovačević, Želiko Komšić, Zlatan Begić.

Main aim/intention of the narrative: The aim and intention of the subnarrative was to mobilise the public in support of the dominant opinion of key political actors in BiH about the High Representative, the OHR and the international community, in order to ultimately maintain negative perceptions about the West, thus enabling the preservation of the status quo that plays into the hands of political elites, because it secures the positions and privileges they would surely lose if the state and society were to embark on the reforms urged by representatives of the international community.

#### Methods of narrative construction and placement

**Discrediting:** Discrediting the High Representative and the OHR as an institution, often equated with the entire international community, was most often used by politicians of the SNSD.

Thus, for example, the Nula49.com portal portrayed Schmidt as a "bad politician". The article quotes the opinion of Maximilian Popp, who wrote a comment piece for the German newsweekly Der Spiegel titled "Like a Colonial Master" where he presented a host of discrediting claims about Schmidt. Among other things, he writes that Schmidt "did not garner attention by his diplomatic skill" and suggests that Schmidt was sent to Bosnia and Herzegovina "as punishment", which can be seen from the following claim: "After leaving the Bundestag in 2021, Schmidt allegedly wanted to run the Hanns-Seidel Foundation which is close to his party, but was unsuccessful, and instead, as noted by the article in Der Spiegel, the government sent him to BiH" (SRNA 2022z). Other media outlets (Alo! online. ba. 2022; Banjaluka.net 2022b) also carried this text. The text uses strongly coloured words, which is a bias technique noted by Herman and Chomsky (biased colouring of the text, facts), for example: "colonial master", "neocolonial office", "Neue Zürcher Zeitung compares the High Representative with 19th century imperialist institutions" (SRNA/SB 2022a). This allusion to 19th century "imperialist institutions" seeks to transfer negative connotations associated with these institutions in order to discredit both the role of OHR and the High Representative in Bosnia and Herzegovina, which lacks sound argumentation and is a faulty conclusion.

Discrediting of the High Representative continued in RS throughout the three months under analysis through his association with the opposition and by

portraying him as a "foreign agent" or "foreign tourist". For example, Staša Košarac tried to reckon with the opposition candidate for RS president, Jelena Trivić, while at the same time discrediting the High Representative in a text published by RTRS where Košarac had the following message for Trivić: "Yes to Schmidt, no to RTRS" (SRNA/SB 2022b). Nikola Špirić, an MP in the House of Representatives of BiH from the SNSD, said on Telering that "two constituent peoples are dissatisfied because key levers in the country are held by the OHR", and the OHR was presented as a "foreign factor" interfering in the internal affairs of BiH, which was unjustified in his opinion (RTRS 2022m).

Discrediting the High Representative is often accompanied by discreditation of the international community, the OHR and even Germany. For example, in a text published by Glas Srpske, the international community is placed in a negative context because it "remains silent about the suffering of Serbs" (SRNA 2022-1); and ATV also carried a text from Glas Srpske in which the speaker of the RS National Assembly at the time, Nedeliko Čubrilović, said that "Schmidt and a large part of the international community" were directly interfering in the elections in BiH (Glas Srpske 2022). After vetoing the accreditation of the German ambassador to Bosnia and Herzegovina. member of the BiH Presidency Milorad Dodik stated, among other things, that Germany was "pro-Muslim". "The statement also points out that the Bundestag resolution advocated and lobbied for by Social-Democrat MP Adis Ahmetović 'who openly advocates and supports SDA's agenda' further deepened the rift and laid bare the open favouritism of sides, i.e., of one of the constituent peoples in BiH at the expense of the other two, which is extremely dangerous", says a text in Nezavisne novine. "'German policy took an about-turn after the departure of former Chancellor Angela Merkel and became pro-Muslim in BiH, trying to redesign the political system of BiH through a resolution adopted in the Bundestag that calls for BiH to be organised without entities', Dodik said, adding that Germany was a big and powerful country, but that this did not mean we had to bow to anyone trying to make us less worthy" (Vukić 2022).

"Selak: Unkind behaviour of Germany towards the Serb people" is the title of an article on the RTRS portal that portrays Germany in a negative light because there have "lately been too many resolutions about BiH", so in that context, "Serbia's foreign policy should be followed". All of these are statements by SPS president Goran Selak (SRNA 2022-2). At a session of the Republika Srpska National Assembly, Dodik had also called for refusing accreditation to the German ambassador, accusing Germany of "interfering" in the internal affairs of BiH, and saying that "Christians and Muslims cannot live together". This news was carried by the Dnevnik.ba portal (2022).

ABCPortal.info added Dodik's message to Germany that "BiH is not their fief and this isn't 1945 when Germans lorded over this area". He accused Germany of not being impartial, of acting in line with Bosniak policies in the Bundestag. "'Today, we have Bosnian Muslims in the Bundestag determining German foreign policy in BiH', Dodik correctly observed." The portal itself sided with Dodik's policy, saying that Dodik's observation was "correct" (ABCPortal.info 2022b).

Media from the Federation of BiH joined those from RS in discrediting Christian Schmidt, though to a somewhat lesser degree and depending on his stated intention to impose changes to the Election Law. Thus, Fatmir Alispahić insulted the High Representative on the "Defter hefte" Facebook page in a post titled "Why did Kraut Schmidt squeal?". The post goes on to say: "Kraut Schmidt's squealing is by no means justified. Not even in partisan films could we see such hysteria on the part of various schutzers. Kraut Schmidt is the last person who should be squealing, given that the international community bears the largest responsibility for everything that has been going on in BiH from 1992 to this day. ... From the arms embargo. the genocide in Srebrenica, and the various futile reforms. Perhaps Kraut Schmidt's squealing was caused by the slow pace of the final conspiracy against Bosnia and Bosniaks that would have the Bosniaks choose a reservation of their own volition – in which to end up" (Defter hefte 2022b). In this post, Alispahić connects the international community and Schmidt to emotionally powerful issues such as the genocide in Srebrenica, the arms embargo imposed on Bosnia and Herzegovina during the war and other events that hark back as far as World War II. This logical fallacy known as a false analogy was used to suggest by an unfounded analogy (the role of Germany in World War II, the role of the international community which includes a much broader corpus of states and symbols than Germany) that Germany, and therefore the High Representative as a German citizen, do not wish Bosnia and Herzegovina well and that they are involved, as the post says, in a "conspiracy against Bosnia and Bosniaks". On his Twitter account, Reuf Bajrović posted similar sentiments about Schmidt.

The conspiracy referred to in the media was mainly about Schmidt working with Croat politicians to create a third entity. Representatives of the political party Demokratska fronta often participated in promoting this narrative. Thus, on 8 August 2022, the Facebook group Bošnjaci Jablanica shared a post by Željko Komšić in which he says that "Schmidt is preparing a new ploy in the Election Law, convinced that the citizens of BiH are intellectually backward" (Bošnjaci Jablanica 2022a). Here, Komšić invokes the people and uses a persuasion method known as the "man of the people" in an effort to present himself as a man of the people who has recognised what

is being "done" to that people. The page also shared a text from Faktor headlined: "Mehmedović: Schmidt is only blackmailing the Bosnian side, if they don't consent to Čović's conditions, he will impose what he wants". The post accompanying the article said: "Truth" (Bošnjaci Jablanica 2022b). At the end of August, an editorial was posted from the Stav portal titled "What is Herr Schmidt's problem" in which Schmidt's actions are portraved negatively. In the editorial, the author misinterprets Schmidt's speech in Goražde (Mehonić 2022b). In an analysis for Mediacentar, Amela Delić Aščić. Hilma Unkić and Kristina Gadže describe how Schmidt's speech in Goražde was misinterpreted in the media. The media often misused Schmidt's statement by putting it into headlines without context. Namely, the question asked by the reporter - "Give me one concrete example, now currently, one concrete example where Croats are not institutionally represented in executive and legislative bodies" - was often left out of the headlines. Talking about the political situation in BiH and insults launched at him, that he was working for one people while discriminating another, Schmidt said the following, among other things: "Rubbish, absolute rubbish. I am not sitting, or standing here. I care about this country. This is a town where people lost their lives and I am not here for you to play political games". The headlines, however, were different: "Schmidt about politicians in BiH: Rubbish, absolute rubbish!", "Schmidt angrily about politicians in BiH: Absolute rubbish! I've had enough", "The High Representative in BiH had a nervous breakdown in front of the cameras: 'Rubbish, absolute rubbish! I've had enough of this!'". An editorial in Stav has it differently. The author accuses Schmidt of wanting to impose "apartheid" in Bosnia and Herzegovina. "Perhaps the nervous derangement of the High Representative was caused by this difficult task. It is not easy to bring together in one law apartheid and human rights. Legal norms from the Republic of South Africa and judgements from the Court in Strasbourg. They cancel each other out", says the text.

A text posted on the Hrvati Herceg-Bosne Facebook account says that the priest of the Mostar-Duvno Diocese and members of the European People's Party for intercultural dialogue discussed the Election Law in BiH. It also said that the High Representative had announced changes to the Election Law, but "in some strange communication with the 'citizens' of Sarajevo, remember the July protests, he retreated and passed only some technical changes" (statement by priest). This is trying to suggest that the High Representative is more sympathetic towards "citizens of Sarajevo" than "Croats" (Hrvati Herceg-Bosne).

The Poskok.info portal also stated that the High Representative was "under pressure from Bosniaks not to implement the Ljubić judgement".

"It should be noted here that the High Representative Christian Schmidt, probably under pressure from political Sarajevo, is hesitant to implement the judgement of the Constitutional Court of BiH in the Ljubić case, which is precisely about how members should be elected to the House of Peoples of the FBiH Parliament" (Poskok.info 2022f).

**Disinformation:** Completely biased and unprofessional, with insults and discrediting of the High Representative, the ATV portal published disinformation about Schmidt's speech. It said that Schmidt had "lost the plot", called him a "German tourist", saying he had acted like a "raging bull", that his responses were "paranoid" (ATV 2022d). In a text titled "Dodik: Schmidt enraged and furious, his expression reminiscent of some from the past", Milorad Dodik is the only source of opinion about Schmidt and he says, among other negative things: "He said of the politicians in the Federation of BiH that they were rubbish, this does not apply to Republika Srpska, which means that we're the good guys. Schmidt remains an illegitimate High Representative who speaks falsehoods when he says people died for BiH. Our population did not die for BiH, but for an independent and autonomous Republika Srpska and it is an insult to say our fighters died for BiH" (SRNA 2022-3).

One-sided and biased reporting: In content concerning the High Representative, the international community and the OHR, often the source is a single interlocutor. Thus, sometimes the only interlocutor is Sania Vulić who says that "it has become clear to Schmidt what the false Bosniak embrace means" (SRNA 20224), then in an article headlined "Schmidt being overly theatrical", the only interlocutor is the deputy speaker of the RS National Assembly at the time, Denis Šulić, and the text ends symbolically with the well-established statement that "Republika Srpska does not recognise Christian Schmidt as the High Representative" (SRNA 2022-5). Then there is the RS president at the time, Želika Cvijanović, as the only source in an article titled "Cvijanović: Schmidt's speech is scandalous and shameful" (RTRS 2022n). Here, the reporter joins in the biased opinion of Cvijanović, saying she had "condemned Schmidt's hysterical speech". Aleksandar Pavić, introduced as a political analyst, was the only source in a text where "responsibility for Schmidt's behaviour" is laid at the feet of the "Croats and Muslims that recognise him [as High Representative]" (SRNA 2022-6).

**Stereotypes:** Multiple stereotypes about High Representative Christian Schmidt could be observed in statements by politicians and in media reports.

One of the most prevalent was that due to his origin (German), he had ill will towards individual groups in BiH (Serbs), because of the historical context, i.e., negative relations of Germans to Serbs in the past: "The Serb member of the BiH Presidency Milorad Dodik said vesterday that the time will come for the High Representative Christian Schmidt to leave BiH, and that he will leave behind a historical period that will be seen as one 'when Germans' tried to occupy the Serbs again'" (Bajrović 2022b). A similar stereotype sees Christian Schmidt as a representative of the Christian West with ill will towards the Bosniaks on account of their being Muslim. This stereotype was seen in statements by Bosniak politicians and media outlets primarily addressing Bosniaks: "Bosniaks would become a dominant demographic Muslim majority legally governed by a Christian minority. There is also the possibility that Schmidt will persevere in his Islamophobic intention to Palestinise Bosniaks" (SRNA 2022-7). By using these stereotypes, politicians and the media sought to elicit negative emotions among citizens. linking Christian Schmidt with Germany's historical role in this region during the two World Wars, or with the fact that Schmidt is a Christian from Christian Europe, which had harboured a negative attitude towards Islam and Muslims in the past.

Context, linking the past, present and future in constructing the subnarrative: Insisting on a negative historical context and linking Christian Schmidt with German imperialism and Nazism from the 20<sup>th</sup> century, or with the crusading past of Europe, was a way to bolster the narrative about Christian Schmidt as a German trying to subjugate the Serbs again, or of Schmidt as a representative of European crusades against Muslims.

**Symbols used:** The following symbols, phrases and metaphors were most often used in connection with Christian Schmidt: "not the High Representative", "mentor" of the opposition in RS, "German tourist" who "lost the plot", "enraged and furious", "theatrical", "scandalous and shameful", Christian Schmidt as a "Kraut" who is "squealing", sarcastically "Herr Schmidt", Schmidt "working in the interests of SDA". When it comes to the OHR, we have observed the following phrases and symbols: "foreign factor", "OHR should be abolished", OHR is committing "genocide against Croats". The international community was said to be "directly interfering in the elections", and accused of being the "international factor" that will impose "apartheid" on Bosniaks.

**Legitimising values and norms in the social/historical/political context:** Given the years of insisting on the narrative about the historical victimisation of Serbs in order to construct a victimisation cult, which is also discernible among the two other dominant groups in BiH, the narrative about

Christian Schmidt as a foreigner interfering in internal affairs for the benefit of one group and at the expense of the other two, it was easy to elicit negative emotions among citizens already primed to form their attitudes based on the conviction that the actions of High Representatives, in this specific case Christian Schmidt, who is German, continue the negative policy towards Serbs, or other groups. Victimisation is used to legitimise this narrative and create a sense of threat and imperilment: "If she [Trivić] were to be given the opportunity to govern Republika Srpska, would Schmidt instruct her to have Hitler as an idol" (RTRS 2022o). The main aim of legitimising the narrative about Christian Schmidt as a foreigner (German, Christian) who wants to harm Serbs, or Muslims (Bosniaks), is the mobilisation of potential voters by creating common values in opposition to those advocated by Schmidt, i.e., garnering a resistance towards international pressure and norms embodied in values diametrically opposed to those advocated by the political elite coming out against Christian Schmidt.

Prominence of the narrative: The narrative about Christian Schmidt not being a legitimate High Representative and being opposed to Serb interests and Serbs in general, which was present in the media primarily addressing Serbs, was observed daily in the election period, and was sometimes directly proscriptive of Christian Schmidt: "From Germany we have a resolution on abolishing Republika Srpska and the imposition of the non-legitimate Christian Schmidt, and this makes it clear that they have bad intentions and we must reject this" (Infosrpska 2022), and sometimes indirectly through a narrative about foreign agents and domestic traitors that linked Schmidt with the opposition in Republika Srpska: "PDP has already announced that its MPs will not be coming in order to please their mentors – the foreign embassies and the tourist in BiH Christian Schmidt. Jelena Trivić enjoys the absolute trust of the British and German embassies and has a deal with Schmidt and the German Embassy" (Trifković 2022). On the other side, this narrative became more frequent in media primarily addressing Bosniaks once changes to the Election Law were imposed.

General aims of the narrative/purpose of using the narrative with respect to the election process and likelihood of influence on voters: Christian Schmidt was portrayed mostly in a negative light in all three dominant ethno-national narratives in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Politicians in Republika Srpska and media outlets primarily geared towards Serbs took a negative stance from when Schmidt first arrived, so that the narrative about Schmidt as a non-legitimate High Representative, a "German tourist", a representative of the West who wants to destroy Serbs with the help of "domestic traitors" from the opposition is merely a continuation of the negative attitude of the political elite and some media outlets in Republika

Srpska towards everything coming from the West. Certain Bosniak politicians and media primarily geared towards Bosniaks started taking a negative approach from the moment the Election Law was changed, while Croat politicians and media primarily geared towards Croats did an aboutturn from the moment when changes to the Election Law were imposed and espoused an attitude that was now diametrically opposed to that of the Bosniak politicians and media. In essence, content related to Christian Schmidt, whether negative or positive in context, follows ethno-national aspirations and narrative matrices that have been present for a while now.

### 7.4. CONCLUSION

The conducted analysis of content related to foreign actors found that more than 10% of the analysed content was problematic. Certain foreign actors, such as High Representative Christian Schmidt and NATO, appeared much more frequently than others, namely China, Turkey and US President Joe Biden, which indicates that the media are focused on current events.

There was a prevalence of harmful content in the form of biased media and political reporting, discrediting and narratives about conspiracies of foreign actors. A tendency was observed for harmful content to intensify in September and October, as the elections drew closer, while after the elections, though still present, harmful narratives were less frequent than during the pre-election campaign.

The three most frequent narratives were: 1. NATO and the West as friends/enemies, 2. Domestic traitors and foreign agents, and 3. The High Representative, the international community and OHR as "foreign tutors" and agents.

An analysis of the narratives confirmed well-established stereotypes about the hostility and conspiracy of foreign states against the peoples of BiH, especially the West against Serbs, which was prevalent in media outlets primarily geared towards Serbs, though also present for the other groups and mostly promoted by those in power and government-friendly media. The ruling parties and the opposition in both entities accused each other of cooperating with "foreign agents and embassies". In Republika Srpska, the opposition and the ruling majority accused each other of cooperating with the West, the US, the UK and the High Representative, while in the Federation of BiH, politicians accused each other of not cooperating with these same actors or of lack of success on the path to joining NATO. It was observed that some media outlets and FB pages that were mainly geared towards Bosniaks had negative portrayals of the West, the US and the

international community, mostly in connection with imposing changes to the Election Law, while some politicians and media outlets also had negative things to say about Turkey and its president, most often on account of their relationship with the SDA and negativity about the West. On the other side, media outlets addressing Serbs had a very positive portrayal of Turkey in the context of its relationship with Russia, and presented favourable portraits of the Turkish president. In the media predominantly geared towards Croats, there were negative portrayals of Russia and Turkey, but also often the US and Western countries in general. The change in direction of the narrative, from positive to negative and vice versa, mostly depended on current political developments and the needs of pre-election campaigns.

In the NATO narrative, NATO and the West were often referred to in a context where we were meant to perceive them as friends or enemies of an ethnic group, one of the entities, the state, or a specific politician. In Republika Srpska, the focus was mainly on the importance of preventing BiH from joining NATO, with NATO being portrayed as an enemy of the Serb people, while on the other side in the Federation of BiH, NATO and the West were portrayed in a positive light as "saviours" during the 1990s war, as BiH's sure path to peace, and such discourse was used to slander political opponents as standing in the way of this path.

The narrative about domestic traitors and foreign mercenaries was based on the claim that political opponents and critics of the government are propped up by foreign actors with the aim of toppling not just the government, but the country as a whole, and also in order to implement the agendas of foreign powers. Although present across BiH, it was particularly pronounced in RS. The main actors of this narrative were the politicians and media close to the ruling structures in Republika Srpska, while the subject of this narrative were the political opponents of the government, as well as the civic sector and media featuring critical reporting on those in power, on the one side, while on the other side the focus was placed on the "collective West" led by the US, the UK and Germany, presented as archetypal enemies of the Serb people.

When it comes to the narrative about the High Representative, which can be traced through all three months of monitoring, there was a constant negative portrayal of the OHR, the international community and the High Representative in the media in Republika Srpska, while the portrayal of these foreign actors in the media from the Federation of BiH varied depending on plans to impose changes to the Election Law.

In summary, we can conclude that one-sided portravals of foreign actors that were dominant in the analysis can lead to one-sided perceptions, as well as further divisions, the polarisation of society and the disinformation of citizens. The media, instead of explaining the roles of the different actors, providing the whole story and information from various sides, feature one-sided reporting that leads to disinformation of citizens, keeping them insufficiently informed about the roles of foreign actors. Negative social tendencies, such as harmful narratives that contribute not only to maintaining a state of latent intolerance, but to heightening social stratification, have been persistent for decades, weakening the already fragile state of society. When we add to this new, global social phenomena such as the crisis of trust (mutual trust between institutions and citizens, as the basis of a democratic society, is being eroded by populists spreading fear, bringing undemocratic tendencies to the forefront, even in established democracies), relativising (in the world as mediated by the media where citizens who used to provide feedback have now become sources of information, excessive suspicion caused by distrust of formal authority encourages relativisation even when it comes to universally accepted facts, helping half-truths take the place of arguments and facts in the resulting information vacuum) and post-truth (according to the Oxford Dictionary, relating to or denoting circumstances in which objective facts are less influential in shaping public opinion than appeals to emotion and personal belief), it becomes clearer why negative tendencies, such as the narrative about domestic traitors and foreign agents, have been so persistent.

#### **RESOURCES**

BIRN BiH. (2019). "BIRN BiH: Senzacionalističko izvještavanje o terorizmu širi strah i dezinformacije." *BIRN BiH*, 19. 12. 2019. <a href="https://ba.voanews.com/a/senzacionalisticko-izvjestavanje-o-terorizmu-siri-strah-i-dezinformacije/5198454.html">https://ba.voanews.com/a/senzacionalisticko-izvjestavanje-o-terorizmu-siri-strah-i-dezinformacije/5198454.html</a>

Bogdanić, Aleksandar. (2010). *Ogledi iz komunikologije*. Banja Luka: Komunikološki koledž u Banjaluci.

Brezar, Aleksandar. (2019). "Propagandne mreže laži (I): Nije neophodno da ljudi povjeruju u laž, dovoljno je da posumnjaju u istinu." *Analiziraj.ba*, 9. 6. 2019. <a href="https://analiziraj.ba/propagandne-mreze-lazi-i-nije-neophodno-da-ljudi-povjeruju-u-laz-dovoljno-je-da-posumnjaju-u-istinu/">https://analiziraj.ba/propagandne-mreze-lazi-i-nije-neophodno-da-ljudi-povjeruju-u-laz-dovoljno-je-da-posumnjaju-u-istinu/</a>

Bubonjić, Mladen. (2015). "Društvena odgovornost medija u Bosni i Hercegovini: Vijesti o građanskom ratu u BiH na Radioteleviziji Republike Srpske." U: Bogdanić, A. Ur. *Medijska slika: istraživanja o odgovornom novinarstvu*, 161-190. Banja Luka: Univerzitet u Banjoj Luci, Fakultet političkih nauka.

Bubonjić, Mladen. (2022). "Strateški tokom izbora: Kako dezinformacija sa anonimnih portala postaje 'istina'." *Mediacentar\_online*, 25. 10. 2022. https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/strateski-tokom-izbora-kako-dezinformacija-sa-anonimnih-portala-postaje-istina

Bubonjić, Mladen; Vujatović, Đorđe. (2021). *Medijska slika od raspada Jugoslavije do danas*. Sarajevo: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung.

Bubonjić, Mladen; Vujatović, Đorđe. (2022). *Analiza suprotstavljenih narativa medija u Republici Srpskoj i Federaciji BiH u odnosu na izvještavanje o ratu u Ukrajini*. Sarajevo: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.

Cvjetićanin, Tijana; Zulejhić, Emir; Brkan, Darko; Livančić-Milić, Biljana. (2019). *Dezinformacije u online sferi: Slučaj BiH*. Sarajevo: Udruženje građana "Zašto ne". <a href="https://zastone.ba/app/uploads/2019/05/">https://zastone.ba/app/uploads/2019/05/</a>
Dezinformacije\_u\_online\_sferi\_Slucaj%20BiH\_BHS.pdf

Delić Aščić, Amela. (2022). "NATO u bh. medijima: Od zaštitnika do neprijatelja." *Mediacentar\_online*, 20. 9. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/nato-u-bh-medijima-od-zastitinika-do-neprijatelja-0">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/nato-u-bh-medijima-od-zastitinika-do-neprijatelja-0</a>

Delić Aščić, Amela; Unkić, Hilma; Gadže, Kristina. (2022). "Ko (ne) voli Schmidta?" *Mediacentar\_online*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/ko-ne-voli-schmidta">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/ko-ne-voli-schmidta</a>

Hrnjić, Zarfa. (2008). Persuazija i odnosi s javnostima. Tuzla: Hamidović.

Kunczik, Michael; Zipfel, Astrid. (1998). Uvod u publicističku znanost i komunikologiju. Zagreb: Zaklada Friedrich Ebert.

Kurtić, Najil. (2006). Kod novinarstva. Sarajevo: MediaPlan Institut.

Lakić, Mladen. (2020). "Široka 'ekspertiza' Dževada Galijaševića: Od terorizma do pandemije." *Raskrinkavanje*, 15. 9. 2020. <a href="https://raskrinkavanje.ba/analiza/siroka-ekspertiza-dzevada-galijasevica-odterorizma-do-pandemije">https://raskrinkavanje.ba/analiza/siroka-ekspertiza-dzevada-galijasevica-odterorizma-do-pandemije</a>

McManus, John H. (2012). *Detecting Bull: How to identify bias and junk journalism in print, broadcast and on the wild web*. Sunnyvale: The Unvarnished press.

Oxford Learners Dictionaries (2023). www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com

Sijah, Dalio. (2023). "Ruski uticaj na medije: Osvrt na izbornu godinu." *Mediacentar\_online*, 31. 1. 2023. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/novinarstvo/ruski-uticaj-na-medije-u-bih-osvrt-na-izbornu-godinu">https://media.ba/bs/novinarstvo/ruski-uticaj-na-medije-u-bih-osvrt-na-izbornu-godinu</a>

Stojadinović, Predrag. (2014). 50 logičkih grešaka za koje treba da znate. Smederevo: Heliks.

Subotić, Ivan. (2021). "Ne, Bil Gejts nije kreator strategije 'zlatna milijarda'." *Fake News tragač*, 5. 3. 2021. <a href="https://fakenews.rs/2021/03/05/ne-bil-gejts-nije-kreator-strategije-zlatna-milijarda/">https://fakenews.rs/2021/03/05/ne-bil-gejts-nije-kreator-strategije-zlatna-milijarda/</a>

Tabs, Stjuart. (2013). Komunikacija: Principi i konteksti. Beograd: Clio.

Vujatović, Đorđe. (2020). "Mediji i kultura straha u Republici Srpskoj: Godine obojenih revolucija." *Mediacentar\_online*, 5.6.2020. <a href="https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/mediji-i-kultura-straha-u-republici-srpskoj-godine-obojenih-revolucija">https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/mediji-i-kultura-straha-u-republici-srpskoj-godine-obojenih-revolucija</a>

Vujatović, Đorđe. (2022). "Mediji zarobljeni u postizbornoj retorici u Republici Srpskoj." Mediacentar\_online, 16.11.2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/mediji-zarobljeni-u-postizbornoj-retorici-u-republici-srpskoj">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/mediji-zarobljeni-u-postizbornoj-retorici-u-republici-srpskoj</a>

### Analysed content

ABCPortal.info. (2022a). "Kako je Schmidt ugasio Reufa Bajrovića, radikalnu bošnjačku scenu i građansku BiH." *ABCPortal.info*, 4. 10. 2022. http://www.abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/kako-je-schmidt-ugasio-reufa-bajrovica-radikalnu-bosnjacku-scenu-i-gradansku-bih

ABCPortal.info. (2022b). "Dodik: Danas imamo bosanske muslimane članove Bundestaga koji određuje šta je vanjska politika Njemačke u BiH, kršćani i muslimani u BiH ne mogu zajedno." *ABCPortal.info*, 14. 9. 2022. <a href="http://www.abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/dodik-danas-imamo-bosanske-muslimane-clanove-bundestaga-koji-odreduje-sta-je-vanjska">http://www.abcportal.info/novosti/vijesti/dodik-danas-imamo-bosanske-muslimane-clanove-bundestaga-koji-odreduje-sta-je-vanjska</a>

Alo! online.ba. (2022). "Maksimilijan Pop: OHR treba ukinuti. 'Šmitov ispad povlači pitanje da li je dorastao poslu koji zahtijeva vrhunske diplomate'." *Alo! online.ba*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://aloonline.ba/svijet/maksimilijan-pop-ukidanje-ohr-smit-ispad/">https://aloonline.ba/svijet/maksimilijan-pop-ukidanje-ohr-smit-ispad/</a>

Anadolija. (2022). "Komšić: Naš put je EU i NATO, Schmidt neće nametnuti zakon bez saglasnosti Njemačke." *Faktor*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/komsic-nas-put-je-eu-i-nato-schmidt-nece-nametnuti-zakon-bez-saglasnosti-njemacke/176545">https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/komsic-nas-put-je-eu-i-nato-schmidt-nece-nametnuti-zakon-bez-saglasnosti-njemacke/176545</a>

ATV. (2022a). "Gardisti obišli vječne kuće poginulih heroja: 'Neka je slava i pomen Sinovima Srpske'." *ATV*, 6. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/drustvo/gardisti-obisli-vjecne-kuce-poginulih-heroja-neka-je-slava-i-vjecni-pomen-sinovima-srpske-6-9-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/drustvo/gardisti-obisli-vjecne-kuce-poginulih-heroja-neka-je-slava-i-vjecni-pomen-sinovima-srpske-6-9-2022</a>

ATV. (2022b). "NATO je sila zla u svijetu, rat protiv Srbije je bila ofanzivna akcija." *ATV*, 2. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/nato-je-sila-zla-u-svijetu-rat-protiv-srbije-je-bila-ofanzivna-akcija-2-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/nato-je-sila-zla-u-svijetu-rat-protiv-srbije-je-bila-ofanzivna-akcija-2-8-2022</a>

ATV. (2022c). "Čije su krivične prijave privilegovane, a čije ne?" *ATV*, 12. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/cije-su-krivicne-prijave-privilegovane-a-cije-ne-12-10-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/cije-su-krivicne-prijave-privilegovane-a-cije-ne-12-10-2022</a>

ATV. (2022d). "Njemački turista Šmit izgubio kompas na konferenciji za novinare, pa krenuo da viče." *ATV*, 17. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/smit-izgubio-kompas-na-konferenciji-za-novinare-pa-krenuo-da-vice-17-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/smit-izgubio-kompas-na-konferenciji-za-novinare-pa-krenuo-da-vice-17-8-2022</a>

Bajrović, Reuf. (2022a). *Twitter*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://twitter.com/">https://twitter.com/</a> ReufBajrovic/status/1577391048707477517

Bajrović, Reuf. (2022b). "Reuf Bajrović: Schmidt završava Karadžićev i Bobanov posao." *Radiosarajevo.ba*, 21. 7. 2022. <a href="https://radiosarajevo.ba/metromahala/ja-mislim/reuf-bajrovic-schmidt-zavrsava-karadzicev-i-bobanov-posao/463807">https://radiosarajevo.ba/metromahala/ja-mislim/reuf-bajrovic-schmidt-zavrsava-karadzicev-i-bobanov-posao/463807</a>

Banjaluka 24.media. "Gura li nas Amerika u sukob s Rusijom." *Banjaluka 24.media*. <a href="https://banjaluka24.media/gura-li-nas-amerika-u-sukob-s-rusijom/">https://banjaluka24.media/gura-li-nas-amerika-u-sukob-s-rusijom/</a>

Banjaluka.net. (2022a). "Mazalica: Kafanska i palanačka politika Jelene Trivić." *Banjaluka.net*, 29. 8. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/mazalica-kafanska-i-palanacka-politika-jelene-trivic/">https://banjaluka.net/mazalica-kafanska-i-palanacka-politika-jelene-trivic/</a>

Banjaluka.net. (2022b). "'Der Spiegel': OHR treba ukinuti, ta neokolonijalna funkcija nipodaštava ljude u BiH." *Banjaluka.net*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/der-spiegel-ohr-treba-ukinuti-ta-neokolonijalna-funkcija-nipodastava-ljude-u-bih/">https://banjaluka.net/der-spiegel-ohr-treba-ukinuti-ta-neokolonijalna-funkcija-nipodastava-ljude-u-bih/</a>

BHDijaspora.net. (2022). "Šemsudin Mehmedović se obrušio na Schmidta, Dodika, Trivić i Vučića: 'Pobjednik za poziciju predsjednika RS očito zavisi od dogovora Vučića sa međunarodnom zajednicom'." *BHDijaspora.net*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.bhdijaspora.net/semsudin-mehmedovic-se-obrusio-na-schmidta-dodika-trivic-i-vucica-pobjednik-za-poziciju-predsjednika-rs-ocito-zavisi-od-dogovora-vucica-sa-medjunarodnom-zajednicom/vijesti/

BN. (2022). "Šarović o ucjenama Ešdauna: Nisam prihvatao ništa, Dodik je bio njihov miljenik." *BN*, 5. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtvbn.com/4031511/sarovic-o-ucjenama-esdauna-nisam-prihvatao-nista-dodik-je-bio-njihov-miljenik#comments">https://www.rtvbn.com/4031511/sarovic-o-ucjenama-esdauna-nisam-prihvatao-nista-dodik-je-bio-njihov-miljenik#comments</a>

Bošnjaci Jablanica. (2022). *Facebook*, 5. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.facebook.com/1212988978729758/posts/6093762410652366/">https://www.facebook.com/1212988978729758/posts/6093762410652366/</a>

Bošnjaci Jablanica. (2022a). *Facebook*, 8. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.facebook.com/BosnjaciJablanica/posts/pfbid0Qehemh7C9erhwt8xj3e7m4LE">https://www.facebook.com/BosnjaciJablanica/posts/pfbid0Qehemh7C9erhwt8xj3e7m4LE</a> n7njW2U5VjSNDS5WSs1XhfVzLL21EUFpYKQY1HCXI

Bošnjaci Jablanica. (2022b). *Facebook*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.facebook.com/BosnjaciJablanica/posts/pfbid0F1exCEcspkmCXFoh">https://www.facebook.com/BosnjaciJablanica/posts/pfbid0F1exCEcspkmCXFoh</a> H5NtZphnCzdfqyPWYoUiUeF8McSNmGg8meKPLirTcDKH7P7VI

Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina. (2022a). "Karamatić: 'Christiane, ne diraj ništa!' Ovakva BiH je postala neodrživa, to je jasno svima." *Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina*, 1. 9. 2022. <a href="https://cazin.ba/karamatic-christiane-ne-diraj-nista-ovakva-bih-je-postala-neodrziva-to-je-jasno-svima/">https://cazin.ba/karamatic-christiane-ne-diraj-nista-ovakva-bih-je-postala-neodrziva-to-je-jasno-svima/</a>

Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina. (2022b). "Komšić kod Hadžifejzovića: 'Što više neprijatelji udarali, bićemo tvrđi! Nismo krali! Vjerujemo u ljude i građansku BiH!' (VIDEO)." *Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina*, 3. 9. 2022. https://cazin.ba/komsic-kod-hadzifejzovica-sto-vise-neprijatelji-udarali-bicemo-tvrdji-nismo-krali-vjerujemo-u-ljude-i-gradjansku-bih-video/

Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina. (2022c). "Treba nam NATO kišobran, a ne misija: Ovdje je mir fatamorgana, a rat faktičko stanje!" *Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina*, 9. 9. 2022. <a href="https://cazin.ba/treba-nam-nato-kisobran-a-ne-misija-ovdje-je-mir-fatamorgana-a-rat-fakticko-stanje/">https://cazin.ba/treba-nam-nato-kisobran-a-ne-misija-ovdje-je-mir-fatamorgana-a-rat-fakticko-stanje/</a>

Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina. (2022d). "Zlatan Begić: 'Schmidt je istetovirao bijele trake na naše ruke, kandidatski status je dimna zavjesa'." Cazin.BA Portal grada Cazina, 12. 10. 2022. https://cazin.ba/zlatan-begic-schmidt-je-istetovirao-bijele-trake-na-nase-ruke-kandidatski-status-je-dimna-zavjesa/

Crna hronika. (2022). "Stranka za BiH pokrenula tužbu protiv visokog predstavnika, Hrvatske i Evropske unije." *Crna hronika*, 1. 9. 2022. https://crna-hronika.info/stranka-za-bih-pokrenula-tuzbu-protiv-visokog-predstavnika-hrvatske-i-evropske-unije/405902

Defter hefte. (2022a). *Facebook*, 5. 10. 2022. https://www.facebook.com/198367598747047/posts/577084407542029

Defter hefte. (2022b). "Zašto je cičo Švabo Šmit?" *Facebook*, 22. 8. 2022. https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=600513794940439

Dnevnik.ba. (2022). "Dodik: BiH je dokaz da kršćanska i muslimanska zajednica ne može naći koegzistenciju." *Dnevnik.ba*, 14. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.dnevnik.ba/vijesti/dodik-bih-je-dokaz-da-krscanska-i-muslimanska-zajednica-ne-moze-naci-koegzistenciju-2642447">https://www.dnevnik.ba/vijesti/dodik-bih-je-dokaz-da-krscanska-i-muslimanska-zajednica-ne-moze-naci-koegzistenciju-2642447</a>

Drnišlić, Mustafa. (2022). "Politička prostitucija prerasla je u političku veleizdaju: Kuhanje bošnjačke žabe." *Stav*, 3. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/kuhanje-bosnjacke-zabe/11776">https://stav.ba/vijest/kuhanje-bosnjacke-zabe/11776</a>

Faktor magazin. (2022). "Vulić: Dodik će dobiti 50% više glasova od Jelene 'Fejk' Trivić koja govori 'God sejv d king'." *Faktor magazin*, 12. 9. 2022. https://faktormagazin.ba/vijesti/vulic-dodik-ce-dobiti-50-vise-glasova-odjelene-fejk-trivic-koja-govori-god-sejv-d-king/

Faktor. (2022). "Bećirović: Umjesto rastjerivanja mladih predlažem državni plan za njihov ostanak u BiH." *Faktor*, 4. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/becirovic-umjesto-rastjerivanja-mladih-predlazem-drzavni-plan-za-njihov-ostanak-u-bih/174138">https://www.faktor.ba/vijest/becirovic-umjesto-rastjerivanja-mladih-predlazem-drzavni-plan-za-njihov-ostanak-u-bih/174138</a>

FENA. (2022). "Izetbegović: BiH propada bez SDA, povećat ćemo plaće i mirovine za 50 posto." *Dnevnik.ba*, 3. 9. 2022. https://www.dnevnik.ba/vijesti/izetbegovic-bih-propada-bez-sda-povecat-cemo-place-i-mirovine-za-50-posto-2641662

Frontal. (2022a). "Dani(j)el Simić: Rusija razvaljuje Ukrajinu i neće uskoro stati." *Frontal*, 15. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.frontal.rs/danijel-simic-rusija-razvaljuje-ukrajinu-i-nece-skoro-stati/">https://www.frontal.rs/danijel-simic-rusija-razvaljuje-ukrajinu-i-nece-skoro-stati/</a>

Frontal. (2022b). "Nenad Stevandić: RS je najveća srpska pobjeda i ne treba žuriti sa opredjeljivanjem EU – Rusija." *Frontal*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.frontal.rs/nenad-stevandic-rs-je-najveca-srpska-pobjeda-i-ne-treba-zuriti-sa-opredjeljivanjem-eu-rusija/">https://www.frontal.rs/nenad-stevandic-rs-je-najveca-srpska-pobjeda-i-ne-treba-zuriti-sa-opredjeljivanjem-eu-rusija/</a>

Glas Srpske. (2022). "Čubrilović: Direktno miješanje u izbore Šmita i velikog dijela međunarodne zajednice." *ATV*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/cubrilovic-direktno-mijesanje-u-izbore-smita-i-velikog-dijela-medunarodne-zajednice-2-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/cubrilovic-direktno-mijesanje-u-izbore-smita-i-velikog-dijela-medunarodne-zajednice-2-8-2022</a>

Hrvatski medijski servis. (2022). "Kovač: Većini je u interesu da BiH ne bude pašaluk nego članica EU-a." *Hrvatski medijski servis*, 7. 9. 2022. <a href="https://htms.ba/kovac-vecini-je-u-interesu-da-bih-ne-bude-pasaluk-nego-clanica-eu-a/">https://https

Infosrpska. (2022). "Dodik: Sadašnja politika Njemačke usmjerena protiv Srpske (VIDEO)." *Infosrpska.ba*, 2. 9. 2022. <a href="https://infosrpska.ba/dodik-sadasnja-politika-njemacke-usmjerena-protiv-srpske-video/">https://infosrpska.ba/dodik-sadasnja-politika-njemacke-usmjerena-protiv-srpske-video/</a>

Istok Portal slobodne Srpske. (2022). "'Zapad raspiruje sukobe na Kosovu' Ramzan Kadirov pozvao Srbe i Albance da izbace NATO iz svoje jednačine." *Istok Portal slobodne Srpske*, 1. 8. 2022. <a href="https://istokrs.com/svijet/zapad-raspiruje-sukobe-na-kosovu-ramzan-kadirov-pozvao-srbe-i-albance-da-izbace-nato-iz-svoje-jednacine/">https://istokrs.com/svijet/zapad-raspiruje-sukobe-na-kosovu-ramzan-kadirov-pozvao-srbe-i-albance-da-izbace-nato-iz-svoje-jednacine/</a>

Mehonić, Almir. (2022a). "Schmidtov zakon o specijalnom muslimanskom rezervatu u srcu Evrope." *Stav*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/ko-su-ljudi-koji-poticu-na-ubistvo-izetbegovica/11953">https://stav.ba/vijest/ko-su-ljudi-koji-poticu-na-ubistvo-izetbegovica/11953</a>

Mehonić, Almir. (2022b). "U jednom zakonu spojiti aparthejd i ljudska prava, Mehonić: Šta je 'herr' Schmidtov problem?" *Stav*, 28. 8. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/sta-je-herr-schmidtov-problem/11596">https://stav.ba/vijest/sta-je-herr-schmidtov-problem/11596</a>

Poskok.info. (2022a). "Neki fratar smatra da su srpske ruke zlo: A preziva se Marković." *Poskok.info*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/neki-fratar-smatra-da-su-srpske-ruke-zlo-zapad-svojom-bahatom-politikom-gura-hrvate-bih-u-srpske-ruke/">https://poskok.info/neki-fratar-smatra-da-su-srpske-ruke-zlo-zapad-svojom-bahatom-politikom-gura-hrvate-bih-u-srpske-ruke/</a>

Poskok.info. (2022b). "Dok Srbi oplakuju mrtve koje su obredno pobili arapski mudžahedini, u SDA slave." *Poskok.info*, 11. 9. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/dok-srbi-oplakuju-mrtve-koje-su-obredno-pobili-arapski-mudzahedini-u-sda-slave/">https://poskok.info/dok-srbi-oplakuju-mrtve-koje-su-obredno-pobili-arapski-mudzahedini-u-sda-slave/</a>

Poskok.info. (2022c). "Je li Trivićka srpski Zelenskyy? U Banja Luci se sprema narandžasta Revolucija po ukrajinskom scenariju. Nova meta, nova Moskva, je naravno Beograd..." *Poskok.info*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/je-litrivicka-srpski-zelenskyy-u-banja-luci-se-sprema-narandzasta-revolucija-po-ukrajinskom-scenariju-nova-meta-nova-moskva-je-naravno-beograd/">https://poskok.info/je-litrivicka-srpski-zelenskyy-u-banja-luci-se-sprema-narandzasta-revolucija-po-ukrajinskom-scenariju-nova-meta-nova-moskva-je-naravno-beograd/</a>

Poskok.info. (2022d). "Za njega izborna šutnja ne vrijedi: Schmidt pozvao Bošnjake da iskoriste svoje biračko pravo. Za Hrvate ima plan da ostanu u kućama?" *Poskok.info*, 1. 10. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/schmidt-pozvao-dva-naroda-da-iskoriste-svoje-biracko-pravo-za-hrvate-je-plan-beca-i-ankare-da-ostanu-u-kucama/">https://poskok.info/schmidt-pozvao-dva-naroda-da-iskoriste-svoje-biracko-pravo-za-hrvate-je-plan-beca-i-ankare-da-ostanu-u-kucama/</a>

Poskok.info. (2022e). "Schmidt odbrusio notornom Hadžifejzoviću: Hrvati su konstitutivan narod i alergični su ako ih nazivaš manjinom." *Poskok. info*, 9. 10. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/schmidt-odbrusio-notornom-hadzifejzovicu-hrvati-su-konstitutivan-narod-i-alergicni-su-ako-ih-nazivas-manjinom/">https://poskok.info/schmidt-odbrusio-notornom-hadzifejzovicu-hrvati-su-konstitutivan-narod-i-alergicni-su-ako-ih-nazivas-manjinom/</a>

Poskok.info. (2022f). "Ćosić: Meta svih bošnjačkih politika je Dom naroda PFBiH, možemo ih zaustaviti dominacijom u županijskom skupštinama." *Poskok.info*, 16. 9. 2022. <a href="https://poskok.info/cosic-meta-svih-bosnjackih-politika-je-dom-naroda-pfbih-mozemo-ih-zaustaviti-dominacijom-u-zupanijskom-skupstinama/">https://poskok.info/cosic-meta-svih-bosnjackih-politika-je-dom-naroda-pfbih-mozemo-ih-zaustaviti-dominacijom-u-zupanijskom-skupstinama/</a>

RTRS. (2022a). "Dodik: I ranije se znalo da Amerika finansira kampanju Jelene Trivić (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 18. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486961">https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486961</a>

RTRS. (2022b). "Kovačević: Šarović političko sredstvo Sarajeva i pojedinih spoljnih faktora (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 6. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485480">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485480</a>

RTRS. (2022c). "Kovačević: Ko ne podrži Dodikov veto staće na stranu onih koji gaze prava Srba i Srpske (VIDEO)." *RTR*S, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486223">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486223</a>

RTRS. (2022d). "Dodik: Otpor prema antisrpskim politikama stranaca biće nastavljen." *RTRS*, 11. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=486085

RTRS. (2022e). "Opozicija ponovo izbjegla izjašnjavanje o nacionalnim pitanjima; Da li postoji uticaj stranih ambasada? (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 14. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486537

RTRS. (2022f). "Dolazak njemačkih vojnika ima drugu pozadinu – pritisak na Srpsku (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 12. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=482922

RTRS. (2022g). "Kovačević: Šarovićevu politiku određuju Sarajevo i strane ambasade (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 16. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=483300</a>

RTRS. (2022h). "Pavić za američki REDACTED: CIK BiH reagovao pod pritiskom; Odluka o novom prebrojavanju nezakonita (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 13. 10. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489891

RTRS. (2022i). "Analitičari: Zaokret Njemačke zahvaljujući Dodikovoj političkoj istrajnosti (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 3. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485155">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485155</a>

RTRS. (2022j). "Kesić-Savić: Sastanak Dodika i Putina od velikog značaja za srpski narod (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 21. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487279">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487279</a>

RTRS. (2022k). "Reagovanja na dokument da kampanju Jelene Trivić finansira SAD (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 18. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487000">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487000</a>

RTRS. (2022l). "Tegeltija: Izjava Saracina dokaz da je Dodikov odgovor ispravan i adekvatan." *RTRS*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486251">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486251</a>

RTRS. (2022m). "Špirić: Dva konstitutivna naroda nezadovoljna jer ključne poluge u BiH drži OHR (VIDEO)." RTRS, 17. 8. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=483456

RTRS. (2022n). "Cvijanović: Šmitov govor skandalozan i sramotan." *ATV*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/cvijanovic-smitov-govor-skandalozan-i-sramotan-18-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/cvijanovic-smitov-govor-skandalozan-i-sramotan-18-8-2022</a>

RTRS. (2022o). "Dodik: Sadašnja politika Njemačke usmjerena protiv Srpske (VIDEO)." *RTRS*, 2. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=485038

RTRS/SRNA. (2022). "U filmu 'Sarajevo safari' iznesene gnusne laži o VRS; Iz Srpske zatražena zabrana prikazivanja." *Nezavisni portal Prijedor 24 sata*, 1. 12. 2022. <a href="http://prijedor24h.net/2022/09/01/u-filmu-sarajevo-safari-iznesene-gnusne-lazi-o-vrs-iz-srpske-zatrazena-zabrana-prikazivanja/">http://prijedor24h.net/2022/09/01/u-filmu-sarajevo-safari-iznesene-gnusne-lazi-o-vrs-iz-srpske-zatrazena-zabrana-prikazivanja/</a>

sputniknews.com. (2022). "Lavrov: Zapadni poredak 'zasnovan na pravilima' predviđa rasističku podjelu svijeta." *RTRS*, 27. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=484421">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=484421</a>

SRNA. (2022a). "Rusija ponudila saradnju Srpskoj u vrijednosti od 200 miliona dolara." *ATV*, 12. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/rusija-ponudila-saradnju-srpskoj-u-vrijednosti-od-200-miliona-dolara-12-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/rusija-ponudila-saradnju-srpskoj-u-vrijednosti-od-200-miliona-dolara-12-8-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022b). "Košarac: Šmit može, RTRS ne može." *RTRS*, 8. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485785

SRNA. (2022c). "Vulić: Trivićeva se 'uhvatila u strano kolo'; Vrijeme će pokazati da li dobrovoljno ili pod uticajem." *RTRS*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486221">https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=486221</a>

SRNA. (2022d). "Kina je stub multipolarnog svijeta." *ATV*, 4. 8. 2022. https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/dodik-kina-je-stub-multipolarnog-svijeta-4-8-2022 SRNA. (2022e). "Zaharova: Amerika donosi destabilizaciju svijetu." *ATV*, 2. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/zaharova-amerika-donosi-destabilizaciju-svijetu-2-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/zaharova-amerika-donosi-destabilizaciju-svijetu-2-8-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022f). "Volodin: Amerika osuđuje Evropu na glad, hladnoću i izolaciju." *ATV*, 19. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/volodin-amerika-osuduje-evropu-na-glad-hladnocu-i-izolaciju-19-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/svijet/volodin-amerika-osuduje-evropu-na-glad-hladnocu-i-izolaciju-19-8-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022g). "Zaharova: Kijev pokušava da pretvori Evropu u taoca." *RTRS*, 8. 8. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=482581

SRNA. (2022h). "Ković: Od NATO i SAD se ne može očekivati ništa dobro." *RTRS*, 8. 8. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=482519

SRNA. (2022i). "Vulić: Njemačkom turisti Šmitu postalo jasno šta znači lažni bošnjački zagrljaj." *RTRS*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=483537">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=483537</a>

SRNA. (2022j). "Vulić: PDP izlazi u susret svojim mentorima." *RTRS*, 8. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485677

SRNA. (2022k). "Košarac: Najava protesta – pokušaj nekolicine opozicionara da se dodvore strancima." *RTRS*, 5. 10. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489027">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489027</a>

SRNA. (2022l). "Košarac: Opozicija želi da prihvati poziv političkog Sarajeva na destabilizaciju Srpske." *RTRS*, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489534">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489534</a>

SRNA. (2022m). "Dodik: Njemački ambasador dolazi da provodi malicioznu politiku nad Srbima." *RTRS*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=486247

SRNA. (2022n). "BiH nije ni funkcionalna tvorevina." *SRNA*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="http://89.111.245.19/novosti/1039922/bih-nije-ni-funkcionalna-tvorevina.">http://89.111.245.19/novosti/1039922/bih-nije-ni-funkcionalna-tvorevina.</a> <a href="http://sp.111.245.19/novosti/1039922/bih-nije-ni-funkcionalna-tvorevina.">http://sp.111.245.19/novosti/1039922/bih-nije-ni-funkcionalna-tvorevina.</a>

SRNA. (2022o). "Stoilković: Podržite Dodika i Cvijanović – garante odbrane Republike Srpske." *RTRS*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=488372</a>

SRNA. (2022p). "Kesić: Zapad želi poslušne na vlasti u BiH." *RTRS*, 8. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=485690

SRNA. (2022r). "Glas za Dodika i Cvijanović garant opstanka Srpske, sve ostalo avantura i propast." *RTRS*, 28. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=488134</a>

SRNA. (2022s). "'Ironija istorije': Profesor Ković i dalje ne može da uđe u BiH." *Večernje novosti*, 1. 10. 2022. <a href="https://vecernjenovosti.ba/103125/vijesti/ironija-istorije-profesor-kovic-i-dalje-ne-moze-da-udje-u-bih/">https://vecernjenovosti.ba/103125/vijesti/ironija-istorije-profesor-kovic-i-dalje-ne-moze-da-udje-u-bih/</a>

SRNA. (2022t). "Vulić: Vjeru građana Srpske nisu pomutile laži marioneta stranih ambasada." *RTRS*, 30. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=488422</a>

SRNA. (2022u). "Dodik: Njemački ambasador dolazi da provodi malicioznu politiku nad Srbima." *RTRS*, 12. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> php?id=486247

SRNA. (2022v). "Košarac: Trivićeva radi za međunarodni faktor, a protiv interesa Srpske." *RTRS*, 18. 9. 2022. <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=486956</a>

SRNA. (2022z). "Njemački Špigl: OHR treba ukinuti." *Nula49.com*, 18. 8. 2022. https://nula49.com/bih/njemacki-spigl-ohr-treba-ukinuti/

SRNA. (2022-1). "Veritas: Međunarodna zajednica još ćuti na stradanje Srba avgusta 1995." *Glas Srpske*, 3. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/veritas-medjunarodno-zajednica-jos-cuti-nastradanje-srba-avgusta-1995/427527">https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/veritas-medjunarodno-zajednica-jos-cuti-nastradanje-srba-avgusta-1995/427527</a>

SRNA. (2022-2). "Selak: Nedobronamjerno ponašanje Njemačke prema srpskom narodu." *RTRS*, 14. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.</a> <a href="https://www.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.">php?id=486495</a>

SRNA. (2022-3). "Dodik: Šmit razjaren i bijesan, izraz njegovog lica podsjeća na neka iz prošlosti." *ATV*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/dodik-smit-pobijesnio-zbog-izbornog-zakona-za-politicare-u-fbih-rekao-da-su-smece-mi-smo-dobri-momci-18-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/dodik-smit-pobijesnio-zbog-izbornog-zakona-za-politicare-u-fbih-rekao-da-su-smece-mi-smo-dobri-momci-18-8-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022-4). "Vulić: Njemačkom turisti Šmitu postalo jasno šta znači lažni bošnjački zagrljaj." *ATV*, 18. 8. 2022. https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/vulic-njemackom-turisti-smitu-postalo-jasno-sta-znaci-lazni-bosnjacki-zagrljaj-18-8-2022

SRNA. (2022-5). "Previše teatralan istup Šmita." *ATV*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/previse-teatralan-istup-smita-18-8-2022">https://www.atvbl.rs/republika-srpska/previse-teatralan-istup-smita-18-8-2022</a>

SRNA. (2022-6). "Aleksandar Pavić 'Odgovornost za Šmitovo ponašanje je i na Hrvatima i na muslimanima koji ga priznaju'." *ATV*, 18. 8. 2022. https://www.atvbl.rs/vijesti/bih/odgovornost-za-smitovo-ponasanje-je-i-na-hrvatima-i-na-muslimanima-koji-ga-priznaju-18-8-2022

SRNA. (2022-7). "Vulić: Najveća obmana na političkoj sceni Jelena Trivić." *RTRS*, 19. 9. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=487037

SRNA/SB. (2022a). "'Der Spiegel': OHR treba ukinuti, ta neokolonijalna funkcija nipodaštava ljude u BiH." *Banjaluka.net*, 18. 8. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/der-spiegel-ohr-treba-ukinuti-ta-neokolonijalna-funkcija-nipodastava-ljude-u-bih/">https://banjaluka.net/der-spiegel-ohr-treba-ukinuti-ta-neokolonijalna-funkcija-nipodastava-ljude-u-bih/</a>

SRNA/SB. (2022b). "Košarac o Trivićevoj: Šmit može, RTRS ne može?" *Banjaluka.net*, 8. 9. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/kosarac-o-trivicevoj-smit-moze-rtrs-ne-moze/">https://banjaluka.net/kosarac-o-trivicevoj-smit-moze-rtrs-ne-moze/</a>

Stav. (2022). "Novi Stav: Mi smo aparthejd koji visoki predstavnik želi zacementirati." *Stav*, 16. 9. 2022. <a href="https://stav.ba/vijest/novi-stav-mi-smo-aparthejd-koji-visoki-predstavnik-zeli-zacementirati/12019">https://stav.ba/vijest/novi-stav-mi-smo-aparthejd-koji-visoki-predstavnik-zeli-zacementirati/12019</a>

TANJUG. (2022). "Putin: 'Zlatna milijarda' na planeti živi na tuđi račun." *RTRS*, 13. 10. 2022. https://lat.rtrs.tv/vijesti/vijest.php?id=489901

Trifković, Srđa. (2022). "Zapad nad provalijom." *Glas Srpske*, 6. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/komentar/kolumne/zapad-nad-provalijom/428045">https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/komentar/kolumne/zapad-nad-provalijom/428045</a>

Vukić, Uroš. (2022). "Dodik: Njemački pristup u BiH može proizvesti dodatne probleme." *Nezavisne novine*, 13. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Njemacki-pristup-u-BiH-moze-proizvesti-dodatne-probleme/735562?utm\_source=nezavisne&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=RSS%3A+Najnovije">https://www.nezavisne.com/novosti/bih/Dodik-Njemacki-pristup-u-BiH-moze-proizvesti-dodatne-probleme/735562?utm\_source=nezavisne&utm\_medium=feed&utm\_campaign=RSS%3A+Najnovije</a>

Zeljković, Veljko. (2022a). "Za muljaže u režiji Zapada optužuju Ruse." *Glas Srpske*, 15. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/cir/novosti/vijesti\_dana/za-muljaze-u-reziji-zapada-optuzuju-ruse/434020">https://www.glassrpske.com/cir/novosti/vijesti\_dana/za-muljaze-u-reziji-zapada-optuzuju-ruse/434020</a>

Zeljković, Veljko. (2022b). "Miloš Ković za 'Glas Srpske': NATO zemlje vode beskrajne krstaške ratove." *Glas Srpske*, 8. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/milos-kovic-za-glas-srpske-nato-zemlje-vode-beskrajne-krstaske-ratove/428256">https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/milos-kovic-za-glas-srpske-nato-zemlje-vode-beskrajne-krstaske-ratove/428256</a>

Zeljković, Veljko. (2022c). "Šest mjeseci od izbijanja rata Ukrajina i Rusija u pat poziciji." *Glas Srpske*, 24. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/sest-mjeseci-od-izbijanja-rata-ukrajina-i-rusija-u-pat-poziciji/430704">https://www.glassrpske.com/lat/novosti/vijesti\_dana/sest-mjeseci-od-izbijanja-rata-ukrajina-i-rusija-u-pat-poziciji/430704</a>

#### **Interviews**

Silajdžić, Lamija. (2022). *Intervju. Lamija Silajdžić, MA komunikologije, viša asistentica*. Fakultet političkih nauka Univerziteta u Sarajevu, 6. 12. 2022. Zoom.

Hasanović, Jasmin. (2022). *Intervju. Jasmin Hasanović, MA politologije, viši asistent, međunarodni odnosi i diplomatija*. Fakultet političkih nauka Univerziteta u Sarajevu, 2. 1. 2023. Email.

### **Chapter 8**

# THE ROLE OF MEDIA FROM SERBIA AND CROATIA

**Nedim Sejdinović** 

### 8.1. INTRODUCTION

The official policies of Serbia and Croatia, which as a rule are reproduced by the most influential media in these countries to a greater or lesser extent, unquestionably influence social and political developments in Bosnia and Herzegovina as well. In political and media narratives, this has even been made "official", or justified with the signing of the Dayton Agreement in 1995 and the resulting claim that Belgrade and Zagreb are "guarantors" of its implementation. In practice, this is a way to promote a paternalistic attitude towards BiH, which, according to the dominant discourse, is incapable of constituting, determining and sustaining itself, and can by no means secure the expected corpus of rights for the non-Bosniak ethnic communities, which are of particular interest for the two neighbouring countries. Serbia and Croatia, however, are not "guarantors" of Dayton, but its "signatories", "parties" or "participating states", as stated in the Agreement itself (Ašćerić 2019).

Much has already been written about the role of Serbia and Croatia and their state propaganda in the war in Bosnia and Herzegovina during the first half of the 1990s. These lethal and aggressive roles have been illuminated and proven in a series of judgements of the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia at the Hague, although today's Belgrade and Zagreb politicians – not just those in the government, but also a good portion of the opposition – deny, relativise or ignore them (Vidov 2017). In that sense, it should be noted that Serbia is in many ways a frontrunner in these efforts compared to Croatia, with challenges to Milošević-style nationalist and conquest-driven policies being much less frequent in Serbia, while the discourse on "filling out the Croatian croissant" is less alive today in Croatia. <sup>42</sup> That is to say that today, the 1990s narrative has been completely revitalised in Serbian mainstream media. A little over three years ago, Ivica Dačić, the president of the Milošević-legacy Socialist Party of Serbia, summed up the attitude of Serbia's majority towards the legacy of war, saying that Serbia

In 1992, the Croatian president spoke about Croatia's intention to annex Cazinska krajina and western Herzegovina, saying that the "current Croatian croissant is unnatural," and that "among the citizens of these areas, there is great interest in joining Croatia".

had "never been an aggressor, it merely responded to injustice" (TANJUG 2019). This statement is indicative, and not just because it contains the ever-present aspects of revisionism and self-victimisation (Sejdinović 2022), but also because it renews a favourite nationalist thesis that Serbia is the (moral) victor in war and a loser in peace, originated by the writer Dobrica Ćosić.<sup>43</sup>

The war in the former Yugoslavia was preceded by a meeting, never fully illuminated to this day, between Slobodan Milošević and Franio Tuđman in Karađorđevo, in the spring of 1991.44 What is known is that the Serbian and Croatian leaders discussed the new borders of SFRY at the time, and that one of the key points in that debate was how to "divide BiH" (Sabljaković 2011). It should be said, however, that in the context of SFRY's dissolution, the role of the two nationalisms dates back to before Karađorđevo. At a roundtable held in Saraievo in November 2011 about the influence of Serbia and Croatia on the political development of BiH (organised by the Helsinki Committee for Human Rights in BiH), historian Husnija Kamberović said that Belgrade and Zagreb had been active in this area also during the former SFRY. He pointed out that in the case of Zagreb, this tendency was pronounced at the time of the "Croatian Spring", while Belgrade heightened its activities in the 1980s, during the rise of Slobodan Milošević. This thesis was also confirmed by the former high-ranking Bosnian-Herzegovinian and Yugoslav official Raif Dizdarević, who said that BiH "often had to defend its status as an equal federal unit". He referred to the infamous "Agrokomerc" affair, which was used, in his opinion, as a "means of exerting pressure on the Bosnian political leadership" (Huseinović 2019).45

This is a brief outline of the more recent turning points of Serbia's and Croatia's influence, or rather that of Serbian and Croatian nationalism, on the internal situation in BiH. An analysis of current statements by politicians and media headlines in these two countries easily leads to the conclusion that

At the session of the Republika Srpska Assembly in 1993 where the Vance-Owen plan was being discussed, the president of the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia at the time unsuccessfully advocated for accepting the plan and ending the war. He said at the time: "Listen, I am the creator of the paradigm about Serbs as winners in war and losers in peace. But I am now asking that we change that paradigm and understand that today we should gain in peace what we did not manage to in war". Historian Latinka Perović said in an interview that this effectively defines the policy of Vučić's Serbia (Karabeg 2018).

<sup>44</sup> There are no reliable sources on this.

Many historians and witnesses of the "Agrokomerc" affair from 1987 will go on to conclude that the target of the political and media campaign conducted at that time was not this powerful agribusiness enterprise, but the political leadership of BiH, and that this affair augured the dissolution of Yugoslavia.

the paternalistic policy, which in Serbia's case also contains expansionist elements, has survived. After changes in government in Serbia and Croatia at the end of the second millennium, 46 it seemed like regional relations would be relaxed, and Bosnia and Herzegovina would be able to negotiate its internal relationships without harmful involvement from its neighbours. And in truth, this period saw the signing of a multitude of agreements and treaties between the countries, and to a certain extent, the dominant narrative in Croatian and Serbian media also changed.

However, the nationalist forces in Serbia were always strong – and always part of the government (with either majority or minority influence) – and they sought to preserve the continuity of Belgrade's policy towards BiH as set out in the 1980s. They are powerful, rooted in influential social circles, and constantly working to promote the "special relationship" of Serbia and the BiH entity of Republika Srpska. According to the president of the Helsinki Committee for Human Rights in Belgrade, Sonja Biserko (2011), this policy actually means annexing RS to Serbia "in stages". After coming to power in 2012. Aleksandar Vučić kept stressing the need to improve relations between Belgrade and Sarajevo, but nothing substantial was done in this regard (Vojinović 2017) over the past decade. On the contrary, during this time, his close associates and government-controlled media have fully reconstructed the nationalist narrative of the 1990s. In the dominant public discourse, Republika Srpska is portrayed and perceived as a separate state, and it is just a matter of time before it becomes part of (Greater) Serbia.

It should be pointed out that the ruling political discourses in Serbia and Croatia have a strong echo in BiH thanks to, among other things, the presence of a large number of (regional) media in this country whose headquarters are in Belgrade or Zagreb. Citizens of BiH have access to neighbouring television channels offered by cable network providers, as well as print media and, of course, online portals. They are able to follow, for instance, media content denying not just the genocide in Srebrenica and war crimes from the 1990s, but also the sovereignty and integrity of their country. Moreover, via media outlets based in Serbia, they can consume a daily stream of content promoting anti-liberal, anti-West and pro-Russian values and interests (VOA 2020). This means they are exposed to additional harmful narratives, apart from those found in domestic media, which also often carry content from media outlets based in neighbouring countries.

<sup>46</sup> SRJ and Serbia established official diplomatic relations soon after the fall of the Milošević regime on 15 December 2000.

## 8.2. MAIN NARRATIVES ABOUT BIH IN SERBIA: AN UNSUSTAINABLE STATE

Most of the relevant domestic and international analyses of the state of Serbian media have found that the vast majority of media outlets are an extension of the government as embodied by Serbia's authoritarian president, Aleksandar Vučić. The main characteristics of the most influential media are: complete dominance of tabloid, sensationalist content, reproduction of stereotypes, continuous breaches of the press code, promotion of the government and horrific campaigns conducted against opposition leaders and parties, as well as any portion of the public critical of the government. When it comes to BiH and the region in general, political leaders of neighbouring states and nations are often targeted as "enemies". It is interesting that these media outlets portray Milorad Dodik, the president of Republika Srpska, as an integral segment of the ruling elite, even as some kind of "spare leader of all Serbs" (Sejdinović 2019).

Set up like this, the media scene is, unfortunately, not just a problem for Serbia and its citizens. We can safely say that it has negative repercussions for the entire region, especially in the context of global political developments and the promotion of authoritarian policies. The strong influence of Serbian media on the region has been noted, for instance, in connection to reporting on Russia's aggression against Ukraine: namely, recent research by the SEE Check network, an organisation fighting disinformation in Southeast Europe, found that Serbian media were the most frequent source of disinformation spreading to the entire region (Grekulović 2022). And it is precisely the war in Ukraine that has reinforced another long-standing characteristic of the most influential media in Serbia, namely Russophilia, which includes strong distancing from Western, liberal, democratic values (Veljković 2022).

When it comes to relations in the region, a discrepancy can be observed between the declared policy of Serbia's leadership, on the one hand, and the reporting of media close to the government and statements by some high officials of the parliamentary majority parties, on the other. This dichotomy has been decreasing and it seems that the media and the more extreme politicians have won that "race". Official policy is increasingly aligning with extremely destructive media and political discourses characterised by revisionism of the recent and more distant past, hate speech, the stoking of nationalism, chauvinism, constant generation of tensions, increasingly abandoning the narrative that, at least formally, called for good neighbourly relations and mutual respect for territorial integrity. Whereas he had mostly avoided making "inflammatory" statements about sensitive regional topics,

President Vučić recently stated that the Prime Minister of Kosovo was "terrorist scum" (KoSSev 2022), which when taken together with similar statements from other top Serbian officials, is an extremely worrying signal and portends a worsening of relations in the Western Balkans.

The major media in Serbia systematically refuse to treat Bosnia and Herzegovina as a single state. Maps for the weather forecast, for instance, symbolically represent Republika Srpska as a separate territory. There is a predominance of content suggesting that BiH is not a "sustainable community" and that the Serb people in it are at risk. In fact, the main message is: all problems would be resolved if BiH were to fall apart. In both statements by politicians and media headlines, the West is continuously and increasingly portrayed as opposed to resolving what is called the Serb national issue as modelled on the 1990s. The unity of Serbia and the RS is manifested through high media coverage of political and cultural events that bring together Serb officials "from both sides of the Drina".

As for the way media in Serbia treat the genocide and war crimes committed in BiH, most outlets are continuously prone to relativising or ignoring (adjudicated) facts. Already in the mid-2000s, at the time of the post-October democratic government, the Helsinki Committee for Human Rights issued a report finding that the media in Serbia avoid mentioning war crimes or distort the truth in order to avoid discussing "moral responsibility" (Kisić and Stanoilović 2005). Even at that time, when there was a much higher degree of media freedom and media pluralism than today, the citizens of Serbia never had a chance to find out what happened in BiH in the first half of the 1990s, at least not from the major media outlets. The situation has since then worsened considerably, especially after the war-forging Milošević-Šešeli political structures came to power in 2012. Apart from completing the revisionism of the history of the Second World War and the post-war period, the media have all but removed any content dealing with the real causes of the recent war and the crimes committed by members of Serb military and paramilitary forces. In this sense, the statement of Ivica Dačić quoted above is indicative: in the current perception of the majority of the public, the Serb people are by far the greatest, if not the only victim of the recent wars. Myth was chosen in place of an argued public debate. At the same time, persons convicted or indicted for war crimes are mostly treated like heroes (Ristić 2017).

Serbian media with the highest circulation feature ethno-centric reporting about BiH: when it comes to political and social topics, media content is mostly focused on Republika Srpska. It can even be said that over the past decades, the media scenes in Serbia and in this Bosnian-Herzegovinian

entity have been inseparable and interdependent. On the other side, reports from the Federation of BiH are rare and heavily influenced by current political perceptions, with a very dominant sensationalism aspect. As a rule, this part of the neighbouring country is portrayed as an area that is under the strong influence of Islam, and even Islamic extremism. Depending on the political context, some periods have seen heightened reporting about how "jihadists" threaten Serbs, and even Croats. Deteriorating relations between Croat and Bosniak political representatives are also featured in dominant Serbian media as needed, while many other important topics from the Federation are reported in the form of simple news bulletins, and often go unreported.

Bakir Izetbegović, who leads the SDA, is by far the most prominent "bad guy" of Bosnia and Herzegovina in Serbia's most influential media. <sup>47</sup> It goes almost without saying that as the son of wartime leader Alija Izetbegović, he is seen as continuing his father's "Islamist policy" which is "most to blame for the war in BiH". Surprisingly, that policy had the support of the West (WEBTRIBUNE.RS 2020). This, in effect, fully reconstructs the narrative from the first half of the 1990s that was dominant in the media of the Milošević era (Informer 2022). Other war propaganda discourses from that period are also reproduced with a view to removing or at least relativising the responsibility of Serbia, its authorities and Bosnian Serb leaders for the conflict and crimes, often while also employing non-relevant or misconstrued Western sources (Bojić 2023). There is also a renewal of the nationalist narrative whereby all citizens of BiH are actually Serbs, which is used to justify the continuity of expansionist and paternalistic policies (Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa 2021).

Bakir Izetbegović is portrayed as an extremist and the greatest threat to Serbs and peace in BiH (RTRS/Informer 2022), and the West is seen as providing him with support (Struhar 2022). Still, according to this narrative, Izetbegović and the Bosniaks have no chance of succeeding in their efforts to "enslave Srpska" and Milorad Dodik (Fakti/Informer 2022).

In this sense, it was indicative to see the reporting of Serbian media on the 2019 BiH Programme Declaration adopted by the Party of Democratic Action (SDA), which had envisioned defining the country as a regionalised welfare state with rule of law and three levels of government – state, regional, and local. At that time, *Politika* published a text headlined "SDA Declaration is a new story about the Islamic state", while tabloids ran headlines such as: "SDA leader seeks unitarianisation of Bosnia and angers Serbs and Croats! Dodik: Bakir, Srpska will never be part of the Bosnian republic!", "According to Bakir, Allah should decide, not a realistic political agreement! Dodik 'grounding' Izetbegović!", "Izetbegović provoking again! Bakir wants to abolish Republika Srpska. Dodik: He won't get an inch!", "Bakir cowed by Dodik: Alija sacrificed peace for BiH, we'll see what his son will sacrifice it for!"

The image that is being created of Željko Komšić, member of the BiH Presidency, is based on a number of premises: he is an agent of the SDA, an illegitimate representative of the Croat people set on jeopardising the Serbs and Republika Srpska (Kurir 2021), and is also a threat to peace. Sometimes, the media report statements of political actors with elements of hate speech (Kurir 2022), and critical views of leading Croatian politicians about Komšić are regularly reported (Kurir/Klix 2022).

## 8.3. MAIN NARRATIVES ABOUT BIH IN CROATIA: KEEPING UP WITH THE POLICY OF HDZ BIH

Although there are significant and sometimes even dramatic differences in how Serbian and Croatian media report on political and social issues in Bosnia and Herzegovina, there are also some similarities. The dominant media in Croatia are also caught in the tight grip of politically and economically powerful individuals, but these relations are much more complex on account of a more complex and diversified political and social scene. The level of respect for the press code, or at least its major rules, is much higher than in Belgrade. There are also significantly more public debates featuring different views on many issues, including those concerning neighbouring countries. Still, experts warn that these discussions afford far less time to views of citizens who do not reproduce the dominant narratives. When it comes to exchanging opinions on BiH, views are most often presented by Croatian nationals or those with corresponding views. Still, reporting on the political situation in BiH is not as sensationalist as in Serbia, and there is not a single media outlet of any significance that would directly negate the integrity of this neighbouring country.

As for the similarity, it is primarily reflected in ethnocentric reporting: Croatian media also place absolute emphasis on members of "their own people", i.e., on the (imperilled) rights of Croats in BiH. Interpreting these "national rights" is approached with bias and superficially, keeping to the trend established by government positions and official policy. As in Serbia, frictions between groups and their positioning take up more space than other important political topics. All in all, much like citizens of Serbia, Croatian citizens do not have an objective or complete picture of the political and social situation in their neighbouring country.

In a conversation conducted for the purpose of this analysis, the Zagrebbased reporter and media analyst Boris Pavelić said that in Croatia, "there is probably not a single reporter, and there is certainly not a single media outlet that is familiar with the situation and political system in BiH to the extent required by its proximity and the long-standing political crisis in the country". Pavelić says that the main narratives about BiH in Croatia are a "combination of indifference, disinterest and the kind of overt political bias that is inappropriate for media of an EU member state". He adds that any larger media outlet should have at least one reporter covering the Bosnian-Herzegovinian political scene, because this is "warranted by a host of circumstances".

Pavelić's opinion coincides with that of other Croatian media experts, expressed already more than a decade ago and reiterated at various professional gatherings. They also believe that the media in Croatia have no interest at all in events in the region unless they are directly related to Croatia or the Croat national community. Most of the reporting concerns only those issues that have a national dimension. A generally negative image is created about the situation in neighbouring countries, particularly BiH. When Radio Free Europe did a survey on the streets of Zagreb, one citizen said he believed that the aim of such reporting about the neighbourhood was to create a sense that "the best life is in Croatia". "I get the feeling that they want to create a sense that the best life is here, that we are the best and they're lagging behind – which is partly true, but partly not", he said (Barbir-Miladinović 2011; Lasić 2021).

The attitude of the media in Serbia and in Croatia towards BiH was far more similar in the 2000s than it is today, although experts will point out that since their governments changed in 2012, both these countries saw an overall deterioration of relations towards Sarajevo. It was precisely in 2012 that the Friedrich Ebert Stiftung conducted a study to gather and analyse public opinion in these two countries regarding BiH, and it turned out the opinions were often similar. The respondents shared a pessimism about the future of the neighbouring country that would, in their opinion, collapse because of "a lack of desire for reforms and coexistence". They also agreed that Bosniaks, Croats and Serbs in BiH were "three separate worlds, cultures and civilisations". However, while most Croatian citizens did not believe that BiH was becoming increasingly Islamised, respondents from Serbia were convinced that it was. The surveyed residents of Croatia were found to believe that Croats, being the least numerous, were the most at risk, but that Republika Srpska would not secede, while 50% of Serbian respondents were found to believe that secession was a reality, and the majority believed that Serbs in BiH were the most at risk. This survey provided an excellent reflection of the similarities and differences in the narratives about BiH created in Croatia and Serbia (Skoko 2012).

In a recently published study of relations between Croatia and Bosnia and Herzegovina, the Zagreb-based political scientist Dejan Jović states that the strong political and media efforts of Croatia to change the Election Law in BiH constitute interference in the internal political issues of another country. He claims that this discourse means that Croatia is "positioning itself as an advocate and actor of ethno-policy in international relations" and that its attitude towards BiH is being "securitised", which means that it is shifting from the political to the security sphere. This limits the space available for pluralist and critical consideration of this topic in the political sphere. He also recognises 2012 as the turning point in relations between Croatia and Bosnia and Herzegovina. In his opinion, this was when the process of "de-Tudmanising" Croatia and critically reviewing Tudman's role and legacy in political and historical developments ended, among other things, also in relation to Bosnia and Herzegovina. In fact, according to Jović, this is when the process of "de-Mesićising" Croatia began, which entailed abandoning the policy whereby official Zagreb cooperated primarily bilaterally in BiH with "political Sarajevo" and not, as is the case today, blindly following the policy of HDZ BiH (Joyić 2022). This shift in policy was also followed by the dominant media.

# 8.4. HOW THE MEDIA IN SERBIA COVERED THE GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BIH: FOCUS ON RS AND POLITICAL CONFLICTS

The most influential Serbian media reported on the general elections in BiH in line with official Belgrade policy, actively covering election activities in Republika Srpska and to a large extent ignoring the campaign, and even the election results, in the Federation of BiH, except when reporting on incidents. It was as if these were two completely different processes taking place in separate countries and with nothing in common. Given that Serbia and the RS, as noted before, are practically part of the same media landscape, the reporting of Serbian media certainly had, in various ways, <sup>48</sup> a significant influence on public opinion in this entity. The messages that were sent were exclusively ethnocentric, calling for the "unity of Serb space". In their interpretation, Republika Srpska was primarily threatened by Bosniaks, who desire a unitary Islamic state, but also by the West, which has long conducted anti-Serb policies, especially in the context of dramatically deteriorated relations between the West and Moscow. Media content directly or indirectly addressing the elections in BiH promoted the following "values":

<sup>48</sup> To reiterate, this does not only concern the presence of Serbian media in the territory of BiH, but also of their content often being carried by media outlets from BiH, predominantly from RS.

nationalism, authoritarianism, Islamophobia, Russophilia, relativising or undermining democratic and liberal civilisational achievements. The leading media reported on the elections in BiH and related events in line with their editorial policy, which was based on being anti-European.<sup>49</sup> As a general rule and also in this case, the majority of articles in popular tabloids and on their websites was unsigned, and the emphasis was placed on the headline. The articles were mostly a combination of (edited) copied content and comments.

A question that remains open is who was the government in Serbia – and by extension, the regime's media – supporting in the RS elections, those in power or the opposition. There are arguments to support both claims, but it seems that the analysts saying that Vučić "played both sides" had it right. There is no doubt that his relationship with Dodik is not perfect, but it is equally clear that they need each other very much.

The Serbian media remained mostly silent about the news that broke on Banja Luka web portals, that an official of the Serb Democratic Party and Dejan Slijepčević, a businessman from Novi Sad with ties to Vučić's party, were arrested together in late September in Gradiška, and were found to have a large sum of money, as well as promotional materials of the opposition (Srpskainfo/Mondo 2022). Slijepčević was later arrested at Podgorica airport, again with a hefty sum of money, on the day of the local elections in Montenegro (Sejdinović 2022b).

Also interesting is the conflict between the newspaper Informer, which is completely and unequivocally loyal to the president of Serbia, and the Banjaluka.net portal, which is allegedly propped up by Igor Dodik, the son of Milorad Dodik. Namely, the portal accused Vučić of being behind Jelena Trivić's decision to proclaim victory on the night of the elections (Stojanović 2022), while Informer responded with the harsh claim that Dodik was using his son to "perfidiously attack the president of Serbia" (Informer/Banjaluka. net 2022). Things were smoothed over when the owner of Informer, Dragan J. Vučićević, said his outlet would no longer be dealing with this topic so as not to jeopardise the "unity of Serbia and Republika Srpska" (Vučićević 2022a). It is quite possible that the conflict was brought to a close at the "request" of someone from Serbia's top leadership. It is also interesting that

The Belgrade-based EU integration expert Vladimir Medak had this to say about a recent survey that found a vast number of Serbia's citizens were against joining the EU: "Vučić's government has been feeding citizens disinformation about a great many things. And when you ask them for their opinion, they actually tell you what the government has imposed as the answer. What we have is a decade of anti-European propaganda that can only be resisted by those who are aware that the government distorts the truth whenever it speaks, so to say." (Sejdinović 2022a)

in one of the texts in the "series", Vučićević admitted that his newspaper had "throughout the campaign openly supported Milorad Dodik" because he was "the best solution for Republika Srpska and the Serb people in BiH" (Vučićević 2022b).

Opposition candidates in the RS received quite good coverage and were portrayed positively by leading Serbian media, but so were the incumbents, foremost Milorad Dodik. His appearances on RTS, Serbia's public service, were quite indicative in this regard, especially when he was a guest on the primetime "Oko" show, where his visit to Moscow and Vladimir Putin was promoted in the run-up to the elections in BiH. RTS stated that Dodik's meeting with Putin was "much more interesting" than the elections in "Republika Srpska and Bosnia and Herzegovina", and he said on that occasion that "the West, Brussels and Washington" had always been "against RS and the Serb people" and that "Serbs can always count on the friendship of Russia" (RTS 2022), which is something many voters in Serbia as well as many Serbs in BiH like to hear.

In any case, it is clear that both official Belgrade and the media based there were deeply involved in the election process in RS, while the elections in the rest of BiH were either ignored or covered with sensationalism in line with the abovementioned "values" (Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa 2022a). At best, as short news bulletins.

If he had relied only on leading domestic media, even today, the average citizen of Serbia is by all accounts unfamiliar with Denis Bećirović, the new member of the BiH Presidency from among the Bosniak people, and ignorant of the political ideas he advocates. Actually, his election victory was portrayed primarily as a great defeat for Bakir Izetbegović, the "arch enemy" (Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa 2022b; TANJUG/Informer 2022).

The name of Željko Komšić is not well known even in the context of the elections. In Serbian media, he appears almost exclusively in a negative context, most often via statements of political actors (Kurir/Klix 2022; Kurir/RTRS 2022). Although a long-standing high official of the neighbouring country, Komšić's statements mostly go unreported unless they are "controversial" (BSC Happy portal 2022; Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa 2022c) or negative towards the West (Informer/Politika 2022).

Serbian media did devote some attention to the "rights of the Croat people" with the accompanying sensationalism and reporting statements of political actors from HDZ BiH and Croatia. Once again, the message was that BiH is an "unsustainable community" (TANJUG 2022a; 2022b; Politika 2022).

As a rule, the High Representative of the international community in BiH, Christian Schmidt, is also negatively portrayed, both in the context of changes to the Election Law and the Constitution of FBiH (TANJUG 2022c) and in the context of "jeopardising the interests of Republika Srpska" (Fakti/Informer 2023). Interestingly, much is made of the fact that Schmidt is German (Dobromirović 2023), which is generally in line with redefining the narrative about Germany in Serbia. During the chancellorship of Angela Merkel, who showed understanding for the actions of President Vučić, Germany was portrayed as a friend and major economic partner of Serbia. After the change in government in Berlin and critical tones coming from there over the lack of democracy in Belgrade, Germany is once again becoming the "traditional enemy" (Petrović 2022).

## 8.5. THE MEDIA IN CROATIA AND THE GENERAL ELECTIONS IN BIH: RIGHTS OF CROATS AT RISK

In general, when it comes to political reporting, the major media in Croatia are not as unanimous as the leading media in Serbia, and this also pertains to reporting on BiH in general and in particular to the recent general elections. As noted before, this is due to the more complex political and media scene in Croatia and the more complicated political and economic influences on editorial policy, as well as a higher degree of media pluralism and professionalism. Nevertheless, it is possible to discern, with some reservations, certain tendencies and harmful narratives. To reiterate, political processes in BiH are approached in an ethnocentric manner, without deeper or more comprehensive analysis, so even though there are different opinions in Croatian media (particularly voiced through independent portals), there is a general lack of views from the non-Croat and civic segments of the Bosnian-Herzegovinian political scene, and a distinction is made between "real" and "fake" Croats.

The dominant thesis is that the rights of the Croat people in BiH are at risk, primarily due to their inability to elect "their own representative" to the BiH Presidency. It is generally believed that the Croats in BiH are "majoritised" or outvoted (Jazvić 2022). The main Bosnian-Herzegovinian "villain" is the "fake Croat" Željko Komšić, who is subjected to harsh criticism and even merciless insults in a large number of articles. For example, statements are reported that only "Bosniak chauvinists voted" for him (Špoljar 2022), that he "stole the seat" rightfully belonging to Croats (Krešić 2022), and space is also given to similar opinions of analysts from Sarajevo, according to whom there is scarcely anyone as "negative and toxic for relations in BiH as Željko Komšić and his clique of cronies and idle parasites" (Šagolj 2022a).

In an interview with Slobodna Dalmacija, the "famous writer" Josip Mlakić commented on Komšić's policy with elements of hate speech, such as when he said that the member of the BiH Presidency was a "malignant tumour in the tissue of Bosnian-Herzegovinian society whose fatal metastases have destroyed the future of this country for a long time yet" (Šagolj 2022b).

Another commonplace in most Croatian media reports, which is also mirrored by Serbian media, is to characterise Komšić as an agent of the SDA. HRT, the Croatian public service, takes a similar tone in reporting on Komšić when it comments: "It is important that the BiH Presidency has two members of ours, across from one Serb member' is the message sent even publicly for years by many Bosniak politicians to the Bosniak electorate. We see the same pattern in these elections, too. The Bosniak election machine is once again pushing Željko Komšić into the Presidency of BiH" (Vrbić 2022).

Denis Bećirović's election to the BiH Presidency is interpreted, much like in Serbia, primarily as the defeat of the "enemy" that is Bakir Izetbegović and the SDA (Andrijanić 2022), except that in Croatian media, we can find somewhat more information about Bećirović's political views (Lukić 2022).

HDZ BiH is generally presented as the unambiguous and only real representative of Croat interests, and very rarely is there any negative reporting about this party, except on some independent portals. The appointment of Borjana Krišto as head of the Council of Ministers of BiH is presented as a victory for the HDZ BIH, Croats and Croatia, and she was also very successful in the elections, though not enough to be elected to the Presidency of BiH. Schmidt's changes to the Election Law and the Constitution of FBiH are portrayed as a "great victory of the government and Plenković" (Veljković 2022; Prerad and Boban Valečić 2022). On the other side, statements by Croatian President Zoran Milanović are reported when he calls out the government of Croatia for not doing anything to prevent Željko Komšić from becoming a member of the BiH Presidency (Hina 2022a). The overall impression is that the discourse whereby Croatia not only has the right but also the duty to interfere in the internal affairs of the neighbouring country is so normalised as to become almost dominant.

The elections in Republika Srpska were not of much interest to the Croatian media, and citizens were mainly informed in the news about the "post-elections crisis" in this entity. Slightly more attention was garnered by the statement of Jelena Trivić, candidate for RS president, claiming Dodik was a "Croatian agent straying from the national policy created in Belgrade" and referring to the "special relationship" between the Croatian president and

Milorad Dodik in the context of the election process (G. L. 2022; Prnjak 2022). The latter was probably particularly emphasised and commented on in the context of internal political concerns.

Otherwise, Milorad Dodik is "notorious" in Croatian media because of his "exhibitionist", pro-Russian and ultra-nationalist actions and statements that are readily reported (Večernji list 2022a; 2022b; Hina 2022b; 2022c).

#### 8.6. INSTEAD OF A CONCLUSION

The media, particularly those from Serbia and to a lesser extent those from Croatia, undoubtedly have a strong influence on the internal situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina. They make the already complicated and toxic political and social scene in this country even more complex and contaminated. This is by no means simply a media problem, but a political problem *par excellence* with deep roots and no solution in sight.

Although significantly different in many aspects, the attitudes of Serbian and Croatian media towards Bosnia and Herzegovina have some similarities, both in the context of the recent elections and in general. Both media scenes are dominated by ethnocentric reporting and a focus on the vulnerability of ethnically Serb and Croat citizens in the neighbouring country. For both, BiH is a state "on the brink of extinction" and, therefore, reporting on it is sensationalist, with a predominance of coverage concerning incidents, and without a relevant analytical approach. In both Serbia and Croatia, the leaders of the SDA and the DF, Bakir Izetbegović and Željko Komšić, respectively, are seen as prominent political "villains" who embody the threat to stability and peace. The political scene in BiH is being "securitised", i.e., the security aspect is becoming dominant, making serious debate impossible.

Media from Serbia and Croatia have a strong influence on audiences in BiH both because of their accessibility and the fact that their content is often carried by outlets registered in BiH. This is a two-way process. Media content from Bosnian-Herzegovinian media (especially those from RS and those under HDZ influence) is carried by media in Serbia, most prominently, but also by media in Croatia, after being suitably "adapted".

Many analyses indicate that Serbian media are the main source in the region of disinformation and of content promoting anti-liberal, anti-Western and pro-Russian values and interests, which is also strongly felt on the media and political scene in BiH. They are characterised by reproducing stereotypes, historical revisionism and campaigns against local and regional political

"enemies" of the governments in Serbia and the RS. Furthermore, there is continuous use of hate speech, stoking of nationalism and chauvinism and content that fosters an atmosphere of constant tensions across the region. The territorial integrity of BiH is constantly brought into question, and the main message could be summed up as: all the problems in BiH would be resolved if the state were to fall apart. The 1990s narrative has been completely revived, whereby Serbs are, if not the only then certainly the greatest victim of the collapse of SFRY and the wars that followed. Convicted wartime leaders of the Bosnian Serbs are portrayed as heroes. Bosniaks are mainly treated like "Islamists", but at the same time, they are said to have the West's support. Their common aim is to threaten the interests of the Serb people.

The situation is better in the most influential Croatian media, but they are, for their part, dominated by views of Bosnian Croats with links to the HDZ or similar and corresponding views. An expert and analytical approach is lacking, so even though BiH is a frequent topic in Croatian media, the general impression is that the citizens of Croatia, much like the citizens of Serbia, are not afforded an objective and complete picture of the political and social situation in their neighbouring country. Željko Komšić is portrayed as the main "bad guy" and is sometimes subject to classic hate speech and portrayed as a "national traitor". To a much lesser extent than in Serbian media, Bosniak leaders, primarily Bakir Izetbegović, are portrayed as "Islamists", but more frequently in the prevailing projection of the major media outlets, they are portrayed as undermining the interests of the Croat people through discrimination.

#### **RESOURCES**

Ašćerić, Selma. (2019). "Hrvatska i Srbija su 'potpisnice', 'sudionice' i 'strane', a ne 'garanti' Dejtonskog sporazuma." *Istinomjer*, 26. 12. 2019. <a href="https://istinomjer.ba/hrvatska-i-srbija-su-potpisnice-sudionice-i-strane-a-ne-garanti-dejtonskog-sporazuma/">https://istinomjer.ba/hrvatska-i-srbija-su-potpisnice-sudionice-i-strane-a-ne-garanti-dejtonskog-sporazuma/</a>

Biserko, Sonja. (2011). "Percepcija srpske elite dejtonske Bosne." *Duh Bosne, Međunarodni, interdisciplinarni, dvojezični, online časopis*, 6(4). http://www.spiritofbosnia.org/bs/volume-6-no-4-2011-october/perceptions-of-serbia%E2%80%99s-elite-in-relation-to-the-dayton-agreement/

Grekulović, Una. (2022). "Mediji iz Srbije su u regionu najčešći izvor dezinformacija o ratu u Ukrajini." *Cenzolovka Sajt o slobodi medija*, 11. 8. 2022. <a href="https://www.cenzolovka.rs/mediologija/mediji-iz-srbije-su-u-regionu-najcesci-izvor-dezinformacija-o-ratu-u-ukrajini/">https://www.cenzolovka.rs/mediologija/mediji-iz-srbije-su-u-regionu-najcesci-izvor-dezinformacija-o-ratu-u-ukrajini/</a>

Jović, Dejan. (2022). *Hrvatsko-bosanskohercegovački odnosi*. Sarajevo: Fondacija Centar za javno pravo.

Kisić, Izabela; Stanojlović, Seška. (2005). *Mediji u postoktobarskoj Srbiji*. Beograd: Helsinški odbor za ljudska prava u Srbiji.

Ristić, Marija. (2017). "Kako su ratni zločinci u Srbiji postali heroji?" *Balkan Transitional Justice*, 9. 10. 2017. <a href="https://balkaninsight.com/sr/2017/10/09/kako-su-ratni-zlo%C4%8Dinci-u-srbiji-postali-heroji-10-09-2017/">https://balkaninsight.com/sr/2017/10/09/kako-su-ratni-zlo%C4%8Dinci-u-srbiji-postali-heroji-10-09-2017/</a>

Sejdinović, Nedim. (2019). "Kako srbijanski mediji izveštavaju o BiH: Rat koji još uvek traje." *Mediacentar\_online*, 21. 11. 2019. <a href="https://www.media.ba/bs/mediametar/kako-srbijanski-mediji-izvestavaju-o-bih-rat-koji-jos-uvek-traje">https://www.media.ba/bs/mediametar/kako-srbijanski-mediji-izvestavaju-o-bih-rat-koji-jos-uvek-traje</a>

Sejdinović, Nedim. (2022). "Povratak u devedesete – revizija prošlosti, ignorisanje činjenica i autoviktimizacija." *Mediacentar\_online*, 1. 3. 2022. <a href="https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/povratak-u-devedesete-revizija-proslosti-ignorisanje-cinjenica-i">https://www.media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/povratak-u-devedesete-revizija-proslosti-ignorisanje-cinjenica-i</a>

Sejdinović, Nedim. (2022a). "Plodovi kukavičke i autodestruktivne politike." Vreme, 7. 7. 2022. <a href="https://www.vreme.com/vreme/plodovi-kukavicke-i-autodestruktivne-politike/">https://www.vreme.com/vreme/plodovi-kukavicke-i-autodestruktivne-politike/</a>

Sejdinović, Nedim. (2022b). "Novosadski biznismen Dejan Slijepčević uhapšen kod Podgorice: Drugi put sa kešom na izborima." *Vreme*, 24. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.vreme.com/kolumna/novosadski-biznismen-dejan-slijepcevic-uhapsen-kod-podgorice-drugi-put-sa-kesom-na-izborima/">https://www.vreme.com/kolumna/novosadski-biznismen-dejan-slijepcevic-uhapsen-kod-podgorice-drugi-put-sa-kesom-na-izborima/</a>

Skoko, Božo. (2012). *Imidž Bosne i Hercegovine i njezinih građana u Hrvatskoj i Srbiji*. Sarajevo: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung.

Veljković, Vladimir. (2022). "Proizvodnja rusofilije." *Peščanik*, 23. 11. 2022. https://pescanik.net/proizvodnja-rusofilije/

Vidov, Petar. (2017). "Činjenicama protiv histerije: Hrvatska je u BiH bila i agresor, a za to je kriv Franjo Tuđman". *Faktograf.hr*, 30. 11. 2017. <a href="https://faktograf.hr/2017/11/30/cinjenicama-protiv-histerije-hercegbosanska-sestorka/">https://faktograf.hr/2017/11/30/cinjenicama-protiv-histerije-hercegbosanska-sestorka/</a>

Vojinović, Miloš. (2017). *Bilateralni odnosi Republike Srbije i Bosne i Hercegovine*. Beograd: Centar za primenjene evropske studije.

## **Newspaper articles**

Andrijanić, Željko. (2022). "Sveučilišni profesor porazio dinastiju Izetbegović! Poslao poruku i Hrvatskoj: Prestanimo sa svađama." *Večernji list*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/sveucilisni-profesor-porazio-dinastiju-izetbegovic-poslao-poruku-i-hrvatskoj-prestanimo-sa-svadama-1622143">https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/sveucilisni-profesor-porazio-dinastiju-izetbegovic-poslao-poruku-i-hrvatskoj-prestanimo-sa-svadama-1622143</a>

Barbir-Miladinović, Ankica. (2011). "Hrvatski mediji nezainteresirani za region." *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 3. 9. 2011. <a href="https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/tema\_sedmice\_mediji\_region\_hrvatska/24316829.html">https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/tema\_sedmice\_mediji\_region\_hrvatska/24316829.html</a>

Bojić, Biljana. (2023). "Alija ubijao sopstveni narod da okrivi Srbe! CIA slala glavoseče: Tajne depeše kanadskih oficira srušile laži o ratu u Bosni." *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 6. 1. 2023. <a href="https://www.republika.rs/vesti/tema-dana/405992/tajni-depese-rat-u-bosni">https://www.republika.rs/vesti/tema-dana/405992/tajni-depese-rat-u-bosni</a>

BSC Happy portal. (2022). "Željko Komšić sramno napao Srbiju! Optužio je Beograd da je počinio gnusan zločin, njegove reči su veoma otrovne." *BSC Happy portal*, 28. 4. 2022. <a href="https://happytv.rs/vesti/region/zeljko-komsic-sramno-napao-srbiju-optuzio-je-beograd-da-je-pocinio-gnusan-zlocin-njegove-reci-su-veoma-otrovne/77827/">https://happytv.rs/vesti/region/zeljko-komsic-sramno-napao-srbiju-optuzio-je-beograd-da-je-pocinio-gnusan-zlocin-njegove-reci-su-veoma-otrovne/77827/</a>

Dobromirović, M. (2023). "Šmit preti Dodiku hapšenjem zbog Dana Republike Srpske! Nezapamćen bezobrazluk nemačkog diplomate! Nemac hoće rat u BiH?!" *Informer*, 5. 1. 2023. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/761426/kristijan-smit-republika-srpska-dan-proslava-milorad-dodik">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/761426/kristijan-smit-republika-srpska-dan-proslava-milorad-dodik</a>

Fakti/Informer. (2022). "Ako Izetbegović sa nekom paravojskom udari na Srpsku... Pa, videće kako će proći! Brutalno upozorenje Milorada Dodika, ovo ne sluti na..." *Informer*, 21. 8. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/728942/bakir-izetbegovic-republika-sprpska-napad-milorad-dodik-odgovor">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/728942/bakir-izetbegovic-republika-sprpska-napad-milorad-dodik-odgovor</a>

Fakti/Informer. (2023). "U inat Šmitu! Istočnim Sarajevom prošao probni svečani defile za Dan RS! Oklopnjaci, motori i kvadovi, oružje... MUP RS pokazao sa čim raspolaže!" *Informer*, 6. 1. 2023. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/761920/republika-srpska-dan-republike-istocno-sarajevo-parada-mup-kristijan-smit">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/761920/republika-srpska-dan-republike-istocno-sarajevo-parada-mup-kristijan-smit</a>

Gračanin, Hrvoje. (2017). "Rušimo hrvatske mitove. Je li hrvatska granica na Drini povijest ili ustaški mit?" *Index.hr*, 14. 10. 2017. <a href="https://www.index.hr/vijesti/clanak/rusimo-hrvatske-mitove-je-li-hrvatska-granica-na-drini-povijest-ili-ustaski-mit/1000809.aspx">hr/vijesti/clanak/rusimo-hrvatske-mitove-je-li-hrvatska-granica-na-drini-povijest-ili-ustaski-mit/1000809.aspx</a>

G. L. (2022). "Milanović je rekao da u Srebrenici nije bilo genocida. Sjedili smo na ručku, bila je i ona iz Kosova." *Jutarnji.hr*, 25. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/milanovic-je-rekao-da-u-srebrenici-nije-bilo-genocida-sjedili-smo-na-rucku-bila-je-i-ona-iz-kosova-15266828">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/milanovic-je-rekao-da-u-srebrenici-nije-bilo-genocida-sjedili-smo-na-rucku-bila-je-i-ona-iz-kosova-15266828</a>

Hina. (2022a). "Milanović: 'Bezobrazluk je da se Komšića nameće Hrvatima u BiH, da se hrvatska vlada snažnije postavila on ne bi sada bio u Predsjedništvu'." *Slobodna Dalmacija*, 6. 12. 2022. <a href="https://slobodnadalmacija.hr/vijesti/regija/milanovic-bezobrazluk-je-da-se-komsica-namece-hrvatima-u-bih-da-se-hrvatska-vlada-snaznije-postavila-on-ne-bi-sada-bio-u-predsjednistvu-1246751

Hina. (2022b). "Putin primio Dodika za 'slavnim' stolom, on sipao pohvale: 'Važno nam je da imamo prijatelje poput vas...'" *Jutarnji.hr*, 20. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/putin-primio-dodika-za-slavnim-stolom-on-sipao-pohvale-vazno-nam-je-da-imamo-prijatelje-poput-vas-15250094">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/putin-primio-dodika-za-slavnim-stolom-on-sipao-pohvale-vazno-nam-je-da-imamo-prijatelje-poput-vas-15250094</a>

Hina. (2022c). "Dodik: 'Došlo je vrijeme da svi Srbi žive u jednoj državi. Tuđman? On je Pavelićev nasljednik'." *Jutarnji.hr*, 8. 12. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/dodik-doslo-je-vrijeme-da-svi-srbi-zive-u-jednoj-drzavi-tudman-on-je-pavelicev-nasljednik-15293584">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/dodik-doslo-je-vrijeme-da-svi-srbi-zive-u-jednoj-drzavi-tudman-on-je-pavelicev-nasljednik-15293584</a>

Huseinović, Samir. (2019). "Uticaj Srbije i Hrvatske na politički razvoj BiH." *DW*, 16. 11. 2019. <a href="https://www.dw.com/sr/uticaj-srbije-i-hrvatske-na-politi%C4%8Dki-razvoj-bih/a-51277699">https://www.dw.com/sr/uticaj-srbije-i-hrvatske-na-politi%C4%8Dki-razvoj-bih/a-51277699</a>

Informer. (2022). "Izetbegović bi da nastavi očevim stopama i gurne Bosnu u rat! Bakirova huškačka retorika izazvala ogorčenost u Republici Srpskoj!" *Informer*, 28. 7. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/723165/bakirizetbegovic-bih-republika-srpska-ratn-huskanje">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/723165/bakirizetbegovic-bih-republika-srpska-ratn-huskanje</a>

Informer/Banjaluka.net. (2022). "Skandal! Dodik preko portala svog sina pokvareno napao predsednik Srbije!" *Informer*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/vesti/politika/739785/milorad-dodik-jelena-trivic-izbori-republika-srpska-aleksandar-vucic">https://informer.rs/vesti/politika/739785/milorad-dodik-jelena-trivic-izbori-republika-srpska-aleksandar-vucic</a>

Informer/Politika. (2022). "Digla se panika u bošnjačkim strankama, Šmit od BiH pravi Palestinu?! Najveće uvrede i optužbe stigle iz Komšićevih redova." *Informer*, 2. 9. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/731952/bih-kristijan-smit">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/731952/bih-kristijan-smit</a>

Jazvić, Dejan. (2022). "Najvažniji izbori za Hrvate u BiH od Daytona: Komšić i 'građanske stranke' najavili novo preglasavanje." *Večernji list*, 1. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/najvazniji-izbori-za-majorizirane-hrvate-u-bih-jos-od-daytona-1621848">https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/najvazniji-izbori-za-majorizirane-hrvate-u-bih-jos-od-daytona-1621848</a>

Karabeg, Omer. (2018). "Stojanović i Perović: Može li se Velika Srbija stvoriti mirnim putem?" *Radio Slobodna Evropa*, 23. 9. 2018. https://www.slobodnaevropa.org/a/most-velika-srbija-nacionalizam/29504777.html KoSSev. (2022). "Vučić o Kurtiju, novom ministru i savetnici: 'Teroristički ološ' izabrao 'najgori srpski ološ'." *KoSSev*, 1. 12. 2022. https://kossev.info/vucic-o-kurtiju-novom-ministru-i-savetnici-teroristicki-olos-izabrao-najgori-srpski-olos/

Krešić, Zoran. (2022). "Prva velika analiza rezultata: Komšić Hrvatima ukrao fotelju, ali nema vlasti bez HDZ-a." *Večernji list*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/prva-velika-analiza-rezultata-komsic-hrvatima-ukrao-fotelju-ali-nema-vlasti-bez-hdz-a-1622342">https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/prva-velika-analiza-rezultata-komsic-hrvatima-ukrao-fotelju-ali-nema-vlasti-bez-hdz-a-1622342</a>

Kurir. (2021). "Bruka – Komšić preti i provocira: Dodik je razbojnik, ako ga oni ne zaustave, mi nećemo imati drugog izbora nego da ga sami zaustavljamo." *Kurir*, 23. 12. 2021. <a href="https://www.kurir.rs/region/bosna-i-hercegovina/3835707/komsic-dodik-je-razbojnik-zaustavicemo-ga">https://www.kurir.rs/region/bosna-i-hercegovina/3835707/komsic-dodik-je-razbojnik-zaustavicemo-ga</a>
Kurir. (2022). "Sitni prevarant i manipulator: Dodik: Šibicar Komšić, lažni član Predsedništva, čestitao lažnoj državi nezavisnost! Provokacija." *Kurir*, 16. 2. 2022. <a href="https://www.kurir.rs/vesti/politika/3873225/sitni-prevarant-i-manipulator-dodik-sibicar-kosmic-lazni-clan-predsednistva-cestitao-laznoj-drzavi-nezavisnost-provokacija">https://www.kurir.rs/vesti/politika/3873225/sitni-prevarant-i-manipulator-dodik-sibicar-kosmic-lazni-clan-predsednistva-cestitao-laznoj-drzavi-nezavisnost-provokacija

Kurir/RTRS. (2022). "Dodik: Komšić je najobičniji provokator i folirant, koji nema šta da traži u Banjaluci! Bolje da je otišao u Livno!" *Kurir*, 25. 11. 2022. <a href="https://www.kurir.rs/region/bosna-i-hercegovina/4058166/dodik-komsic-je-najobicniji-provokator-i-folirant-koji-nema-sta-da-trazi-u-banjaluci-bolje-da-je-otisao-u-livno">https://www.kurir.rs/region/bosna-i-hercegovina/4058166/dodik-komsic-je-najobicniji-provokator-i-folirant-koji-nema-sta-da-trazi-u-banjaluci-bolje-da-je-otisao-u-livno</a>

Kurir/Klix. (2022). "Plenković: Željko Komšić neko ko zastupa Hrvate u BiH stalno vodi politiku protiv Hrvatske! To je apsurd." *Kurir*, 4. 11. 2022. https://www.kurir.rs/region/bosna-i-hercegovina/4044442/plenkovic-zeljko-komsic-neko-ko-zastupa-hrvate-u-bih-stalno-vodi-politiku-protiv-hrvatske-to-je-apsurd

Lasić, Igor. (2021). "Hrvatska nezainteresovana za susede." *DW*, 14. 8. 2021. <a href="https://www.dw.com/sr/hrvatska-nezainteresovana-za-susede/a-58863779">https://www.dw.com/sr/hrvatska-nezainteresovana-za-susede/a-58863779</a>

Lukić, Ines. (2022). "Tko je čovjek koji je na izborima u BiH teško porazio lzetbegovića? 'Nije vrijeme za euforiju ni trijumfalizam'." *Jutarnji.hr*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/tko-je-covjek-koji-je-na-izborima-u-bih-tesko-porazio-izetbegovica-nije-vrijeme-za-euforiju-ni-trijumfalizam-15255948">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/svijet/tko-je-covjek-koji-je-na-izborima-u-bih-tesko-porazio-izetbegovica-nije-vrijeme-za-euforiju-ni-trijumfalizam-15255948</a>

Petrović, Ivica. (2022). "Vučić zateže odnose sa Berlinom: Sve je drukčije bez Merkel." *DW*, 24. 2. 2022. <a href="https://www.dw.com/sr/vu%C4%8Di%C4%87-zate%C5%BEe-odnose-sa-berlinom-sve-jedruk%C4%8Dije-bez-merkel/a-64204057">https://www.dw.com/sr/vu%C4%8Dije-bez-merkel/a-64204057</a>

Politika. (2022). "Milanović: Izbori u BiH fijasko i sramota hrvatske vlade." *Politika*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.politika.rs/scc/clanak/519610/Milanovic-Izbori-u-BiH-fijasko-i-sramota-hrvatske-vlade">https://www.politika.rs/scc/clanak/519610/Milanovic-Izbori-u-BiH-fijasko-i-sramota-hrvatske-vlade</a>

Prerad, Danijel; Valečić, Iva Boban. (2022). "Knežević: Ovo je velika pobjeda Plenkovića i Vlade, uvjerili su međunarodne aktere što treba za stabilnu BiH." *Večernji list*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/knezevic-bezdogovora-svih-legitimnih-politickih-predstavnika-konstitutivnih-naroda-bih-nece-moci-ici-naprijed-1622205">https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/knezevic-bezdogovora-svih-legitimnih-politickih-predstavnika-konstitutivnih-naroda-bih-nece-moci-ici-naprijed-1622205</a>

Prnjak, Hrvoje. (2022). "Kako su Milanović i Dodik postali politički saveznici: samo još Vučić tako čvrsto drži stranu prvom čovjeku Republike Srpske, koji je i ovih dana govorio o 'ustaškoj državi'." *Slobodna Dalmacija*, 10. 1. 2022. <a href="https://slobodnadalmacija.hr/vijesti/regija/milanovic-i-vucic-na-istoj-liniji-jesu-li-biraci-hrvatskog-predsjednika-dali-svoj-glas-i-za-otvorenu-podrsku-dodiku-koji-jedan-dan-rusi-bih-a-drugi-plasi-srbe-ustaskom-drzavom-i-lopovima-iz-amerike-1158111

Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa. (2021). "Bakiru se puše uši! Stigao mu brutalan odgovor o njegovog sunarodnika: U pravu je, u Bosni je postojao samo jedan narod – Srbi." *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 25. 11. 2021. <a href="https://www.republika.rs/svet/region/323356/bakiru-se-puse-usi-stigao-mu-brutalan-odgovor-o-njegovog-sunarodnika-u-pravu-je-u-bosni-je-postojao-samo-jedan-narod-srbi

Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa. (2022a). "Ratni zločinac kod Bakira na mitingu: Krvnik Orić podržao Izetbegovića na skupu u Bihaću!" *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 29. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.republika.rs/svet/svet/386369/naser-oric-na-miting-bakira-izetbegovica">https://www.republika.rs/svet/svet/386369/naser-oric-na-miting-bakira-izetbegovica</a>

Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa. (2022b). "Cvijanović, Bećirović i Komšić novi su članovi Predsedništva! Prvi rezultati izbora u BiH! Bakir potučen do nogu!" *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 2. 10. 2022. https://www.republika.rs/svet/region/387031/izbori-bih-predsednistvo-rezultati

Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa. (2022c). "Skandal! Željko Komšić neovlašćeno čestitao 'praznik' lažnoj državi Kosovo!" *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 15. 2. 2022. <a href="https://www.republika.rs/svet/region/341322/zeljko-komsic-kosovo-i-metohija-bih-cestitka">https://www.republika.rs/svet/region/341322/zeljko-komsic-kosovo-i-metohija-bih-cestitka</a>

RTRS/Informer. (2022). "Otkriven dokument SAD o napadu na Srpsku, traže pomoć SAD, Britanije i EU! Izetbegović sprema haos u BiH, računa i na pomoć nekih Srba!" *Informer*, 23. 8. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/729431/bakir-izetbegovic-republika-srpska-dokument-napad-sad-britanija">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/729431/bakir-izetbegovic-republika-srpska-dokument-napad-sad-britanija</a>

RTS. (2022). "Dodik za Oko o razgovoru sa Putinom i izborima u BiH." *RTS*, 26. 9. 2022. <a href="https://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/9/politika/4964224/oko-milorad-dodik-putin.html">https://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/9/politika/4964224/oko-milorad-dodik-putin.html</a>

Sabljaković, Dževad. (2011). "Karađorđevo u haškim klupama." *DW*, 24. 3. 2011. <a href="https://www.dw.com/sr/kara%C4%91or%C4%91evo-u-ha%C5%A1kim-klupama/a-6480430-0">https://www.dw.com/sr/kara%C4%91or%C4%91evo-u-ha%C5%A1kim-klupama/a-6480430-0</a>

Srpskainfo/Mondo. (2022). "Zbog sumnjivog novca: Policija privela i saslušala nosioca liste SDS iz Laktaša i još tri osobe." *Mondo*, 23. 9. 2022. https://mondo.ba/Info/Crna-hronika/a1169422/Policija-privela-i-saslusala-nosioca-liste-SDS-iz-Laktasa-i-jos-tri-osobe.html

Stojanović, Aleksandar. (2022). "Biračko mjesto Andrićev venac." *Banjaluka.net*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://banjaluka.net/biracko-mjesto-andricev-venac/">https://banjaluka.net/biracko-mjesto-andricev-venac/</a>

Struhar, K. (2022). "Dvolični zapad još jednom demonstrirao neviđeno licemerje! Bakir preti ratom, a SAD zbog toga prete Dodiku!?" *Informer*, 29. 7. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/723427/bakir-izetbegovic-milorad-dodik-sad-rat">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/723427/bakir-izetbegovic-milorad-dodik-sad-rat</a>

Šagolj, Zoran. (2022a). "Omer Čevra, politički analitičar iz Sarajeva: Na sceni je talibanizirana SDA, a Islamska zajednica treba izići na izbore kao stranka jer ionako djeluje kao politička organizacija." Slobodna Dalmacija, 28. 12. 2022. https://slobodnadalmacija.hr/vijesti/regija/omer-cevra-politicki-analiticar-iz-sarajeva-na-sceni-je-talibanizirana-sda-a-islamska-zajednica-treba-izici-na-izbore-kao-stranka-ionako-vec-djeluje-kao-politicka-organizacij-1252495

Šagolj, Zoran. (2022b). "Poznati pisac o agoniji u susjedstvu: 'Situacija u BiH se može srediti za 10 minuta. Ali visoki predstavnik to ne želi. Navodno ima plaću od 25 tisuća eura. Pa sad računajte!'" Slobodna Dalmacija, 10. 10. 2022. https://slobodnadalmacija.hr/vijesti/regija/poznati-pisac-o-agoniji-u-susjedstvu-situacija-u-bih-se-moze-srediti-za-10-minuta-ali-visoki-predstavnik-to-ne-zeli-navodno-ima-placu-od-25-tisuca-eura-pa-sad-racunajte-1231074

Špoljar, Marko. (2022). "Za Komšića su glasali bošnjački šovinisti. Bećirović? Dovoljno je pogledati što je radio na prosvjedima." *Jutarnji. hr*, 3. 10. 2022. <a href="https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/hrvatska/za-komsica-su-glasali-bosnjacki-sovinisti-becirovic-dovoljno-je-pogledati-sto-je-radio-na-prosvjedima-15256040">https://www.jutarnji.hr/vijesti/hrvatska/za-komsica-su-glasali-bosnjacki-sovinisti-becirovic-dovoljno-je-pogledati-sto-je-radio-na-prosvjedima-15256040</a>

TANJUG. (2019). "Dačić: Srbija nikada nije bila agresor, reagovali smo na nepravdu." *RTS*, 27. 10. 2019. <a href="https://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/125/drustvo/3713811/dacic-srbija-nikada-nije-bila-agresor-reagovali-smo-na-nepravdu.html">https://www.rts.rs/page/stories/sr/story/125/drustvo/3713811/dacic-srbija-nikada-nije-bila-agresor-reagovali-smo-na-nepravdu.html</a>

TANJUG. (2022a). "Hrvatskim liderima u BiH prete smrću! Čović i Tadić na meti nakon propalih dogovora o izmeni izborne reforme!" *Informer*, 22. 3. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/688347/hrvatska-bih-lideri-hdz-pretnja-smrcu-ivo-tadic-dragan-covic">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/688347/hrvatska-bih-lideri-hdz-pretnja-smrcu-ivo-tadic-dragan-covic</a>

TANJUG. (2022b). "Dragan Čović: Sarađivaćemo sa svima koji su dobili podršku svog naroda." *Informer*, 11. 10. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/741314/dragan-covic-republika-srpska-izbori-bosna-hercegovina">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/741314/dragan-covic-republika-srpska-izbori-bosna-hercegovina</a>

TANJUG. (2022c). "Srpska, ali i BiH na nogama! Šmit večeras nameće izmene izbornog zakona i Ustava FBiH?! Šef OHR nije sačekao ni da se prebroje glasovi." *Informer*, 2. 10. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/739351/bih-republika-srpska-kristijan-smit-ohr-bonska-ovlascenja">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/739351/bih-republika-srpska-kristijan-smit-ohr-bonska-ovlascenja</a>

TANJUG/Informer. (2022). "Ovde je stvar rešena! Cvijanović prva žena član Predsedništva BiH, tu su i Željko Komšić i Denis Bećirović! Žestok poraz SDA i Izetbegovića!" *Informer*, 2. 10. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/739402/zeljka-cvijanovic-predseddnistvo-bih-izbori-denis-becirovic-zeljko-komsic">https://informer.rs/planeta/balkan/739402/zeljka-cvijanovic-predseddnistvo-bih-izbori-denis-becirovic-zeljko-komsic</a>

Večernji list. (2022a). "Dodik Nijemcima: Pobili ste nas u prošlom stoljeću, sada nećete." Večernji list, 26. 10. 2022. https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/dodik-nijemcima-pobili-ste-nas-u-proslom-stoljecu-sada-necete-1612392

Večernji list. (2022b). "Dodik: Postavlja se pitanje jesi li Srbin ili ne. Ako nisi, onda si izdajica." Večernji list, 14. 11. 2022. <a href="https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/dodik-postavlja-se-pitanje-jesi-li-srbin-ili-ne-ako-nisi-onda-si-izdajica-1633521">https://www.vecernji.http

Veljković, Sandra. (2022). "Visoki predstavnik donio izmjene uz lobiranje SAD-a, Vatikana i Plenkovića." Večernji list, 4. 10. 2022. https://www.vecernji.hr/vijesti/kako-je-tekla-tajna-lobisticka-akcija-plenkovic-doveovatikan-i-amerikance-zbog-hrvata-u-bih-pritisci-su-bili-ogromni-1622349

VOA. (2020). "Mediji u Srbiji koji prednjače u širenju ruskog narativa." *VOA*, 12. 5. 2020. <a href="https://www.glasamerike.net/a/ruski-narativ-mediji-/5412710.html">https://www.glasamerike.net/a/ruski-narativ-mediji-/5412710.html</a>

Vrbić, Branislav. (2022). "Tko je pobijedio na izborima u BiH?" *HRT Glas Hrvatske*, 10. 10. 2022. <a href="https://glashrvatske.hrt.hr/hr/blog/bihljeznica-iz-pera-branislava-vrbica/tko-je-pobijedio-na-izborima-u-bih-10078825">https://glashrvatske.hrt.hr/hr/blog/bihljeznica-iz-pera-branislava-vrbica/tko-je-pobijedio-na-izborima-u-bih-10078825</a>

Vučićević, Dragan J. (2022a). "Vučićević: Srbija i Srpska su jedno, 'Informer' neće ničim ugroziti srpsko jedinstvo!" *Informer*, 5. 10. 2022. https://informer.rs/vesti/politika/739796/dragan-vucicevic-informer-milorad-dodik-republika-srpska-napadi

Vučićević, Dragan J. (2022b). "Šokantno! Gorica Dodik se uključila u prljavu kampanju protiv 'Informera'!" *Informer*, 4. 10. 2022. <a href="https://informer.rs/vesti/politika/739794/gorica-dodik-napad-informer">https://informer.rs/vesti/politika/739794/gorica-dodik-napad-informer</a>

WEBTRIBUNE.RS. (2020). "CIA otkrila spisak političara koje je plaćala za raspad SFRJ." *Republika Portal Srpskog Telegrafa*, 19. 7. 2020. <a href="https://www.republika.rs/vesti/srbija/219157/cia-otkrila-spisak-politicara-koje-je-placala-za-raspad-sfrj">https://www.republika.rs/vesti/srbija/219157/cia-otkrila-spisak-politicara-koje-je-placala-za-raspad-sfrj</a>

## Chapter 9

# REGULATING HARMFUL CONTENT: LEGAL FRAMEWORK IN BIH AND EXAMPLES FROM THE EU

Lejla Gačanica

## 9.1. INTRODUCTION

This chapter will address the challenges in the self-regulation and regulation of harmful narratives on the Internet, provide a review of some examples from the European Union (EU) and other countries, and point to the risks which the regulation of harmful narratives may bring about – which means how it may affect the freedom of expression, and what are alternative ways to combat harmful content online. Harmful content online represents one of the most challenging aspects for legislative (mandatory) regulation as well as for self-regulation. New digital technologies affect basic human rights, international standards and norms related to political participation, freedom of expression, peaceful assembly, right to privacy. Multiple different elements intertwine here, creating a unique horizon for introducing rules that will at the same time protect various rights. Just how to translate the dynamic online sphere into rules and laws that will adequately follow technological developments remains an open question, for debate is still underway with regard to striking a good balance between regulation and effective access.

The first element that makes this area complex is defining what harmful content really is. Not all of the harmful content is also illegal, which is reflected through a comparative practice of some of the EU member states. Therefore, usually prescribed as forbidden is that content which is also illegal (such as hate speech, which constitutes a criminal offence). Attempts have been made to regulate some other practices or contents, such as politically biased reporting, through guarantees of equality (ban on preferences) during, for instance, election campaign periods. Examples of such regulation may be found in the legislation of EU members such as Croatia, Germany and Austria. However, even where there are distinct provisions, they are sometimes inapplicable to the online public (lack of institutional competences, inaccessibility of the media and responsible persons, non-executability of punishment, multiterritoriality, etc.), which further requires the adoption of new laws or rules. It is important to also note media regulation, which makes perhaps the most significant difference between online and online media contents: while there are codes for media (journalistic) contents, only general norms concerning a ban on harmful content apply to other content (if any such norms exist at all and if they are implementable).

Another element concerns accountability and competence – who will implement the rules that will be adopted to counter harmful content online? Is it fair to give such responsibility, which is also a power, to platforms (companies), or should it remain within the regulators' scope of responsibilities? This is where we already open up the next element – what is the best way to counter harmful content? In the examples and practice discussed in this chapter (such as Germany, France, Austria), legislators and regulators have opted for content moderation. However, it has resulted in numerous deficiencies, starting from insufficient transparency concerning the content removal criteria and procedures, through lack of complaint systems, all the way to the removal of content that is not illegal.

Restricting freedom of speech is probably the most prominent element of this complex issue. While on the one hand attempts have been made to curb content that jeopardises or restricts someone's rights and freedoms, on the other hand someone's freedom of expression has been encroached upon. It is a fine line between these two rights, particularly concerning content whose illegality is rather difficult to pinpoint. Also, the harm (such as hate speech) should sometimes also be viewed in specific contexts, which may be a challenge by itself. Can we be sure in such cases that self-regulation or regulation, including fear of large financial penalties, will be adequate?

Finally, the issue of implementation of either of the approaches (regulation or self-regulation) should be considered in view of the new mandatory provisions at the EU level. Evidently a lack of regulation is no longer an option, but it is necessary to assess whether self-regulation may be an adequate response to harmful content online. Introducing measures and rules that will ultimately not be implemented, or at least not sufficiently, does not make much sense.

All these layers of regulating harmful content online indicate that quick and "one size fits all" solutions will not work. In the context of electoral processes, and the effect of politics and significance for politics, a specific layer of demands and needs is added on. What was initially a generally positive assessment about the role of social media networks during elections has changed in recent years, giving way to concerns about the risks that the generally unregulated digital sphere poses to electoral integrity and democracies (Krimmer et al. 2022). This paper will thus include lessons learned so far, current debates and processes, and will attempt to offer recommendations for Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH) based on the relationship between the needs, lessons learned and the current BiH framework. Particular attention will be paid to the EU practice and the obligations that will apply to BiH in the EU integration process.

## 9.2. LEGAL FRAMEWORK FOR HARMFUL CONTENT REGULATION IN BIH

Harmful media content in BiH is regulated by multiple laws, which still lack clear definitions of particular offences (such as hate speech) and, as a consequence, standardisation within the legal framework. Statutory provisions are fragmented throughout various laws, regulations and selfregulatory mechanisms, not fully harmonised with international standards, and their implementation is still inconsistent and especially troublesome for the online sector (Sokol and Ćalović 2022, 40). In addition to the deficiencies in harmful content codification, another problem is the understanding and implementation of the existing statutory provisions by the relevant institutions, which may be seen in the insufficient prosecution of these cases, uneven and inconsistent case law, and the annulment of decisions made by institutions on account of miscarriage of law. This has all contributed to an impression that the field has been unregulated, with complete impunity, On the other hand, one must also address the lack of professional conduct in the work of the media, especially during those periods, such as elections, which have been proven to provide opportunities to encourage and use harmful content.

The lack of legislation and responsibilities for the operations of online media poses a particular challenge in BiH. The issue has been noticed repeatedly in all forms of harmful content, which is worrying, bearing in mind that it was exactly online media that have been taking over primacy in public perception, and are also those that have posted much more harmful content related to electoral processes. That is why what follows here addresses only the legislation related to the online sphere, legislation that regulates harmful content in online media.

Harmful content (we will focus here on hate speech, disinformation and biased reporting) has been regulated through multiple pieces of legislation in BiH. Primarily, it is the criminal codes (state-level, entity-level and Brčko District) that regulate the prohibition of hate speech, but the Election Law of Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Law on Prohibition of Discrimination surely play an important role in the regulation of these forms of harmful content.

## 9.2.1. Criminal legislation

In BiH, criminal offences that constitute forms of hate speech are regulated in four criminal codes: Criminal Code of BiH, Article 145a(1); Criminal Code of Brčko District of BiH, Article 160(1); Criminal Code of Republika Srpska, Article 294a(1); Criminal Code of BiH Federation, Article 163(1).

The substance of legal regulation in these laws is rather uniform: "Whoever publicly provokes or inflames national, racial or religious hatred, discord or intolerance among the constituent peoples and others, as well as among other people living or residing in BiH, shall be punished...." Apart from this, the Criminal Code of the BiH Federation (Article 363(2)) and the Criminal Code of Brčko District of BiH (Article 357(2)) include a criminal offence of Violation of the Public Order through Radio or Television Station, covering those situations where, in gross violation of the standards of professional conduct by the media and journalists, they resort to inflammatory speech or hate speech or a type of speech that evidently calls for or instigates violence, national or ethnic conflict, thus endangering public peace and order.

Article 145 of the Criminal Code of BiH titled "Infringement on the Equality of Individuals and Citizens" provides that official and responsible persons in the institutions of BiH may not deny or restrict civil rights on the grounds of differences in race, skin colour, national or ethnic background, religion, political or other belief, sex, sexual orientation, language, education or social status or social origins. The BiH Criminal Code imposes this ban for official or responsible persons in the state institutions only, while the entity-level criminal codes (FBiH Article 177, Paragraphs 1 and 2, RS Article 193, Paragraphs 1-3) impose a broader prohibition for all persons, while official persons who commit this criminal offence are subject to a heavier penalty. The RS Criminal Code has a broader list of grounds, including gender or gender identity and sexual orientation, while the FBiH Criminal Code lists only gender and gender-based proclivity as the prohibited grounds of discrimination.

In 2021, a Decision of the High Representative introduced amendments to the Criminal Code of Bosnia and Herzegovina, which provides punishment for whoever publicly condones, denies, grossly trivialises or tries to justify a crime of genocide, crimes against humanity or a war crime established by a final adjudication pursuant to the Charter of the International Military Tribunal appended to the London Agreement of 8 August 1945 or by the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia or the International Criminal Court or a court in Bosnia and Herzegovina, directed against a group of persons or a member of such a group defined by reference to race, colour, religion, descent or national or ethnic origin, when the conduct is carried out in a manner likely to incite to violence or hatred against such a group or a member of such a group. These amendments also prohibit the glorification of persons sentenced by a final judgement for genocide, crimes against humanity or war crimes. The amendments now prescribe harsher sentences of between six months and five years of imprisonment (for public approval, denial, gross trivialisation or justification), or imprisonment of at least three years (for glorification of convicted war criminals).

Cases of criminal prosecution of hate speech are rather rare in BiH. particularly when it comes to hate speech online, while court decisions are inconsistent (Sokol and Ćalović 2022, 41). According to a 2019 analysis of case law, the entire case law of cases of hate speech tried in BiH from 2004 to April 2019, pertains only to the criminal offence of Provoking Ethnic, Racial and Religious Hatred, Discord and Intolerance (Ferhatović and Trlin 2019). According to the records available at the BiH Prosecutor's Office, during the 2020-2021 period, judgements for criminal offences under Article 145.a CC BiH were delivered in only two cases involving four persons. Over the same period, two indictments and four orders not to conduct investigation were issued. Lower courts delivered only one conviction for the criminal offence under Article 163(1) CC FBiH. Two guilty plea agreements were concluded in relation to the criminal offence of Provoking Ethnic, Racial and Religious Hatred in cases of the Prosecutor's Office of BiH and the Prosecutor's Office of the Herzegovina-Neretva Canton, Only 14 individuals were found guilty of this criminal offence during the 2004-2021 period. (Noorlander, Gačanica and Gorjanc-Prelević 2022, 60).

Criminal legislation in BiH does not separately define the offences of creating and disseminating fake news or disinformation, meaning that the offences have not been codified as criminal offences. If disseminating fake news or disinformation leads to the commission of a particular criminal offence, only that particular criminal offence (i.e., the consequence) will be prosecuted.

### 9.2.2. Electoral law

Article 7.3, Paragraph 1.7, of the BiH Election Law provides that candidates and supporters of political parties, lists of independent candidates, lists of members of national minorities and coalitions, as well as independent candidates and their supporters, and election administration officials or those otherwise hired in the election administration are not allowed to use language which could provoke or incite someone to violence or spread hatred, or to publish or use pictures, symbols, audio and video recordings, text messages, internet communications or any other materials that could have such effect. The same Article, Paragraph 1.3, proscribes preventing journalists from carrying out their duties, in accordance with the rights of their profession and the election rules.

The Election Law provides punishment for political subjects in cases of use of language that might induce or instigate someone to violence or spreading of hate, or publication or use of images, symbols, audio and video recordings, text messages, internet messages or other materials that can have such effect (Article 19.9, Subparagraph j). Also, no conduct of an election

campaign shall be allowed by way of electronic and printed media where the contents are stereotype and offensive against men and/or women or which encourages any stereotype and offensive behavior on the grounds of gender or any humiliating attitude against the members of different genders (Article 16.14, Paragraph 3). The BiH Central Election Commission (CIK) has a mandate to monitor election campaigns and may sanction candidates who use hate speech, but only if such cases took place during a period of 30 days before the election day. The sanctions include fines and removal of such candidates from the election lists.

An analysis of hate speech-related case law shows that it is exactly the electoral processes (election campaigns) when much more frequent use of hate speech and disinformation has been reported (Noorlander, Gačanica and Gorjanc-Prelević 2022, 68-77). Hate speech cases are thus very common (within the total amount of all court cases related to hate speech in BiH) - for instance, during the 2022 general elections campaign, the Central Election Commission received 32 hate speech complaints, while in two cases a violation of hate speech provisions was found (Šečerović 2022). However, analysing some of the cases in which CIK correctly found a violation of Article 7.3, Paragraph 1.7 (use of language that could provoke or incite someone to violence or to spreading hatred), it violated the formal requirements (time of publication, irregularities in conducting the proceeding), which ultimately resulted in the revocation of decisions before the Court of BiH.<sup>50</sup> This poses a serious challenge, from two aspects: undermining CIK's credibility in the proceedings it conducts, and its success rate in countering hate speech according to the current legal provisions more specifically, the political parties and candidates begin to promote their candidacies prior to the election campaign, especially online and on social

For instance: By its Decision No. 01-07- 5-1760-1-30/06, the BiH Central Election Commission revoked the verification of the political party Ujedinjena Srpska for participation in the 2020 local elections because of its promotional video footage showing three young men talking about how they had "expelled" all the Serbs from Kosovo and Croatia and how they "picked a fight" with them in BiH: "We have chased away and expelled all the Serbs from those regions. Just how we kicked their asses in 'Oluja', if you catch my drift?! Now we have turned them against each other so we will again kick their asses in no time!" After that the footage shows a fourth man approaching them, saying: "Listen up, guys, you might be a little off there, Republika Srpska now stands united!" The three men then run away from the restaurant. CIK ordered that the footage be taken off the social networks and YouTube channel, and also ordered that the political party leader pay a fine in the amount of 10,000.00 BAM. The Decision is based on a violation of Article 7.3, Paragraph 1, Subparagraph 7, of the BiH Election Law. By its Decision No. S1 3 Iž 037327 Iž the Court of BiH revoked the CIK's Decision on formal grounds, having found that CIK did not err in finding correct facts regarding the prohibited speech on the footage - had the *Ujedinjena Srpska* published the disputed footage during the election campaign it would have been banned from participating in the elections under CIK sanctions.

networks, while hate speech is punishable only after the official beginning of the campaign (Sokol and Hasečić 2020). In its report on Bosnia and Herzegovina (fifth monitoring cycle, 2016), the European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) recommends broadening CIK's mandate so as to be able to monitor the use of hate speech throughout the election campaign. ECRI particularly stressed the need to counter the use of ethnically inflammatory public speech and statements given by politicians, as well as the use of hate speech in the media.

The Election Law provides that the electronic media shall cover pre-election activities and observe the principle of balance, fairness and impartiality (Article 16.2). The Law prohibits granting any privileged position to any political subject, including officials at all levels of government, who are candidates in the elections. The Law also stipulates that special attention should be paid to respecting the principles of balance, fairness and impartiality in information programmes, especially in news, interviews and discussions on important political issues, which could influence the opinion of voters (Article 16.4), while iournalists and moderators in the electronic media must not express their possible party membership or affiliation (Article 16.6). The public electronic media shall provide free broadcast time for direct access by political entities (Article 16.14), which can also be done by the private electronic media, under equal conditions for everyone (Article 16.15). Electronic media shall provide equal conditions for paid political advertising of political entities (commercials, public calls, jingles, video-clips and any other type of promotion of a political entity) in the period of 30 days prior to the election day (Article 16.12). Although the provisions by themselves seem to be specific enough, there is still the issue of their implementation, especially when it comes to online media. There are insufficient mechanisms of supervision of the implementation of these provisions, but also of the general possibility of monitoring online media, bearing in mind the flaws in the general regulation of the field (who are online media, who are their owners, their masthead, etc.).

Article 7 of the Rulebook on Media Coverage of Political Entities reads that each political subject should be provided with at least three minutes for free promotion, that public electronic media must provide for direct promotion of all political subjects in the election unit covered by their signal, and that the order of their promotion will be decided by lottery.

### 9.2.3. Law on Prohibition of Discrimination

The Law on Prohibition of Discrimination does not have a particular provision on hate speech, but contains a prohibition of discrimination and harassment, which is also read in the context of hate speech. The Law

defines the responsibilities of the Institution of BiH Ombudsman as the central institution for protection from discrimination, charged with providing opinions and recommendations that are not legally binding.

Discrimination is any different treatment including any exclusion, limitation or preference based on real or perceived grounds towards any person or group of persons, their relatives, or persons otherwise associated with them, on the grounds of their race, skin colour, language, religion, ethnic affiliation, disability, age, national or social background, connection to a national minority, political or other persuasion, property, membership in trade union or any other association, education, social status and sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, sexual characteristics, as well as any other circumstance serving the purpose of or resulting in prevention or restriction of any individual from enjoyment or realisation, on equal footing, of rights and freedoms in all areas of life. Prohibition of discrimination applies to all public bodies, all natural and legal persons, in the public and private sector, in all spheres. Harassment, as a form of discrimination, is considered to be any unwelcome behaviour motivated by some of the mentioned grounds. which aims at, or constitutes violation of a person's dignity and creation of an intimidating, hostile, degrading, demeaning or offensive environment.

## 9.2.4. Anti-defamation legislation

The FBiH Law on Protection Against Defamation and the Republika Srpska Law on Protection Against Defamation regulate civil responsibility for the damage caused to the reputation of a natural or legal person by making or disseminating an expression of false facts. For defamation made through media outlets the following are jointly responsible: author, editor, or publisher of the expression or the person who otherwise exercised control over its contents (Article 6 of the FBiH Law; Article 5 of the RS Law). However, the anti-defamation laws operate only on the level of individuals, and do not represent a tool that may have a broad application in the fight against disinformation (Gačanica 2022, 279).

### 9.3. SELF-REGULATION

The Press and Online Media Council is a self-regulatory body for online and print media, but its activities are limited to mediation and non-binding decisions on media content that violates the standards set in the Press and Online Media Code in BiH. The Code distinctly provides for the prohibition of hate speech, untruth and disinformation.

Hate speech (and instigation) are regulated in Article 4 of the Code, which provides for the accountability of journalists, editors and publishers with

regard to instigating hate and/or inequality based on a person's ethnic group, nationality, race, religion, gender, sexual orientation, physical disability or mental disability.

Article 8 of the Code deals with misrepresentation, providing that journalists and editors in print and online media must be aware of the harmful effect of publishing and transmitting disinformation. The Code further provides that transmitting disinformation from other media or sources does not exonerate the editors of the transmitting media.

As for bias, the Code stipulates that editors and journalists shall at all times perform their work in the spirit of fairness, honesty and civility when collecting information, reporting and presenting opinions (Article 2). Publishing false information, plagiarism, falsification, deliberate suppression of facts are this profession's gravest moral offenses. The Code also stipulates that journalists and editors must not publish false content or incorrect quotes, nor conceal and/or withhold important information whose publication might affect the interpretation of the published report and readers' understanding thereof (Article 7).

It is important to note that the Code also regulates the operations of the media. According to the Code, editors and publishers are responsible for the entire content of their print or online media, and thus also for the publication of user comments in the online communication space. Online media editors must remove user comments that constitute hate speech, incitement to violence, instigation, intolerance, insults, threats and any other form of inappropriate and socially unacceptable communication.

The operation of the Press and Online Media Council is limited to mediation between the users and the media, and to decisions stating that particular codes have been violated and that the given media should remove them, or publish a corrigendum, or retraction, but without any competence to punish those who refuse to comply. Although the mechanism is important for raising professional standards among the producers of professional content without imposing any sanctions, its reach nonetheless remains limited, especially with regard to unprofessional content producers and anonymous websites (Sokol and Ćalović 2022, 64).

### 9.4. FACT-CHECKING ORGANISATIONS

As online disinformation tends to disseminate increasingly, the professional standards of journalism and the values represented by the traditional media – such as verification of content and publications in the public interest –

remain crucial. Currently, two fact-checking organisations operate in BiH: *Istinomjer* and *Raskrinkavanje*. The focus of both organisations is to check the accuracy and truthfulness of media/public content.

Istinomjer is an initiative focused on the promotion of accountability of political parties that participate in the government, as well as public office holders who are accountable to the citizens of BiH. Istinomjer monitors and verifies statements given by public office holders with regard to their consistency, truthfulness and delivering on the promises made in their public addresses. In addition, Istinomjer monitors the fulfilment of election promises within the election programmes of political parties who were given a mandate to govern. Their statements are being subject to verification on a daily basis, in terms of their truthfulness, consistency and fulfilment. Once a year, Istinomjer publishes a report on the progress in delivering on the promises made. In election years, right before elections, a final report on the fulfilment of the promises made at the beginning of a mandate is published.

Raskrinkavanje checks online media and social network content, using a methodology that identifies 15 forms of problematic media content, including disinformation and fake news, albeit not hate speech. Raskrinkavanje's goal is to contribute to debunking fake news, propaganda narratives and commercial and political interests wrapped in the form of news reporting. The platform has been a full-fledged member of the International Fact-Checking Network (IFCN). The platform became operational in 2020 in the framework of its partnership with Facebook in which, after the fact-checkers mark a content as fake, Facebook flags the disputable content and by so doing narrows its reach, while notifying those who have disseminated such content. However, the criticism against the fact-checking platforms basically refers to two issues: the professionalism of those who make checks of media content, and the potential censorship the fact-checkers' activity may bring about (Stokić 2021).

## 9.5. COMPARATIVE PRACTICE OF REGULATING HARMFUL CONTENT ONLINE

As already said, it is the context that to a large extent shapes the approach to countering harmful content. Naturally, this to a certain extent becomes simpler when we talk about EU member states, bearing in mind the recently adopted Digital Services Act (DSA) which will set the standard for the EU territory. Still, it was interesting to analyse different approaches to the regulation of harmful content online, or to monitor the development of

various approaches combining certain interventions in "traditional" laws such as election laws, all the way to the development of entirely new laws regulating the area.

Designing an adequate set of rules and obligations for online media in the field of countering harmful content represents a challenge. Balanced acts would thus have to be guided by the three basic principles: the provisions (measures) must be necessary, adequate and proportionate to the objective one wishes to achieve. This is certainly much easier to require than fulfil, especially if we bear in mind that the most frequent solutions thus far have actually "cured" the consequence of the inundation of the online space by harmful content, while there has been no systemic approach that would include a broader social aspect and non-legislative, educational and inclusive approaches. The approach that has been used was focused on the moderation of content or its removal, which has been rather challenging for the purpose of fulfilling all of the three aforementioned principles.

Individual national regulations of EU member countries have brought about problems concerning the multiplication of national laws dealing with all sorts of "undesirable" content online, which has led to a confusing legislative patchwork in Europe. For companies and users, it means uncertainty and blurs their understanding of which law applies to them (Berthélémy 2019).

Presented below are three examples of national laws that regulate harmful content in the online media, and a brief summary of national provisions set forth in election legislation.

## 9.5.1. Germany: NetzDG

Netzwerkdurchsetzungsgesetz – the Network Enforcement Act (NetzDG) – was adopted in 2017 and entered into force on 1 January 2018, being the first of its kind in the western democracies. The NetzDG aims to promote a more efficient fight against hate crimes, criminally punishable fake news and other illegal content on social networks. This includes insult, malicious gossip, defamation, public incitement, incitement to hatred, sharing images of violence and threats of crime commission. NetzDG applies to all profitable social media platforms with at least two million registered users in Germany. Exceptions include message exchanging services, such as WhatsApp and Telegram, designed for individual communication.

The law defines obligatory standards for efficient and transparent management of reports/complaints about content. Social network providers are subject to the following obligations:

- They have to offer the users easily identifiable, directly accessible and permanently accessible procedure for reporting criminally punishable content.
- They must immediately review the content reported by users and examine whether the content may be in violation of criminal law.
- They must remove or block approach to evidently illegal content within 24 hours of the moment when the complaint was received. Other illegal content must generally be removed or blocked within 7 days of the day when the complaint was received.
- They must notify their users about all decisions made in response to their complaints, and provide explanation.

Social network providers are under an obligation to submit bi-annual reports on the steps taken in response to complaints about criminally punishable content. These reports must include information about, for instance, the scope of complaints and the practice of making decisions within the network, as well as about the teams responsible for the processing of the reported content. Those social networks that fail to establish a complaint management system or fail to set it up properly, commit an offence that carries a fine of up to 5 million EUR against the person responsible for the complaint management system. The fine against the company itself may go as high as 50 million EUR. A fine may also be imposed if the social network fails to comply with its reporting obligation.

In order to make sure that the law is implemented more effectively, social networks are under an obligation – regardless of where they are located – to designate a person in Germany who would be authorised to receive complaints. Social networks also must designate a person in Germany who would be authorised to receive requests for information from the law enforcement agencies. Violation of the obligation to designate a person authorised to receive requests for service or information may also result in a fine.

Advocates of this law see it as a necessary and efficient response to hate speech and extremism online. Its critics, however, see it as an attempt to create a new draconian censorship regime, forcing social media platforms to resort to unnecessary removal of their content. Relevant data indicate that NetzDG has not resulted in mass removal requests, nor has it forced online platforms to adopt the "take down, ask later" principle (Echikson and Knodt

2018). The removal rates among the three large platforms have ranged from 21.2% for Facebook to only 10.8% for Twitter. At the same time, it remains uncertain whether NetzDG has produced significant results in achieving the set objective of countering hate speech.

Criticism also pertains to the responsibility for the content placed on online platforms as "shifting", but also the absence of judicial/institutional oversight over illegal content in the online sphere. The UN Human Rights Committee has thus voiced concern that the NetzDG forces tech companies to act as the "internet police" with the powers to decide what freedom of speech is and what hate speech is. The absence of judicial oversight over content removal has been deemed to be particularly alarming, for it limits "access to redress in cases where the nature of content is disputed" (Baghdasaryan and Gullo 2021).

NetzDG was amended in 2022 with a requirement that online platforms with more than two million users, such as Google or Facebook, must forward information to the relevant authorities for criminal prosecution. They are also under an obligation to remove any content that is in violation of criminal law and report it to the Federal Criminal Police Office. The new amendment is expected to result in some 250,000 complaints per year lodged under the NetzDG, which would lead to some 150,000 criminal proceedings. However, these obligations have been put on hold for the time being, since Google, Meta, Twitter and TikTok have filed a lawsuit against the amended law with the Administrative Court in Cologne (Noyan 2022).

The trail-blazing law in this area, NetzDG, has served as an example for at least thirteen countries – including Venezuela, Australia, Russia, India, Kenya, the Philippines and Malaysia, which have proposed or adopted laws based on the NetzDG regulatory structure. However, these regulations have in numerous cases assumed a more invasive and censorship form (Mchangama 2019). NetzDG was also floated as a possible draft for the DSA.

## 9.5.2. France: the Avia law

On 13 May 2020, the French Parliament partly followed the German example and adopted a law that imposes an obligation on social media platforms to remove content that is in evident violation of particular provisions within 24 hours of receiving notification. The law was adopted despite fierce criticism from the European Commission (risk of violating Articles 3, 14 and 15 of the E-Commerce Directive), digital rights organisations, and LBGTQI+, feminist and anti-racist organisations. However, in June 2020

the French Constitutional Council declared the main provisions of the law unconstitutional. This judgement was seen as a major victory for digital freedoms, not only for the French but potentially for all Europeans (bearing in mind the DSA that was at the time under consideration).

In order to properly understand the proposed legal model and decision on unconstitutionality and annulment of the Avia provisions – and certainly of the arguments for the annulment – provided below is, first, a summary of the law itself as it was originally adopted, and then an analysis of the decision on annulment.

Even before the Avia law, the French legal framework used to apply a special regime pertaining to the removal of web content glorifying or provoking terrorist acts or pertaining to child pornography. The Avia law does not significantly alter the existing framework, but shortens the time-frame for submitting a request for removal from 24 hours to 1 hour (60 minutes). In addition, Avia increases the amount of fines to be imposed for any failure to comply with the rules on notification and removal. The maximum penalty now amounts to 250,000 EUR for individuals, and may go as high as 1,250,000 EUR for companies.

Most of the new rules set forth in the Avia law are supposed to apply to online platforms and search engines that have reached a particular threshold of activities in France (the threshold was to be specified subsequently by a decree), regardless of where the companies are located or seated. According to the Avia law, the qualification of "online platforms" is rather broad, and includes any professional person or body offering online services that allow mediation of multiple parties for the purpose of exchanging public content online.

According to the Avia law, contents that represent "hate content" are set in a broad manner, and particularly include any content that manifestly represents a defamation or instigation to discrimination, hate or violence against individuals or groups on the grounds of their background, ethnicity, race, religion, sex or gender identity, sexual orientation or disability; glorifying criminal offences (especially criminal offences against a person's physical integrity or calling for the commission of terrorist acts or public justification of terrorism); denying or trivialising crimes against humanity, genocide, war crimes or crimes against humanity; content on sexual harassment or content related to child pornography. Anyone can report a hate content, on condition that the report complies with the obligations set forth in the law. Avia significantly simplifies the general formal rules of reporting, especially when the report pertains to hate content.

The French Broadcasting Regulatory Body (Conseil supérieur de l'audiovisuel – CSA) is a regulatory body responsible for the implementation of the new regime, having various investigative and regulatory authorities, which include CSA's right to seek any relevant information from online platforms and search engines, and especially the methods of all algorithms used to ensure compliance with the law.

In its decision on the annulment of Avia law provisions, the French Constitutional Council has found that certain provisions encroach upon the "freedom of speech and communication, and that they, as such, are not necessary, adequate and proportionate to the desired objective". The Council declared part of the measures to be in clear violation of the French Constitution. This pertains to the content removal powers, or decision on whether certain content is illegal. The Council notes the lack of involvement of the judiciary in deciding whether certain published content is illegal or not, as well as possible punishments that would - in combination with tight deadlines - bring about a removal of legal content as well. Setting strict deadlines will de facto lead to the use of filtering technology, which will result in the excessive removal of content. Besides, the draft law includes an obligation to prevent the repeated uploading of hate speech content. That will bring about a general filtering of all content uploaded on platforms, which is not compatible with the ban on general oversight of the E-Commerce Directive. The Council has also dismissed the provision requiring that any speech related to terrorism and child pornography be removed within one hour of the moment when it was flagged.

According to an EDRI analysis from 2019, the Avia law also has some positive aspects, such as providing safeguards for procedural justice by setting certain requirements for individuals reporting potentially illegal content. Moreover, the law imposes obligations on companies to establish internal complaints mechanisms for both the person filing a report and for the content provider. It also introduced an obligation to have in place transparent content-moderating policies.

### 9.5.3. Austria: KoPl-G

In Austria, the Communication Platforms Act, Kommunikationsplattformen-Gesetz (KoPl-G), entered into force on 1 January 2021, which imposes an obligation on social media providers to remove illegal content, and introduces reporting procedures similar to those laid down in NetzDG. KoPl-G is related to domestic and foreign providers of for-profit communication platforms with more than 100,000 users in Austria, or with revenues made in Austria that exceed 500,000 EUR. There are special exemptions for non-profit online

encyclopaedias (Wikipedia), commentaries on web sites with news (der Standard, Krone) and e-commerce platforms providing goods or services (Amazon, Geizhals, MyHammer). The regulatory body (KommAustria) is requested to keep a list of platforms to which the law applies, for the platforms do not have an obligation to notify the body about the beginning or termination of their services.

The Law regulates a catalogue of 15 criminal offences, including hate speech, defamation, harassment, juvenile pornography, racist, discriminatory or national-socialist content, unauthorised photographs, telecommunication stalking. Platforms must provide a reporting function for this type of illegal content and immediately react to notifications. If content is manifestly illegal, it must be blocked within 24 hours following notification. If illegality is not that apparent, the platform may take no more than 7 days to respond. The removed content must be kept on the platform for 10 weeks for the purpose of evidence and redress. Law enforcement agencies may obtain these data or extend the period by 10 more weeks, if necessary. There is no obligation of reporting blocked illegal content to the relevant authorities. Both the person who complains against content and the person whose content is subject to complaint should receive information on the procedure. grounds for the decision and legal remedy note. A major improvement in relation to the German NetzDG is that there exist complaint and redress mechanisms in order to oversee decisions of the platforms and increase the quality of their content-moderating processes. Subject to major criticism is the fact that the final decision on whether a content was illegal or not is no longer made by the court.

The Law provides for annual reports (quarterly reports for large platforms) in which to explain how exactly the content-moderating process works, how many cases of allegedly illegal content have been reported, how much time it took to check them and how much time it took for a decision to be made. Apart from the statistics, also required is a description of content moderators' training and the technical system used. A flaw in the German NetzDG was that the content which according to the complaint was potentially illegal would disappear from the obligation of transparency if removed based on the provisions and requirements. In Austria, such content that has been reported as illegal would also have to appear in the statistics, even if subsequently removed based on the provisions and requirements. Finally, the relevant regulatory body, KommAustria, also has a possibility to issue guidelines for drafting reports.

All the platforms that are subject to this law must appoint an authorised representative – a natural or a legal person located in Austria or particular

EU member countries. The objective is to establish communication with the local legal system so that, for instance, law enforcement agencies could approach a locally available person in order to obtain user data, or so that courts may issue illegal content removal orders.

Any failure to comply with the obligations set forth in the Law may result in fining the platforms with up to 10 million EUR (depending on several factors, such as revenue, the number of users, previous unbecoming conduct, gravity and duration of offence). It is also possible to impose a fine of up to 1 million EUR on steering board members if, at the relevant body's request, they fail to appoint an authorised representative for receiving official documentation sent by the relevant body.

In a letter to the Austrian government, the European Commission noted that the Act would probably jeopardise the freedom of providing services, and voiced concern about the additional costs and administrative burdens related to the implementation of the reporting and removal mechanism, and about the need to possess the required linguistic skills and local cultural and legal knowledge in order to be able to assess the content and maintain communication with the authorities. Besides, the Commission also raised the question of why Austria chose to adopt its own set of rules now, at the time when the Digital Services Act is at the drafting stage, which aims to harmonise, at the EU level, numerous items now regulated by the KoPI-G. Since the Digital Services Act will take the form of a regulation and thus must be directly applicable in any member country, the Commission notes that Austria will have to repeal parts of the provisions laid down in its Act once it enters into force (Staber and Stütz 2021). Despite the concerns voiced by the Commission, the Austrian government did not postpone the adoption of KoPI-G.

#### 9.6. REGULATION IN ELECTION LAWS

In some countries, provisions regulating harmful content are included in the electoral legislation. This means that the legislator has realised that election processes are particularly susceptible to hate speech, disinformation and fake news, as well as biased reporting.

Digital election campaigns carry inherent risks, and legislatures can hardly keep up in an adequate manner. Political parties sometimes use communication platforms for (paid) political advertising, and through microtargeting practices the platforms deliver customised advertisements to particular target groups. Some election laws provide general provisions prohibiting, for instance, hate speech, discrimination, political advertising, and, as such (in countries that have bodies in charge of the online sphere),

may also secure their application online, in order to counter harmful content. On the other hand, other countries, such as Ireland, have realised that certain segments related to the online sphere require separate regulation.

Provided below is a summary of regulations from various countries.

COUNTRY	NAME OF LAW	REGULATION
Serbia	Law on the Election of Members of Parliament	Should any participant in the election campaign by his/her conduct call for violence, spread national, religious or racial hatred or incite gender inequality, the Supervisory Committee shall without delay prompt initiation of proceedings before the competent state authorities. In their programme content intended for presentations, public service media shall provide submitters of the proclaimed electoral lists and candidates from the proclaimed electoral lists conditions for impartial, fair and balanced presentation.
Montenegro	Law on the Election of Councillors and Mem- bers of Parliament	Participants in pre-election campaigns shall adhere to the Constitution of Montenegro, laws and codes of professional ethics and commit themselves to fair behaviour which excludes insults and libel, breach of rules of decency or insults to public sentiments. During election campaigns, all public and commercial media in Montenegro shall make public the assessments, findings and decisions of competent bodies stating that a certain public media had breached the provisions of this Law which impose an impartial, equal and objective information provision to citizens on the programmes and candidates of political parties and other candidate list submitting entities.
Ireland	Electoral Act (1992 and 1997) Online Advertising and Social Media (Transpar- ency) Act	Every notice, bill, poster or similar document having reference to an election shall bear upon its face the name and address of the printer and of the publisher thereof. A person shall be found guilty of an offence for failure to include the above details on any such document. Section 22 imposes the need for disclosure of donations for political purposes.  Despite the existing regulatory restrictions for traditional advertising, such requirements are missing in the case of online advertising. This was the motivation for drafting the Online Advertising and Social Media (Transparency) Act. The Act pertains to online advertising, which it defines as "any communication which is placed or promoted for a fee on an online platform". Also, online political advertising shall display a transparency notice in order to disclose information on financing in a clear and conspicuous manner. The Draft contains vague formulations in defining harmful content online, which may bring about disproportionate restrictions of the freedom of expression.

## 9.7. REGULATION OF HARMFUL CONTENT IN THE EUROPEAN UNION

The European Commission has been dealing with the problem of fake news, or disinformation, since 2015. The EU has realised that the threats affecting democracy in any of the member countries may hurt the Union as a whole. As stated in the Action Plan against Disinformation (2018), disinformation often targets European institutions and their representatives, and aims to undermine the European project in general. Continuous disinformation campaigns targeting the EU, its institutions and policies intensified ahead of the elections for the European Parliament in 2019. In 2018 the Commission introduced measures to ensure free and fair European elections, and recommended sanctions where necessary, calling on the member countries to take steps to preserve the integrity of their election systems and infrastructure, and test them prior to the European elections.

In December 2020, the EU adopted two documents constituting a framework for the regulation of online platforms: the European Democracy Action Plan and the Digital Services Act. These documents follow up on previous documents, such as the Action Plan against Disinformation (2018). In addition to the above, also important to note is the EU self-regulatory mechanism – the Code of Good Practice on Disinformation, whose application began in 2018.

#### 9.7.1. Code of Good Practice on Disinformation

The Code of Good Practice on Disinformation is the first tool of its kind by which the relevant actors agreed on the self-regulatory standards to counter disinformation. This is also the first time that platforms agreed. on a voluntary basis, to adopt self-regulatory standards to counter disinformation. Representatives of online platforms, leading social networks. advertisers and the advertising industry have agreed on a self-regulatory Code that covers a broad range of obligations, from political advertising transparency to shutting down fake profiles. The Code defined obligations for the online platforms Facebook, Google and Twitter, Mozilla, as well as advertisers and the advertising industry in October 2018; Microsoft joined in May 2019, while TikTok signed the Code in June 2020. A Code revision process was initiated in June 2021 and, ultimately, after a revised Code was signed and promoted on 16 June 2022, the new Code became part of a broader regulatory framework, in combination with the legislation on the transparency and targeted political advertising, and the Digital Services Act. By early 2023 the signatories will submit to the Commission first basic reports on the Code implementation.

Online platforms submitted their first reports in January 2019, stating the status of the measures that were taken in order to fulfil their obligations set forth in the Code. The reports confirm that the Code signatories have shown greater transparency. A more intensified dialogue with the platforms with regard to their policy on disinformation has taken place. However, providing data and search tools is still occasional and arbitrary, and does not meet the needs of researchers in undertaking independent examination. Besides, the scope of activities any platform takes in order to fulfil its obligations varies significantly.

Between January and May 2019, the European Commission carried out a targeted monitoring of obligations fulfilment by Facebook, Google and Twitter, with a particular stress on the integrity of elections for the European Parliament. The Commission particularly requested from the three platforms that signed the Code of Practice to submit monthly reports on the steps taken to improve control of advertisement placement, ensure transparency of political advertising and issue-based advertising, and deal with fake accounts and malicious bots. Monitoring has shown a continuous progress achieved by the platforms in fulfilling their obligations to increase transparency and protect the integrity of the upcoming elections. However, all three platforms should intensify their efforts to broaden cooperation with fact-checking organisations and strengthen cooperation with traditional media concerning the development of transparency and reliability indicators for information sources so as to be able to offer to the users a just selection of relevant and verifiable information.

Notwithstanding the revolutionary step forward in setting rules in the online sphere concerning harmful content, which have been voluntarily accepted by online platforms, it is still necessary to note several important deficiencies. First of all, these are self-regulation measures based on voluntary compliance and a "consensus" of the stakeholders on what exactly constitutes illegal content. Besides, these systems lack the aspect of legal certainty. Another challenge is the risk of jeopardising freedom of speech and information, because the removal (filtering) of content is still carried out by way of inadequate procedures, which leads to a risk that a content that is actually legal might be removed by mistake. The next problem follows from this: insufficiently transparent procedures or standards of harmful content assessment and removal. The platforms, according to the Code implementation and monitoring reports, tend to apply the set measures unevenly, failing to provide adequate (complete) data. Finally, measures against illegal content are often ineffective.

## 9.7.2. European Democracy Action Plan

The purpose of the European Democracy Action Plan is to strengthen the role of citizens in building more resilient democratic societies in the EU through the promotion of free and fair elections, strengthening of media freedom and countering disinformation. Envisioned in the framework of the promotion of free and fair elections are measures of draft laws that would ensure greater transparency in the field of sponsored political content (i.e., political advertising) as well as supporting measures and guidelines for political parties and member countries.

The Action Plan includes the European Media Freedom Act, which aims to ensure that the media, public and private alike, conduct easier crossborder operations in the internal EU market without unnecessary pressure. Also taken into account is the digital transformation of media space. The European Media Freedom Act will strengthen editorial freedom of media houses and protect them from unwarranted, disproportionate and discriminating national measures, with the aim of protecting the pluralism of the European media environment. Also to the benefit of media houses is a more equitable and transparent distribution of national advertising funds. The Act paid particular attention to the public media and the challenges they have been facing - it has been proposed that the public media be funded in an appropriate and stable manner, guaranteeing editorial independence. Public media are also obligated to impartially provide diverse information and opinions. The Act also imposes obligations on the media, which include ownership transparency, independence of editorial decisions, and preventing any real or possible conflict of interest. The Commission will propose additional measures to increase transparency in the field of media ownership and national advertising by way of a new media ownership monitoring tool.

The Action Plan also provides for activities as regards the media freedom and pluralism (with the focus on strategic lawsuits against public participation, or SLAPP), journalist safety and countering disinformation (strengthening self-regulatory mechanism). The Commission will gradually implement the Action Plan by the year 2023, the year before elections for the European Parliament, after which it will assess the progress made and ascertain whether other measures are necessary as well.

## 9.7.3. Digital Services Act

The Digital Services Act (DSA) was published in the Official Journal of the EU and entered into force on 12 November 2022. The DSA, together with the Digital Markets Act,<sup>51</sup> provides a framework for a safer digital world in the EU. The DSA represents a long-awaited amendment to the E-Commerce Directive, by which important issues concerning the provision of digital services and rights of users were regulated back in 2000, before the appearance of large platforms. The new rules will apply to all online intermediaries offering their services in the EU, and it is this extraterritorial principle that represents a key innovation in relation to the E-Commerce Directive (the DSA will apply to intermediaries offering their services to users that have business seats or places of residence in the EU, regardless of where the service provider was established).

The DSA was adopted in the form of a regulation, which means that the regulations are obligatory, and will apply fully and directly in the member states. Candidate countries should harmonise their legislation with the EU legal framework, including the DSA. In the legislation harmonisation process, BiH will also have to harmonise its current laws with the provisions set forth in the DSA. This in practice means the adoption of a whole set of new provisions (presumably through amendments to the current laws) that will regulate the online sphere, of distinct criteria on what constitutes harmful content, whose responsibility the content control really is, and who will have responsibility for its implementation.

In order to implement the new rules, the DSA has introduced a new institutional organisation, which will in each member state appoint, or designate from among the existing bodies, a digital services coordinator. National coordinators will cooperate and operate in mutual coordination through the European Board for Media Services, which will be under the overall direction of the Commission. In carrying out its tasks, the Board is supposed to operate completely independently.

The law defines a set of obligations and a clear framework with regard to responsibilities and transparency for online intermediary service providers, such as online markets, social networks and content-sharing platforms. The DSA establishes a "notice and action" mechanism, as well as protective measures for the removal of illegal products, services and content. Having received a notice, hosting service providers should act without any unnecessary delay, mindful of the type of illegal content reported, and the urgency of taking action. Other measures set forth in the

The Digital Services Act aims to secure equal conditions for all digital companies, regardless of their size. The objective of the Digital Services Act is to ensure a competitive and fair digital sector. Bearing in mind that the scope of the regulation is not essentially relevant to the topic addressed here, the document will not be individually presented.

DSA include imposing an obligation on social media platforms to enable their users to label illegal content in a "simple and efficient manner" so it can be quickly removed. Large online platforms and search engines will be required to share with the regulators and researchers all data related to their algorithms.

The DSA introduces stricter rules for very large online platforms (VLOP) with more than 45 million users in the EU on account of their huge influence. VLOPs will have to make regular assessments of systemic risks, such as disinformation, misleading content and revenge pornography, and take adequate mitigation measures, subject to independent audits. The regulatory body of the European Commission will oversee the VLOPs, while supervision of the other platforms will be carried out by the member states

The primary focus of the document is the curbing of illegal content such as hate speech, death threats, revenge pornography, or defamation. Social networks now have the obligation to block, remove or restrict illegal content and disclose transparently which mechanisms they introduced to prevent its distribution. Besides, VLOPs will have to undertake comprehensive assessments of "systemic risks" posed by the design, algorithm systems, functioning and use of their services or related thereto, and take reasonable and effective measures to reduce that risk. Apart from "spreading illegal content", systemic risks include possible negative effects on fundamental rights (human dignity, privacy, personal data, freedom of expression), civic discourse and electoral processes or public safety, gender-based violence, juveniles, public health and physical or mental well-being. It is envisioned that the DSA be a mechanism for tackling complex problems such as mass disinformation and their impact on democratic processes or public health. The DSA notes that hate speech and disinformation online have been spreading more rapidly, and that, importantly, they have been used to increase polarisation, which is then used for political purposes.

The second focus of the DSA is the obligation of transparency concerning the algorithms determining what to show to users in order to improve the level of their information and their possible choices. VLOPs and search engines will have to additionally offer to their users a content recommendation system that will not be based on profiling.

The *third focus* is related to regulating targeted advertisements, so that in the future users will know why a particular advertisement has popped up on their screen, who is behind it, and what data have been used in making that decision. The DSA expressly forbids that targeted advertising rely on the

use of sensitive data such as health condition, sexual orientation, ethnicity, political positions or religious beliefs, while targeted advertising is strictly forbidden towards juveniles and/or children.

With regard to the effect on elections and electoral processes, it is stated that the EU believes that misleading or vague political advertising constitutes a particular type of threat online for it affects the central mechanisms that enable the functioning of a democratic society, especially when such content is sponsored by third parties or foreign entities. It is noted that the use of large-scale profiling for political micro-targeting for the purpose of manipulating the voting process may seriously undermine the foundations of democracy, which is why digital service providers are called on to take the measures necessary for identification and flagging of content uploaded by bots, while the Commission is expected to issue guidelines on the use of such digital technologies for persuasion in election campaigns and policies of political advertising, hence the call for the establishment of strict requirements with regard to transparency in displaying paid political advertisements.

The importance of the DSA is also reflected in defining the concept of "unlawful/illegal content", that is, what is to be considered prohibited, resulting in the platforms' obligation to block, remove or restrict such content. It is important to note that, in the light of implications for freedom of expression, the content removal obligation should apply to illegal content only. The DSA states that the concept of illegal content should be construed as relating to information, regardless of its form, which, according to the applicable law, or in and of itself, is illegal, such as hate speech or terrorist content and illegal discriminatory content, or which is made illegal by the applicable rules given the fact that it pertains to the activities that are illegal, such as, for instance, illegal sharing of private images without consent, online stalking, or unauthorised use of copyrighted material. Therefore, it makes no difference whether the illegality of information or activities ensues from the EU law or from the national law of member states, since the latter is harmonised with the former. An additional reason why EU-level regulation is important, terminological standards included, is the ever-growing fragmentation of rules and the lower level of fundamental rights protection in the EU, caused by the new national laws aimed at curbing hate speech and disinformation <sup>52</sup>

In the context of defining illegal content, the matter of disinformation has not been regulated in a distinct manner, yet the DSA does not directly target the practice of spreading disinformation, but it strengthens the Code of Good Practice on Disinformation. However, the big difference between the Code and the DSA lies in the fact that DSA provisions are not optional, but obligatory for all platforms, whereas joining and operating in line with the Code is part of a self-regulatory (ergo voluntary) approach.

Notwithstanding the need to moderate or curb harmful content, it is necessary to make sure that such obligatory documents (especially bearing in mind the territorial principle, or the coverage of the EU territories – member states) contain distinct and precise formulations in order to prevent online platforms from arbitrarily and unilaterally removing journalistic content. Yet, there still exists concern that the mechanism for reporting and removing the allegedly illegal content will probably lead to excessive removal of legal content.

On the other hand, the obligatory document remains vague or insufficiently precise in certain parts, which will potentially lead to misunderstandings and leave room for various interpretations and, consequently, uneven application. For instance, Article 26, which prescribes new verification obligations for VLOPs, including indirect reference to the effect on human rights, does not include guidelines on how to carry them out. It will, in practice, leave huge discretion for the companies and the Commission to decide how the risks should be mitigated. A similar situation can be seen in Article 27, which identifies possible measures that could be put in place, such as "adapting content moderation or recommender systems" or "initiating or adjusting cooperation with other online platforms through the codes of conduct and the crisis protocols". Although "reasonable" and "proportionate" measures are mentioned, there is no reference to the types of measures

In the past years, member states have increasingly introduced legislation on digital services and online platforms in an effort to supervise them and reduce the harms associated with the spread of illegal content and goods. One of the main drivers of the DSA proposal is therefore the urgency to limit the normative fragmentation resulting from the initiatives undertaken at the national level. More recently, national laws such as the German NetzDG, the French Avia Law and the Austrian KoPl-G have imposed more stringent obligations on the platforms, requiring them, under the threat of high fines, to ramp up their efforts in limiting the spread of certain types of illegal content, including illegal hate-speech. All these national-level initiatives have caused fragmentation and legal uncertainty on the liability regime applicable to providers, affecting in particular smaller service providers and hindering their capability to compete effectively on the market (Buri and Hoboken 2021, 6).

the Commission could ultimately deem reasonable and proportionate for addressing the given systemic risk (ARTICLE19 2021).

#### 9.8. CONCLUSION

Although harmful content regulation in the online sphere represents a relatively new area whose reach and effects at the national and EU levels are still being assessed, one may say it is an area that necessarily requires regulation. Bearing in mind the major influence of social networks, the online media and in general the rate of disseminating and the availability of information online, political "fighting" is now moving to the digital world with rather real implications offline as well. Nationalist and divisive rhetoric has been intensifying year after year, especially ahead of elections (Šečerović 2022). The electoral process is exactly where the lack of regulation as well as professionalism in media reporting most acutely manifests. The online sphere is a particular subject of manipulation – it is still considered a space in which anything is permissible, but through which a message is most easily transmitted. Hate speech and spreading disinformation online have become tools in election campaigns, still without an adequate and efficient response in BiH, as attested by repeated findings presented in annual reports of the European Commission.

Speaking about regulation, it does not necessarily have to be restrictive, meaning it does not have to focus primarily on prohibitions – in order for the response to harmful and illegal content to be adequate, those aspects within which a proper climate for development, distribution and consumption of harmful content is created must become involved in deliberations on how to find a solution and a systemic response. This primarily pertains to media literacy, empowering online media professionalism and becoming free from political influences. This is getting additionally complicated when it comes to elections and electoral processes, since the online sphere – as it is still quite unregulated – becomes a place of manipulation, promotion and political/private spin and disinformation.

Thinking about a model that would be efficient but less precarious in terms of jeopardising the freedom of speech, one should limit content removal (especially if automated) and avoid measures that turn internet companies into *de facto* regulators. It is also necessary to remove the burden of proof from citizens, and provide transparent redress channels (EDRi 2019b). Online content regulation often treats the symptoms only, not the causes, by addressing manipulation through information separately from the lack of public trust.

In BiH, these regulation processes are still in their infancy. Although one should understand that BiH is a small market, and thus probably not that interesting for large online platforms, it is still necessary to analyse and regulate the area in a systemic manner. This is all the more so because of contextual reasons, in which numerous political and social phenomena turn into eruptions of harmful content online, while an election period makes all this additionally heated. A special challenge BiH will face on this regulation path is the fact that the implementation of the current legal framework, and curbing harmful content offline, have been going on rather slowly, sluggishly and insufficiently. This multiplies the existing problems such as the regulation of online media, transparency and ownership of media, creates an atmosphere of impunity, and contributes to a perception of online sphere as completely free from rules and respect for human rights. This is especially visible during election campaigns, in which social networks, websites and commentaries are used to sharpen rhetoric and raise tensions. The existing self-regulation system is simply not sufficient or efficient in curbing harmful content, and the legal framework is nowhere near what the acquis requires. It is, therefore, necessary for the state to take a more active attitude against harmful content in general, particularly in the online sphere, which is unregulated in BiH. This certainly must include an implementation plan and coordination with other initiatives (media literacy, media pluralism and alike) so that a response to the problem could be comprehensive, for in that way only can we expect full enjoyment of rights and freedoms. The legal efforts made in the fight against harmful content should not view the protection of elections and protection of freedom of expression as mutually exclusive objectives.

### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

ARTICLE19. (2021). "At a glance: Does the EU Digital Services Act protect freedom of expression?" *Article19*, 11. 2. 2021. <a href="https://www.article19.org/resources/does-the-digital-services-act-protect-freedom-of-expression/">https://www.article19.org/resources/does-the-digital-services-act-protect-freedom-of-expression/</a>

ARTICLE19. (2019). *The Social Media Councils: Consultation Paper*. <a href="https://www.article19.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/A19-SMC-Consultation-paper-2019-v05.pdf">https://www.article19.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/A19-SMC-Consultation-paper-2019-v05.pdf</a>

Baghdasaryan, Meri; Gullo, Karen. (2012). "UN Human Rights Committee Criticizes Germany's NetzDG for Letting Social Media Platforms Police Online Speech." *Electronic Frontier Foundation*, 23. 11. 2012. <a href="https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2021/11/un-human-rights-committee-criticizes-germanys-netzdg-letting-social-media">https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2021/11/un-human-rights-committee-criticizes-germanys-netzdg-letting-social-media</a>

Berthélémy, Chloe. (2019). Contribution to the examination of France's draft law aimed at combating hate content on the internet. Bruxelles: EDRi. <a href="https://edri.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/20191118\_">https://edri.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/20191118\_</a>
EDRiCommentsEC\_FrenchAvialaw.pdf

Buri, Ilaria; Hoboken, Joris van. (2021). *The Digital Services Act (DSA) proposal: a critical overview*. Amsterdam: Institute for Information Law. <a href="https://dsa-observatory.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Buri-Van-Hoboken-DSA-discussion-paper-Version-28\_10\_21.pdf">https://dsa-observatory.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Buri-Van-Hoboken-DSA-discussion-paper-Version-28\_10\_21.pdf</a>

Echikson, William; Knodt, Olivia. (2018). *Germany's NetzDG: A key test for combatting online hate*. Brisel: CEPS. <a href="http://wp.ceps.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/RR%20No2018-09\_Germany's%20NetzDG.pdf">http://wp.ceps.eu/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/RR%20No2018-09\_Germany's%20NetzDG.pdf</a>

ECRI. (2016). *Izvještaj ECRI-a o Bosni i Hercegovini*. 6. 12. 2016. <a href="http://www.mhrr.gov.ba/PDF/LjudskaPrava/ECRI%20Final%20160117.pdf">http://www.mhrr.gov.ba/PDF/LjudskaPrava/ECRI%20Final%20160117.pdf</a>

EDRi. (2019a). "Content regulation – what's the (online) harm?" *EDRi*, 9. 10. 2019. https://edri.org/our-work/content-regulation-whats-the-online-harm/

EDRi. (2019b). "France's law on hate speech gets a thumbs down." *EDRi*, 4. 12. 2019. <a href="https://edri.org/our-work/frances-law-on-hate-speech-gets-thumbs-down/">https://edri.org/our-work/frances-law-on-hate-speech-gets-thumbs-down/</a>

ERGA. (2019). Report of the activities carried out to assist the European Commission in the intermediate monitoring of the Code of practice on disinformation (ERGA Report). <a href="http://erga-online.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ERGA-2019-06\_Report-intermediate-monitoring-Code-of-Practice-on-disinformation.pdf">http://erga-online.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/ERGA-2019-06\_Report-intermediate-monitoring-Code-of-Practice-on-disinformation.pdf</a>

Ferhatović, Amila; Trlin, Davor. (2019). "Krivičnopravni aspekt govora mržnje kao zloupotreba prava na slobodu izražavanja." *Pregled: časopis za društvena pitanja*, 60(2): 133-157. <a href="https://pregled.unsa.ba/index.php/pregled/article/view/204">https://pregled.unsa.ba/index.php/pregled/article/view/204</a>

Gačanica, Lejla. (2022). "Lažne vijesti i borba protiv netačnih informacija." U: Džihana, Amer. Ur. *Medijsko pravo: Okvir za slobodno i odgovorno djelovanje medija*, 269-293. Sarajevo: Centar za promociju civilnog društva. <a href="https://2am-objavi-ba.s3.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/21085603/Medijsko-pravo-Okvir-za-slobodno-i-odgovorno-djelovanje-medija.pdf">https://2am-objavi-ba.s3.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/21085603/Medijsko-pravo-Okvir-za-slobodno-i-odgovorno-djelovanje-medija.pdf</a>

Jakubowska, Ella. (2019). "Hate speech online: Lessons for protecting free expression." *EDRi*, 29. 10. 2019. <a href="https://edri.org/our-work/hate-speech-online-lessons-for-protecting-free-expression/">https://edri.org/our-work/hate-speech-online-lessons-for-protecting-free-expression/</a>

Krimmer, Robert; Rabitsch, Armin; Kužel, Rast'o; Achler, Marta; Licht, Nathan. (2022). *Elections in Digital Times – A Guide for Electoral Practitioners*. Paris: UNESCO. <a href="https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000382102">https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000382102</a>

Maričić, Domagoj; Antonić, Lidija. (2021). "Odgovornost za nezakonit sadržaj na internetu." *Informator*, 16. 4. 2021. <a href="https://informator.hr/strucniclanci/odgovornost-za-nezakonit-sadrzaj-na-internetu">https://informator.hr/strucniclanci/odgovornost-za-nezakonit-sadrzaj-na-internetu</a>

Mchangama, Jacob. (2019). "Analysis: The Digital Berlin Wall: How Germany (Accidentally) Created a Prototype for Global Online Censorship." *Justitia*, 5. 11. 2019. <a href="http://justitia-int.org/en/the-digital-berlin-wall-how-germany-created-a-prototype-for-global-online-censorship/">http://justitia-int.org/en/the-digital-berlin-wall-how-germany-created-a-prototype-for-global-online-censorship/</a>

Noorlander, Peter; Gačanica, Lejla; Gorjanc-Prelević, Tea. (2022). Suzbijanje govora mržnje evropski standardi i praksa. Priručnik. Podgorica: Akcija za ljudska prava Human Rights Action (HRA). <a href="https://www.hraction.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Prirucnik-za-suzbijanje-govora-mrznje-esip-FINAL-19-7-2022.pdf">https://www.hraction.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Prirucnik-za-suzbijanje-govora-mrznje-esip-FINAL-19-7-2022.pdf</a>

Noyan, Oliver. (2022). "Big tech opposes Germany's enhanced hate speech law." *Euractiv*, 1. 2. 2022. <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/internet-governance/news/german-reinforcement-of-hate-speech-law-faces-opposition-from-big-online-platforms/">https://www.euractiv.com/section/internet-governance/news/german-reinforcement-of-hate-speech-law-faces-opposition-from-big-online-platforms/</a>

OSCE. Procjena potreba medijskog sektora u Bosni i Hercegovini Izvještaj o provedenom istraživanju javnog mnijenja o potrebama medijskog sektora u BiH. Prizma. https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/1/8/520151.pdf

Pavelić, Marin. (2021). "EU priprema 2 akta koji bi mogli promijeniti kako koristite digitalne platforme – privatno i poslovno." *Netokracija*, 19. 7. 2021. https://www.netokracija.com/sto-je-akt-o-digitalnim-uslugama-trzistima-dma-dsa-eu-179707

Schuler, Marc; Znaty, Benjamin. (2020). *New law to fight online hate speech to reshape notice, take down and liability rules in France*. Taylor Wessing. <a href="https://www.taylorwessing.com/en/insights-and-events/insights/2020/05/new-law-to-fight-online-hate-speech-in-france">https://www.taylorwessing.com/en/insights-and-events/insights/2020/05/new-law-to-fight-online-hate-speech-in-france</a>

Shattock, Ethan. (2020). "Rights Based Principles: Protecting Free Elections and Free Expression in Irish Policy Responses to Fake News Online." *Dublin Law & Politics Review*, 12. 5. 2020. <a href="https://dublinlpr.ie/2020/05/12/rights-based-principles-protecting-free-elections-and-free-expression-in-irish-policy-responses-to-fake-news-online/">https://dublinlpr.ie/2020/05/12/rights-based-principles-protecting-free-elections-and-free-expression-in-irish-policy-responses-to-fake-news-online/</a>

Sokol, Anida; Ćalović, Maja. (2022). Regulacija štetnog sadržaja na internetu u Bosni i Hercegovini: Između slobode izražavanja i štete po demokratiju. Sarajevo: Mediacentar. <a href="https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf">https://media.ba/sites/default/files/bos\_regulacija\_stetnog\_sadrzaja\_na\_internetu\_-\_web\_pages.pdf</a>

Sokol, Anida; Hasečić, Nejra. (2020). "Lokalni izbori 2020: Borba za gradove putem društvenih mreža." *Mediacentar\_online*, 11. 11. 2020. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-mreze-i-web/lokalni-izbori-2020-borba-zagradove-putem-drustvenih-mreza">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-mreze-i-web/lokalni-izbori-2020-borba-zagradove-putem-drustvenih-mreza</a>

Sokol, Anida. *Medijsko izvještavanje o predmetima i radu pravosuđa tokom pandemije u Bosni i Hercegovini*. Sarajevo: The AIRE Centar. <a href="https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/transparency-report-vol-02-bcms.pdf">https://www.media.ba/sites/default/files/transparency-report-vol-02-bcms.pdf</a>

Staber, Gabriela; Stutz, Angelika (2021). "Communication platforms face new obligations and high fines in Austria", *CMS Law Now*, 22.03.2021. https://www.cms-lawnow.com/ealerts/2021/03/au-test?cc\_lang=en

Šečerović, Edina. (2022). "Govor mržnje kao sastavni dio političkih narativa u BiH." *Mediacentar\_online*, 29. 11. 2022. <a href="https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/govor-mrznje-kao-sastavni-dio-politickih-narativa-u-bih">https://media.ba/bs/magazin-novinarstvo/govor-mrznje-kao-sastavni-dio-politickih-narativa-u-bih</a>

### Legal acts

European Commission. (2018). Communication on Securing free and fair European elections, COM(2018) 637 final. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52018DC0637">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52018DC0637</a>

European Commission. (2018). Joint Communication to the European Parliament, the European Council, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions: Action Plan against Disinformation (JOIN(2018) 36 final). <a href="https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/action-plan-against-disinformation">https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/action-plan-against-disinformation</a>

European Commission. (2020). *Draft Federal Act on measures to protect users on communication platforms (Communication Platforms Act), Austria.* https://ec.europa.eu/growth/tools-databases/tris/en/search/?trisaction=search.detail&year=2020&num=544

Izborni zakon Bosne i Hercegovine. https://izbori.ba/Documents/documents/ZAKONI/ Izborni\_zakon\_PRECISCENI\_TEKST-bos.pdf

Kodeks za štampu i online medije BiH. Vijeće za štampu u Bosni i Hercegovini, <a href="https://www.vzs.ba/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=218&ltemid=9">https://www.vzs.ba/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=218&ltemid=9</a>

Krivični zakon Bosne i Hercegovine. <a href="http://www.sudbih.gov.ba/files/docs/zakoni/ba/krivicni\_zakon\_3\_03\_-\_bos.pdf">http://www.sudbih.gov.ba/files/docs/zakoni/ba/krivicni\_zakon\_3\_03\_-\_bos.pdf</a>

Krivični zakon Brčko distrikta Bosne i Hercegovine. https://skupstinabd.ba/3-zakon/ba/Krivic--ni%20zakon%20Brc-ko%20Distrikta%20BiH/05B19-20%20Krivic--ni%20 zakon%20-precisceni%20tekst

Krivični zakon Federacije Bosne i Hercegovine. http://www.oss.ba/dokumenti/Krivicni\_zakon\_FBIH.pdf

Krivični zakon Republike Srpske. <a href="https://www.paragraf.ba/propisi/republika-srpska/krivicni-zakon-republike-srpske.html">https://www.paragraf.ba/propisi/republika-srpske.html</a>

Odbor za građanske slobode, pravosuđe i unutarnje poslove. (2021). *Izvješće o Zakonu o digitalnim uslugama i pitanjima temeljnih prava*. <a href="https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/A-9-2020-0172\_HR.html">https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/A-9-2020-0172\_HR.html</a>

Odluka Visokog predstavnika kojom se donosi Zakon o dopuni Kaznenog zakona Bosne i Hercegovine. http://www.ohr.int/odluka-visokog-predstavnika-kojom-se-donosi-zakon-o-dopuni-kaznenog-zakona-bosne-i-hercegovine/

Zakon o izboru narodnih poslanika (Srbija), Sl. glasnik RS, br. 14/2022. https://www.paragraf.rs/propisi/zakon\_o\_izboru\_narodnih\_poslanika.html

Zakon o izboru odbornika i poslanika (Crna Gora). https://crnvo.me/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Zakon-o-izboru-odbornika-i-poslanika.doc.pdf

Zakon o zabrani diskriminacije. http://www.mhrr.gov.ba/PDF/LjudskaPrava/Zakon%20 o%20zabrani%20diskriminacije.pdf

Zakon o zaštiti od klevete Federacije Bosne i Hercegovine. http://www.fbihvlada.gov.ba/bosanski/zakoni/2003/zakoni/13bos.htm

Zakon o zaštiti od klevete Republike Srpske. https://www.parlament.ba/data/dokumenti/presskutak/zakon\_o\_zastiti\_od\_klevete\_republike\_srpske\_hr.pdf

Zakon o zaštiti od klevete Brčko distrikta Bosne i Hercegovine. https://skupstinabd.ba/3- zakon/ba/Zakon%20o%20zas--titi%20od%20klevete.pdf

# Chapter 10

## CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

# Denisa Sarajlić and Anida Sokol

The research results, presented in this publication, point to a large presence of biased media content and propaganda during electoral processes, which may disinform the public and deny them the right to have accurate information. Political elites have used disinformation, sexism, hate speech and conspiracy theories in order to influence voters and discredit their political opponents.

The research has confirmed the premise that political elites in BiH engage in deliberate and pre-designed campaigns to employ harmful narratives during election campaigns and thus create socio-political constructs that are in the service of ethnic and political homogenisation. Fear is an emotion that has long swayed the voters' mood ahead of any elections in BiH, and this research shows how it is possible, through manipulation of emotions, to affect the electoral will. Each chapter has clearly signalled that the main objectives of such narratives are some sort of emotional manipulation - whether through a construct of narratives about national traitors, or foreign forces that have conspired against one of the BiH peoples, or the discreditation of opposition parties, or the creation of stereotypes based on gender, ethnic background, inter-ethnic relations, conflicts, victimisation of peoples (living under threat or oppression), or elements of certain conspiracy theories. Their objectives also included the discreditation of the state and its institutions, in particular the CEC, in order to undermine the already weak public trust, which then paves the way for creating different visions of the future of the state and the Entities.

The narratives used in the campaigns are militaristic, religious, partly related to conspiracy theories, war-mongering, offensive (especially to women), threatening and often disturbing for the public. Such narratives are often accompanied by ethno-national symbols, metaphors that legitimise voter intimidation and the insinuation of 'higher causes' that are meant to consolidate voter support and politically homogenise the constituency. Voters are also targeted through calls for the protection of tradition, morality and traditional values, and through stoking fear of threats to those traditions (by other ethnic groups, foreigners, immigrants, the phantom 'West', and western values, etc.). This became particularly noticeable in the reports on the Russian aggression in Ukraine and by taking positions on the conflict based on the alleged traditionally friendly ties between Serbs and Russia. The Ukraine crisis has, even without all this, caused great anxiety among BiH

citizens, who see in each global or regional crisis the risk of new conflicts in the Balkans; and this has automatically made them susceptible to all kinds of political manipulation.

As confirmation of the political positions presented through the analysed narratives, most cases also include so-called merit-based support, which means individuals whom the public holds in high moral or professional regard, or who simply have a strong influence among particular segments of the population. They often call for the defense of identity and affiliation to the community and moral values, in an attempt to stress the need for negative emotions towards anything that is different.

What is clearly visible in every narrative analysed during the research is the basic element of narrative constructs which are a revision of the past, linking the past to the present, and creating a future following the pattern drawn by the political elites. Using methods of persuasion that appeal to basic human emotions, the political elites try to keep the public deep in the past, and the fears that arose from it, through media representations of reality. In that way, a version of the past cooked in the kitchens of those political elites, shapes our future through political and ethnic homogenisation. In the already established atmosphere of fear and mistrust, and in a society with a rather high degree of media and information illiteracy, it is guite difficult for the citizens to establish the facts and find credible information. That is why the greatest responsibility lies specifically with the political elites and institutions at all levels of government to protect the public from this sort of manipulation. It is necessary to work on strengthening media, information and political literacy, regulatory and self-regulatory frameworks for the media and social networks, independent media that will operate in the public interest, a culture of dialogue between the political elites and a political culture based on compromise rather than conflict.

The recommendations that ensued from the research are as follows:

1. At the state level, the Council of Ministers should devise a comprehensive strategy for the prevention of and fight against harmful content, including all relevant media actors and civil society. Closer cooperation between government representatives, regulators and self-regulatory media bodies is also necessary in order to facilitate the identification, processing and prevention of harmful content. Setting up processes and mechanisms for monitoring, data collection, and reporting on the presence and regulation of harmful content online should be one of the strategic priorities.

- Given the clear direct impact on the production of hate speech, disinformation and biased reporting, measures that require transparency of media ownership, and mandatory mastheads for online media, must also be a priority.
- 3. It is necessary to regulate the processes of media financing, which should be transparent, based on precise criteria and evaluations made by independent expert commissions, and in the public interest. For the purpose of strengthening independent media and professional media reporting, it is possible to set up funds for financing and supporting independent media, and regulate the modalities of their financing based on transparent and clearly defined procedures.
- 4. In drafting new regulations, rules, strategies and measures, it is important to ensure their compliance with *the acquis* and international standards in relation to both the suppression of harmful content online and human rights.
- 5. Any restriction of the right to freedom of expression should be in line with the tripartite test of legality, legitimate purpose and the necessity of the solution.
- 6. It is necessary to broaden the scope of the CEC's responsibilities with regard to hate speech supervision and sanctions so as to cover periods outside official election campaigns. It is of particular importance to update electoral legislation in order to respond to the new challenges in the digital age, including the fact that digital political campaigns take place outside strict election periods. During the period between elections, it is necessary to work on establishing and maintaining cooperation between the CEC and civil society in order to better identify harmful content, and to improve the involvement of civil society in reporting harmful content during campaigns.
- 7. The Code on Audiovisual Media Services and Radio Media Services and the Print and Online Media Code should be improved so as to provide a more precise definition of harmful content and its types, especially bearing in mind the local context and the delicate political situation in the country. The Codes should include provisions on condoning, denying and justifying crimes of genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes, in accordance with the amendments made to the Criminal Code. Since ethno-national and/or politically biased media reporting is the dominant problematic media content in the traditional and online media, the regulator, and the self-regulator as well, should increase their capacities for periodical monitoring of traditional, online and print media. They could also consider including a definition of disinformation in the Code on Audiovisual Media Services and Radio Media Services.

- 8. Additional self-regulatory initiatives and measures, aiming specifically at elections, should also be considered. For instance, a code of practice could be drafted that would set standards for free and fair elections, in consultation with political parties, private sector stakeholders, civil society and the public. The Code could set forth procedural safeguards in relation to content removal, political advertising management, the establishment of expedited complaint/appeal procedures, and regular reporting on measures against disinformation and misrepresentation, as well as on transparency regarding the use of platforms.
- 9. Besides self-regulation, it is necessary to introduce responsibility for applying legal provisions with regard to illegal content to the online sphere as well. The process of drafting laws and regulations must take an open and participatory approach.
- 10. Regulation and self-regulation of online platforms should focus on the transparency of procedures and on accountability, and then possibly also on the needs of limited moderation of content. Online content restrictions must be exceptional, subject to distinct criteria and strict supervision. Legislation should define, clearly and precisely, what exactly is prohibited and who may be held accountable for failure to enforce such prohibitions.
- 11. BiH regulations should be amended with rules that aim directly at bolstering public trust in the media, including civil education, digital and media literacy and public interest journalism.
- 12. It is necessary to work on the promotion of professional media reporting in all aspects of pre-election and election processes.
- 13. It is necessary to educate and sensitise reporters and editors to identify harmful content during election processes, the use of sexism to discredit female candidates, the use of conspiracy theories, disinformation and hate speech. The media should have contentchecking mechanisms in place, and should report on election processes in an unbiased manner, based on facts, providing context. The media should steer clear of broadcasting inflammatory speeches and remarks by politicians, or should at least broadcast such remarks with critical distance and additional analysis. To that end, it is possible to develop editorial media guidelines for reporting on inflammatory and provocative ethno-national language, and for reporting on denial of war crimes and topics that are sensitive in the context of Bosnia and Herzegovina. It is also necessary to organise training of reporters on constructive media reporting and to develop tools and manuals for the media on checking facts and providing information to the public in a constructive manner, without further inciting hatred.

- 14. It is necessary to develop and adopt a media and information literacy strategy that will provide guidelines and action plans for its introduction into the education system of Bosnia and Herzegovina, including provisions on educational materials and additional training for teachers. In addition to formal education, it is also necessary to provide informal education in media, information and political literacy, especially on harmful online content during election processes.
- 15. State level institutions, such as the CEC, should have developed communication strategies and recommendations in place for responding to crisis situations and discreditation campaigns.
- 16. Politicians should refrain from using harmful content and build their campaigns on well-defined political programmes. Political parties should adopt codes of conduct that would include modes of communication on the internet and in the media. They should also receive instruction about the use of social networks and about the rules of political campaigning and advertising, especially during election periods.

#### **BIOGRAPHIES OF EDITORS AND AUTHORS**

Dr. Denisa Sarailić currently works as a consultant on public administration and good governance reform projects in Bosnia and Herzegovina and in the region of West Balkans. She received a PhD from the University of Bath in the United Kingdom, on the topic of the influence of the European Union on the democratisation processes in BiH from the perspective of election narratives deconstruction. She has published articles, publications and books on matters of public policy, local self-government, European integration and BiH foreign policy. She has been in charge of major research projects within the academic community, civil society and international organisations. She currently leads a project implementation team on behalf of the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions, which strives to strengthen local self-government in BiH, and she also spearheads an international research team in Serbia, which deals with public sector digitalisation for the needs of the Serbian Government. She is a former Deputy Minister of Civil Affairs of Bosnia and Herzegovina and was in charge of a number of advisory boards and bodies at the Council of Ministers. She is a co-founder and former manager of the NGO. Foreign Policy Initiative for BiH. Denisa also works as a trainer and mentor for advocating and creating public policy for projects implemented by the British Council, Trial International, forumZFD, Institute for Youth Development KULT, Peace Education Hub etc. She has long experience working with international development organisations such as USAID, Sida, SDC, GIZ, UNDP, WB, NED, IRI. FES and the EU. She has worked on the development, implementation and evaluation of policies on the local, national and international levels, with a particular focus on the EU accession processes.

**Dr. Anida Sokol** is a lead researcher and a trainer at Mediacentar Sarajevo. She has a master's degree in English language and literature from the University of Sarajevo, Faculty of Philosophy, and a PhD in European history from Sapienza University in Rome, Department of Political Sciences. She has participated in research projects in the field of language policies and memory, and also worked as a researcher at Sapienza University in the framework of a project on discrimination and prejudice in South-East Europe. She has also been part of and authored research papers on the regulation of harmful content online, hate narratives and models of propaganda in BiH, judicial transparency in BiH during the pandemic and financing the media from public budgets, among others. She has been working as a trainer in solutions journalism, media literacy and information verification. She is a deputy editor of the Mediacentar online website, dealing with media research and journalism, and she periodically writes for other media as well. She previously taught Politics and the Media and Political Communication at the International Burch University and at the SSST in Saraievo, and has worked as a consultant for international organisations concerning the research of media freedoms and freedom of expression.

Marija Arnautović is an informative programme editor at the TV E station of Montenegro. She previously worked as a journalist at the Sarajevo office of Radio Free Europe and began her career as a journalist in 1998 at Radio Montenegro. From 2002 to 2003, she worked as an editor for the general service of the Montenegrin news agency, MINA. She was a journalist and news editor at Canton Sarajevo TV from 2003 to 2004 and since 2004 has been working at the Sarajevo Office of Radio Free Europe. She has also been an editor and anchor of the TV Liberty magazine.

Dr. Mladen Bubonjić graduated in 2008 from the University of Banja Luka, Faculty of Philosophy, Department of Journalism. The same year he enrolled in master's studies at the Faculty of Political Sciences, University of Belgrade, study programme of Communicology, which he completed in 2010 with the successful defense of his final paper on the topic of "Digital Colonialism and Technological Apartheid". At the same Faculty, he enrolled in doctoral studies in culturology – studies of culture and media. He received his PhD degree in September 2018, having successfully defended his doctoral thesis of "Information-Communication Technologies and Downtime of High School Students in the Republika Srpska." From 2012 to 2017 he was engaged at the Banja Luka College of Communications. Since 2018 he has been working at the Independent University of Banja Luka. He has participated in multiple academic gatherings, either as a keynote speaker or as an organising committee member, and has taken part in a number of projects, academic as well as practical/professional. He was also engaged as an external evaluator at the Agency for Development of Higher Education and Quality Assurance of Bosnia and Herzegovina. He has published several articles in academic magazines, as well as reviews. He has been an editor and proof-reader of three books. He is a co-founder of the Gerila.info website and its editor-in-chief.

**Dr. Belma Buljubašić** is an associate professor at the Department of Communicology/Journalism, Faculty of Political Sciences, University of Sarajevo. She has been engaged as a lecturer at the Academy of Fine Arts in Sarajevo, Department of Graphic Design. She is currently a PhD student at the Department of Ethnology and Anthropology, Faculty of Philosophy, University of Belgrade. She is also the editor-in-chief of the scientific magazine Social Studies, issued by the Faculty of Political Sciences in Sarajevo, and one of the editors-in-chief of the online magazine Res Publica. She is also a member of the editorial office of the regional online magazine *Novi plamen*.

**Jasmina Čaušević** graduated from the Faculty of Philology in Belgrade, Department of Language and Literature, and received her master's degree in social sciences - gender studies at the University of Sarajevo in 2008. She has been an editor, author and co-author of numerous research projects. She has moderated various workshops for various target groups on topics related to gender equality and the broad field of feminism. Also in the focus of her professional interests are the culture and rights of women and LGBTIQ persons, feminist linguistics and queer studies.

**Dr. Amela Delić Aščić** graduated from the Faculty of Philosophy, University of Tuzla, Department of Journalism, and was awarded with the Golden Plaque of the University of Tuzla. At the same Faculty, she successfully defended her master's thesis on the topic of "Facing the wartime past in the online media in Bosnia and Herzegovina" in 2015. She completed her PhD studies in communicology in 2020 at the Faculty of Political Sciences, University of Sarajevo, with the thesis "Structural changes in journalism as a form of realisation of reality in the era of digitalisation". Between February and June 2022 she attended the University of Utah during her post-doctoral research on the possibilities of the application of constructive journalism in the BiH media. She authored the book "Digital Age Journalism: How to Save the Profession?" as well as several academic and expert papers. She is an assistant professor at the Department of Journalism, Faculty of Philosophy, University of Tuzla.

**Dr. Amer Džihana** is an associate professor at the Faculty of Philosophy, University of Zenica, and the executive manager of the media watchdog platform Analiziraj.ba. He has edited three and authored two books, and has taken part in numerous media research projects. The fields of his interest include media policy and media law, journalism studies and the methodology of media research.

**Lejla Gačanica** is a PhD candidate in law, with 15 years of experience in the fields of law and social research. Areas of her interest include human rights, media, transitional justice and facing the past with a focus on the culture of memory. She has published articles, and analytical, scientific and research papers.

**Dr. Adnan Huskić** is a Christian Schwarz-Schilling professor of international relations and politics at University Sarajevo School of Science and Technology (SSST). He received his PhD degree at the Karl Franzens University in Graz, Austria. He works as a project manager at the Friedrich Naumann Foundation in BiH and as president of the Center for Election Studies. He has authored and co-authored multiple books and articles, and frequently provides comments and analyses for regional and international media.

Kristina Ljevak graduated with a degree in comparative literature, and completed the Media Plan High College of Journalism. She has been working as a journalist, editor and manager in the media for more than 20 years, most notably for Federal TV. She writes articles for most of the non-profit BiH media, most often about human rights, with a particular emphasis on the human rights of LGBTI persons and women. She has been working with Mediacentar on the Mediacentar\_online website, where she provides analyses of the dominant approaches in the modalities of mainstream media reporting. She has co-authored a number of analytical papers and has been a publishing editor. She won an award presented by the Sarajevo Open Centre for her contribution to the human rights of LGBTI persons, as well as the journalist award "Srđan Aleksić" for a series of articles on LGBTI topics. She is a feminist and LGBTI activist.

**Nedim Sejdinović** is a journalist, writer and media analyst, and a long-time contributor to several media outlets in the region. He has authored numerous analyses of media policies in Serbia and neighbouring countries, as well as comparative analyses of media content. He is employed at the Belgrade weekly "Vreme", is a member of the Supervisory Board of Serbia's Independent Association of Journalists, and has been regularly collaborating with Sarajevo's Mediacentar. For some time, he was President of Vojvodina's Independent Society of Journalists. He has authored two prose books and a collection of political essays.

**Selma Zulić Šiljak** comes from interdisciplinary fields with a master's degree in democracy and human rights in South East Europe, and a master's degree in comparative literature and library science. She has conducted research in social justice, facing the past and gender equality. At Mediacentar Sarajevo she has contributed to media education and research and advocacy projects. Selma authored an analysis of a comprehensive research study conducted by Mediacentar on the media evidence used before the ICTY, and edited the publication "First draft of history: journalists – witnesses before the ICTY", which pointed to the significance of standards of professional journalism in war and post-war environments. She has particularly focused on debunking and analysing narratives as a researcher of policies and narratives related to memories of war in local communities in Bosnia and Herzegovina.

#### **ABOUT MEDIACENTAR**

Mediacentar is an organisation dedicated to raising the standards of journalism, improving the working environment of journalists, and promoting and protecting media freedoms in BiH and the West Balkans region.

We contribute to the work of the media community through programmes of education, media research and advocacy and communication activities. The education/training of journalists in the field of journalism, media production and use of information technologies is the primary and long-term activity of the Mediacentar Foundation. Each year our workshops and training sessions are regularly attended by dozens of journalists, editors and students of journalism from all over BiH and the region.

The research projects carried out by Mediacentar are focused on media policies in BiH and issues such as transparency of media ownership, media financing, hate speech in traditional and social media, media use habits, and the communication needs of citizens. Based on our comprehensive media research, we have published dozens of significant publications.

We carry out advocacy programmes that serve to promote media freedoms, raise professional standards in journalism, raise the awareness of threats to freedom of speech, and enhance the media literacy skills of citizens. All our projects are based on research and on continued monitoring of global and local trends affecting journalism and communication.

This is a useful publication, which was drafted and edited in an excellent manner, and will help us all to better understand the political relations and the media sphere in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The editors and authors have managed to present an analysis that reaches far beyond a mere description of the situation, raising new and interesting questions that are being discussed beyond Bosnia and Herzegovina. That is why this collection has significant potential to position Bosnia and Herzegovina in the broader context of comparative analysis of elections and analysis of the media, and topics such as nationalism, post-conflict reconstruction of society, gender policies, relations between international and national stakeholders and bilateral relations of BiH with Croatia and Serbia.

Prof. Dejan Jović, PhD, Faculty of Political Science, University of Zagreb

The authors, based on their research results and opinions, and their thorough interpretation and contextualisation, demonstrate that harmful content is part of strategic, planned and systemic campaigns aimed at ethnic and political homogenisation. The dominant method used for that purpose is manipulation of emotions, which finds fertile ground in the uncritical and insufficiently media literate voters in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Although to a certain extent diverse in the depth and width of interpretation, all the papers in this publication facilitate a better understanding of how campaigns are led during elections in a manner that is not immanent to democratic societies and a healthy political environment.

Prof. Lejla Turčilo, PhD, Faculty of Political Science, University of Sarajevo

A particularly strong aspect of this publication is the sorely needed critical reassessment of the media themselves, to what extent they have ceased to pose a "threat" to the ruling ethno-political regime by their market conformism, lack of ownership transparency, and insufficient self-regulatory mechanisms, while plunging into the promotion of radical positions that encourage the tensions on which the regime survives. In that regard, I wish to single out the conclusions and recommendations as the key elements for the reconstruction of the entire media picture in BiH. We must not disregard the fact, which this publication confirms, that the "revolutionary zeal" of nationalist policies and projects, following the frontlines of the war, has made itself rather comfortable in a good part of the domestic media, where it has been kept alive by continual fanning, to suit the ethno-nationalist oligarchies, as the real masters of life and death in BiH.

Prof. Asim Mujkić, PhD, Faculty of Political Science, University of Sarajevo

